File ID Number: Introduction Date: 823 Enactment Number: Enactment Date: By:



COMMUNITY SCHOOL

PETITION FOR K-8 CHARTER For the term July 1, 2015 to June 30, 2020

> SUBMITTED TO: OAKLAND UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT August 27, 2014

SUBMITTED BY: Jeff Duncan-Andrade, PhD. – Lead Petitioner

ROSES IN CONCRETE COMMUNITY SCHOOL

Oakland, California

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	
OUSD CERTIFICATION STATEMENT	
AFFIRMATION AND ASSURANCES	
OUSD STATEMENT OF ASSURANCES	
OUSD CHARTER SCHOOL ROSTER OF KEY CONTACT	ГS

CHARTER	
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
FOUNDATION FOR SUCCESS: THE FOUNDING TEAM	7
	15
ROSES IN CONCRETE BOARD MEMBERS	
ELEMENT 1: EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM	19
l. Mission	19
Il. Vision	19
III. Targeted Student Population & Enrollment Plan	20
A. Demographics of our target school population	
B. Meeting the needs of our target population	
1. Serving urban students living in poverty	
2. Serving the children of East Oakland through community responsiveness	
IV. What it means to be an educated person in the 21^{st} Century	34
V. How Learning Best Occurs	37
A. Resources	
1. Environment	
2. Climate/Culture	
3. Physical health and fitness	
4. Technology	
B. Relationships and Relevancy	
C. Rigor	
D. Responsibility	44
Vl. Curriculum and Instructional Design	77
A. Learning Environment	
1. Small Learning Communities	
2. Community Council	
3. Building Long-term Relationships through "Looping"	
4. Family Engagement	
5. Academic Interventions	
B. Instructional Approach	
1. Constructivism/Helical model	
2. Differentiated Instruction	
3. Integrated Social and Emotional Learning Program (SEL)	
4. Service Learning Projects and Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR)	
C. Proposed Schedule and Academic Calendar	
1. Daily and Weekly Schedules	

2. Instructional Day

	D. Culturally and Community responsive Curriculum Design		-
	1. Culturally and Community Responsive Curriculum		
	2. Curriculum Planning		-
	3. Rationale for Curriculum by Subject Area		
	a. English Language Arts		
	b. Mathematics		
	c. Science		
	d. History and Social Science		
	e. Physical Education		
	f. Visual and Performing Arts (VAPA)		
	g. Character and Conduct		
	E. Professional Development		
	1. Our approach to teacher support and development		
	2. Lab School	72	
	3. Establishing time for professional growth		
VII.	Program Goals and Actions to Achieve State Priorities	81	
VIII	I. Plan for Students with Disabilities		
	A. Overview		
	B. Services for Students under the IDEA		
	C. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act		
	D. Professional Development	0.4	
	E. Instructional Practices	94	
IX.	Plan for Academically Low-Achieving Students	96	
X.	Plan for Academically High-Achieving Students	96	
XI.			
164.	A. Student Identification		
	B. Implementation of Structured English Immersion		
	1. Screen and monitor progress		
	2. Provide reading interventions		
	3. Teach vocabulary		
	4. Develop academic English		
	5. Peer communication		
	C. Strategies and Practices for English Learners		
	D. Assessment, Monitoring, and Exit or Re-designation Criteria for Students		
	E. Metrics for progress of our Emerging Bilingual Students		
	F. English Learner Advisory Committee (ELAC)		
ELEM	ENT 2: METHODS OF STUDENT ASSESSMENT	103	
Ι.	Measurable Goals of the Educational Program		
	Goal 1: Students will demonstrate the school's philosophy, mission, ethical and		
	leadership values		
	Goal 2: Students will be proficient readers and writers of the English language.		
	Goal 3: Students will be proficient in mathematical skills and content.		
	Goal 4: Students will be proficient in science skills and content.		
	Goal 5: Students will be proficient in history and social science skills and content.		
	Goal 6: English Language Learners will progress academically at the same average rate as all other students.		
	Goal 7: Our school will meet or exceed state targets on the Smarter Balanced		
	Assessment Consortium Testing.	4.0 P	
II	ICAP: Alignment of Outcomes with State Priorities	105	

II. LCAP: Alignment of Outcomes with State Priorities

105

ELEMENT 3: METHODS OF STUDENT ASSESSMENT	120
I. School Accountability Plan	120
ll. Methods of Measurement	121
A. Assessment	121
B. Testing and Reporting: CAASPP	
C. Collecting, Analyzing, and Reporting Student/School Performance	Data
D. Grading	
E. Report Cards	
b. Report darab	
ELEMENT 4: GOVERNANCE	129
I. Affirmations	129
II. Legal Structure	
III. Board of Directors	129
A. Directors	130
B. Governance Training	
C. Conflict of Interest	
IV. Operating Plan	133
A. Board duties	200
B. Board delegation of duties	
C. Meetings, Notices and Selection Process	
D. Members of the Board	
E. Board officers	
V. Parental and Community Involvement	136
ELEMENT 5: EMPLOYEE QUALIFICATIONS	138
I. Organizational Structure	138
II. Hiring Protocol	
A. Staff Recruitment and Selection Process	140
B. Teacher Credential Assurance	
C. Recordkeeping and Minimization of Use of Emergency Credentialed Teach	hers
D. Personnel Policies	
III. Employee Qualifications	141
A. Leadership qualification	
B. Teacher qualifications	
C. Teacher Apprentice qualifications	144
IV. Compensation and Benefits	
V. Professional Development	145
VI. Performance Evaluation	145
ELEMENT 6: HEALTH AND SAFETY	146
I. Background Checks	
II. Facility Safety	
III. Health Safety	
ELEMENT 7: MEANS TO ACHIEVE RACIAL AND ETHNIC BALANCE	150
I. Targeted Community	100
II. Recruiting for Racial and Ethnic Balance	
III. Achieving Racial and Ethnic Balance	
ELEMENT 8: ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS	153
and that of the choice of the content of the	100

 I. Open Enrollment Process II. Admission Preferences III. Public Random Drawing IV. Waiting List V. Record Keeping 	
ELEMENT 9: INDEPENDENT FINANCIAL AUDIT	157
ELEMENT 10: PUPIL DISCIPLINE, SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION PROCEDURES I. Discipline Procedures II. Suspension & Expulsion Policy & Procedures	158
ELEMENT 11: STAFF RETIREMENT SYSTEM	178
ELEMENT 12: ATTENDANCE ALTERNATIVES	179
ELEMENT 13: EMPLOYEE RETURN RIGHTS	180
ELEMENT 14: DISPUTE RESOLUTION FOR SCHOOL-AUTHORIZER ISSUES	181
ELEMENT 15: EXCLUSIVE PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYER STATUS	183
ELEMENT 16: PROCEDURES FOR SCHOOL CLOSURE	184
MISCELLANEOUS CHARTER REQUIREMENTS I. Budget	186
 A. Budget Assumptions B. Start-up Budget C. 5000 Series Expenditure Breakdown D. Employee Salaries & Benefits E. Cash Flow Statement F. 5-Year Operating Budget G. Reserves H. Fundraising I. Financial Reporting III. Facilities III. Administrative Services IV. Insurance V. Potential Civil Liabilities Effects 	

CONCLUSION

194

APPENDIX

Articles of Incorporation as a 501(c)3 Non-profit Corporation **Budget Projections Bylaws** Code of Conduct: "Definite Dozen" Comparison of School Accountability Report Cards (SARC) for East Oakland Schools in the Attendance Area. Conflict of Interest Policy (Sample) Core Characteristics of a Roses in Concrete Graduate CRITQ (Community Responsive Index of Teaching Qualities) "A Day in the Life at the Roses in Concrete School" Job Descriptions Letters of Support Pledges Principal Evaluation Tool Self Science (SEL) Sample Lesson Scope & Sequence (Sample) Signature Verification - Parents & Guardians Signature Verification – Teachers Teacher Excellence Network (TEN) Screenshots

BIBLIOGRAPHY



INTRODUCTION

The organizers of the **Roses in Concrete Community School** (RiC) are pleased to submit this charter school petition to the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) to request that a charter be granted for the term July 1, 2015 to June 30, 2020. In the process of developing this petition, the petitioners spent over two years meeting with local families, community leaders and educators in East Oakland, as well as national urban education experts to design a school that will serve as a model to meet the needs of East Oakland and other urban communities.

Roses in Concrete will provide students with a challenging, engaging, and communityresponsive education that equips them with the knowledge, skills, and community sensibilities they will need to succeed in college, in their careers, and in their contributions as agents of change for communities like East Oakland. Our educational model for addressing the needs of children from East Oakland focuses on operationalizing Abraham Maslow's basic needs framework, every day in every classroom, to maximize student engagement and achievement. 1, along with our founding teachers and school leadership have decades of successful experience in Oakland and Los Angeles schools utilizing this very approach with documented success and wide acclaim in the field (Duncan-Andrade, 2007; Hidalgo, 2011). We are poised to contribute to OUSD on a larger scale via our plans to develop Roses in Concrete as a lab school that will support the District in its effort to create pipelines of urban teachers and urban leaders to increase the flow of highly qualified educators of color into OUSD schools.

Our founding team is an exciting mix of some of the nation's top minds across the many disciplines needed to sustain an effective and successful charter school. Our team includes veteran educators who have demonstrated decades of successful educational practice in East Oakland schools and similar urban communities. Our team also includes educational leaders who have designed, launched, and led successful urban schools in California and around the country. As well, we have university faculty from San Francisco State University, University of San Francisco, and Stanford University on our team as part of our commitment to create a lab school that partners with local universities to create recruitment and training pipelines for educators of color to work in Oakland schools. Finally, our team includes youth and families from East Oakland who believe the Roses in Concrete Community School will fundamentally improve the educational experience and lives of children in our community.

We have wide community support. The number of verifiable signatures from parents/guardians and faculty who have expressed meaningful interest in being a part of the Roses in Concrete learning community far exceeds charter requirements.

Thank-you for considering our petition.

Jeff Duncan-Andrade, Ph.D. Lead Petitioner for the Roses in Concrete Community School



	CERTIFICATION STATEMENT
)	Proposed Charter School Name Roses in Concrete (K-8 community School)
	Proposed School Location (City) Oakland
	I hereby certify that the information submitted in this petition is true to the best of my knowledge and belief; that this petition has been or is being sent to the Superintendent of each of the districts from which we intend to draw students; and further I understand that, if awarded a charter, the proposed school shall be open to all students on a space available basis, and shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, creed, sex, ethnicity, sexual orientation, mental or physical disability, age, ancestry, athletic performance, special need, proficiency in the English language or a foreign language, or academic achievement. This is a true statement, made under the penalties of perjury.
	Signature of Authorized Person Date 8/27/14 (Please label the copy that has original signatures.)
	Print/Type Name_Jeff Duncan - Andrade
	Address 3416 Da.VIS St., Oakland, CA 94601
	Daytime Phone (510)967-4263 Fax: (510) 832-2833

Revised: 3/15/2013



AFFIRMATIONS AND ASSURANCES

As the authorized lead petitioner, I, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, hereby certify that the information submitted in this petition for a California public charter school to be named Roses in Concrete Community School ("RiC" or the "Charter School"), and to be located within the boundaries of the Oakland Unified School District ("OUSD" or the "District") is true to the best of my knowledge and belief; I also certify that this petition does not constitute the conversion of a private school to the status of a public charter school; and further, I understand that if awarded a charter, the Charter School will follow any and all federal, state, and local laws and regulations that apply to the Charter School, including but not limited to:

- The Charter School shall meet all statewide standards and conduct the student assessments required, pursuant to Education Code Sections 60605 and 60851, and any other statewide standards authorized in statute, or student assessments applicable to students in non-charter public schools. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(c)(1)]
- The Charter School shall be deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of Roses in Concrete Community School for purposes of the Educational Employment Relations Act. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(0)]
- The Charter School shall be non-sectarian in its programs, admissions policies, employment practices, and all other operations. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]
- The Charter School shall not charge tuition. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]
- The Charter School shall admit all students who wish to attend the Charter School, and who submit a timely application; unless the Charter School receives a greater number of applications than there are spaces for students, in which case each application will be given equal chance of admission through a public random drawing process. Except as required by Education Code Section 47605(d)(2), admission to the Charter School shall not be determined according to the place of residence of the student or his or her parents within the State. Preference in the public random drawing shall be given as required by Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(B). In the event of a drawing, the chartering authority shall make reasonable efforts to accommodate the growth of the Charter School in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(C). [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(A)-(C)]
- The Charter School shall not discriminate on the basis of the characteristics listed in Education Code Section 220 (actual or perceived disability, gender, gender identity, gender expression, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Section 422.55 of the Penal Code or association with an individual who has any of the aforementioned characteristics). [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(1)]

- The Charter School shall adhere to all provisions of federal law related to students with disabilities including, but not limited to, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 and the Individuals with Disabilities in Education Improvement Act of 2004.
- The Charter School shall meet all requirements for employment set forth in applicable provisions of law, including, but not limited to credentials, as necessary. [Ref. Title 5 California Code of Regulations Section 11967.5.1(f)(5)(C)]
- The Charter School shall ensure that teachers in the Charter School hold a Commission on Teacher Credentialing certificate, permit, or other document equivalent to that which a teacher in other public schools is required to hold. As allowed by statute, flexibility will be given to noncore, noncollege preparatory teachers. [Ref. California Education Code Section 47605(1)]
- The Charter School shall at all times maintain all necessary and appropriate insurance coverage.
- The Charter School shall, for each fiscal year, offer at a minimum, the number of minutes of instruction per grade level as required by Education Code Section 47612.5(a)(1)(A)-(D).
- If a pupil is expelled or leaves the Charter School without graduating or completing the school year for any reason, the Charter School shall notify the superintendent of the school district of the pupil's last known address within 30 days, and shall, upon request, provide that school district with a copy of the cumulative record of the pupil, including a transcript of grades or report card and health information. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(d)(3)]
- The Charter School shall maintain accurate and contemporaneous written records that document all pupil attendance and make these records available for audit and inspection. [Ref. Education Code Section 47612.5(a)]
- The Charter School shall, on a regular basis, consult with its parents and teachers regarding the Charter School's educational programs. [Ref. Education Code Section 47605(c)]
- The Charter School shall comply with any jurisdictional limitations to locations of its facilities. [Ref. Education Code Sections 47605 and 47605.1]
- The Charter School shall comply with all laws establishing the minimum and maximum age for public school enrollment. [Ref. Education Code Sections 47612(b), 47610]

- The Charter School shall comply with all applicable portions of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act.
- The Charter School shall comply with the Public Records Act.
- The Charter School shall comply with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act.
- The Charter School shall comply with the Ralph M. Brown Act.
- The Charter School shall meet or exceed the legally required minimum number of school days. [Ref. Title 5 California Code of Regulations Section 11960]

8/27/14

Jeff Duncan-Andrade, Ph.D. Lead Petitioner Roses in Concrete Community School

Date



STATEMENT OF ASSURANCES

This form or other similar must be signed by a duly authorized representative of the petitioner group and submitted with the petition. A petition will be considered incomplete if it is not accompanied by the Statement of Assurances or does not otherwise contain these assurances. As the authorized representative of the applicant group, I hereby certify under the penalties of perjury that the information submitted in this petition for a charter for Rosec in Concrete (name of school) to be located at East Oakland _ is true to the best of my knowledge and belief; and further,

I certify that, if awarded a charter, the school:

1. Will not charge tuition, fees, or other mandatory payments for attendance at the charter school or for participation in programs that are required for students.

2. Will enroll any eligible student who submits a timely and complete application, unless the school receives a greater number of applications than there are spaces for students, in which case a lottery will take place in accordance with California charter laws and regulations.

3. Will be non-secular in its curriculum, programs, admissions, policies, governance, employment practices, and all other operations.

4. Will be open to all students, on a space available basis, and shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, creed, sex, ethnicity, sexual orientation, mental or physical disability, age, ancestry, athletic performance, special need, proficiency in the English language or a foreign language, or academic achievement.

5. Will not base admission on the student's or parent's/guardian's place of residence, except that a conversion school shall give admission preference to students who reside within the former attendance area of the public school.

6. Will offer at least the minimum amount of instructional time at each grade level as required by law.

7. Will provide to the Office of Charter Schools information regarding the proposed operation and potential effects of the school, including, but not limited to, the facilities to be used by the school, including where the school intends to locate, the manner in which administrative services will be provided, and potential civil liability effects, if any, upon the school and authorizing board.

8. Will adhere to all applicable provisions of federal law relating to students with disabilities, including the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act; section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1974; and Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.

9. Will adhere to all applicable provisions of federal law relating to students who are English language learners, including Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964; the Equal Educational Opportunities Act of 1974; MGL c. 76, § 5; and MGL c. 89, 71 § (f) and (l).

10. Will comply with all other applicable federal and state laws and regulations.

11. Will submit an annual report and annual independent audits to the OUSD Office of Charter Schools by all required deadlines.

Revised: 3/15/2013

12. Will submit required enrollment data each March to the OUSD Office of Charter Schools by the required deadline.

13. Will operate in compliance with generally accepted government accounting principles.

14. Will maintain separate accountings of all funds received and disbursed by the school.

15. Will participate in the California State Teachers' Retirement System as applicable.

16. Will obtain, keep current, and make available for inspection all necessary permits, licenses, and certifications related to fire, health and safety within the building(s) and on school property.

17. Will obtain, keep current, and make available for inspection all necessary teacher certifications, permits or other documents as required under EC Section 47605(I).

18. Will at all times maintain all necessary and appropriate insurance coverage.

19. Will submit to the OUSD Office of Charter Schools the names, mailing addresses, and employment and educational histories of proposed new members of the Board of Trustees prior to their service.

20. Will, in the event the Board of Trustees intends to procure substantially all educational services for the charter school through a contract with another person or entity, provide for approval of such contract by the Board of Education in advance of the beginning of the contract period.

21. Will provide financial statements that include a proposed first-year operational budget with start-up costs and anticipated revenues and expenditures necessary to operate the school, including special education; and cash-flow and financial projections for the first three years of operation.

22. Will provide to the Office of Charter Schools a school code of conduct, Board of Trustee bylaws, an enrollment policy, and an approved certificate of building occupancy for each facility in use by the school, according to the schedule set by the Office of Charter Schools but in any event prior to the opening of the school.

8/27/14

Signature

Date

JEFF Duncan - Andrade

Print Name

CHARTER SCHOOL ROSTER OF KEY CONTACTS

Complete the following Roster for the Board of Directors and key administrative leaders and/or partners for the proposed school. Be sure to include titles and roles.

School(s): Roses in Concrete (K.8 Community School) Name of Nonprofit Corporation: Roses in Concrete
Name of Nonprofit Corporation: Roses in Concrete
Corporation: Roses in Concrete
Primary Contact
Person: Jeff Duncan-Andrade
Mailing Address: 3416 Davis St., Oakland, CA 94601
Phone:
(day & eve.) (510) 967-4263
Fax: (510)832-2833 Email: jandrade @iseeed.org
Juin Alle Creece
NONPROFIT BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Position: Lead Petitioner
Name: Jeff Duncan-Andrade.
Mailing Address:
3416 Davis St., Oakland, CA 94601
Phone:
(day & eve.) (90) 967-4263
Fax: (510) 832-2833 Email: Jandrade @ 1 seeed.org
Position: Director
Name: Michael T. Hsieh
Mailing Address:
13699 Skyline Blvd., Oakland, CA 94619
Phone:
(day & eve.) (510) 635-8000
Fax: (510)635-8008 Email: mhsieh@fungcapitalusa.con
Position: Director
Name: Pamala Noli
Mailing Address:
212 19th St., Oakland, CA 94612
Phone:
(day & eve.) (510) 390-4648
Fax: (510) 832-2833 Email: pamala roli@sbcglobal.net

Desition	
Position:	Director
Name:	Tonia Chao Hsieh
Mailing Address:	
	13699 Skyline Blvd. Oakland CA 94619
Phone:	
(day & eve.)	(510)816-1488
Fax:	(SID) 635-8008 Email: sayhsieh@qmail.com
Position:	Director
Name:	Brian Driscoll
Mailing Address:	
0	iseed, 1625 Clay St., Ste 600, Oakland, CA 94612
Phone:	
(day & eve.)	(216)789-4309
Fax:	
1 0.	(SID) 832.2833 Email: 6pdriscoll@gmail.com
SCHOOL PERSON	
Principal Name:-	
	Director - Darrick Smith
Phone (day/eve):	Derrich (510) 832-2218
Fax:	(510)832-2833 Email: darrsm, thogmail.com
	J
Business	(may be undetermined at time of submission)
Manager:	
Phone (day/eve):	
Fax:	Email:
OTHER AS APPLIC	ABLE (school management entity, partner)
Contact Person:	AUYSON TINTIANGED - CUER les
Title/Position:	
	Director
Organization:	iseed, 1625 day Sty Ste 600, Oakland 94612
Phone (day/eve):	(510) 832-2218
Fax:	(SID) 832-2833 Email: aticu@iseed.org
Contact Person:	VIEN Truppa
Title/Position:	Director
Organization:	
0.04.1124.10.11	3416 Davis St., Oakland, CA 94601

Phone (day/eve): (510) 967-7783 Fax: (510) 832-2833 Email: vientruene 11 @ gmail.com

-

Revised: 3/15/2013





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

MISSION

The Roses in Concrete Community School ("RiC") will be a K-8 school in East Oakland founded on the belief that schools should emphasize knowledge of self, character, and intellectual growth to prepare students to fundamentally impact the global society while learning to live, learn, work and thrive in their own communities.

Our principal goal is to develop youth committed to lives characterized by self-discipline, integrity, love and hope in the pursuit of justice and equity for all communities. We encourage our students, who are broadly invested in academic, artistic, athletic, and extracurricular pursuits, to demonstrate the spirit of the Warrior-Scholar¹. As Warrior-Scholars, our students will cultivate the courage to stand as warriors on the side of justice while having the scholarly faculties to decipher where justice resides in a complex society.

"ROSES IN CONCRETE"

The name of the Roses in Concrete Community School was inspired by the book of poetry based on the writings of Tupac Shakur released in 1999, *The Rose That Grew from Concrete*. This vivid image captures the need to celebrate the tenacity and will of the rose that against-all-odds, finds a way to grow in the inhospitable and toxic environment of the concrete.

Our country is at risk of losing an entire generation of young people in urban centers who feel trapped in "the concrete"—a vicious cycle of poverty, violence, hopelessness and despair. Rather than continually investing in models that try to save the "deserving few" who can escape from these communities, we need solutions that can help the vast majority overcome these toxic conditions to become the responsible and productive adults that will eliminate those conditions. By creating a sustainable community, centered around a school that gives students and families love, security, nourishment, care, and education, we can create a model of success and revitalization that reverses decades of disinvestment.

We believe that the point of education is not to *escape* poverty. The point of education is to *end* poverty. We can do this by cultivating new generations of Warrior-Scholars who understand the importance of developing careers and returning to vulnerable communities like East Oakland, to invest and serve as community leaders. By partnering with community partners and institutions of higher learning that have traditionally worked in silos, we can *dig in the same ground together* to bust up the concrete. Instead of designing a model that plucks out the individual roses that find their way through the few cracks in the concrete, the Roses in Concrete Community School will break up the concrete so that *entire* rose gardens can blossom in our highest need neighborhoods.

¹ The Warrior-Scholar is a concept borrowed from a 15thCentury Japanese text, which articulates the Warrior-Scholar as the "highest form of humanity" because such a person has cultivated the courage to stand on the side of justice while having the intellectual faculties to decipher where justice resides in a complex society.



OUR TARGET STUDENT POPULATION

The founding team collaborated with the Alameda County Public Health Department to identify the boundaries of Oakland's highest need neighborhoods and to determine specific demographic data. The results indicated a need to focus on the East Oakland neighborhoods bounded by High Street, Highway 880, 106th Avenue and Highway 580 where a compounding of negative socioeconomic health factors plagued the community: uncommonly high rates of teen birth (69.8%), premature deaths, families led by single mothers (41%), little education (36.4% with less than high school education), unemployment (13.2%) and poverty (41.1% children living in poverty). The racial/ethnic mix of this area of East Oakland is predominantly Latino (47.5%) and African American (38.1%). Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders combined represent 7.3% of this area's population. A community-responsive school located in this region would benefit not only the children, but also the surrounding community.

THE ROSES IN CONCRETE COMMUNITY SCHOOL'S PROPOSAL FOR ADDRESSING NEEDS OF THE TARGET STUDENT POPULATION:

Drawing from our founder's two decades of research and practice in teaching OUSD's highest need students, we know that his pathway to engagement and achievement is highly effective. From his research and practice, he knows that learning best occurs by connecting Abraham Maslow's "Hierarchy of Needs" with our five thematic elements of effective practice (5R's): Resources, Relationships, Relevancy, Rigor, and Responsibility.

The figure below illustrates how these five core elements of school culture and instruction mesh with Maslow's five levels of human need. Level 1 is the foundational level, the entry point--the concrete. Students will rise, level by level, until they reach Level 5, and blossom. This approach cultivates students that become Warrior-Scholars; a new generation of community members who understand their individual and collective responsibility to be warriors for the cause of equity and justice in our community and the broader global society.

The Roses in Concrete Community School responds to the hierarchy of our Students' Needs using the "5R's."



LEVEL 5 NEED: SELF-ACTUALIZATION Ric 5R RESPONSE: R E S P O N S I B I L I T Y APPROACH: Model and encourage students to live as Warrior-Scholars responsible to Self, family, community and our world.

LEVEL 4 NEED: ACCOMPLISHMENT RiC 5R RESPONSE: R I G O R APPROACH: Offer highly rigorous academic, athletic and artistic environments coupled with high levels of support resulting in hard won successes for each student.

LEVEL 3 NEED: SELF-ESTEEM Ric 5R RESPONSE: R E L E V A N C Y APPROACH: Introduce curriculum, pedagogy and school culture that are community and culturally responsive; teach knoweldge of Self, self-love and hope.

LEVEL 2 NEED: LOVE & BELONGING Ric 5R RESPONSE: R E L A TIONSHIPS APPROACH: Create school and classroom cultures that are community responsive, inclusive and embracing of the whole child.

LEVEL 1 NEED: PHYSIOLOGICAL & SAFETY Ric 5R RESPONSE: R E S O U R C E S APPROACH: Offer secure access to food, clothing, shelter, physicasl and psychologicasl safety.

STUDENT NEEDS	RiC'S "5R's" RESPONSE	STRATEGIES/ACTIONS	OUTCOMES	METRICS		
LEVEL 1: Physiological and Safety Needs	RESOURCES	Identify basic needs through invested relationships with families, students, and the community (home visits, observations, active community presence, robust community agency partnerships).	Students' basic needs are met (i.e., food, clothing, shelter, and safety).	TEN Feedback Loop Data; Teacher/Admin. Observation		
LEVEL 2: Love & Belonging Needs	RELATIONSHIPS	Looping. Community Council. Intensive involvement in student lives and community during and after school hours. Culturally and community responsive educators.	Students feel included and cared for; can identify at least one adult on campus that they can go to for immediate support.	TEN Feedback Loop Data; Teacher/Admin. Observation		
LEVEL 3: Self-esteem Needs	RELEVANCY	Culturally and community-responsive curriculum and pedagogy and SEL. Use of TEN Priorities Survey and Feedback Loops. Community and university partnerships.	Students understand and articulate their own value and cultural history.	TEN Feedback Loop Data; Teacher/Admin. Observation;		
LEVEL 4: Accomplish- ment Needs	RIGOR	Culturally and community-responsive curriculum and pedagogy aligned with CCCS, State Priorities, and Ed Code. Rigorous pedagogy, high expectations for <i>all</i> students, consistent support.	Students feel comfortable and confident in any rigorous academic environment.	TEN Feedback Loop Data; Teacher/Admin. Observation; Smarter Balanced		
LEVEL 5: Self- actualization	RESPONSIBILITY	Service Learning Projects & YPAR (Youth Participatory Action Research). Community Council peer mentor structure.	Students reflect the spirit of the Warrior- Scholar. Understand the importance of education in "social justice" and "returning to the Community"	TEN Feedback Loop Data; Teacher/ Admin. Observation; Children's Hope Scale; Smarter Balanced		

CORE PROGRAM STRATEGIES FOR MEETING TARGET POPULATION NEEDS:

BENEFITS TO OUSD AND THE CITY OF OAKLAND

- 1. The Roses in Concrete Community School will be a stabilizing force in East Oakland and offers an approach not currently existing in the District to serve one of the highest need communities in the City—a location where very few schools (public, private or charter) have been successful in serving neighborhood children.
- 2. The Roses in Concrete Community School will provide a permanent source of multiyear apprenticeships to create a pipeline of exceptionally well-trained urban school administrators and teachers, with an emphasis on candidates of color. Our work in teacher development includes an ongoing partnership with local (OEA), state (CTA, AFT) and national teachers' unions (NEA). All four of these organizations are supportive of our plan to apprentice new teachers that will be able to join the rank and file in OUSD schools and other urban schools around the country.
- 3. The Roses in Concrete Community School will cultivate a pipeline of Oakland youth that go away to college and come *back* to our city. These young people will be imbued with the sensibility and commitment to serve in our highest need neighborhoods. They will become community leaders and role models for other urban youth for generations to come in Oakland and beyond.
- The Roses in Concrete Community School will bring national and international recognition to Oakland as the site of a 21st century model of urban education, family engagement, teacher recruitment, development and support.

MANIFESTING THE ROSE GARDEN

Lead petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, has been researching, practicing and refining the best practices in educating urban youth in the highest need neighborhoods for over 20 years. He has developed a network and cultivated deep relationships with leading thinkers in urban education, community organizations, teachers' unions and the nation's leading graduate schools of education. In December 2012, he and the founding team of the Roses in Concrete Community School convened the leading urban educators from around the nation to discuss and refine the Roses in Concrete concept so it could be realistically implemented and highly effective. Because of this robust network of long-standing partnerships with local community organizations and nationally recognized institutions of higher learning, the Roses in Concrete Community School will be one of the best-resourced and supported programs the OUSD has encountered.

By approving the Roses in Concrete Community School's petition for a charter, the OUSD will be credited for two significant achievements:

- OUSD will be seen as creating a central site where multiple institutions of higher learning can become part of a collective effort to realize theory in practice. The Roses in Concrete Community School taps the leading institutions in research and education in the greater Bay Area: Stanford, San Francisco State, University of San Francisco, Mills College, Diablo Valley College, and creates the opportunity for them to dig together, in the same ground, to cultivate a garden of young people in our community.
- 2. OUSD will be seen as bringing together historically isolated community partners and foundations as a brain trust to focus their collective efforts on one central site, the

Roses in Concrete Community School, as a model for urban education. This allows groups such as the Alameda County Public Health Department, The California Endowment, the United Way of the Bay Area, Skyline College, Kids First, EBALDC, Greenlining, etc. to share their expertise and to work synergistically to end poverty.

ROSES IN CONCRETE'S FOUNDING TEAM AND BOARD'S EXPERTISE AND EXPERIENCE

LEADERSHIP	Board Director	Educational Program	Target Student Population	Community Outreach	Assessment	Facilities/Real Estate	Finance	Fundraising	Governance	Legal	Medical	Operations
Petitioner: Jeff DUNCAN-ANDRADE	X	X	X	X	X	X		X	X			Х
Jessica ARROYO SOLIS		X	Х	X	X							X
Bryan BROWN	X	X	X						X			
Ashley CHRISTIANI	Х		X	X							X	
Brian DRISCOLL	X		X					X	X		X	
Yusef FREEMAN	X					X	X					
James GILLILAND	X						X	X	X	X		
Salina GRAY		X	X	X	X							X
Michael HSIEH	X					X	X	X	X	X		X
Tonia Chao HSIEH	X					X			X			
Pamala NOLI	X	X			X				X			X
Darrick SMITH	X	X	X									X
Laurence TAN		X	Х	X	X							X
Allyson TINTIANGCO-CUBALES	X	X	X	X	X				X			X
Vien TRUONG	X		X	X		X			X	X		

NOTE: The Roses in Concrete Community School is also supported by Charter Schools Management Corporation (CSMC), and represented by Young, Minney and Corr.

FOUNDATION FOR SUCCESS: THE FOUNDING TEAM

FOUNDATION FOR SUCCESS

A great concept is only a concept, unless it has a team of seasoned, effective and proven leaders to ensure successful implementation of the program proposed in the petition. The global reputation of the lead petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, as a leader in urban education, has been a lightning rod for attracting talent. As a result, our powerhouse Founding Team of educators and community leaders has worked together since 2011 to pave the way for successful implementation of the Roses in Concrete Community School.

LEAD PETITIONER

JEFF DUNCAN-ANDRADE, Ph.D., is Associate Professor of Raza Studies and Education at San Francisco State University, Director of the Educational Equity Initiative at the Institute for Sustainable Economic, Educational, and Environmental Design (ISEEED), Director of the East Oakland Step-to-College Program and Co-founder of the Teaching Excellence Network. For the past 21 years, he has had a powerful impact on East Oakland high school students as a coach, and English Literature teacher where he practiced and studied the use of critical pedagogy in urban schools.

Jeff's publications and lectures on the elements of effective teaching in schools serving poor and working class children is world renown. Domestically and internationally (as far abroad as Brazil and New Zealand), he works closely with teachers, school site leaders, and school district officials to help them develop classroom practices and school cultures that foster self-confidence, esteem, and academic success among all students.

His research interests and publications span the areas of urban schooling and curriculum change, urban teacher development and retention, critical pedagogy, and cultural and ethnic studies. He has authored numerous journal articles and book chapters on the conditions of urban education, urban teacher support and development, and effective pedagogy in urban settings that have been published in leading journals such as *Harvard Educational Review* and *Qualitative Studies in Education*. He recently completed two books, <u>The Art of Critical Pedagogy: Possibilities for Moving from Theory to Practice in Urban Schools and What a Coach Can Teach a Teacher</u>, with Peter Lang Publishing. These books focus on effective pedagogical strategies for urban schools. He is currently completing his third book on the core competencies of highly effective urban educators with Routledge Press.

Jeff holds a Ph.D. in Social and Cultural Studies in Education and a Bachelor of Arts degree in Literature, both from the University of California – Berkeley.

EDUCATORS:

JESSICA ARROYO SOLIS, received her **M.Ed.**, a Bilingual Multiple Subject Teaching Credential, and her Bachelor of Arts degree (minor in Raza Studies) from San Francisco State. She is a first generation Puerto Rican and a multi-faceted artist and educator living in the Bay Area. A recognized leader in K-5 education, Jessica has taught Kindergarten, first grade, fourth grade, and fifth grade at Malcolm X Elementary, in the Berkeley Unified School District for nearly a decade. Jessica has served on several school and district-wide committees focusing on providing student intervention and tutoring, as well as supporting more family engagement. For the past three years she has been the Equity Teacher Leader at Malcolm X Elementary. Furthermore, Jessica created the Life Skills Curriculum now used by her colleagues at the school. She has a strong commitment to building bridges of communication and understanding across all stakeholders in the school realm, and bringing social-emotional curriculum/support to students, families, and teachers a like. In addition to her contributions as a multi-talented K-5 educator, Jessica is an initiated priest of Obatala, samba dancer, avid world traveler, and a lover of Cuban salsa.

SALINA GRAY, Ph.D., received her doctorate from Stanford University in Curriculum and Instruction in Science Education. Her research focuses on the intersection of racial and science identity and has been disseminated at the National Association for Research in Science Teaching, the Teachers for Social Justice conference, Free Minds Free People, and the American Educational Research Association.

As a veteran teacher of nearly 20 years (grades 3 to 12) and a social justice educator, she has facilitated workshops, lectured extensively, and designed curricula that provide students and teachers fair and equal educational access.

At Stanford, she supervised science teachers in the field, scored science Performance Assessment for California Teachers (PACTS), and was an instructor for three courses: *Curriculum and Instruction; Language, Policies & Practices;* and *Equity and Democracy.* Salina received a Master's in Education from Pepperdine in Curriculum and Instruction and a Bachelor of Science in Biology/Pre-Med with a minor in Chemistry from Prairie View A&M University, a historically Black college.

PAMALA NOLI, Ph.D., is a founding partner of Noli-Porter Associates and has been engaged in organization and leadership development for urban schools and districts for over 20 years. Her focus has been on systems, standards, assessment, racial equity and student achievement. A former math teacher, she became a lower and middle school principal (10 years) then a district administrator, and finally a state and regional director of the California School Leadership Academy where she wrote materials and trained leaders to deliver professional development to over 15,000 administrators in California from 1991-2000.

Concurrently and thereafter she has served a number of school districts including:

- Compton Unified School District DAIT Team provider;
- Memphis City Schools Diversity Consultant training 200 principals over three years;
- Nashville Public Schools Consultant working with all principals and lead teachers for two years;
- Oakland Unified School District monthly leadership professional development provider and executive coach to principals for three years;
- San Francisco, West Contra Costa, San Mateo/Foster City, and San Leandro School

Districts in Northern California-monthly and top management professional development, and coached principal in all the major Bay Districts.

Pam has been a keynote or session speaker for over 50 school districts and organizations around the United States on leadership, assessment, systems and deinstitutionalizing racism. She has served on six Boards, three of which were headed by David Berliner, Ann Lieberman and Glenn Singleton. Her university teaching experience includes California State University Fresno, Fresno Pacific College, Santa Clara Extension, University of San Diego Extension and University of California Riverside. In addition to *A Call To Action on Racism* with Glenn Singleton (*Journal of Staff Development*, 2001), Pam has 23 other publications. She is currently designing and leading a Tier I Administrative Service Credential program for charter school aspiring leaders through the San Diego County Office of Education.

DARRICK SMITH, Ed.D. is an Assistant Professor of Educational Leadership at the University of San Francisco and a long-time Bay Area educator. His research interests are culturally responsive discipline practices; critical pedagogy; transformative school leadership, and social justice schooling. He currently serves as an administrative coach for the Oakland Unified School District and an educational consultant to the Superintendent's Office of the Castro Valley Unified School District. He has served as an educator, school leader, and consultant in the K-12 system for 18 years.

Darrick formerly served as the Center Director for LearningWorks, an educational policy organization focusing on improving student success rates in higher education. He also founded the TryUMF (pronounced "triumph") program in Oakland, CA a youth development program for adolescents with a curriculum rooted in sociology, feminism, and critical theory. The program served 170 youth a year at Oakland Technical High School while operating at three other schools in the Bay Area as well. After directing the TryUMF program for 10 years, Darrick became the Co-Principal for the June Jordan School for Equity in San Francisco, California. During his tenure, this small high school had the highest percentage of students of color admitted into four-year universities of any public high school in San Francisco.

Darrick has also taught in the Department of Sociology at De Anza College and the Child and Adolescent Development Department at San Francisco State University. He is frequently invited to speak at national and statewide conferences on issues of educational reform as well as work in California's correctional facilities while maintaining his lifelong dedication to youth work in his native area of Northern California.

LAURENCE TAN, M.Ed. is Founder of the Watts Youth Collective (WYC), Teaching Tolerance Advisory Board member and Ambassador, and long-standing fifth grade teacher serving the community in and around Watts (LAUSD, South Los Angeles). He works with youth from all ages conducting workshops, presentations, and teacher professional development. He is an active participant in UCLA's Council of Youth Research (CYR). At the Watts Youth Collective, he developed these key components: Critical Mentorship and Elementary to College Critical Pipeline, Critical Media Literacy Analysis and Counter Media Production, Community Problem Solving and Organizing, Personal Growth and Community Action, as well as, Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR) and presentations. He is currently the 5th grade Lead Teacher and Science & Technology Coordinator at the 122nd Street Elementary School (as well as their Student Council Coordinator, resident school DJ and artist/muralist).

Laurence earned his Master's in Education from UCLA and remains connected to the University as a frequent guest lecturer and a Guiding Teacher for UCLA's Teacher Education Program. He has been involved with UCLA's Institute for Democracy, Education, and Access since 2001 as a teacher leader and facilitator in Ernest Morrell's and John Rogers's Summer Seminar and Council of Youth Research (CYR) program. As a CYR teacher, he works with middle school and high school students (primarily from Watts and Locke High School) teaching Sociology and Education Theory and YPAR in order for the youth to conduct research, problem solving, community understanding, and action through academic tools.

Laurence works with youth and families toward social change and community building, drawing upon his experiences as an immigrant growing up by the San Diego border. Involved in many community and justice-based grassroots organizations, Laurence is currently most invested and proud of his work with his former 5th grade students and associates, in their formation of the grassroots WYC, as they organize themselves towards positively building themselves and changing their Watts community.

Laurence has been cited in such works as <u>Literacy with an Attitude</u> 2nd Edition by P. Finn, <u>Learning Power</u> by J. Rogers and E. Morrell, <u>Culturally Responsive Pedagogy</u> by Geneva Gay, etc. He has also published in <u>The Social Justice Handbook in Education</u>, "Teaching to Change LA", and many online articles pertaining to education. He has received much recognition for his social justice teaching, including the "Champions of Unity and the Institute for Advancing Unity ExtraORDINARY People" award, Southern Poverty Law Center's (SPLC) "Teaching Tolerance's" Teacher of the Year 2012 award, Semi-Finalist for the Fishman Prize for Superlative Classroom Practice National Teacher of the Year (2014), and Los Angeles Unified School Board Teacher of the Year (2014). Laurence Tan's passions are towards creating positive changes in the conditions for communities, families, and youth he serves through education and action.

ALLYSON TINTIANGCO-CUBALES, Ph.D. is a professor in the College of Ethnic Studies at San Francisco State University. She is also a faculty member in the doctoral program for Educational Leadership and the current coordinator of the Master's program in Asian American Studies. She has worked with youth, teachers, public schools, and communitybased organizations for over 20 years and has published several books and a wide array of articles focusing on the development of ethnic studies curriculum and community responsive pedagogy. Her other research focuses on urban youth, community studies, critical performance pedagogy, motherscholaring, and Pinayism, a concept that she coined in 1995. Allyson has worked closely with the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to cofound the Institute of Sustainable Economic, Educational, and Environmental Design (I-SEEED) where she is the Director of Culturally and Community Responsive Curriculum Development and Teacher Training. Amongst her many projects, she has led initiatives that have forwarded Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR) and Teacher Participatory Action Research (TPAR), which she developed in 2010. Additionally, both she and Jeff are co-directors of the Teaching Excellence Network (TEN), a robust service that works with school communities all over the nation to improve the experiences of young people in classrooms.

Widely recognized and lauded for her work with youth and students, Allyson has received numerous university and community awards for her work including UCLA's Distinguished Young Alumnus Award (2006) and the Faculty Service Award (2008) from the Office of Community Service Learning, which is granted only to one faculty member per year. In 2011, she received the highly coveted Distinguished Faculty Award for Service from San Francisco State University. In 2013, she was named one of the 100 most influential Filipinas in the world. In 2014, she received the Community Advocacy Award from the Critical Educators for Social Justice group from the American Educational Research Association and the Social Justice Educator & Movement Builder Award from Filipino Advocates for Justice.

Allyson has also been extremely dedicated to the Filipina/o American community. She is on the board of the directors for the Filipino Community Center located in San Francisco's Excelsior District, serves on the advisory board for Manilatown Heritage Foundation, and is on the board for Artists in Motion, Bay Area. To respond to the social, academic, and emotional challenges that Filipina/o American youth face, in 2001 she founded Pin@y Educational Partnerships (PEP), an ethnic studies educational pipeline that creates partnerships and projects that work toward social justice. Every year, PEP sends hundreds of students to college, graduate school, credential and doctoral programs. Also related to PEP, one of her major accomplishments was working with community organizations and educators to get ethnic studies instituted in high schools in San Francisco.

Along with all of her work in both academia and in the community, Allyson Tintiangco-Cubales is also a partner to Val Tintiangco-Cubales who is also teacher, athletic director, coach, and jiu jitsu instructor. And a central part of her identity is also her life as a mother to Mahalaya who has taught her so much about how to act with love and hope.

Allyson received her B.A. from the UC Berkeley and her Ph.D. in Education from UCLA.

COMMUNITY SUPPORT:

BRIAN DRISCOLL (Fundraising) – Brian's passion is enabling organizations that serve lowincome communities and communities of color. For over 25 years, he led the advancement and business development efforts at numerous schools and other non-profit organizations including: Health Leads, Urban Community School, Regis College, Babson College, Thacher School and Northfield Mount Hermon School. He has served on the Boards of Lawrence School, Monica Ross School and Anjna Patient Education. Brian is the Director of Individual Philanthropy at Genesys Works in San Francisco, a nonprofit organization that changes the life trajectory of underprivileged high school students by enabling them to work in meaningful internships, at major corporations, during their senior year in high school.

Previously, he served as Vice President of Advancement at Health Leads, a national, nonprofit agency that mobilizes undergraduate volunteers, in partnership with providers in urban clinics, to connect low-income patients with the basic resources — such as food, housing, and heating assistance. At Cleveland's Urban Community School, he served as Director of Advancement and worked extensively on public-private partnerships within the city. His work at Urban led him to become involved in issues around health, nutrition, and wellness for the families of the near west side of Cleveland where he worked to bring locally grown produce to the school. Brian has been a part of the Mayor's Sustainability Steering Committee; and served on the board of Neighborhood Family Practice, a local health center, in his efforts to address issues around securing a medical home for the families at his school.

Before venturing to Cleveland, Brian was Vice President of Development and Alumnae Relations at Regis College and Vice President for Resource Development at Babson College in Massachusetts. He spent the early days of his career at the secondary school level, serving as Campaign Director and Director of Major Gifts at Thacher School in Ojai, California and Director of Special Gifts at Northfield Mount Hermon. Brian has a B.A. in English from Columbia University. He is a graduate of Roxbury Latin and Northfield Mount Hermon.

He has been a key part of the Roses in Concrete team for the last three years and like our lead petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, Brian is a star basketball coach.

MICHAEL HSIEH (Finance/Legal) is a venture capitalist managing investments for Fung Capital USA as its President for over 25 years. He started his career in finance as an investment banking analyst on Wall Street with Merrill Lynch Capital Markets Group. He has served on a number of corporate boards such as Li & Fung (BVI) Ltd., StudioDirect, Kosiuko, Danskin, Cyrk, Albert Kessler, Millwork Trading, BodyFX, Winco, Wilke Rodriguez, Minami International, Wood Associates, Santana, The Lodge at Harvard Square, Prism, ecVision and 500 Friends.

Michael has also served on the boards of various non-profit organizations, including Head Royce School in Oakland, Center for the Pacific Rim at University of San Francisco, Harvard Club of San Francisco, Center for Asian American Media in San Francisco, and Wokai in Beijing, China.

Together with Tonia Hsieh, he founded Karma Pictures, LLC, a media company focused on developing feature films and documentaries showcasing Asian Americans as leaders and heroes to the American public audience. Michael has a Bachelor of Arts degree from Harvard College and a Master of Business Administration degree from Harvard Business School. Michael has been "Minister of Finance" on the founding team since 2007.

TONIA CHAO HSIEH (Admin/Facilities) has been an advocate for equity and social justice through education and media for nearly 30 years. With Michael Hsieh, she co-founded KarMa Pictures, an independent film production company whose mission is to create stereotype-shattering films. She began working in this area in the early 80's as a Business Consultant with ASIAN Inc, just as the San Francisco Human Rights Commission made it a priority to assist women and minority-owned businesses in securing contracts with various public agencies.

Her experience in education includes her role as Undergraduate Dean in the College of Environmental Design at UC-Berkeley, and as Facilities Planner and Facilities Manager at Stanford University's School of Medicine. Tonia co-chaired the Board of Trustees at The College Preparatory School in Oakland with fellow Roses in Concrete Board member, Jim Gilliland. During her tenure at College Prep, she chaired the Board's Governance Committee and the Trustees' Diversity Committee. Tonia served on the Strategic Planning Committee and the Campus Master Plan Committee and she co-chaired the Head Search Committee for College Prep. She served on the Board of the Partners Program, a summer academic bridge program for Oakland Unified middle school students who qualify for free or reduced lunch. A long-time Oakland resident, she is a past board member of the Hillcrest Estates Improvement Association. She currently serves as a Director on the Board of the 1990 Institute, promoting cross-cultural education and better understanding between U.S. and China.

She and Michael first met the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, in 2007 when he presented the keynote speech on "Introducing Love Back into the 'Hood" at the People of Color in Independent Schools (PoCiS) conference. As trustees of two top independent schools in Oakland, they were committed to finding ways to provide private school type learning to public school kids, tuition-free. She found his talk riveting and his arguments compelling. Afterwards they sat with him at lunch to discuss how they might help make his visions become reality. They have worked together for the last 7 years to bring The Roses in Concrete Community School to the Oakland Unified School District.

Tonia holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Psychology from the University of Wisconsin-Madison, a Master of Architecture and a Ph.D. in Architecture from the University of California – Berkeley, where she earned a Distinguished Teaching Award.

VIEN TRUONG (Community Building/Legal) leads the Greenlining Institute's Environmental Equity Team Leader, working to create solutions for poverty and pollution at the state legislature, California Public Utilities Commission, and in localities around the state. She has created nationally recognized programs and policies to increase billions in funding and resources to the communities most vulnerable to climate change. And as a former Chair of the City of Oakland's Planning Commission, Vien has helped guide the growth and development of her hometown.

Her personal passion is work force development, fundraising and policy for disadvantaged youth and minorities. Vien has received congressional, state, regional and local awards for
her work on behalf of low-income communities and communities of color. In 2013, Vien was featured in the SF Chronicle as one of San Francisco's "Top Women Leaders."

Prior to joining Greenlining, she led Green For All's state policy and workforce development efforts. Vien was an Associate Attorney for the New Business Practicum at UC Berkeley's Boalt School of Law, has worked with California Senator Joe Simitian in researching and developing state law, clerked with Chief Magistrate James Larson at the San Francisco Federal District Court and was the Community Economic Justice Law Fellow at UC Berkeley's East Bay Community Law Center, helping to develop innovative, long-term economic development solutions to address the systemic problems confronting lowincome communities.

She holds a B.A. from the University of California at Berkeley and a J.D. from the University of California Hastings College of the Law. When she's not at work, she's juggling twin boys and her 1.75 dogs.

ROSES IN CONCRETE BOARD MEMBERS

LEADERSHIP

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be lead by a Board of Directors with impressive expertise and diversity of experience. Directors include eight members of the Founding Team (biographies above), in addition to the following Directors:

BRYAN A. BROWN, Ph.D.

Bryan Brown is a tenured Associate Professor of science education at Stanford University. He joined Stanford in 2004 after completing a post-doctoral fellowship at Michigan State University. His work in the Center for Research on Teaching at Stanford focuses on improving urban science education by exploring how language and identity impact urban students' learning. He developed an instructional approach, known as "Disaggregate Teaching," designed to improve learning for underserved populations. Bryan's current research explores the similarities, or Conceptual Continuities, that exist between students' conceptual understandings in informal learning environments and those valued by science. Additionally, he is the founder and executive director of *Etu Schule*, a non-profit organization that supports the educational development of minorities throughout the state of California.

Bryan is a former high school science teacher who earned a Bachelor's degree in Biological Sciences from Hampton University, a Master's degree in Educational Psychology from the University of California, and a Ph.D. in Educational Psychology from the University of California, Santa Barbara. His research project on "Disaggregating Science Instruction" was awarded the *Journal of Research in Science Teaching's* award as the top research manuscript of 2009. He won the National Association for Research in Science Education's (N.A.R.S.T.) award for outstanding early career scholarship in 2007. He was named a prestigious National Academy of Education and Spencer Foundation Fellow for 2005.

ASHLEY CHRISTIANI, M.D.

Ashley Christiani is the Director of Community Medicine TPMG for the Napa-Solano Area. She is also the Associate Program Director for Kaiser Permanente's Napa-Solano Family Medicine Residency Program.

Dr. Christiani brings to the Roses in Concrete Board her invaluable experience of overseeing the Kaiser Permanente Volunteers in Public Service (VIPS) program, which cultivates relationships between the (four) Kaiser Napa Solano facilities with local safety net clinics and other community partners through direct engagement and physician volunteerism. VIPS helps to identify, develop and support physician volunteers with a passion for social justice and reducing health disparities. In doing so, VIPS has engendered a thriving peer group of 30-40 physician volunteers who support each other and serve as powerful role models for medical students, residents and other colleagues. This innovative program was honored with the David Lawrence Service Award in 2012 and has grown to include KPSOARS (Kaiser Permanente Specialists Offering Access to Referral Services) and other programs to help address identified needs of the community.

Dr. Christiani also serves as Associate Program Director of Kaiser Northern California's first stand-alone Family Medicine Residency Program, which has just welcomed its inaugural class of six interns. Beginning this year the Vallejo City Unified School District (VCUSD) will have a Family Medicine resident physician embedded at each of its three high schools and three middle schools over the duration of his or her residency training. During this time, each resident physician receives training in Trauma Informed Care, Positive Youth Justice and other school-based initiatives designed to address both health disparities and academic achievement gaps. In addition, over the three years, each resident physician will conduct a community based research project (starting with a needs assessment in year 1; design and implementation of an intervention that meets the identified need(s) in year 2 and data collection, analysis and presentation of findings in year 3). Her lessons from this program will inform the Roses in Concrete Community School on best practices when addressing the basic needs of our East Oakland students and their families.

Over the past 18 months, she has been involved in the design of a one-year Community Medicine & Global Health Fellowship anticipated for 2015. The fellowship will be open to applicants from the primary care specialties of Family Medicine, Pediatrics and Internal Medicine. In describing her vision for the future, Dr. Christiani expresses a passion for service-based learning and the stepwise goal to build curriculum and mentoring programs for children from under represented minority and socio-economically disadvantaged populations that will inspire and nurture them for careers in science and medicine. Her hope is to see physician recruiting programs that rival the most successful college basketball and football scouting programs in the world in their effectiveness. She shares the opinion expressed by Dr. Jeff Andrade-Duncan and other educators: "if sports coaches can identify and nurture talent among youth from a very young age, so can we!" Her work in medical education and community engagement centers on laying down flagstones for this path and developing the mentors and role models to help show the way.

YUSEF FREEMAN

Yusef Freeman is a Vice President at McCormack Baron Salazar focusing on the development of mixed-income, mixed-finance multi-family housing and commercial real estate. He is responsible for project management, securing funding from public and private sources, and managing relationships with clients, public officials and other partners. He has been a featured speaker at the White House Forum for Urban Innovation as well as other national engagements.

Yusef managed the company's redevelopment of the former Magnolia/C.J. Peete public housing complex in post-Katrina New Orleans, LA into a revitalized mixed-income community. The \$170 million rental component reached initial financial closing and began construction at the end of 2008, and completed construction in December 2010. The comprehensive development includes 471 mixed-income housing units, **a neighborhood charter school** and approximately 500,000 square feet of future retail development.

In 2011, Yusef opened the company's San Francisco office where he manages Northern California development projects including the revitalization of the Alice Griffith public housing complex located in the Bayview Hunters Point Naval Shipyard Redevelopment Area. When complete, the project will include 504 units of mixed-income housing, retail opportunities and community supportive services. The project received an inaugural Choice Neighborhoods Implementation Grant from HUD.

Prior to joining MBS, Yusef served as a senior researcher for Social Compact in Washington, DC, creating inner-city neighborhood market profiles for retail development across the nation. His research for Social Compact on urban informal economies was published by the Brookings Institution. Before Social Compact, he worked in the neighborhoods development initiative at the Annie E. Casey Foundation in Baltimore, MD.

Yusef holds a Bachelor's degree from the University of California-Berkeley where he spent one year studying abroad at the American University in Cairo, Egypt and a Master of Public Administration from New York University, where he majored in public finance as a Public Policy and International Affairs Fellow. Yusef lives in his hometown of Oakland, CA where he serves on local committees and boards, and invests in community businesses.

JAMES GILLILAND, J.D.

Jim Gilliland is a partner in the San Francisco office of the law firm Kilpatrick, Townsend & Stockton LLP. He specializes in the protection and enforcement of intellectual property rights such as trademarks, copyrights and patents. Jim is the chairman of Kilpatrick Townsend's national litigation department. Previously he was the chairman of Townsend and Townsend and Crew, LLP.

Jim obtained his Bachelor's Degree in Political Economy from Williams College in 1976, a Master's Degree in Political Science from the University of California at Berkeley in 1978, and a Juris Doctor degree from Boalt Hall School of Law at Berkeley in 1979.

Jim and his wife, Vickie, live in El Cerrito, California, and have four children, all now in their twenties. Jim served on the Board of Trustees of The College Preparatory School for eight years, including as head of the Finance Committee, Vice-Chair and for two years, Co-Chair of the Board together with Tonia Hsieh.

ELEMENT 1: EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM

Governing Law: A description of the educational program of the school, designed, among other things, to identify those whom the school is attempting to educate, what it means to be an "educated person" in the 21st century, and how learning best occurs. The goals identified in that program shall include the objective of enabling pupils to become self-motivated, competent, and lifelong learners. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(A)(i).

Governing Law: A description, for the charter school, of annual goals, for all pupils and for each subgroup of pupils identified pursuant to Section 52052, to be achieved in the state priorities, as described in subdivision (d) of Section 52060, that apply for the grade levels served, or the nature of the program operated, by the charter school, and specific annual actions to achieve those goals. A charter petition may identify additional school priorities, the goals for the school priorities, and the specific annual actions to achieve those goals. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(A)(ii).

I. MISSION

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be a K-8 school in East Oakland founded on the belief that schools should emphasize knowledge of self, character, and intellectual growth to prepare students to fundamentally impact the global society while learning to live, learn, work and thrive in their own communities. Our principal goal is to develop youth committed to lives characterized by self-discipline, integrity, love and hope in the pursuit of justice and equity for all communities. We encourage our students, who are broadly invested in academic, artistic, athletic, and extracurricular pursuits, to demonstrate the spirit of the Warrior-Scholar².

II. VISION

The vision of the Roses in Concrete Community School ("RiC" or "the School") is a model of education that no longer requires urban youth and families to escape their communities in order to live, learn, work, and thrive. We believe that a well-resourced state-of-the-art school complex, built with justice and equity at the core of its philosophy and practice, is a central component in breaking the vicious cycle of poverty, racism, violence, and hopelessness facing many students and families in our most economically deprived neighborhoods.

We believe that learning best occurs when students and their families feel a sense of safety, stability and agency. Based on the concept of that schools should be centers of health in our community, we intend to provide an environment that addresses our community's

² The Warrior-Scholar is a concept borrowed from a 15th Century Japanese text, which articulates the Warrior-Scholar as the "highest form of humanity" because such a person has cultivated the courage to stand on the side of justice while having the intellectual faculties to decipher where justice resides in a complex society.

basic physiological and safety needs by training and supporting staff and faculty to be responsive to those needs, and by developing meaningful partnerships that are able to fill basic needs gaps for our students and their families; providing food, shelter, medical care and counseling to secure the baseline conditions that promote academic achievement, creativity, hope and community health.

In addition, role models of school success who understand the challenges of growing up in under-resourced communities are critically important in motivating students to dedicate the time and effort needed to attain high standards of academic performance. Many students in Oakland's highest need neighborhoods lack real-life evidence that studying hard and going to college will lead to a better life for them in the future. We will address this by recruiting, hiring and training educators who come from similar socio-economic and racial backgrounds and communities so that their daily presence in the lives of students begins to fill that gap. By recruiting and developing staff that have a deeper understanding of the challenges of growing up in poverty, RiC is able to motivate students to become lifelong learners with the knowledge, skills and habits of mind necessary to succeed in the 21st century. The message to our students will center around the importance of developing careers and returning to vulnerable communities like East Oakland to invest and serve as community leaders.

To translate our vision into the context of school and classroom, we are committed to aligning our practice with Abraham Maslow's "Hierarchy of Needs", as referenced in the "Executive Summary" section (see a detailed explanation of this relationship in "How Learning Best Occurs"). To do this, we center our vision for instruction and school culture around "Five R's" (Resources, Relationships, Relevancy, Rigor, and Responsibility). These five strategies are designed to cultivate students who understand their individual and collective responsibility to be warriors for the cause of equity and justice in our community and the broader global society. As Warrior-Scholars our students will understand that to fully realize their potential impact in society, they must also be extraordinary scholars. This approach to educating urban youth with a critically conscious purpose of transforming our communities is one that research and practice, time and time again, bear out as an essential component of sustained and purposeful instruction.

III. Targeted Student Population and Enrollment Plan

The vision of the Roses in Concrete Community School is to serve low-income students of color from surrounding East Oakland neighborhoods, specifically those who have, historically, been underserved in schools. RiC plans to open Fall 2015 with grades K, 1, 2, 4, adding a Kindergarten cohort (two sections of 20 students each year) until the school has grown to its full K-8 capacity with an enrollment of about 360 students in its seventh year.

We have chosen to rollout this way for two main reasons. The first reason is that our school will place a high value on developing a culture of youth leadership and responsibility for themselves and their peers. By opening with lower grade and upper grade cohorts, we will be able to carry out our plans to have older students (4th graders) invest themselves in mentoring their younger peers (Kinder and 1st graders). The second reason for our rollout

plan is that our school's professional culture will place a high value on collaboration. By linking grades (K/1, 2/3, 4/5, 6/7/8) teachers will be able to collaborate more easily around curriculum, student support, and family engagement.

Grade	Students /section	2015-16	2016-17	2017-18	2018-19	2019-20
К	20	40	40	40	40	40
1	20	40	40	40	40	40
2	20	40	40	40	40	40
3	20		40	40	40	40
4	20	40		40	40	40
5	20		40		40	40
6	20			40		40
7	20				40	
8	20					40
Total		160	200	240	280	320

Table 1.1. Enrollment Plan for Years 1-5

East Oakland, the focus of the Roses in Concrete Community School, is a community profoundly affected by social and structural inequalities, and the pursuant multi-generational poverty and corresponding social ills that come with rampant disinvestment. High performing schools, usable playgrounds, healthy food, and safe streets are all but nonexistent in underserved neighborhoods like East Oakland. Because of the high priority we place on community-responsiveness, we wanted to identify, understand, and serve the highest need neighborhoods of Oakland. The founding board worked with Matt Beyer, Geographic Information Systems Epidemiologist of the Community Assessment, Planning, and Education (CAPE) division of the Alameda County Public Health Department to obtain specific demographic data about the East Oakland communities bounded by High Street, Hwy 880, 106th Avenue and Hwy 580. (Figure 1.3. Map of Target Neighborhoods in East Oakland.) A community-responsive school located in this region would benefit not only the children, but also the surrounding community.

A. Demographics of Our Target School Population

A compounding number of negative, socioeconomic health factors plagues our target school population in East Oakland: uncommonly high rates of teen birth, premature deaths, families led by single mothers, little education, unemployment and poverty. (The poverty level is set yearly by the General Accounting Office and is based on household size. This ratio compares number of people in poverty vs. total number of people in the census tract.) Table 1.2 summarizes aggregated socioeconomic health indicators data from the American Community Survey (2006-2010), the Alameda County vital statistics files (2006-2010), and the 2010 U.S. Census for the specific census tracts in our region of East Oakland (2010 U.S. Census).

Socioeconomic Health Indicator	East	Oakland	Alameda	S.F.	U.S.
	Oakland		Co.		
Teen birth rate	69.8	47.9	26.2	22.1	34.3
Age-adjusted mortality rate per 100,000	975.4	735.6	640.2	601.2	793.8
Families with Single Mother	41.0%	32.4%	20.6%	18.2%	18.9%
Adults (age>25) with less than High School	36.4%	21.1%	14.1%	14.3%	15.0%
education or no GED (compared to all					
age>25)					
People living in Poverty ³	28.8%	18.7%	11.4%	13.8%	11.9%
Children (age<18) living in Poverty	41.1%	27.2%	14.4%	19.2%	12.5%
Unemployed	13.2%	10.1%	8.5%	7.1%	7.9%
Median Household income	\$33,803	\$49,721	\$69,384	\$71,304	\$51,914

Table 1.2. Summary of Socioeconomic Health Indicators.

Sources: Oakland and Alameda County (CAPE, with data from Alameda County vital statistics file); SF (HealthMatterInSF.org); US: CDC Faststats, <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats</u>; For all geographies, from American Community Survey (2006-2010).

This is what we know about our target population:

1. The racial/ethnic mix of our target population in East Oakland is predominantly Latino (47.5%) and African American (38.1%). Table 1.3 shows that our target community has a greater number of Latinos, African Americans and Pacific Islanders than typically represented in the rest of Oakland or Alameda County. Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders combined represent 7.3% of this population. Whereas Caucasians represent 34.1% of Alameda County and 26.1% of Oakland, they represent only 4.5% of our East Oakland community. (Sources: Oakland and Alameda County (CAPE, with data from Alameda County vital statistics file); SF (HealthMatterInSF.org); US: CDC Faststats, <u>http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats</u>; For all geographies, from American Community Survey (2006-2010)

Ethnicity	East Oakland	Oakland	Alameda County
Latino/Hispanic	47.5%	25.4%	22.5%
African American	38.1%	27.3%	12.2%
Asian American	6.0%	16.7%	25.9%
White	4.5%	26.1%	34.1%
Multiracial	2.3%	3.6%	4.0%
Pacific Islander	1.3%	0.5%	0.8%
American Indian	0.3%	0.3%	0.3%
Other	0.2%	0.3%	0.3%
Total	100%	100%	100%

Table 1.3. Comparison of Ethnic Diversity.

Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

Figure 1.3. Map of Target Neighborhoods in East Oakland



2. The median household income of our East Oakland families is less than half of the rest of Alameda County residents. The median household income in East Oakland is \$33,803 or 68% of the City median, 49% of Alameda County's median income and 47% of San Francisco's median income. The median household income is calculated by dividing the income by the number of people in the household. Then every household is ranked. The median income is the number ranked in the middle. (Figure 1.4)



Figure 1.4. Median Household Income.

Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

3. Unemployment in East Oakland is nearly double the national rate. The unemployment rate for our target population in East Oakland is 13.2%, compared to 10.1% in Oakland, 8.5% in Alameda County and 7.9% in the U.S. (Figure 1.5.)

Figure 1.5 Unemployment



Source: Employment Development Department.

4. Single-mother families comprise 41% of all families with children in East Oakland, which is double the percentage in the County or around the nation. This represents the ratio of number of single mothers with children under age 18 compared to *all* families with children under age 18. (Figure 1.6.)





Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

5. East Oakland has twice the number of teen births (69.8 per 1,000 population) compared to the rest of the U.S. and nearly three times the number of teen births in Alameda County. This represents the ratio of number of 15-19 year old mothers compared to number of 15-19 year olds in that census tract x 1000 for 2006-2010. (Figure 1.7.)





Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

6. The percentage of children and teenagers under the age of 18 living below the poverty level in East Oakland is 41.1%, which is 2.85 times the percentage in Alameda County and over three times the national percentage. This is the ratio of number of children in poverty compared to all children in the census tract. If a household is living in poverty, then every individual in that household is deemed to be living in poverty. (Figure 1.8).



Figure 1.8. Children Living in Poverty.

Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

- 7. Residents of the East Oakland neighborhoods to be served by the Roses in Concrete Community School experience over half of all homicides reported in Oakland. An East Oakland resident is 1.3 times more likely to die prematurely than someone who lives elsewhere in Oakland, or 1.5 times more likely to die than someone living elsewhere in Alameda County. Furthermore, according to the 2000 Census data, age-adjusted mortality rates are "normalized" by age (i.e., taking into account that older people have a greater likelihood of dying). The Bay Area Newsgroup's annual Homicide Maps show that in 2011, 58 out of 110 homicides occurred within our geographic area (52.3%). In 2012, this region experienced another 58 homicides out of 131 reported in Oakland (44%). The youth in these neighborhoods exhibit the same Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) symptoms as war veterans: sleep problems, trouble concentrating, irritability anger, poor concentration, blackouts or difficulty remembering things, increased tendency and reaction to being startled and hypervigilance to threat. Any one of these symptoms represents a serious impediment to learning (see Duncan-Andrade, 2012).
- 8. The academic achievement gap in East Oakland is particularly striking when the percentage of the population with less than a high school education is 36.4%, which is 73% higher than Oakland and 2.4 times the national percentage. (See Figure 1.9. Adults with less than High School Education.) Furthermore, according to the latest data from EdWest's Report on how well African-American, Latino and low-income students are faring, all East Bay school districts received grades of D or F except for Castro Valley Unified which received a grade of "C". (http://reportcards.edtrustwest.org/regional-resources)



Figure 1.9. Adults with less than High School Education.

Sources: CAPE, Alameda County vital statistics, HealthMattersInSF.org, CDC Fastats.

Students in the 31 East Oakland schools within our target neighborhood perform in the lowest two deciles per State rankings of 2012-2013 Academic Performance Index. In the East Oakland region bounded by High St., Hwy 580, Hwy 880 and 106th Avenue, 31 schools posted their School Accountability Report Cards (SARC): 21 K-5 elementary schools, five K-8 elementary schools, and five grade 6-8 middle schools. See *Appendix: Comparison of School Accountability Report Cards* (*SARC*) for East Oakland Schools in the Attendance Area. (The State Rank is determined by a school's API Score in comparison to all other schools in California where 1 is the worst and 10 is the best. An equal number of schools occupy each rank. Ratings are based on the California Department of Education's 2012 Base Academic Performance Index (API). The school information was last updated 05-May-2012. The API Score is a number between 200 and 1000 that reflects a school's or school district's performance on statewide student assessments administered in 2012.)

Their API scores and State rankings for 2012-2013 revealed:

- The average Academic Performance index (API) for these 31 schools was 734, compared to the State's standard of 790 for 2012-13.
- Eighteen of these 31 schools (58%) were ranked a 1 or 2 by the State—the two lowest deciles, where 1 is the worst and 10 the best.

10. A child's performance appears to be positively correlated to the length of time the child/family attends one school. The five K-8 schools in our East Oakland region had a median state ranking of 3, which was slightly higher than the K-5 schools' median state ranking of 2. The lowest median state ranking of 1 was given for the five grade 6-8 middle schools, representing performance in the lowest decile. This trend suggests that the longer the relationship a child and family have with one school, the better the child's performance on these standardized tests. See *Appendix: Comparison of School Accountability Report Cards (SARC) for East Oakland Target Neighborhoods*.

B. Meeting the Needs of Our Target Population

1. Serving urban students living in poverty

There is extensive and conclusive research into the most effective practices with urban students living in poverty (Delpit, 2006; Perry, Steele & Hilliard, 2003; Valdes, 1996; Valenzuela, 1999). Our school is founded by educators that have decades of effectively implementing the principles illuminated in this research in public schools in Oakland and similar urban communities. At the core of this research into effective practices in high poverty communities is the importance of developing school and classroom cultures that meet students and families where they are (Delpit, 2006; Perry, Steele & Hilliard, 2003; Valdes, 1996; Valenzuela, 1999), designing institutional and pedagogical practices that are directly responsive to those needs.

This idea of putting the child and the family at the center of school practices is not new. In fact, it dates back to the turn of the 20th Century with the work of scholars such as John Dewey (1902), Carter G. Woodson (1928), and W.E.B. DuBois, all of whom argued for school and curriculum design to center the needs of the student and the family. Not long after their groundbreaking work, Maslow's "Hierarchy of Needs" (1943) emerged and remains the gold standard for developing community responsive practices in the nation's highest need communities. Maslow's work has recently been taken back up in the world's largest study into the core social indicators of healthy communities (Adelman, Smith, & Herbes-Sommers, 2009), reaffirming conclusions that have become widely accepted across fields such as social epidemiology, public health, medicine, and education for the past five decades.

At the heart of each of these paradigms and their recommendations is an understanding that young people, in their natural state, are self-actualizing. Moreover, the practice of self-actualization as a defining characteristic of successful students of color appears in seminal studies of the country's most successful students of color (Gandara & Contreras, 2010; Perry, Steele, & Hilliard, 2003). The success of our school's founders with Oakland youth, and our founding teachers' success with similar youth populations in other cities, is directly relatable to our proven ability to translate into practice the most definitive research on effective teaching from the last 100 years. At the heart of this translation is our understanding that Herbert Kohl (1995) was right when he said, "children don't care what you know, until they know that you care". Thus, the core of our school's educational

paradigm is rooted in deep and caring relationships with families and students. These relationships are informed by a profound and experiential understanding of the reality of life in the flatlands of Oakland. These lived experiences as community members and as veteran educators are complemented by decades of study into the nation's leading research on trauma informed practices with youth (Perry & Szalavitz, 2007; Sapolsky, 2004). These efforts have led to numerous research publications by our school's founder that have impacted the national K-12 conversation about teacher recruitment, development, and daily practice (Duncan-Andrade, 2009; 2007; 2006).

The goal of the Roses in Concrete Community School is to expand the efforts of our highly accomplished founding team to an entire school-wide set of structures and practices focused on community-responsiveness. At the heart of this work are our *priorities surveys*, our family and community engagement structures which constantly engage our families in conversation about what is most important to them in the education that we provide to their children. The common language about what is most important created by our priorities surveys, sets the stage for ongoing engagement via regular home visits, active presence at community events, and consistent and meaningful parent engagement on school wide committees. Additionally, twice a year families and students are asked to evaluate our teachers on their performance, offering feedback on things that are working and practices that could be improved. This feedback acts as the guiding core for our entire coaching and development structure for teachers to insure that our teachers are always developing practices that are responsive to the specific needs of the community we are serving.

2. Serving the children of East Oakland through community responsiveness.

We are well aware that the needs of our student population are pressing and profound. The data and maps provided, along with educational achievement data for East Oakland, clearly establish the need for a radical rethink in how we approach education in our community. As shown above, East Oakland has one of the highest rates of unemployment and highest murder rates in the country. In fact, on virtually every health indicator measurable, East Oakland scores as one of the highest need communities in the country. If we can meet the needs of the communities in East Oakland, then we can use the Roses in Concrete model to begin to inform similar efforts across the city, in similar urban communities across America and around the world.

For this reason, our school is designed with community responsiveness at its core. From our mission and vision, to our pedagogical philosophy, to the design of our broader school culture, we are focused on the cultivation of deep and meaningful relationships with students and families.

• *Our recruitment, hiring, and apprenticeship strategies* will primarily seek candidates that are racially and culturally representative of the community we are serving. Beyond the obvious importance of having a staff that is reflective of the student body, the broader educational philosophy of the school is one that supports

staff to be embedded in the community so that we are aware of the most pressing needs facing our students and families;

- We will cultivate a culturally and community responsive approach to school and classroom culture to insure that we meet the physiological, social, and academic needs of every child that joins our school community. We will focus on further cultivating urban teachers who are responsive to cultural and community needs through ongoing mentorships and professional development;
- Students will be met at their level and guided toward academic excellence with high levels of individual planning and support using a *looping model* where families and students get to work with the same teacher over multiple years, and mentoring by caring and committed adults.
- We will form *key strategic partnerships* with East Oakland community leaders and service providers to insure that we are connecting students and families to basic needs security.

Research is clear that there are a set of school and classroom based practices that are consistently impactful in our nation's highest need communities (Duncan-Andrade, 2009). Our hiring and teacher training practices are attentive to these skills. In the event that we must hire educators that lack some of these prerequisite pedagogical skills, our founding team consists of the some of the nation's leading researchers and practitioners in the field of urban teacher development.

Our school will act as a national model of urban teacher coaching and support, using a robust national network of experts and tools to develop every staff member that we hire, and to annually apprentice cohorts of future urban educators that we can draw from and place in other high need schools in Oakland. As described in the section detailing our founding team, we already have a track record of doing this kind of development in Oakland and in other urban centers around the country.

There are two key design elements that warrant expanded discussion here to drive home the unique position we have to successfully meet the needs of our student population. First, our philosophy is very much in line with OUSD's recent shift to develop educational practices that are attentive to the whole child via the district's full service school model. Our founding board is emblematic of our school's reach to develop deep partnerships with key providers that will allows us to meet some of the most basic needs of our families and students. Research across disciplines such as public health, social epidemiology, and education are all in agreement that attention to the basic needs of a child is a central precursor to their academic success. To make sure that we are attentive to these needs, we have already begun developing relationships with key strategic partners to insure that we can provide our families and students access to the kind of wrap around support services that will allow them to spend greater amounts of their time and energy focused on academic progress.

Name	Organization	Basic Needs Met
Evette Brandon	Alameda County Public Health	Health/wellness
Shawn Ginwright, Board Member	The California Endowment	Health/wellness
Sandra Davis, East Oakland Program Office		
Castle Redmond, CA Statewide Program Officer		
Ashley Christiane, Director of Community Health	Kaiser Permanente	Health/wellness
Vien Truong, Environmental Equity Director	Greenlining Institute	Healthy Communities; Economic Development
Olis Simmons, CEO	Youth Uprising	Youth Leadership Development, Community Partnerships, Youth Employment
Nicole Lee, Executive Director	Urban Peace Movement	Safety
Malia Ramler	First Five	Early childhood
Betty Cohen or new ED	Bananas	Child care/parenting classes
Antwi Akom, Executive Director	ISEEED	Sustainable Community Development; STEM Design and Implementation
Jim Gilliland	Kilpatrick, Townsend & Stockton, LLP	Legal support for families, IP
Yusef Freeman, Vice President	McCormac, Baron & Salazar	Housing/real estate development
Joel Ramos, Regional Planning Director	TransForm	Transportation
Claudine Naganuma	Dance Naganuma	DanceArt and Performance
Bidyut Bose, Founder	Niroga Institute	Mindfulness/Meditation/Yoga
Jose Lopez & Ruben	DevLabs	Entrepreneurial Fellowships & Software

Table 1.4. Vision for Key Strategic Partners

Hernandez, Founders		Engineering
Kim Miyoshi, Executive Director	KidsFirst	Youth Development
James Kass, Founder and Executive Director	Youth Speaks	Art and Performance
LaShawn Routé Chatmon, Executive Director	The National Equity Project	Educational Equity
Bryan Brown, PhD	Stanford University, Professor	Teacher recruitment and development; curriculum development
Allyson Tintiangco- Cubales, PhD	San Francisco State University, College of Ethnic Studies	Teacher recruitment and development; curriculum development
Fania Davis, Founder	Restorative Justice for Oakland Youth	Restorative Justice practices
Ann Milne, Principal	Te Whanau o Tupuranga	Maori restorative justice practices; equity based school design and implementation
Patrick Camangian, PhD	University of San Francisco	Urban teacher recruitment and development
Newin Orante, EdD	Diablo Valley College, Vice President	School to college pipeline
Pedro Nava, PhD	Holy Names College, Professor	Family engagement; teacher recruitment
Christine Arrostuto, Executive Director	Bay Area United Way, Rise Together	Family support on basic needs
Regina Stanback- Stroud, President	Skyline Community College	School to college pipeline
Jerry Tello, Executive Director	National Compadres Network	Community Engagement
Paul Flores, Program Manager	Latino Men and Boys Initiative, Unity Council	Community Engagement; Youth development

In theory, a school's ability to connect young people and families to these kinds of robust resources is critical in a community like East Oakland. We believe, however, that the efficacy of this approach is greatly enhanced when key school personnel are tracking family and student needs. For us, the central player in this process is the teacher. This is one of the primary reasons we use a multi-year looping process. There is clear value in having a skilled teacher working with the same group of students over multiple years. But, in a

community like ours, the value of this approach grows exponentially because the strength of the teacher-family relationships built by looping programs provides teachers greater insights into the needs of the family. When you connect the looping structure to the kinds of teacher development and community partnerships that our school will have, you have built a formula for much greater success than we typically find in urban schools.

IV. WHAT IT MEANS TO BE AN EDUCATED PERSON IN THE 21st CENTURY

Heretofore, our petition has heavily emphasized our foundational belief that engaging students in meaningful academic development requires us to under-gird all our content instruction with caring relationships that are attentive to Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs. As we transition here to discuss our academic content and assessments, it is important to note that academic rigor and content will be delivered in the context of school and classroom cultures that are always attentive to deep, caring, and joyful relationships with students that keep track of their basic needs. In this section we have parsed out our academic framework and assessments for the purposes of focus and clarity, but in practice our relentless commitment to an academically rigorous environment will not be separate from our efforts to develop a loving, caring, and socially supportive environment.

As an urban educational institution, the Roses in Concrete Community School recognizes areas of occupational and technological skill-building as central to our students' need to explore and navigate the modern world. However, we see these as extensions of their more foundational critical consciousness and grounded understandings of self via their studies of history, liberal arts, science, fine arts, and languages. Thus, we expect a graduate of RiC to:

- Exude characteristics of courage, humility, natural inquiry, kindness, creativity, and resiliency (see *Appendix* for definitions of each of these core characteristics).
- Have a solid grasp on effective uses of technology and multimedia tools to better themselves *and* inspire positive social change.
- Have an understanding of the critical lenses and tools developed in the 20thCentury to examine issues of race, power, status, gender, and wealth distribution in the 21st Century.
- Express pride and honor in their ancestral roots and be able to identify historical and contemporary alliances across lines of national and ethnic identities.

We will insure that our graduates exemplify the skills and characteristics listed in the four bullets above in a manner that has them college and career ready. To do so, we will develop those skills and characteristics inside the "Framework for 21st Learning" (see Partnership for 21st Century Skills, www.p21.org) to promote College and Career Readiness:

Core Academic Knowledge: At the Roses in Concrete Community School, the development of 21st century skills will happen for all our students primarily through instruction in the core academic subject areas. We will adhere to the Common Core State Standards (CCSS) in ELA and math, Next Generation Science Standards (NGSS) for science,

and the California State Standards for Social Studies (CSS), which were designed to scaffold learning toward college and career readiness starting in Kindergarten

Learning and Innovation Skills:

- *Creativity and Innovation* through project-based learning opportunities such as Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR) to develop idea creation skills/brainstorming, teamwork and communication skills, to understand failure as an opportunity to learn, and to understand that creativity and innovation is a long-term, cyclical process of small successes and frequent mistakes.
- *Critical Thinking and Problem Solving* via the five stages of critical praxis (Duncan-Andrade, 2008) across grade levels and subject matter via group projects that also allow them to share and understand the approaches used by others to solve similarly complex problems.
- *Value Evidence*. Students learn how to use and cite specific, relevant, evidence when supporting their arguments.
- Comprehend as well as critique. Students are engaged and open-minded, yet discerning readers and listeners.
- Model with mathematics.
- *Reason abstractly and quantitatively.* Students will develop the ability to make sense of quantities and their relationships in problem situations.
- Identify and make use of patterns and structure via detailed investigations and analyses.
- Use appropriate tools strategically. Students will become familiar with a wide range of age-appropriate tools such as pencil and paper, concrete models, a ruler, a calculator, survey tools, or software and understand the strengths and limitations of these different tools.

Communication and Collaboration:

- Respond to the varying demands of audience, task, purpose, and discipline. Our students will be able to adjust their communication in relation to audience, task, purpose, and content. They will set and adjust purpose for reading, writing, speaking, listening, and language use as warranted by the task. They will appreciate nuances, such as how the composition of an audience should affect tone when speaking and how the connotations of words affect meaning. They will also know that different disciplines call for different types of evidence (e.g., documentary evidence in history, experimental evidence in science).
- Construct viable arguments and critique the reasoning of others. Our students will learn to use what others have said in constructing arguments. They will develop the ability to analyze situations by breaking them into parts, and recognize and use counter examples. Ultimately, they will be able to justify their conclusions, communicate them to others, and respond to the arguments of others. This will include the ability to reason inductively about data. Our elementary students will construct arguments using concrete referents such as objects, drawings, diagrams, and actions. Such arguments can make sense and be correct, even though they are not generalized or made formal until later grades.

Information, Media and Technology Skills: Our students will be able to use technology and digital media strategically and capably to enhance their reading, writing, speaking, listening, and language use. As they move up the grades, they will learn to tailor their searches online to acquire useful information efficiently, and integrate what they learn using technology with what they learn offline. Ultimately, they will be familiar with the strengths and limitations of various technological tools and mediums and be able to select and use those best suited to their goals.

Life and Career Skills:

- Flexibility and the ability to adapt to change especially in times of ambiguity and changing priorities. They will understand, negotiate and balance diverse views and beliefs to reach workable solutions, particularly in multicultural environments.
- *Initiative and self-direction.* Our students will learn to monitor, define, prioritize, and complete tasks independently without direct oversight.
- *Independent, self-directed learners* who will go beyond basic mastery of skills to explore and expand their own learning and opportunities. They will demonstrate commitment to learning as a lifelong process. They will reflect critically on past experiences in order to inform future progress.

Social and Cross-cultural Skills:

- Our students will understand, respect, and connect to perspectives and cultures outside of their own. Students will appreciate that the 21st century classroom and workplace are settings in which people from often widely divergent cultures, experiences, and perspectives must learn and work together. Students will actively seek to understand other perspectives and cultures through reading and listening, and they will be able to communicate effectively with people of varied backgrounds. They will be able to evaluate other points of view critically and constructively. Through exposure to classic and contemporary works representative of a variety of periods, cultures, and worldviews, our students will vicariously inhabit worlds and have experiences much different than their own.
- Our students will interact effectively with others, conducting themselves in a caring and respectable manner. Students will know when it is appropriate to listen and when to speak
- Our students will work effectively in diverse teams. Students will respect cultural differences and work effectively with people from a range of social and cultural backgrounds.

Productivity and Accountability:

Our students will learn to effectively manage goals and time, and be able to set tangible success criteria. They will balance tactical (short-term) and strategic (long-term) goals.

Leadership and Responsibility:

- Manage projects and time effectively.
- Produce results and be accountable.
- Work positively and ethically
- Participate actively as well as be reliable and punctual.
- Collaborate and cooperate effectively with teams.
- Respect and appreciate team diversity.
- Our students will act responsibly with the interests of the larger community in mind.

Guide and lead others:

Our students will use interpersonal and problem-solving skills to influence and guide others toward a goal. They will be able to leverage strengths of others to accomplish a common goal. They will be able to inspire others to reach their very best via example and selflessness. They will demonstrate integrity and ethical behavior in using influence and power.

V. HOW LEARNING BEST OCCURS

We believe learning best occurs when a school provides the necessary resources for supporting students' emotional, physical, social and academic needs. As veteran classroom educators and school leaders, we understand the challenge of meeting these expectations with every child that is a member of our school community. Our philosophy on how learning best occurs has been developed over decades of successful practice in East Oakland and similar communities around the country, as well as deep and committed study and participation in some of the nation's leading research on effective practices in urban schools (Duncan-Andrade, 2009; Duncan-Andrade, 2007). Our lead petitioner has written extensively on identifying and developing successful urban educators (Duncan-Andrade, 2009; Duncan-Andrade, 2008; Duncan-Andrade, 2007). His research is used in many of the nation's most prestigious and accomplished schools of education and will be at the core of the educational practices used in this school.

Drawing from our founder's research and practice in Oakland's classrooms, we believe that learning best occurs by connecting Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs with our five thematic elements of effective practice: Resources, Relationships, Relevance, Rigor and Responsibility. We believe that learning is a process rather than product, resulting in a permanent change in knowledge, core beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors. It requires time and optimal conditions where students can work through their own process, incorporating new knowledge, reflecting, and eventually transferring and applying this information and understanding to new situations. To make this connection between research on effective instruction and Maslow's basic needs framework, we believe school and classroom environments must assess and respond to individual student academic needs and socialemotional needs. In short, we believe there are a number of variables that influence and optimize students' learning. However, there are very clear recurring themes in the leading research (Ladson-Billings, 2009) on effective school and classroom practices and our school will connect Maslow's attention to the physical, social, and emotional needs of students to five core elements of effective education: Resources, Relationships, Relevance, Rigor, and Responsibility.

To more clearly illuminate how our use of Maslow's framework ties into our educational practice, we will reiterate here how we have situated our five core elements of school culture and instruction (the 5 Rs) directly into the five tiers of the Hierarchy of Needs (see Figure 1.10 below). In the "Vision" section of this proposal, we privileged the discussion of Maslow's five tiers. For the purposes of this section, we will invert the focus by centering our discussion on our five core elements of effective education.

Figure 1.10. How Learning Best Occurs for the Target Population.

Need: Self-Actualization Response: Responsibility

Approach: Students encouraged to live as warrior scholars: responsible to self, family,

Need: Accomplishment Response: *Rigor*

Approach: Highly rigorous academic, athletic, artistic environments coupled with high levels of support resulting in hard won successes for each student.

Need: Esteem Response: Relevance

Approach: Curriculum, pedagogy and school culture that are community and culturally responsive, teaching knowledge of self, self-love, and hope.

> Need: Sense of Love and Belonging Response: *Relationships*

Approach: School and classroom cultures that are community responsive, inclusive, and embracing of the whole child.

Need: Physiological and Safety Needs Response: Resources

Approach: Secure access to food, clothing, shelter, physical and psychological safety.

Level 1: RESOURCES--Meeting our students' basic physiological needs

The base needs in Maslow's framework are often referred to as the basic human needs (food, clothing, shelter, and safety). In the context of our school, we see this as our first "R", which is securing the basic **resources** necessary for meetings students' emotional, physical, and social needs so they can concentrate on learning.

To accomplish this goal, we will work with all our families to secure the necessary resources so that every child we serve has a stable basic needs framework in place. This will be accomplished with training and support for our teachers to develop a school culture that is under-girded by secure access to food, clothing, shelter, and safety. We acknowledge that securing this level of stability for all our children will require robust partnerships beyond just our core staff. Our founding board and existing community partnerships, along with our track record of successfully meeting these needs with Oakland youth and families, are evidence of our commitment and capacity to this approach to educating our youth. These efforts to partner with community, city, and county organizations to provide a full service school model will continually expand in response to the needs of our families. Three primary areas of focus for providing the necessary basic resources for our students to be able to focus their energies on learning are school environment, classroom climate/culture, and physical health and fitness.

Environment

The environment of a school includes everything from the physical layout and aesthetics of the school buildings as well as the school climate. We will provide students a structurally and emotionally safe and visually appealing physical environment that reflects who our students are culturally, how much they are loved, cared for and belong, and is maximally conducive to learning. This will manifest in everything from the murals on our walls to the presentation of materials in the home languages of our students. At every turn, students will be reminded of their value, their history, and their potential. Our extensive community partnerships and deep relationships with the community will also allow us to insure a steady presence of caring adults that reflect the community. Adults on our campus will be visible and present in all spaces at the school so that students are always reminded of our presence in their lives and our availability to provide the basic safety comforts of an adult to care, listen, and support whenever they might need us.

Climate/Culture

As a small school with looping patterns throughout our grade levels, our reduced class sizes (20) and consistent multi-year relationships with adults will establish classroom cultures that allow students to feel part of a learning community. This feeling of connected relationships will also extend to their peers because they will share these multi-year relationships in their loops, but also through their peer mentoring relationships across age levels via our houses structure.

The looping model and small class size we will provide teachers the opportunity to know students and families better and give individual attention to students, differentiating

instruction to best meet the needs of all learners. These structures will allow our teachers to be much more conscious of and attentive to the basic needs of students, which in turn will allow them to appropriately differentiate academic instruction and social-emotional development.

Four members of our founding team have been so successful at developing these kinds of classroom environments that multi-year, award winning research studies have been conducted on their practices (Duncan-Andrade, 2007; Hidalgo, 2011).

Physical Health and Fitness

Healthy meals and exercise are central to students' physical and intellectual well-being. To insure that our students have the resources to be well-fed, active participants at our school, we will provide students with balanced, nutritious breakfast, lunch, and after-school meal options as well as daily access to structured and unstructured play. In keeping with our founder's tradition of athletic excellence in Oakland, rigorous physical education classes and sports programs will be a trademark of our school, and will be coupled with robust informal play opportunities at recess. Our lead petitioner is an award-winning and highly accomplished coach in the Oakland public schools and his research into the value and potential of sports as a vehicle for promoting academic success has been nationally recognized (see Duncan-Andrade, 2010).

Levels 2 and 3: RELATIONSHIPS and RELEVANCY--Cultivating a Sense of Love and Belonging to Build Self-Esteem

We believe that attention to the second strata of Maslow's "Hierarchy of Needs", love and belonging, is achieved by developing deep and caring **relationships** among students, among students and teachers, among teachers and families, and among all school staff. The use of looping will allow teachers, students, and families to cultivate strong, multi-year relationships. Our two-house model described below, will develop cross-grade peer mentoring opportunities for students, strengthening peer-to-peer relationships in the school. These cross-grade opportunities will also deepen relationships and support structures among teachers allowing them to work collaboratively and support each other with students and families from across the school community. The depth of relationships that form as a result of this looping will increase opportunities for students and families to communicate basic needs that the school can help them close so that children can focus on learning. As well, our emphasis on group projects and youth led community based research projects, will create a rigorous but collaborative academic environment where students will learn how to support each other across social and academic needs through their work together on the projects.

In short, relationships are the foundation of our school. There is no debate about the fact that students learn best when they feel safe, valued, and supported (Kohl, 1995). Research clearly indicates that strong relationships between students and teachers must be based on mutual trust, respect, and healthy communication (Valenzuela, 1999). Additionally the relationships between students must be mutually cooperative and encouraging, with

individuals working together towards their individual as well as collective success and achievement (Duncan-Andrade, 2007).

Students will constantly be reminded by every adult in our school of their value, of the greatness of their ancestors, and of their responsibility to themselves, their families, our community, and our world. These reminders will come in the form of culturally responsive curriculum design as well as through the relationships that are built between the adults on our campus and the students and families that we serve. Our capacity to deliver on this kind of curriculum is clearly reflected in the work of our founder and that of key strategic partners and board members, such as Drs. Allyson Tintiangco-Cubales (San Francisco State University) and Bryan Brown (Stanford University), both of whom are considered national leaders in the design of rigorous culturally responsive curriculum across grade levels and in core content areas such as literacy, science, and mathematics. Their expertise, along with the skill and experience of our founding teachers assures that we will both design and deliver curriculum that will supplement and support the development of deep and connected relationships between our students and teachers.

Over the last two decades of our work in Oakland and other urban communities, our founding team has consistently built classroom and program cultures where students learn first to love themselves, building self-esteem as a foundation for elevating individual achievement and a greater sense of responsibility to one's peers and one's community. Over that time, our founder developed a code of conduct called the "Definite Dozen," (see *Appendix*) to capture the core principles of classroom cultures that develop these kinds of relationships. The "Definite Dozen" is another example of the kind of cultural habits of mind that will be developed by our teachers and school leadership and incorporated into the daily rituals of our school as affirmation of our purpose to create transformative spaces for young people that are affirming, inclusive, and loving.

A Bit More on Our Culturally Relevant Curriculum Design

Students learn best when they understand the relevancy of the skills and concepts being taught (Brown, 2006; Gay, 2000; Howard, 2010 Ladson-Billings, 1995; Tintiangco-Cubales, 2014). The educators at Roses in Concrete will design and organize lessons in relationship to one another, rather than as isolated and discrete curricular events. The learning goals and objectives will be organized thematically, and taught using essential questions, as well as real world problem based and inquiry activities.

Individual content objectives will be taught in an interdisciplinary fashion, with teachers encouraging and facilitating students to make connections across subject areas. As a student-centered and community-responsive school, Roses in Concrete will provide opportunities for students to determine for themselves what is relevant and deepen their capacity to critically interrogate, articulate, and defend the learning choices they make for themselves. Additionally, students will be challenged to engage, debate and solve some of our community's and society's most pressing problems as a regular part of their school experience. The value of giving students increasing levels of control over the direction of their learning and connecting that direction to the most pressing problems in their every day lives has been show to radically increase engagement and achievement.

Students also learn best when the curriculum is culturally relevant (Cammarota and Romero, 2011; Gay, 2000; Howard, 2010 Ladson Billings, 1995). Students will be exposed to images and experiences that reflect and are attentive to their prior knowledge, interests, community, language, and demographics including gender, race, ethnicity, religion, etc. In order to see themselves as having a more robust sense of self and identity, it is crucial that students see a diverse representation of academic and professional excellence. The population of our founding team, staff, and school leadership will serve as immediate representatives and exemplars of people that have come from similar socio-economic, racial/ethnic, and gender backgrounds as our students, which research also suggests positively impacts learning.

Level 4: RIGOR--Preparing Students for College, Career, and Community Change

The concept of the warrior-scholar, referenced in our mission statement, is borrowed from the *Hagakure*. This 14th century Japanese text describes the warrior-scholar as the highest form of humanity, explaining that we must develop both our instincts to stand and fight for justice *and* our intellectual capacity to effectively sustain ourselves and strategize to emerge victorious in those struggles. In order to accomplish this audacious goal of creating an institution of learning that cultivates the warrior-scholar in all our students, we will emphasize the concept of *discipulus*, the Latin root of the word discipline. Research clearly reveals that discipline has become synonymous with punishment in many schools serving student populations like that of East Oakland (Noguera, 2009; Yang, 2009). Our framework around rigor reclaims the concept of discipline, by returning to its root meaning: "nigorous training through meaningful repetition toward a collective goal".

This investment in a school culture that instills and values discipline in our students and teachers, is the over-arching principle of the aforementioned Definite Dozen in the form of statement "discipline yourself so that no one else has to." The rigor that will permeate every aspect of our school is one that emphasizes each student's individual and collective responsibility to be warriors for the cause of equity and justice in our community and the broader global society, while emphasizing that to fully realize their potential impact they must also be extraordinary scholars. This approach to educating urban youth with a critically conscious purpose of transforming our communities is one that research, time and time again, bears out as an essential component of sustained and purposeful instruction.

Our curriculum will be both academically rigorous and culturally aligned with the histories and present day realities of our students. In the previous section, our capacity to design such a curriculum is clearly laid out. We would add here that Laurence Tan, one of our founding teachers was recently given the prestigious national Teaching Tolerance's Culturally Responsive Teaching Award (see <u>http://www.edweek.org/tm/events/teaching-tolerance/resources 2013.html?intc=thed</u>) and has been credited by his principal and colleagues alike as an instrumental component of his elementary schools move from a "Program Improvement School" to a "California Distinguished School." Laurence will not only bring his teaching skill to our school as one of our upper grade elementary teachers, but he will also bring nationally recognized and classroom tested curriculum design skills that provide both cultural relevance and academic rigor.

Level 5: RESPONSIBILITY--Beyond Traditionally Measured Outcomes

The pinnacle of Maslow's framework is "self-actualization". Medical research shows that self-actualization is the natural human state (Perry & Szalavitz, 2007; Sapolsky, 2009; Len Syme, 2004). We believe that learning best occurs when students are self-actualizing, which is why our model invests in Maslow's framework. Maslow's framework is supported by every substantial field dealing with child development (see http://www.pbs.org/unnaturalcauses/) and his work makes the pathway to self-actualization clear. Up to this point, we have laid out why our school believes in each of the phases of Maslow's hierarchy and how they will be realized in our school.

However, an often unattended to segment of the discussion in our field about learning is the "for what" question. Students in our school will be **resourced** to have their basic needs met, they will have caring **relationships** with each other and the adults in the school and they will have access to a **relevant** and **rigorous** curriculum. They will also learn to understand the **responsibility** that comes with having access to this kind of high quality education as we believe that learning best occurs when students are freed up to self-actualize in their learning with an understanding that their learning brings with it a responsibility to serve the greater good in the community.

Through the aforementioned four pathways to self-actualization, our students will experience: 1) adults in our school that model **responsibility**; 2) a curriculum that teaches them about their ancestral traditions of **responsibility**; and 3) access to the **resources** and the **rigor** to achieve academic excellence, permitting them to take on greater responsibility as young adults and adults in our communities. In short, we believe that learning best occurs when schools provide an academic experience for students that develops a sense of purpose for their learning. Additionally, we believe this purpose must illuminate for them a clear sense of responsibility to themselves, their families, and their communities. To achieve this, the Roses in Concrete Community School will provide an instructional program that goes beyond subject matter content, recruiting and training our teachers to be skilled in practices such as restorative justice, problem solving, habits of mind, community building and service.

Our partnerships with organizations such as Restorative Justice for Oakland Youth (RJOY), Te Whanau o Tupuranga (a Maori school in New Zealand that has spear headed the use of Maori indigenous restorative justice practices in school settings), Stanford's "Gateways to Science Careers" Project, San Francisco State University's College of Ethnic Studies, along with the proven achievements of our founder and founding teaching staff at implementing these practices in our own schools while also developing other teachers to do the same, insures that we have both the will and the skill to normalize this deeper sense of responsibility in our students.

Our teachers and staff will undergo a rigorous selection and hiring process in order to ensure the best matches for our school and students.

The Roses in Concrete Community School aspires to create lifelong learners, committed to their own academic, social, and emotional success and well-being. Further, our mission is to provide an academic experience for our students which encourages a sense of responsibility to the health and healing of their classmates and their communities. To achieve this, RiC will provide an instructional program that goes beyond subject matter content and includes conflict resolution, problem solving, habits of mind, community building and service.

VI. CURRICULUM AND INSTRUCTIONAL DESIGN

Per our Mission, Vision, and How Learning Best Occurs sections of this proposal, the Roses in Concrete Community School will provide a welcoming, safe, nurturing, engaging, and critically conscious learning community for students, families and teachers. The strategies used to develop these types of learning environments will, as previously discussed, anchor the core principles of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs with our five core educational strategies: resources, relationships, relevance, rigor, and responsibility.

A. Learning Environment

Our classrooms will be designed to facilitate flexible grouping arrangements to accommodate our frequent use of group projects and collaborative learning activities. A variety of materials and technology (writing and art supplies, manipulatives, laptops/tablets, print rich walls, learning software, and books of all genres and reading levels) will be available for students to use and engage in the learning. The walls will reflect our student-centered, community and culturally responsive approach and will be covered with student work, learning charts developed with and by the students, empowering and communally responsive images to validate students, and evidence of on-going investigations and projects. Cooperation, collaboration, mentorship, and apprenticeship will guide interactions among all stakeholders.

Personalization will be a central characteristic of our school community. "Personalization" is a term that has been used in recent decades to describe education reform efforts designed to "create more positive and caring relationships that form strong connections between students and the adults responsible for teaching and mentoring them" (Mcclure, L., Yonezawa, S., & Jones, M., 2011). In other words, students in a personalized school environment feel connected to, known by, and cared for by the adults in the school. Students who have positive relationships with adults and who feel connected to their

education do better in school and are less likely to engage in risky behaviors (Connell, 2004). A recent study of 14 California schools with high-risk, high-needs populations found students who reported higher levels of personalization in school had higher GPAs and higher scores on the English California Standardized Tests (Mcclure, Yonezawa and Jones, 2011).

Personalization at Roses in Concrete will include the following components: small learning communities, looping, advisory, peer mentorship, long term relationships with adults, and family engagement. Personalization will lead to our overall goal of student investment in their school environment as a central space in their community.

1. Small Learning Communities

By design, Roses in Concrete Community School will be a small school with an enrollment of 360 by year seven. There are a number of benefits associated with being a small school. These benefits include: increased student engagement, more positive interpersonal relationships, and increased academic achievement, particularly for underserved student populations. In a small school, all stakeholders (teachers, parents, students, and administrators) feel a greater sense of belonging and more positive attitudes (Cotton, 2006). This sense of community, belonging, and investment is central to the mission of RiC, particularly given our commitment to identifying and supporting our students with their most basic physical, social, and emotional needs as the starting point for their path to achievement. Maintaining a small school environment will allow us to stay true to this mission. Additionally, studies comparing small and large schools found that there are fewer behavior problems and higher attendance rates at small schools (Rutter, 1988).

Being a small school will also be part of our efforts to improve educational equity for all of our students. For students from typically underserved populations, engagement in school and positive, on-going relationships with adults is particularly important in improving academic outcomes. In Cotton's analysis of research on school size, small schools consistently had positive effects on academic achievement of minority students and students of low socioeconomic status (Cotton, 1996).

To enhance the feeling of community and belonging at our school, we will be organized into two small cross-grade level learning communities called "Houses." At full enrollment (360 students) each House will have approximately 180 students. Each House will consist of three multi-grade Community Council "Mentorship Families" of about 60 students each: one Mentorship Family for each grade cluster: K-2, 3-5 and 6-8. This cross-grade structure will further nurture and reinforce relationships within the student body and between teachers and students.

In the first year of operation, we expect to have two Mentorship families for grades K-2 and two Mentorship families for grades 3-5. Mentorship families for grades 6-8 will begin in the third year, 2017. The K-2 Mentorship families will consist of approximately 60 students split evenly across the grade levels. The 6-8 Mentorship families will be slightly smaller. Every teacher and administrator at Roses in Concrete will be assigned a Mentorship family. Mentorship families will meet one morning each week.

2. Community Council

An important part of personalization at Roses in Concrete is the Community Council program. As outlined above, each classroom will be assigned to multi-grade mentorship families. They will remain in the same mentorship family, with the same mentors (teachers, administrators, and peers) for three years. These groups will be assigned by teacher. The Yellow House will have a K-2 "family" consisting of Kindergarten teacher A, 1st grade teacher A, and 2nd grade teacher A. The Yellow House will have a grade 3-5 "family" consisting of 3rd grade teacher A, 4th grade teacher A, and 5th grade teacher A. Likewise, the Yellow House will have a grade 6-8 family consisting of 6th A, 7th A and 8th A teacher (as the school fills out its middle school). The Blue House will have all the "B" teachers grouped into K-2, 3-5 and 6-8 grade Mentorship families. The idea here is to provide structures beyond traditional classroom groupings to allow for cross-age and cross-adult interactions, collaborations on projects, and support each others' growth. This is essential to build a sense of community among all the stakeholders in our school that extends beyond their basic relationship to their assigned grade level and classroom(s).

Each Mentorship family will meet for two hours each week. The first 45 – 60 minutes of the morning block will be spent on Mentoring, Restorative Justice Circles, and Council activities. The remaining time will be spent on student directed Service Learning projects, based on Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR). With the teaching staff working as guides and facilitators, students will design, research, plan, implement, and reflect upon implementing service projects for their school and the broader community. This structured time will enable students to put into practice the character development and standards based academic skills in real world settings to pursue real world solutions. Examples of Service Learning projects can be found in Section B. Instructional Approach. The goals of the Community Council program include:

- Promoting opportunities for cross-age social development.
- Developing a school culture that promotes social, physical, and emotional wellbeing.
- Developing strong, caring relationships between students and adults on the school campus.
- Providing at least one strong adult advocate for every student in the school.
- Providing a structure for monitoring and supporting students' academic progress, college-career-readiness, community awareness and action.
- Promoting a positive school climate.
- Promoting development of leadership and communication skills.
- Developing a sense of community ownership, global awareness and problem solving.

The adult mentors (teachers and administrator) of each mentorship family will facilitate the activities of the group and serve as the primary advocate for the students in their group. Adult mentors will be expected to advocate for the individual needs (academic, social and emotional) of each child with other staff members and the community. As such, adult mentors will serve as an additional contact between the family and the school, along with the child's assigned classroom teacher. Mentorship activities will be designed to address the previously stated goals will be designed by teachers in collaborative groups, with assistance from community and community organizations where appropriate.

Additionally, all of our upper grade students (grades 5-8) will be paired with adult mentors to act as peer mentors to their younger peers in their houses. They will learn to facilitate conflict resolution and group activities that include healing and restorative justice circles and academic support circles with their younger peers.

The process for determining priorities for the activities in our Community Council Program will begin with whole staff discussions before each school year to define the school-wide goals and trajectory of the program. We will use data from the priorities identified by all the stakeholders on our "Priorities Survey" (see <u>www.10teaching.net</u>). Then, the staff will meet in smaller groups by grade level to plan specific elements and activities guided by the community-generated data from the survey. There will be one group of K-2 Mentors, one of 3-5, and, ultimately, one of 6-8. These groups will meet before the school year begins to develop a scope and sequence for mentorship lessons. One faculty collaboration period (on an early release day) per month will be designated for mentors to evaluate and refine the program. Lessons will fall into the following categories: creating community; academic advisement; restorative justice; learning-to-learn skills; development of organic leadership and communication skills; life skills; and collaboration skills.

In developing mentorship lessons, our staff will draw on experience and research-based, published resources and guides that align with the school's mission and our socialemotional learning (SEL) program. Potential resources include <u>The Advisory Guide</u> and <u>Connected & Respected</u>, *Lessons from the Resolving Conflict Creatively Program* by Educators for Social Responsibility and *Tribes Learning Communities* by Center Source Systems.

Topics and examples of each type of activity may include:

- Creating Community
- Team-building activities
- Establishing group norms & routines
- Academic Advisement
- One-to-one conferencing
- Guided work periods
- Learning-to Learn
- Understanding learning preferences/styles
- Understanding effort and learning (mindsets)
- Study skills, such as organization, time management
- Life Skills
- Making healthy choices
- Healthy Relations (Gender, Race, Ethnicity, etc.)
- Character development
- Leadership Development
- Communication Skills
- Critical Mentorship (how to be a mentor/role model for others)

- Collaboration Skills (connected with SEL program)
- Resolving conflicts
- Managing emotions
- Problem Solving Skills (Local and Global)

3. Building Long-term Relationships through "Looping"

Students are able to build stronger, caring relationships with adults at the school if there are multiple opportunities to extend those relationships over longer periods of time. Just as we will use the aforementioned Community Council structure to cultivate multi-year mentoring relationships across adults and students, we also plan to have teachers "loop" with students for multiple years at both the elementary and secondary level. For instance, a teacher starting with a Kindergarten class would continue with that class as their 1st grade in the following year. When that class moves to 2nd grade, the teacher would loop back to a new group of Kindergartners and repeat the looping cycle. These cycles will repeat in the upper elementary grades as well. We will run three loops in the core academic content areas (Language Arts, Social Science, Mathematics, and Science) of the middle school. In this looping structure, each student will be with the same teacher for multiple years. This will allow the teacher to know each student and family more deeply, insuring stronger and more responsive relationships from our staff to the students and families they serve. Additionally, looping will provide a structure for teacher collaboration at all levels as each teacher will have a peer working with the same two grades. For example, the Kindergarten and 1st grade teachers will rotate between these two grades, so they can share resources for curriculum planning.

4. Family Engagement

Family involvement is crucial in creating a nurturing and safe school community. Research shows that long-term parental involvement is a critical factor in student success (Henderson The Roses in Concrete staff is committed to welcoming and working with families to engage them in their students' education. Families will have many opportunities throughout the year to build connections and genuinely be a part of the school.

To start, every family will participate in the TEN "Priorities Survey" to identify their main priorities for teachers. (See *Appendix*.) These priorities will drive teacher development and feedback throughout the year. There will also be annual family orientations to explain key policies and procedures. There will be frequent communication between the school and families through classroom and school newsletters. Teachers will email and send home monthly newsletters in the home language of the families, highlighting the classroom activities and events of the past month and informing parents of up-coming events. As well, all teachers will conduct informal home visits and be visible and accessible within the community during non-school hours. School-wide programming and events (Literacy, Math and Science Family Nights, musical and performing arts events and performances, parent workshops, etc.) will be developed with the involvement of families and community to encourage active participation of families within the school. In addition, the Principal will oversee the development of school-wide monthly newsletters. Parents' input will be regularly queried about how the school is meeting the needs of their children and how staff can be more responsive to those needs via the Priorities Survey and through bi-annual performance "feedback loops" for teachers (see *Appendix: TEN Screenshots*). Focus groups, racial affinity groups and grade level groups of parents will be organized on a needs-basis to address issues as they arise in any or all of the 5R foundations of our school.

Families will be advised of student progress through trimester report cards, Family Nights, and annual conferences. In addition, the Roses in Concrete Community School will host a variety of social and educational events to promote community building. These might include Family Math and Literacy Nights, parent education seminars, student performances, and exhibitions of student work. Families will also be expected to make a commitment of participation. The Roses in Concrete board will adopt policies to specify the details of participation, which will be included in the annual family orientation. Participation will take many forms so that all families can be included. There will be opportunities for parents to be involved within and outside of the school day. Examples of family participation include, but are not limited to volunteering in the classroom, technical assistance, preparing materials at home, providing language support for other families, supervising field trips, helping with school-wide events, gardening, volunteering on any adjunct committees, and serving as liaisons to community groups.

Additionally, the Board will select Parent Coordinators to oversee parent participation. The Parent Coordinators will set up and operate a Parent Center where Parents have their own autonomous space within the school where they can run workshops, coordinate volunteering and tasks, and have childcare for younger children, allowing parent volunteers to provide worry-free support. These policies will ensure that families can participate in ways that reflect their own skills and talents while taking into consideration school needs and the constraints of family commitments outside of Roses in Concrete. The Parent Coordinators will be responsible for making sure that parent participation is accessible regardless of linguistic or cultural background. The Coordinators will do this by making sure that written and in-person outreach occurs in the preferred home language of parents. They will also make sure that parents are informed of participation opportunities through a variety of methods including newsletters, phone calls, and orientation meetings. Finally, families will be involved in the governance of the school as outlined in the School Governance section of the charter petition.

5. Academic Interventions

Roses in Concrete will use a Modified Response to Intervention System which is a systematic, tiered approach intended to resolve student learning difficulties by systematically providing the necessary level of support and intervention. Tier I will consist of the core academic program in which all students receive instruction. Informal formative assessments in class give teachers the on-the-spot opportunities to provide feedback and support to students in a timely fashion. Tier 2 will provide supplemental instruction for small groups of students who are slightly behind on an common core standard assessment and need a little assistance to reach a common core standard. Tier 3 is reserved for students who still have not met a standard, or group of standards, and need additional

support through before or after school instruction. Many students will move in and out of after-school interventions once they have shown mastery on the standard(s) for which they are referred. We will have a system in place for immediate, skill by skill referral for after school support with laser targeting on that skill. Tier 4 is intended for students who are one or more years behind grade level in general, have not experienced significant success in Tier 3 interventions and have gone through an SST (Student Study Team) Process which may have been initiated in Tier 2. It implies that a student has an active IEP and receives the services outlined in the IEP. Students will be referred for Tier 2 and 3 services through the SST process. Students who enter the Roses in Concrete Community School with an active IEP will automatically receive Tier 4 services indicated by the IEP. However, a transfer student with an IEP may also be eligible for additional services through Tiers 2 and 3 if those services are deemed appropriate.

B. Instructional Approach

The instructional model at Roses in Concrete Community School will address the needs of the whole child, focusing on Maslow's five levels and our corresponding five R's (resources, relationships, relevance, rigor, and responsibility). In previous sections, we have described in detail the rationale and strategies we will use to implement this approach. This section will focus on the more technical aspects of the pedagogy that will be used in our school. At Roses in Concrete we expect our teachers to be well-informed, reflective practitioners. We respect their ability to change and adapt their instructional practices as they deem necessary, provided that their professional decision making produces adequate progress for students. The foundations of our educational model will be an inquiry-based approach to teaching grounded in Maslow's framework and situated in constructivism, differentiated instruction, and an integrated social and emotional learning program.

1. Constructivism/ Helical Model

Our teachers will utilize a constructivist view of learning and teaching. Constructivist theory says that learning is an active process through which people construct their own meaning and knowledge. Constructivism as a learning theory has been present for over a century (Vygotsky, 1978). More recently, educators and neuroscientists have re-examined the theory with our current understanding of how the brain develops. Scientific research indicates that learning is an active process within the brain and that the brain literally constructs understanding by building and refining connections between neurons (Gulpinar, 2005). Research shows that student engagement in interactive lessons where relationships between instructor and learners are strong and with content that focuses on learning for meaning (relevance, rigor, and responsibility) leads to greater retention and use of information and ideas (Bransford and Cocking, 2000). Students engaged in this type of learning gain greater conceptual understanding that is retained and transferred to other meaningful applications (responsibility), instead of rote memorization that is easily forgotten. For example, data from the Trend in International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMMSS) supports the use of problem solving and reasoning in increasing academic achievement. A recent analysis of TIMMSS data from seven countries indicates that the high-achieving countries devote more instruction to exploring concepts and making
connections to solve problems as opposed to using procedures (Stigler & Hiebert, 2004) At Roses in Concrete we have chosen to build an instructional program based on constructivism as a brain compatible learning theory.

When a person experiences or encounters something new, it must be reconciled with previous ideas and experience. New understandings and knowledge developed through this process of reconciliation leads to greater levels of **relevance**, **rigor**, and **responsibility** for students to actually apply their knowledge in their lives. In a constructivist teaching model, teachers function as facilitators providing students with hands-on, real-life experiences that are based on **relationships** to the students, their lives, and the needs of the community. Constructivist teaching requires students to think critically, to make connections, and then to reflect upon and analyze their own experiences so that they are understanding their **responsibility** to apply their knowledge in their own lives and for the betterment of their community. Through these learning experiences students gain a deep understanding of the material that stays with them over time.

At Roses in Concrete Community School we plan to utilize the Helical Model, an inquirybased application of the constructivist learning theory, developed by Dr. Gigi Carunungan. Dr. Carunungan is currently the Director of Programs at Synapse School in Menlo Park. According to Dr. Carunungan, the Helical Model "engages students in a systematic and progressive series of activities that build on each other. Starting with simple, fun, lessons to build interest and to introduce the topic, the methodology provides students with hands-on activities to expand, apply, and master subject matter. The process progresses to increasingly complex and imaginative tasks. At the end of every module, students review the lesson and collectively underscore the meanings behind their experiences and discoveries."

Our use of the Helical Model will follow this structure:

Play - The learners begin their construction of knowledge and development of skills by participating in a game-like activity that introduces a key element of a topic.

Explore - A brief reflection on the observations leads the class to investigate by engaging in various types of data gathering.

Connect - Information-driven interactions allow new findings and new problems to surface. Students are then encouraged to deepen their comprehension of the topic through an activity that integrates information and skills.

Imagine - Students then "transfer" newly learned knowledge and skills to solve a different problem.

Remember - Guided by their teachers, students create meanings, distill theories, and formulate new questions.

Learning Activities within the model will be adapted based on age level and the specific needs of the class to insure that they are <u>culturally and community relevant</u> and <u>academically rigorous</u>. The Helical Model is designed to incorporate multiple modalities so that students with diverse learning styles and abilities can access the academic concepts. At Roses in Concrete we have structured the school day so that there are extended uninterrupted blocks of time dedicated to exploring concepts through activities based on

the Helical Model. As discussed in *Section IV* ("What it Means to be an Educated Person in the 21st Century") assessments of student learning will include both traditional quantifiable performance on teacher developed criteria and observation, as well as on state and national performance criteria (i.e. Common Core, Smarter Balanced Assessments). The following is an example of how we might use the Helical Model to teach the science concept of buoyancy.

- Students begin with Play by trying out a variety of paper boats in tubs of water. Throughout this hands-on activity the teacher asks them questions like--"Which boat stayed afloat the longest?" and "Why?" The students are encouraged to think about other experiences they've had with floating and sinking objects. Conversations between students and with the teacher continue throughout the activities as students share materials and observations.
- Students then Explore and expand their experience with buoyancy by adding pennies to the boats. During this activity, they graph which boats stayed afloat the longest and the number of pennies on the boat(s). They also expand their knowledge by looking at technical drawings of historical boats that the teacher has provided.
- Next, students make culturally and historically <u>relevant</u> connections to their experiences by using clay to create different types of hulls based on historical examples of boats that were used by their ancestors. They make a graph to show which designs float the longest.
- In the Imagine phase, they use their new knowledge to create their own ship design, <u>rigorously</u> applying and testing their knowledge. They test out their designs by making models. Once they have a design that floats, they make a technical drawing with text explanations.
- Finally, in the Remember phase the teacher guides them through discussion and reflection on the activities of the day. The teacher connects the results of their experiments with the relevant scientific laws and theory of buoyancy. As part of the discussion, the students develop new questions that will connect to future learning.

Throughout this session, the teacher acts as a facilitator and guide by asking probing questions and guiding discussion. As the students engage in the different experiments, the teacher observes and assesses which students need additional support or challenge. These observations along with the Remember discussion guide future lessons and instruction.

2. Differentiated Instruction

Children grow and develop at different rates in different skill areas. At the Roses in Concrete Community School we recognize and value these differences and plan to differentiate instruction so that all students' needs are met. Differentiated instruction is an approach that will be incorporated into all teaching at RiC and will be a core strategy for adherence to Maslow's Framework. RiC teachers will use a variety of techniques to differentiate instruction throughout the curriculum. Carol Ann Tomlinson and David Sousa have identified five key principles to effective differentiation (Sousa and Tomlinson, 2011):

- Work in a differentiated classroom is respectful of each student. No matter what their need and ability, students' tasks are engaging and require complex thought and problem solving. As we differentiate instruction around individual student's needs, we will be especially aware of times of greatest hardship for students, providing them with additional material <u>resources</u> (food, clothing, shelter, etc.) and more invested <u>relationships</u>. The provision of these spaces that provide for students' need for basic <u>resources</u>, <u>love and belonging</u>, <u>self-esteem</u>, and <u>accomplishment</u>, will not interrupt our commitment to <u>rigorous</u> training for every student.
- Curriculum is rooted in the critical ideas of a topic and <u>relevant</u> to students' cultural identities to develop their sense of <u>belonging</u> and <u>self-esteem</u>. Understanding is prioritized over mere recall to insure <u>rigor</u>.
- Teachers use flexible grouping. Groups may be based on interests, learning preferences, or specific learning needs. Groups may be selected by the teacher, the students, or randomly. The length of time groups stay together varies as well. Grouping is interwoven with whole group instruction and independent work to insure that students are able to develop **relationships** with a variety of classmates, learning styles, and academic skill ranges.
- Teachers use ongoing assessment to inform their instruction to insure that students receive the <u>resources</u> they need to succeed. A variety of assessment tools are used before, during, and after every unit of study to insure that all students are experiencing growth in their sense of <u>love and belonging</u>, <u>self-esteem</u>, and <u>accomplishment</u>.
- The learning environment supports students in taking the risk of learning. Students feel safe and connected in a community of learners via <u>relationships</u> with the teacher and with their peers.

The following example demonstrates how a differentiated instruction approach could be applied to teaching reading in the language arts skills lessons. In this sample primary classroom, there is a wide range of reading levels and interests. The teacher has set up the learning environment with materials and routines that secure all 5R's of our instructional paradigm (**resources, relationships, relevance, rigor**, and **responsibility**) so that students can focus on learning. At the beginning of the year, the teacher devoted a significant amount of time to developing these routines and structures. In conjunction with the school-wide Social-Emotional Learning program (Self-Science) the class has also developed and continues to revisit behavioral norms that insures that students **basic needs** are met to create a supportive and caring learning community that fosters a sense of **love and belonging and self-esteem**.

For the language arts skills lessons, the teacher posts a reading schedule of activities and groups each week. For this particular lesson, the class meets as a whole group to

participate in an interactive read aloud in which the teacher models a comprehension strategy. The students then settle into group or individual work based on the week's schedule. A small group meets with the teacher for a guided reading lesson on decoding strategies providing them the support to elevate the levels of **rigor** at which they can engage with their reading. Another group meets to read on a topic of mutual **relevance**, even though the books they are reading may be at different difficulty levels. Some students also spend time reading relevant material alone, self-selecting books that the teacher has organized by interest and/or by reading level. The teacher spends the work time leading small groups, observing, and conferencing with students assessing students' progress. The teacher uses this formative assessment to plan design subsequent activities and groupings. At the end of the lesson, the class re-convenes as a whole group. The teacher facilitates a brief discussion of what worked well and what could be improved and a few students volunteer to share something that they learned or **accomplished** as a way to boost **self-esteem** and feelings of **love and belonging**.

Successful implementation of this approach will require that teaching staff are attentive to all the levels of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs and our 5R's of instructional practice. To insure that our teachers are prepared and supported to differentiate their instruction in this manner, you can refer to our model of Professional Development that is outlined in *Section E.* below.

3. Integrated Social and Emotional Learning Program (SEL)

In recent years, an increasing amount of research has been published demonstrating the positive effects that Social and Emotional Learning (SEL) programs can have on social and academic outcomes in schools. In a meta-analysis of 379 SEL programs, Durlak and Weissberg reported that SEL intervention programs produced a variety of positive student outcomes including fewer serious discipline problems and school suspensions, better school attendance, higher grade point averages, and higher academic achievement scores. Their analysis of research studies found significant gains in academic performance at schools with complete SEL programs (Durlack, Weissber, Dymnicki, Taylor, & Schellinger, 2011). Furthermore, research indicates that SEL programs may be especially important for students at risk. In particular, the development of a "growth mindset" instead of a "fixed mindset" can help students overcome perceived incompetence based on ethnic or gender stereotypes (Walton & Cohen, 2003). As defined by Carol Dweck, in a growth mindset people believe that most basic abilities can be developed through dedication and hard work. In a fixed mindset, people believe that basic qualities are fixed traits. A growth mindset develops a love of learning and resilience, both of which are key to students' developing three of the key elements of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs: love and belonging, self-esteem, and accomplishment (Dweck, 2006). Thus, an SEL program that addresses the development of a growth mindset can help to close the opportunity gap, creating stronger relationships, and greater levels of resources, relevance, rigor, and responsibility.

At Roses in Concrete, Social and Emotional Learning (SEL) will be integrated throughout the curriculum as key strategy for meeting our vision of providing for all five levels of Maslow's framework. Classroom teachers, administrators and specialists work together to be role models and to reinforce the lessons of the SEL program through our 5R's. We will be following the *Self-Science* curriculum published by Six Seconds, a world leader in Emotional Intelligence. Locally, the Self-Science curriculum is being used by Synapse School, an independent K-8 school in Menlo Park, CA. In Joshua Freedman's study of the Self-Science curriculum, teachers identified the program to be highly effective in improving both classroom relationships and academic performance (Freedman, 2003). Guided by the five levels of Maslow's framework, our SEL program will inform classroom management and school-wide discipline policies. SEL concepts will be integrated into cross-curricular units using our 5Rs of effective instructional practice.

For example, in a social studies unit about the civil war, the teacher might facilitate discussions about the emotional consequences of brothers fighting brothers. The discussions might also include how those emotions might have influenced the choices made by soldiers and leaders. In a unit on weather in the primary grades, students might identify the emotions they feel depending on the weather and then discuss how those feeling influence the choices they make. See *Appendix* for a detailed Self-Science SEL example.

<u>4. Service Learning Projects through Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR)</u> Service Learning Projects through YPAR will put the essential values of Roses in Concrete into action. Students will use their critical and creative thinking skills to identify and address <u>relevant</u> needs in the community related to the academic content they are studying. Through these group projects, they will practice and develop deeper <u>relationships</u> with their peers and their community, apply their learning in <u>relevant</u> and <u>rigorous</u> real life conditions that exercise their <u>responsibility</u> to apply what they learn in their communities. The opportunities afforded through these projects directly provide students' access to top four levels of Maslow's Hierarchy of Needs: <u>love and belonging</u>, <u>self-esteem</u>, <u>accomplishment</u>, and <u>self-actualization</u>, as well as key opportunities to expand social-emotional intelligence competencies such as empathy and optimism. Service Learning projects will also incorporate key academic content and skills as way for students to directly apply classroom and book learning in their communities.

Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR) will be the primary instructional approach used to conduct the Service Learning projects. These projects will be anchored in the Community Councils, as a way to insure that cross-grade relationships are developing as part of our instructional model. The projects also create opportunities for older students to develop leadership and mentorship skills by working with their younger peers. The founder of our school is recognized as one of the originators of the concept of YPAR in urban schools, and has used this as a core component of his own instructional methods for almost two decades in East Oakland (see Duncan-Andrade, 2008). Critical Research coupled with academic and curricular related content will allow students to further their project-based work on key common core elements such as:

- · Critical Analysis
- · Research and Methodology to Unpack Issues
- Problem Solving and Actualizing Solutions
- Action (products based on the outcomes of the YPAR)

 Reflection (on process, action, growth, and transformation both personal and communal)

Students will also apply math, literacy and problem-solving skills to real-life situations. The development and implementation of these projects will take place in Community Councils during one morning block each week. The Mentor teacher will guide students to develop projects related to thematic content-area units that are age and skill level appropriate. Depending on the age of the students and the scope of the identified need, projects may take place over the course of a month or extend longer. They may involve action within the school and/or in the greater community. Each project will include the following five stages:

- Investigation
- Preparation and planning
- Action
- Reflection
- Demonstration

Each time students engage in YPAR projects, they work through the process of "critical praxis", which teaches them the five stages of critical thinking and problem solving. These five stages are also part of the school's "Definite Dozen" (see Appendix), making it both a part of instructional practice and a part of the broader school culture and climate. For example, students might identify the lack of available fresh foods in their immediate neighborhood as a problem they want to tackle. They would research in the community to identify if and where there are places that provide fresh and healthy food options. They could also investigate other urban communities, including other Oakland neighborhoods, to see if there are models for creating greater access. Based on their research, they would work as a team to develop a plan of action to address the problem in the community. So, they might decide to start a community garden at the school and then provide the yield from the garden to families in the community. Then, they would implement that plan of action and over the course of the project, they would study its impact on alleviating the problem they identified. At the end of the project, they would produce a report that covered their analysis from all the stages of critical praxis. They would present their findings at a public forum, inviting families, elected officials, local media, and other community members to share their findings and solutions.

C. Proposed Schedule and Academic Calendar

Roses in Concrete Community School's academic calendar will comply with the annual instructional minutes requirements set forth Education Code Section 47612.5. The proposed school calendar for 2015-2016 will include 180 instructional days and 40 teacher workdays. Teacher workdays will focus on professional development as detailed in the Professional Development section of this document. The calendar may be modified to coordinate with the calendars of the Roses in Concrete Community School and professional development partners.

1. Daily and weekly schedules

The Roses in Concrete daily schedule and annual calendar amounts to more than the minimum number of instructional minutes set forth in Education Code Section 47612.5 and more than the required number of 175 school days. This code requires:

- a) To pupils in kindergarten, 36,000 minutes
- b) To pupils in grades 1 to 3, inclusive, 50,400 minutes.
- c) To pupils in grades 4 to 8, inclusive, 54,000 minutes.

At Roses in Concrete students will have 59,654 minutes of instructional time (not including lunch or passing periods) each year which equals 33 weeks.

2. Instructional day

The instructional day at Roses in Concrete is designed to reflect the school's mission and vision. There will be 4 days/week of 405 instructional minutes and one reduced day with 205 instructional minutes. The total of 59,654 minutes for the year will be completed in 33 weeks. All grades (K-8) will include the following structural elements:

Inst. Time	Hour	Activity
	0700-0800	Academic Support + Supplement +Breakfast
15	0800-0815	School-wide Yoga + Meditation
30	0815-0845	Morning Business + Drop Everything and Read! (D.E.A.R.)
80	0845-1005	Instructional Block #1 M, Tu, W, and Th—Math Fri—Community Councils, Youth Participatory Action Research Projects (YPAR)
	1005-1025	Healthy Snack + Open Play
80	1025-1145	Instructional Block #2 Tu, W, Th, Fri—Language Arts (social studies integration) w/ Literacy Emphasis M—Health/Wellness
	1145-1230	Lunch + Open Play
80	1230-1350	Instructional Block #3 M, Tu, F—Science

Table 1.5. Base Schedule

		Th—Applied Problem Solving Puzzles (Interdisciplinary)
10	1350-1400	Mindfulness
45	1400-1445	Instructional Block #4 M, Tu — History + Social Studies Th, F — Music and the Arts
20	1445-1510	Closing Activity
	1510-1520	Snack
45	1520-1605	Structured P.E.
	1605-1730	After School Programming
	1730-1830	Dinner
405		

Table 1.6 Sample Wednesday Schedule

Inst. Time	Hour	Activity
	0700-0800	Academic Support + Supplement +Breakfast
15	0800-0815	School-wide Yoga + Meditation
30	0815-0845	Morning Business + D.E.A.R. Time
70	0845-955	Instructional Block #1 (Math)
	955-1015	Healthy Snack + Open Play
70	1015-1125	Instructional Block #2 (Language Arts w/ Literacy Emphasis)
20	1125-1145	Closing Activity
	1145-1230	Lunch + Open Play
205		

D. Culturally and Community Responsive Curriculum Design

In keeping with our school vision, the curriculum at Roses in Concrete will be designed to focus on the education of the whole child. The California Content and Common Core State Standards (CCSS) will be used as a foundation to build curriculum and guide instruction. The Roses in Concrete School curriculum will be aligned to Common Core State Standards for English Language Arts and Mathematics, Next Generation Science Standards, and the California State Standards for Social Studies. Our curriculum will also include cross-curricular project-based learning (as with the aforementioned Service Learning Projects) and will address the individual needs of all learners by having multiple learning modality components.

1. Culturally and Community Responsive Curriculum

The first step of the cultural relevance cycle (Flory & McCaughtry, 2011) is to understand community dynamics, which requires knowledge acquisition. Teachers must have rich, sophisticated knowledge of their students and community dynamics, to understand particulars of students' reality. Many researchers have identified the importance of knowing students in profound ways (Barrett & Noguera, 2008; Graybill, 1997; Lenski et al., 2005; Monroe, 2005) and challenged teachers to know students as cultural beings (Irvine, 2003; Monroe, 2005). The second step of the cultural relevance process is to understand how community dynamics influence educational processes. Similar to the work of Irvine (2003), and Lenski, et al. (2005), this step requires introspection about how values, biases, feelings, and worldviews differ from students'. Several authors have documented ways that urban students' home experiences affect their education (Brown, 2004; Delpit, 2006; Godley, Carpenter & Werner, 2007). The final step in the cultural relevance cycle is to enact strategies reflecting teachers' cultural knowledge, where teachers must consider ways of instructing and connecting with students through physical education and the arts. Even experienced teachers may find previous methods of instructing students "misses the mark" in urban schools similar to Roses in Concrete. This action-oriented step has been well documented by many researchers (Delpit, 2006; Gay, 2000; Irvine, 2003; Ladson-Billings, 1995); however, it requires teachers to bring students' cultural realities to the forefront of their pedagogy. Each of these phases allows teachers to more effectively identify and react to the 5Rs of our pedagogical model in ways that provide resources, relationships, relevance, and rigor to cultivate students' responsibility.

There is perhaps no school in the nation that will be better equipped to deliver on curriculum and pedagogy that meets these standards of cultural and community grounding. Our founding team is compromised of many of the nation's leading scholars on culturally and community responsive curriculum design (Akom, 2009; Brown, 2006; Camangian, 2009; Duncan-Andrade & Morrell, 2008; Ginwright, 2009; Tintiangco-Cubales, et. al. 2014). Our national reputation and resources will insure that Roses in Concrete Community School always has the resources to be on the cutting edge of curriculum design. The incredibly robust set of resources we have to do this part of the work will allow our lab school model to make major contributions to the local and national

discussions about effective curriculum design. We expect to use these resources to design and research the impact of our curriculum and share our most impactful discoveries and designs with all the schools in our city. To this end, our staff members will use their professional development time to constantly explore and reconsider their own assumptions, to understand the values and practices of families and cultures that are different from their own in our neighborhood, and to construct curriculum and pedagogy that takes these into account in locally appropriate and culturally sensitive ways.

2. Curriculum Planning

Our initial curriculum planning will happen in our planning year (Fall 2014 through Summer 2015). There will be a curriculum planning team that includes our impressive group of university partners from Stanford University, San Francisco State University, University of San Francisco, and Mills College working in partnership with our founder, several of the founding teachers, and our founding principal. We will bring other staff onto the team as they are hired in the late Spring and Summer to include them in final preparations of the curriculum and to onboard them for the school year.

This curriculum planning team will investigate the quality of accessible resources and will develop our own integrated culturally and community responsive lessons/units/projects to prepare for the Fall 2015 launch according to the following schedule:

Curriculum	Development Task	Target Date
Scope and sequence in ELA/Math/Science/HSS	Scope and sequence of CCSS, NGSS and CSS standards for each grade	K- July 2014 1- August 2014 2-Sept 2014 4-October 2014
Program Materials*	Identify culturally and community responsive materials, lessons, units in each content area	K– August 2014 1- Sept 2014 2- Oct 2014 4- Nov 2014
Projects/YPAR Design	Design projects and action research applications that integrate the standards	K- Sept/Oct, 2014 1,2,4 – Nov./Jan., 2015
Lesson /Unit Design*	Design aligned lessons and units leading to those projects	K – Oct 2014- Feb., 2015 1 – Jan/Feb, 2015 2 – March/April 4 – May/June

Table 1.7 Curriculum planning schedule.

*To assure fidelity to the CCSS, the development team will use rubrics designed by EQuIP (or similar process) to assess quality alignment. EQuIP (Educators Evaluating the **Qu**ality of Instructional **P**roducts) is an initiative of the American Diploma Project (ADP) Network designed to identify high-quality materials aligned to the Common Core State Standards (CCSS).

Much of the heavy lifting for on-going curriculum design and modifications will happen during the summer with a select curriculum design team that includes some portion of the group mentioned in the preceding paragraph. As well, curriculum will be tuned during buyback days in late summer. Finally, curriculum will be modified throughout the school year during planning time as part of Praxis Learning Communities (PLCs), which will be one of the teacher development activities used on Wednesdays after students are released early. PLCs will be comprised of teachers inside their grade level bands (K-1, 2-3, 4-5, and 6-8).

Curriculum mapping, based on the work of Heidi Hayes Jacobs (2012), will be the major process used at the Roses in Concrete Community School to align curriculum integration, pacing, assessment and a process of collecting data representative of the operational curriculum. Staff will work in grade level bands (K-1, 2-3, 4-5, and 6-8) to design consensus maps to agree on when and what things are taught in like-grade level classrooms. The mapping process will begin with the common core standards in each content area, identify the standards that align most strongly with the design principles below and calendar mapping them for the school year. Teachers will use curriculum templates that display key components of the curriculum: content, skills, assessments and essential questions. The work will be displayed via internet-based programs, and is open for viewing by all personnel at Roses in Concrete. Technology is central to this work as it enables the teachers to create organic documents which all staff members have access.

Since a complete list of aligned curricular materials will not be available from the State until 2016, at the opening of the Roses in Concrete Community School, we propose a teacher-developed, community-responsive approach to curriculum design and implementation based on our decades of successful practice in urban schools and backed by numerous research studies. We draw heavily from the principles of critical pedagogy (Darder, 1991; Duncan-Andrade & Morrell, 2008; Freire, 1970) and culturally responsive teachin (Gay, 2000; Howard, 2010; Tintiangco-Cubales, 2014; Valdes, 1996) to differentiate instruction, meeting students where they are, socially and academically, to create classroom lessons and practices that are at once both meaningful and responsive to the needs of each student. See Table 1.8. Proposed Sample of Potential Base Curricular Materials for an example.

Table 1.8. Proposed Sample of Potential Base Curricular Materials (CoreSubjects)[1]

Subject	Curricular Materials	
ELA	Lucy Caulkins's "Writer's Workshop"; "Comprehension Connections"; culturally-relevant and community-responsive core literature aligned to CCSS	
Social Studies	"History Alive"; "Teaching Tolerance"	
Math 2014 California Department of Education adopted CCSS text series; Math (Spatial Temporal); CGI Math (Cognitively Guided Math); Mar Burns "Math Solutions"		
Science	FOSS Science	
Arts Visual and Performing Arts Content Standards for California Public Schools (CDE, 2001)		
Physical Education	Physical Education Model Content Standards for California Public Schools (CDE, 2006)	

3. Rationale for Curriculum by Subject Area

a. English Language Arts:

The English Language Arts curriculum will be organized and presented as the foundation and connection between all subject matters. The reading, writing, speaking and listening strategies and skills taught will be used to enhance both the receptive and productive tasks in science, mathematics, as well as social sciences. Across all subjects students will read, and develop mastery of sharing their ideas, posing questions, using and analyzing evidence, and crafting arguments using their writing and oral communication skills.

Until a list of State-aligned materials becomes available in 2016, the Roses in Concrete Community School, will use a teacher-developed combination of Lucy Caulkins's "Writer's Workshop," "Comprehension Connections," and culturally-relevant and community-responsive core literature aligned to CCSS.

Reading:

As outlined in the Common Core State Standards (CCCS), students will engage with increasingly more complex texts as they progress to a level of college and career readiness. In addition to being able to decode and comprehend text, students are expected to develop and utilize increasingly sophisticated language practices that include, but are not limited to: making inferences, weighing evidence, critical weighing of evidence to support an argument, and discerning nuance.

Writing:

The demands of the writing curriculum increase as students progress across grade level. Students are expected to develop and master the ability to write across genres. This includes narratives, persuasive texts, as well as the ability to write arguments and explanations in regards to what they have read. Students will be encouraged to write with their audience and a specific purpose in mind. The writing must be logically sequenced, supported by evidence from the reading and other sources, and demonstrate their grasp of learned ideas. The English Language Arts curriculum will demonstrate a clear and deep connection and transfer between what students read and what they write. Students will utilize a variety of research techniques to create writing that clearly reflects the use of evidence from a variety of written texts.

Speaking and Listening:

Students will develop and utilize a range of critical language practices associated with speaking, listening and the use of language conventions. Students will acquire the essential language practices of syntax, grammar, mechanical conventions, and word meaning in order to communicate ideas from the simple to the more complex. Students will use their oral skills to integrate and evaluate academic and other content while being mindful of tone, audience, and the context. Students will have various opportunities to use their language to teach, learn, and transfer learning in a variety of settings: one on one, small group, whole, group, formal as well as informal. Students will learn to work effectively in teams and small groups, developing their capacity to actively listen and engage. The students will learn to listen to one another with a critical ear, understanding how to express their own ideas and arguments clearly and respectfully. The art of argumentation will be taught and learned, with students being able to process, analyze, and weigh evidence when listening to others. Additionally, they will craft arguments based on what they hear, and develop the capacity to oral communicate their statements and questions based on their understanding of what others have said. As students progress through each grade level they will grow in their ability to strategically use the various language practices in order to create prose across genres, for different audiences, and contexts, and purposes.

b. Mathematics

The mathematical practices will be deeply embedded in language arts practices. In addition to developing number sense, having opportunities to use a variety of arithmetic procedures to engage in simple to increasingly more complex computations and word problems, students will combine mathematical and English language arts standards to make sense of mathematical processes. In order to successfully solve mathematics problems students will be exposed to the language of mathematics, including the math specific vocabulary as well as the range of mathematical representations. Students will explain abstract mathematical concepts and relationships. The use of text, visual models and representations such as graphs, charts, and symbols, as well as talk. Students will be required to explain their thinking, using explicit and precise language. Students will construct and defend arguments in math, using various logarithms, diagrams, and the language of mathematics, students will use proofs, specific definitions and mathematical reasoning to produce and comprehend mathematical arguments. While students will use more informal and less precise mathematical language an expressions in

earlier grades, they will develop more precision in later grades to inform their claims and arguments.

At the opening of the Roses in Concrete Community School, the curriculum will consist of a teacher-developed combination of a 2014 California Department of Education adopted CCSS text series, ST Math (Spatial Temporal), CGI Math (Cognitively Guided Math), and Marilyn Burns.

c. Science

The Science instruction and curriculum at the Roses in Concrete Community School are rooted in the content and processes of scientific thinking, communication, investigation, experimentation, teamwork, research, and design that are integral to Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) fields and professions. Students will make sense of science: examining and challenge their preconceived notions and misconceptions of science, developing ideas founded on more scientifically based perspectives. Rather than simply accepting scientific explanations of phenomena and theories, students will constantly engage in discussion and experiences that challenge them to answer the question: How do you know? Students will craft their responses using the discourse unique to science as well as the English Language Arts practices of reading, writing, and oral communication. The Science materials will include FOSS Science and CCSS additions.

Scientific Content and Communication:

As with Mathematics, students will learn to read and represent ideas using visual representations such as models, graphs, charts, and diagrams. These literary tools and devices will serve as evidence as they engage in both oral and written argumentation with others. Students will learn to analyze arguments, weigh evidence, and distinguish between strong and weak scientific justification of claims. The language in a science classroom is unique, including textbooks as well as discourse, are unique and different from students' everyday language. In earlier grades students will learn to discuss science concepts using informal language that will become increasingly more complex and formal as they progress through grades.

Science Investigation and Inquiry:

Students engage in science thinking long before they reach school age. They are naturally curious about the world around them, tasting, touching, and questioning, discovering how things work. Their scientific experimentation, though informal, fosters student explanations and conceptions about the world and phenomena around them. At Roses in Concrete students will learn the history of scientific developments as well as the facts discovered by others. Even more however, our students will learn science through active involvement, or investigative and inquiry based experiences. Students' involvement with science will be hands-on and minds-on in nature. Pedagogical strategies will provide students opportunities to manipulate and investigate elements physically and mentally.

Scientific Experimentation:

Students will ask questions, come up with hypotheses, make predictions, design experiments to test their hypotheses, as well as collect and analyze data. Students will

experience science as more than simply rote memorization of facts and formulas. Rather, they will be engaged the real world application and transfer of science knowledge, discovering and constructing meaning for themselves. As 21st Century Learners, students will move far beyond the passive learning and objectives of finding the "right" answers, to coming up with ideas on their own, through experimentation and investigation. As students learn to ask questions, test their hypotheses, and generate ideas, they will develop the disposition central to scientific inquiry and discovery. Their curiosity, desire to share ideas, and question theories will be valued and nurtured by the teachers and staff at Roses in Concrete.

d. History and Social Science

According to the California Framework, engaging and thoughtful history-social science instruction teaches students to connect to people, ordinary and extraordinary, who came before and whose stories build sensitivity and appreciation for times past and for the long continuity of human experience. It also allows teachers to develop and cultivate a sense of community and civic duty and responsibility. At the Roses in Concrete Community School we seek to create 21st Century Learners who study and understand the historical context of current political, social, and economic conditions. At the early levels students learn central historical facts, geography, as well as habits of mind and character such as *empathy*, *fairness, respect, equality, discipline, and responsibility.* Additionally, the curriculum will provide students a culturally diverse experience where they learn to appreciate and value the myriad languages, religions, races, ethnicities, and other categories and structures by which humans classify and categorize themselves.

At the opening of the Roses in Concrete Community School, we anticipate using *History Alive*, modified by teachers to be culturally-relevant and community-responsive for East Oakland.

Historical Thinking:

In addition to the standard knowledge about and memorization of important historical dates, events, names, and places, students will engage in *historical thinking*. They will explore and study primary sources: artifacts, journals, diaries, photographs, and other documents as a way to more actively and creatively interact with history. Students will compare and contrast documents, considering the historical context of the time. Students will work individually and collectively to read, discuss, analyze and create historical narratives and arguments based on evidence from the past. As with English Language Arts, Science, and Math, students will write essays, engage in discussion and debate, and create visual representations of their understanding, transferring their learning across different contexts and scenarios. As students thoughtfully and carefully read and interpret documents from competing narratives, they will assess and evaluate the degree to which claims are supported or disproved by evidence.

e. Physical Education

A student at the Roses in Concrete Community School will experience yoga and meditation 25 minutes a day in two sessions daily; organized free play 40 minutes a day and formal

Physical Education 45 minutes a day. A full-time Physical Educator will lead this program, organize classroom teachers to participate and support the program in their areas of interest, and solicit professional providers for specific skills and sports. We will deliver the Physical Education Model Content Standards for California Public Schools (CDE, 2006) K-12, with culturally relevant modifications.

Culturally Relevant Physical Education examples:

- Violence and safety issues are a barrier to physical activity in some neighborhoods. Green spaces and parks are scarce, and some parents do not want their children outside.
- Family structures sometimes mean older siblings have responsibilities after school while parents work. Chores, meal preparation, and caring for younger siblings make physical activity after school difficult.
- Low socioeconomic status and poverty-like conditions mean families lack additional resources for extracurricular activities (i.e., recreational sports leagues, clubs).
- Religious practices limit students' participation in physical activity. Many Muslim students fast during religious holidays, making physical activity impractical. Furthermore, some Muslim girls face additional barriers because standards of modesty prohibited physical activity in sight of boys.
- Finally, students' race and ethnicity place greater cultural value on some activities, and these usually differ from the activities that physical education teachers included.

According to Flory and McCaughty (2011), urban students craved activities done easily in their homes, with friends and family, and activities with specific cultural meaning. For instance, students reacted positively to exercise videos because their mom's could use them at home. Understanding what sports, such as soccer or basketball, are highly valued in the neighborhood and teaching aligned skills at every grade level further connect students to the program. Students indicate that it would be better if they developed skills for skating, dancing or bowling – things they want to do in their lives. Other strategies demonstrating cultural knowledge to accommodate safety concerns, family structures, and restrictive budgets, RiC teachers will include content that could be done easily at home and with little equipment. During a fitness unit, for example, students will learn to replicate strength exercises using bottles filled with water. For step benches, students can just do stairs. When religious practices impeded physical activity, we will adjust dress requirements and teaching schedules.

f. Visual and Performing Arts (VAPA)

A student at Roses in Concrete Community School will experience VAPA instruction 45 minutes a day, two days a week and as daily part of our after school program. A full-time certificated Arts coordinator/instructor will lead this program, organize classroom teachers to participate and support the program in their areas of interest, and solicit professional providers for specific skills in visual arts, performing arts, and music. We will deliver the Visual and Performing Arts Content Standards for California Public Schools (CDE, 2001) K-12, with culturally relevant modifications. We will implement standards in each of the four content areas: Dance, Music, Theatre and Visual Arts. Artistic perception; creative expression; historical and cultural context; aesthetic valuing; and connections, relations, and applications will be included in each of the content areas as appropriate for each grade level.

RiC's emphasis on the arts is based on five basic premises (Eisner, 2002):

- Art is critical for educating the whole child.
- Art is a basic part of a good education.
- Arts education fosters brain development.
- Arts education fosters the development of social skulls.
- Skills developed in art increase achievement in other areas.

We recognize that arts are also important in reaching students who otherwise do not subscribe to traditional educational programs. RiC expects to attract students who have not achieved success in school in other areas. Many studies (Deasy & Catteral, 2002; IAEEA test; Rauscher, 2003; Welch & Greene, 1995) refer to the academic and social benefits accruing to at-risk and failing students who are involved in various arts education programs. A 20-year program among low-achieving students in 8 inner-city New York elementary schools that integrate visual and performing arts showed positive results in improving reading performance. (Welch & Greene, 2005). Research studies show that art-based reading instruction promotes better reading, largely through the added motivation that art offers for learning. (Burger & Winner, 2000; Deasy, 2002) The RiC arts program will be integrated with other instructional content areas and projects to create meaningful applications as well as the stand-alone value of each of the arts.

g. Character and Conduct

See *Section VI.A-2,* above, on "Community Council" for an in-depth discussion of this key curriculum component. Concepts include:

- *Right and Wrong*: Embody core beliefs that allow students to quickly identify the difference between right and wrong as well as acknowledge when transgressions occur and be willing to seek either atonement or resolution.
- Respect for Elders: Clear understanding of the necessity for and performance of respect for elders.
- *Right to Privacy and Personal Space*: Embody core beliefs that emanate respect for a right to privacy and personal space.
- Resiliency and Grit: Willingness to take emotional risks, such as trying new things, and reattempting tasks where they have previously failed.
- *Environmental Consciousness*: Fundamental understanding of the need to be environmentally conscious with respect to litter and waste, while also being able to distinguish art from vandalism.
- *Curiosity*: Preparation to follow direction and receive guidance with a curiosity and enthusiasm that does not lean into disrespectful defiance.
- Openness to making and learning from mistakes: Willingness to make mistakes on their pathway into adolescence with the understanding of what constitutes a mistake and what must be identified as a bad habit.

In essence, we expect students will transition into their upper school experience prepared to receive the instruction and socialization they both need and deserve in order to develop into the teenagers, the community and the world needs them to be.

A detailed example of a "*Day in the Life*" at Roses in Concrete Community School in the *Appendix* may help the reader envision the learning environment and conditions proposed. The *Appendix* also offers a detailed example of how the RiC curriculum will follow Common Core State Standards for English Language Arts and Mathematics, Next Generation Science Standards, and the California State Standards for Social Studies for each grade level.

E. Professional Development

According to Killion's national review of professional learning paradigms in education, "finding time for job-embedded professional learning is one of the most frequently cited challenges with implementing change in education" (Killion, 2013). Yet, professionals and experts alike agree that successful professional development is at the heart of effective classroom practice, teacher job satisfaction, and teacher retention. By extension then, professional development has direct and profound impact on student performance. For this reason, the Roses in Concrete Community School will place a heavy emphasis on developing and supporting a professional development program that becomes a national model of teacher development.

The tools and infrastructure necessary to achieve this ambitious agenda is already in place. Our founding team and partner organizations are recognized as some of the nation's leading voices in urban teacher recruitment and development. Through our research and practice, we have received over \$2 million dollars in funding over the last two years to develop the Teaching Excellence Network (TEN), an electronic platform to take our model of teacher feedback and development to a national scale. The success of the project has been significant enough for the W.K. Kellogg Foundation to choose it as one of the featured projects in its annual report to the board (see <u>http://blog.wkkf.org/family-</u> <u>engagement/engaging-parents-and-students-in-transforming-teacher-performance/</u>). Moreover, our research supporting this approach to teacher development has become seminal in some of the nation's leading schools of education, including Harvard University, UC Berkeley, Stanford University, and Columbia University's Teachers College, and as far abroad as New Zealand (see Duncan-Andrade, 2011, 2010, 2008, 2007).

TEN has already been acknowledged by OUSD and the Oakland Educator's Association (OEA) as one of only two viable alternatives to existing systems of teacher feedback and evaluation. To this end, the TEN platform was named in the district's most recent collective bargaining agreement with the OEA as a tool that had the potential to revolutionize the way the district approaches teacher development. The platform is currently in the first year of district and union sanctioned beta-testing in OUSD schools. It is also currently being used in K-12 schools in Detroit and Los Angeles. The 20 years of teaching and teacher development in Oakland that went into developing TEN will be brought to bear at every level of our professional development platform at the Roses in Concrete Community School,

creating a professional culture of learning and collaboration that is unmatched.

1. Our approach to Teacher support and development

Our approach to supporting and developing our teachers integrates some of the most cutting edge strategies from Improvement Science (Sparks, 2013) and teacher development (Duncan-Andrade, 2011). It is our position that while we have acknowledged the need for differentiated instruction in classroom teaching, we have not applied this same understanding to the ways that we develop teachers. For this reason, schools typically employ one-size fits all models of professional development that stymie teacher growth and exacerbate levels of teacher attrition. Oakland is no stranger to the impacts of this kind of professional culture. However, research (Duncan-Andrade, 2005 & 2007, www.**metproject**.org/) suggests, that when urban teachers are provided with the opportunity to get meaningful feedback on their practice and to participate in professional structures that allow them to use that feedback in collaboration with colleagues, then levels of job performance, job satisfaction, and persistence in the profession all trend upward. In accordance with this research, we developed TEN, which uses technology to support a cycle of teacher inquiry and improvement that applies the classic three-phase cycle of learning development and assessment (diagnostic, formative, and summative) common in instructional approaches such as the Common Core State Standards.

Phase 1: DIAGNOSTIC

This begins with the "Priorities Survey". This user-friendly survey enables families, students, and educators to have greater self-determination and build a collective voice to shape the educational priorities in the school. Utilizing an easily accessible electronic platform, the survey allows them to choose teacher qualities that they consider most important for effective teaching in three domains: "Relationships," "Relevance," and "Responsibility". This phase directly engages the stakeholders and transforms their relationship to the educational experience, empowering them to shape priorities of the schools serving their children.

The data from the Priorities Survey is then analyzed in teaching inquiry groups in accordance with the looping patterns of the school (K-2, 3-5, and 6-8). Teachers develop customized professional growth plans in accordance with the instructional priorities determined by the community and based on their personal strengths and needs. These are designed and executed in collaboration with their inquiry group team, and also shared with the entire instructional staff in quarterly whole staff sessions and annual staff retreats.

Phase 2: FORMATIVE

The formative phase uses the priorities identified by the community in Phase 1 to create an electronic feedback loop that allows families, their children, administrators, and educators to provide feedback to teachers about how they are doing on the teacher qualities selected as priorities.

The formative phase also allows teachers to create personalized growth plans based on the feedback they receive on their actual classroom practice. These plans are developed, assessed, and revised as part of their collaborative work with their colleagues in inquiry

groups. But, teachers are also able to get coaching, support, and access resources in TEN's Teaching Excellence Community (TEC), the section of our website designed to develop and support their individual growth plans. TEC provides a space for families and educators to create communities that share strategies, stories, and resources to develop and support effective community responsive teaching. It also serves as clearinghouse of excellence, where curated educational materials to improve teaching are accessible.

Phase 3: SUMMATIVE

At the end of each school year, teachers can access a report detailing progression of their classroom practice, which includes feedback from families, students, and colleagues. Administrators can access reports that measure improvements in practice at the school so that investments in professional development can be more effectively evaluated and so they can plan for the following school year. This summative feedback will be used by teachers in their inquiry to design their summer growth plans, identifying some key areas of development they are interested in exploring during the summer. As we ramp up the following school year, inquiry groups review their summer learning and revise these plans so that they start each school year already focused on their own learning targets for their practice.

TEN transforms unquestioned institutional norms about expertise and input on the education of vulnerable children by centering the priorities and feedback of disenfranchised families in the discussion about what schools do and how they do it. This approach to family engagement and teacher development stands to revolutionize the field of education, and the Roses in Concrete Community School will be the epicenter for the development and refinement of this approach. It guarantees a highly sophisticated and well tested approach to teacher development and retention, but it also insures a steady influx of supplemental resources to the school that can be used to solidify a culture of professional excellence among our teaching staff.

2. Lab School

This approach to developing teachers will be opened as a lab to other Oakland schools and educators, as well as to similarly committed educators around the world. This is fitting with our founder's practice in the Oakland public schools over the past two decades, where he opened his classroom to educators from around the world to learn from his successes, share ideas and collaborate, building a global network of educators from which our school will draw both talent, expertise, and partnerships.

Our capacity in this area is one of the most unique and intriguing aspects of our charter because it stands to have a significant and positive reverberating impact on the entire district. First, OUSD will be our primary partner with whom we will share our model to support similar paradigms in schools that could benefit from our approach. Secondly, our capacity and university partners position us to act as a lab school to train annual cohorts of educators and school leaders with a specific aim to place those educators in OUSD's highest need schools. We will be able to offer a pipeline of highly trained urban educators and school leaders for the district in keeping with our longstanding commitment to support Oakland's children, families, and schools.

3. Establishing time for professional growth

Finding time for professional learning is one of the most frequently cited challenges in education (ASCD, 2013; Metlife, 2012, 2013; Scholastic Press & Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2011). Acknowledging that no time plan is sacred, we propose the following (See Table 1.9 for sampling of Professional Development Topics.):

Summer Session 2015, Pre Session. Professional development will begin four weeks before school starts. The Founder and leadership staff will acculturate staff in a two-week seminar to include areas such as: school culture, classroom management, backup systems, planning, data analysis, home/family visits, student support systems, instructional techniques, and professional growth planning.

A second two-week summer session will expand existing foundations with an eye toward the cultural expectations of the school, how to properly assess student achievement and progress, pedagogical standards unique to RiC, the aforementioned TEN phases, and the development of customized professional growth plans for the upcoming school year.

The third session deepens their understanding of the school culture and behavior management models that meet the needs of students who may be experiencing high levels of stress in their lives. The rest of the days are committed to curriculum alignment and mapping, the development of the curriculum and pedagogical approaches required in a constructivist environment, and visits to the homes (or visit at a convenient location) for each of the students and their parents before school starts. By granting them this additional time, teachers will enter the regular school year better prepared and more comfortable with the programs.

Summer Session 2016 – Post session. After a few days of rest, the staff will reconvene for two weeks of post session review of the year, changes that need to be made for the next year, and team collaborative planning for the first quarter of the 2016-17 school year. These sessions will be data driven, guided by the data analytics portion of the TEN platform on the priorities survey, the teacher specific feedback data, and the school wide performance data.

Vision, Culture, Climate	Curriculum Alignment and Pacing	Pedagogy	Community/Student Needs
* Applying Maslow's hierarchy of needs and Praxis. * Conflict resolution, restorative justice circles * Community Council activities * Creating community * Shared leadership * Collaboration skills * Team building	* TEN: teacher use of data from priority surveys * learning-to-learn skills * Integrated Social and Emotional Learning Program (SEL) * Service Learning projects/ YPAR * Mapping Common Core standards for each content area and each grade. * Mapping cross-grade level projects and products * Introduction to the materials available in English/Language Arts, mathematics,	* Student sense of positive self: (Howard, Delpit, etc.) * Vygotsky, Piaget, Freire * Mentoring * Constructivist learning/Helical model * Differentiated instruction * academic	* TEN * Teacher use of student and parent feedback * Tracking family and student needs * Cultural and community responsive approach to teaching * PTSD/Stress accommodations * Mindfulness, meditation yoga
ream building	science and history/social science	advisement	Jogu

Table 1.9. Sample of Professional Development Topics in Year 1

Embedded. High-quality professional development usually takes place during the school day, is sustained, and is embedded in the work of teachers. There is simply no substitute for finding time during the day for educators to collaborate, apply new ideas, and share their learning. Evidence shows that effective professional development needs to be seen as a regular, on-going part of school life. Training needs to be accompanied by coaching during the school day, and educators need to have opportunities to share experiences and learn from each other. In order to accomplish this, RIC leaders will alter scheduling so that key groups of teachers can have shared planning time, provide early-release days so that teachers can work together in their inquiry groups during afternoons, and use existing meeting time in new ways to foster professional collaboration.

Daily. Grade level professional learning communities (PLCs) will have 45 minutes 4 days a week for collaboration around data, lesson planning and feedback. Arts and athletics specialists will offer enrichment activities to the students whose teachers are so engaged.
Weekly - Peers. One day a week will be an early release for the entire staff from 1:30-4:00. The time will be used for all school needs, professional development topics, and crossgrade-level collaborations work.

• Weekly - Principal. Each grade level team of teachers will meet with the principal approximately one morning (7:30-8:15) a week to share data, resulting plans made by the team, supports needed for the week, etc.

* Occasionally - Intersession. Full day clinic/workshops will be included in the calendar and during intersessions to add to the professional growth of the staff.

• On-demand. Because of the position of RiC as a lab school, teacher and leadership teams will be attending and presenting at professional events that align with the mission, vision and activities of the Roses in Concrete Community School. Information gained will be shared with the entire staff through whole staff and PLC collaborative sessions.

VII. PROGRAM GOALS AND ACTIONS TO ACHIEVE THE STATE PRIORITIES

Pursuant to Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(A)(ii), following is a table describing the Charter School's annual goals to be achieved in the state priorities schoolwide and for all pupil subgroups, as described in Education Code Section 52060(d), and specific annual actions to achieve those goals.

Local Control Accountability Plan ("LCAP")

The Charter School will produce a Local Control Accountability Plan ("LCAP") using the LCAP template adopted by the State Board of Education pursuant to Education Code Section 47606.5. The Charter School shall submit the LCAP to the District and the Alarneda County Superintendent of Schools annually on or before July 1, as required by Education Code Section 47604.33.

Table 1.10. School's goals and actions to achieve the State priorities.

State Priority #1 - Basic Services

The degree to which teachers are appropriately assigned (E.C. §44258.9) and fully credentialed, and every pupil has sufficient access to standards-aligned instructional materials (E.C. § 60119), and school facilities are maintained in good repair (E.C. §17002(d))

Subpriority A: Teachers

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
• We will hire and maintain a staff that is highly qualified to work authentically with East Oakland students and assure that they meet the RiC achievement goals listed in this petition.	• Rigorous recruiting will take place to find teachers who are highly qualified and are committed to coaching pre-service teachers as part of our lab school model. All candidates will undergo initial paper screening, interviews with multiple stakeholders, evidence of data analysis proficiency, teaching demonstrations, portfolio review and reference checks.
	• Faculty will have 3 weeks of professional development prior to the beginning of school.
	•Staff will receive meaningful feedback on their practices regularly throughout the year using the Teaching Excellence Network (TEN) process, which includes feedback from students, families, and professional colleagues.
	•Staff will participate in professional structures that includes TEN and Professional Learning Communities that allow them to use feedback in collaboration with colleagues. (See <i>Element 1.VI.E.</i> <i>Professional Development</i> for a fuller description of TEN.)

Subpriority B: Instructional Materials

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•RiC will obtain, and create up-to- date, culturally proficient CCCS aligned instructional materials.	• Faculty and leaders will research, design and obtain the most current materials that are aligned to common core standards, critical pedagogy, culturally responsive approaches, differentiation, and materials that can easily be revised to be both meaningful and responsive to the needs of each East Oakland student we serve.

Subpriority C: Facilities

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	
• A school facility will be obtained that reflects respect for the students and parents to be served by RiC. High levels of maintenance and repair will attest to the love and caring embedded in the culture.	• School leadership, in partnership with community stakeholders will participate in regular walk-throughs of the school to be sure that the physical environment reflects the cultures of and respect for the students being served at RiC.	

State Priority #2 Implementation of Common Core Standards

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools regarding the implementation of Common Core State Standards, including how EL students will be enabled to gain academic content knowledge and English language proficiency.

Subpriority A: CCSS Implementation

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #2.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•The RiC curriculum will be aligned to CCSS in English/Language Arts and mathematics; to the Next Generation Science Standards, and to the California standards in History/Social Studies, Physical Education and the Arts	•Curriculum maps will be developed by each grade-level team prior to the opening of school and will be revised as they are implemented.

Subpriority B: EL Students – Academic Content Knowledge and English Language Proficiency

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #2.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All curriculum will be designed to support EL learners and other subgroups who experience	• All maps will include ELD standards aligned to the content standards to maximum language support.
difficulties with the curriculum.	•RiC will actively recruit and prioritize the hiring of faculty and leadership that are fluent in the home languages of our students.
	•RiC will implement an asset-based instructional approach designed to ensure accelerated and effective acquisition of academic English.
	•RiC will implement a Structured English Immersion approach to ensure students acquire the English skills necessary to master the standards.
	•RiC will demonstrate that we value students' bilingual capacity as a true asset , an admirable and important skill for present and future goals through our relationships with families, our commitment to hiring multilingual staff, and the obvious presence of the cultures and languages of our students at our school.

State Priority #3 - Parental Involvement

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools for parental involvement, including efforts to seek parent input for making decisions for schools, and how the school will promote parent participation

Subpriority A: Achieving and Maintaining Parent Involvement

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #3.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•Parents participate in the TEN	•Teachers and/or parent liaisons visit each family to explain how
feedback process at all levels	TEN works and how their voices will be heard.
knowing that family engagement is	
central to the mission of RiC.	•Founder and principal host neighborhood meetings to explain the
	essential nature of TEN to the success of RiC and parents centrality
 RiC parents consider themselves as 	to the success of their students and the school.
central to the success of their	
students and the school.	•Group meetings, home visits, neighborhood meetings and other
	communication strategies will be utilized to inform parents of the
 Parents input regularly queried 	importance of their feedback and how it is used.
and used about how the school is	
meeting the needs of their children	•Principal appointed Parent Coordinators support parent
and how staff can be more	participation.
responsive to those needs	

Subpriority B: Promoting Parent Participation

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #3.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•RiC families will participate in a wide range of school activities.	•Published list of additional, diverse opportunities for parents to be involved in the school.
	•Establish regular, designated times for parents to give feedback to school leadership.
	•Parents' Center established where they have their own autonomous space within the school for workshops, volunteer coordination, support tasks with childcare for preschool children
	•Communicate regularly with parents via written and electronic media, encouraging them to participate in whole school functions and opportunities.
 Parents/family members will be active members of leadership teams (ie. SST, PTS0, advisory groups). Increase cohesiveness and ownership between the families and 	•Leadership teams that include parents/family members will be formed as needed and as major changes become necessary. Parents will be notified of all leadership team openings with clear information on the roles and responsibilities of membership. Parents will be actively recruited as needed.
the school by engaging them in a process to rename the school to reflect the preference of the East Oakland families to be served.	•Founder hosted neighborhood meetings and facilitation of a consensus process that engages the community being served in the renaming of the school.

State Priority #4 - Student Achievement

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools for pupil achievement, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

A. California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP), statewide assessment (as available)

B. The Academic Performance Index (API) (as available)

C. Percentage of pupils who are college and career ready

D. Percentage of ELs who make progress toward English language proficiency as measured by the California English Language Development Test (CELDT) and/or English Language Proficiency Assessment for California (ELPAC)

E. EL reclassification rate

Subpriority A: CA Measurement of Academic Progress and Performance on statewide assessment (as available)

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All RiC students will become	•Teachers will effectively deliver standards-based and mapped
proficient in reading, writing,	curriculum; be responsive to TEN feedback; constantly monitor
mathematics, science and	student progress towards standards using formative assessments
history/social science.	and employ time-sensitive interventions.

Subpriority B: API

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All students will meet or exceed state required assessments of similar school rankings as identified by new CCSS regulations.	•Regular use of embedded standards aligned classroom formative assessment. We will use teacher designed and state designed (Smarter Balanced) assessment tools to get robust data about what students have learned and then use this information to decide what to do next.
•RiC students will show growth on interim/benchmark assessments designed by teachers.	 Regular interim and benchmark assessments that indicate students' progress towards the standards based CCSS in grades 3-8. K-2 staff will design aligned interim and summative assessments that students will enjoy and that will inform progress to the standards at those grade levels.
	•Before and after school interventions, tightly aligned to the day's work, will be provided 4 days a week. Intersessions and summer school will provide remediation for the areas identified on interim/benchmark assessments.
	•Extensive professional development will be provided on the use of formative assessments to improve learning, how to use formative and interim assessments to inform the work of each grade-level's professional learning community and how to design and implement just-in-time interventions.
	•Specialized and intensive supports will be made available to students with IEPs and to EL students to insure adequate progress and reclassification, respectively. These will include before and after

	school 1 on 1 academic supports, and additional in class supports from teacher apprentices, classroom aids, and the classroom teacher.
•RiC participation rate in all state assessments will exceed 97%.	•Teachers and support staff will create an environment for testing that will be encouraging and satisfying for students to fully engage and attend.

(Subpriority C not applicable) Subpriority D & E: EL Proficiency Rates and Reclassification Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All students, including EL students, will meet or exceed state required assessments of similar school rankings as identified by new CCSS regulations.	 Curriculum maps designed to support emerging bilingual students. Extended professional development to enhance teacher skills to employ asset-based instructional approaches and accelerated effective acquisition of academic English based on formative, interim and summative assessments.
	•Full time Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Coordinators will lead and support teachers success with EL/Emerging bilingual students
	• Respect for students' mother tongue and culture will permeate all activities that move students toward the acquisition of academic English while maintaining and enhancing their home language.

State Priority #5 - Student Engagement

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools regarding pupil engagement, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

A. School attendance rates

B. Chronic absenteeism rates

C. Middle school dropout rates (EC §52052.1(a)(3))

Subpriority A: School Attendance

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #5.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
• Students attend school on time, regularly, and consistently.	• Deliver curriculum and instruction that is relevant, success oriented, and engaging so students want to be at school.
	• Create such positive and powerful relationships between teachers, students and parents that any communication about an absence or tardy is immediate and welcomed.
	• Looping students creates multi-year relationships between a student, their family, and their teacher making it easier to identify and respond to reasons for absence.
	Extensive support systems and community partnerships to insure that if a child misses school repetitively, we can intervene with the appropriate resources as aligned with our attention to Maslow's basic needs framework. A potential middle school drop out will

receive extensive interventions and follow-up counseling to prevent such action, including 1 on 1 support before school, after school, and in-school breaks.
Community Council Mentorship Families will provide broader range support for engagement and intervention that will include multiple adults in addition to the child's teacher and peer support.
Time-on-task engagement will be maximized to insure direct relationship to student learning by using engaging pedagogy and frequent use of project based and hands on learning opportunities.

Subpriority B: Student Absenteeism Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #5.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
• RiC students will come to school on time and will attend 97% or more of the time.	RiC's daily attention to hierarchal Levels 1 (Physiological and Safety needs) and 2 (Love and Belonging Needs) by teachers. Teacher calls/visits home at the first sign of absentee patterns EL/SPED Coordinator's support for home contacts.
	Reward system of high attendance rates

State Priority #6 - School Climate

The charter school will meet the same accountability standards as district schools regarding school climate, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

- A. Pupil suspension rates
- B. Pupil expulsion rates

C. Other local measures, including surveys of pupils, parents, and teachers on the sense of safety and school connectedness

Subpriority A - Pupil Suspension Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #6	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
• Develop students' knowledge of self and character.	• Goals listed for this priority will be imbedded in all pedagogy and curriculum as a result of grade-level professional learning communities and cross-grade level mentorship family weekly planning sessions that focus on these attitudes in their lesson designs.
	•Students will also be regularly reminded of larger responsibilities to themselves, their families, and the community via the consistent reciting and use of the Definite Dozen (see <i>Appendix</i>) as a paragon of the school culture.
• Develop the sense of responsibility and skills for students to impact their community and global society.	•Hire and support teachers and community partners that build community and culturally responsive arts and athletic programs to insure high levels of engagement and health for students.

• Develop attitudes and behaviors characterized by self-discipline, integrity, love and hope in the pursuit of justice and equity of all communities.	•Engage a robust group of community partners (see Board and partner letters as sample) to insure that we can meet broad family and student needs.
• Develop commitments to academic, artistic, athletic and extracurricular pursuits.	•Direct instruction relative to the integration of these values utilizing the Self-Science curriculum published by Six Seconds and supplementary activities from such resources as <i>Rethinking</i> <i>Elementary Education, Making Space, Math That Matters, , A</i> <i>Culturally Proficient Response to the Common Core, Global</i>
•Provide classroom, school, and supplemental level supports that	Education Toolkit for Elementary Learners.
attend to Maslow's Hierarchy of	•Social Emotional Learning (SEL) resources integrated
Needs.	throughout the instructional day and included in individual student growth plans.
•Students consistently demonstrate strong SEL skills.	•Full implementation of the TEN program
The culture and climate at RiC will be consistently identified as positive and supportive of student growth by all major stakeholders.	 Only the most egregious violation – those that put students and/or the school in Full implementation of the TEN program
•Pupil suspensions and expulsions will be minimal.	•Only the most egregious violation – those that put students and/or the school in physical danger – will be considered grounds for suspension or expulsion. All other infractions will be handled with various levels of restorative justice and counseling.

(Subpriority B - Not Relevant) Subpriority C – Other School Safety and School Connectedness Measures

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #6.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•Staff will understand Restorative Justice, SEL and TEN priorities and programs and will support them consistently.	•Staff will receive extensive training and support to implement Restorative Justice, SEL and TEN through community partners (ISEEED, RJOY, etc).
•Student referrals for behavior will be minimal.	•Develop community partnerships to support all our families to secure the necessary resources so that every child we serve has a stable basic needs framework in place.
	•Looping to enhance connected relationships and family involvement.
	•Provide students with balanced, nutritious breakfast, lunch, and after-school meal options as well as daily access to structured and unstructured play
	•Cross grade opportunities will also deepen relationships and support structures among teachers allowing them to work collaboratively and support each other with students and families from across the school community

•Emphasis on group projects and youth led community based research projects, will create a rigorous but collaborative academic environment where students will learn how to support
each other across social and academic needs through their work
together on the projects

State Priority #7 - Course Access

The charter school will meet the same standards district schools are held to regarding the extent to which pupils have access to, and are enrolled in, a broad course of study, including programs and services developed and provided to unduplicated students (classified as EL, FRPM-eligible, or foster youth; E.C. §42238.02) and students with exceptional needs. "Broad course of study" includes the following, as applicable:

Grades 1-6: English, mathematics, social sciences, science, visual and performing arts, health, physical education, and other as prescribed by the governing board. (E.C. §51210)

Grades 7-12: English, social sciences, foreign language(s), physical education, science, mathematics, visual and performing arts, applied arts, and career technical education. (E.C. §51220(a)-(i))

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #7	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All RiC students are enrolled in a broad course of study that puts them on a path to success in high school, college and career.	•All K-8 students will be engaged in the same highly motivating, relevant materials. All will be held to the same achievement standards with additional time and support to reach them.
	•TEN's priority survey and feedback loop will be used to track community values and our responsiveness to them in our instruction.
	•Professional support and development for teachers will be driven by feedback and outcome data (see Professional Development discussion in <i>Element 1</i>), creating a collaborative community so that teachers can continually respond in ways that deepen relationships with students and families while maintaining high levels of rigor and support for students.

State Priority #8 - Other Student Outcomes

Pupil outcomes, if available, in the subject areas described above in #7, as applicable

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #8	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals
•All RiC students will become proficient readers and writers of English; proficient in mathematical skills and content; proficient in science concepts and scientific	• Individual learning plans (ILP) for each student designed as part of each teacher's instructional plan, based on previous performance and adjusted as relationship develops, and agreed upon by student and family.
thinking; and proficient in history/social science practice and content.	•Daily formative assessment processes that result in additional just- in-time interventions.
	•Interim assessments that identify additional gaps followed by

	immediate before school/after school interventions.
	•Extensive professional development on formative and interim/benchmark assessment and Response to Intervention processes to maximize interventions.
	•Curriculum maps that include ELD standards, EAP assessments and supports for struggling students.

VIII. PLAN FOR STUDENTS WITH DISABILITIES

A. Overview

Core to the Roses in Concrete Community School's vision and purpose is inclusive education for students from diverse backgrounds. Research-based, culturally and linguistically sensitive practices will be utilized to promote positive academic, behavioral, and social outcomes for students with a wide range of abilities and disabilities. We take a stand against all forms of segregation and marginalization, whether based on racism or ableism or any other -ism (Ferri & Connor, 2006). This requires that RiC take responsibility for all our students and reject deficit models of disability and ethnocentric views of culture, ethnicity, and race. Our vision is to be a model urban school, inclusive and just, one that takes responsibility for *all* of our students and rejects deficit models of disability and ethnocentric views of culture, ethnicity, and race.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to the provisions of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) and state special education laws and regulations to assure that all students with disabilities are accorded a free, appropriate public education (FAPE). RiC will also ensure that no student otherwise eligible to enroll in their charter school will be denied enrollment. We will comply with Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act, and all Office for Civil Rights mandates for students enrolled in The Roses in Concrete Community School.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to all Oakland Unified School District policies and procedures regarding special education and pupils with disabilities. RiC plans to operate as a public school within the district for special education services in Year 1. As such, the District is entitled to RiC's state and federal special education revenue, as well as a fair share encroachment payment from the school. RiC reserves the right to modify this option in subsequent years.

The Roses in Concrete Community School shall initially remain, by default, a public school of the authorizer for purposes of special education, pursuant to Education Code Section 47604 (b). However, RiC reserves the right to make written verifiable assurances that it shall become an independent local educational agency (LEA) and join a special education local plan area (SELPA) pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(a) either on its own or with a grouping of charter school LEAs as a consortium. A change in LEA status or SELPA

membership shall not require a material revision of this charter.

The Roses in Concrete Community School is committed to maintaining high expectations for all students, and will ensure all receive a free and appropriate public education in the least restrictive environment. Our education program is designed to meet the academic and behavioral needs of all students, including those with learning differences and disabilities.

B. Services for Students Under the IDEA

The following description regarding how special education and related services will be provided and funded is being proposed by the Charter School for the sole purpose of providing a reasonably comprehensive description of the special education program in the Charter Petition, and is not binding on the District. The specific manner in which special education and related services will be provided and funded shall be set forth in a Memorandum of Understanding ("MOU"), delineating the respective responsibilities of the Charter School and the District, which MOU shall be executed at least six (6) months prior to the commencement of operation, or as otherwise agreed upon by the parties. The following provisions are meant to summarize the Charter School Petitioner's understanding of the manner in which special education instruction and related services shall be provided by the Charter School and the District. The following language mirrors the typical "industry standard" arrangement between a school district and a charter school and aligns with State and Federal law which requires that students in charter schools receive special education and related services in the same manner as any other student in the District. The language that follows is not meant to unilaterally bind the District, or to preclude alternative arrangements between the District and the Charter School as agreed upon in a MOU:

The Charter School intends to provide special education instruction and related services in accordance with the IDEA, Education Code requirements, and applicable policies and practices of the Special Education Local Plan Area ("SELPA"). The Charter School shall remain, by default, a public school of the District for purposes of Special Education pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(b). However, the Charter School reserves the right to make written verifiable assurances that the Charter School shall become an independent LEA and join a SELPA pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(a) either on its own or with a grouping of charter school LEAs as a consortium.

As a public school of the District, solely for purposes of providing special education and related services under the IDEIA pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(b), in accordance with Education Code Section 47646 and 20 U.S.C. 1413, the Charter School seeks services from the District for special education students enrolled in the Charter School in the same manner as is provided to students in other District schools. The Charter School will follow the District and SELPA policies and procedures, and shall utilize SELPA forms in seeking out and identifying and serving students who may qualify for special education programs and services and for responding to record requests and parent complaints, and maintaining the confidentiality of pupil records. The Charter School will comply with District protocol as to the delineation of duties between the District central office and the

local school site in providing special education instruction and related services to identified pupils. An annual meeting between the Charter School and the District to review special education policies, procedures, protocols, and forms of the District and the SELPA and District protocol, will ensure that the Charter School and the District have an ongoing mutual understanding of District protocol and will facilitate ongoing compliance.

As long as the Charter School functions as a public school of the District solely for purposes of providing special education and related services under the IDEA pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(b), then we would anticipate that a Memorandum of Understanding ("MOU") would be developed between the District and the Charter School which spells out in detail the responsibilities for provision of special education services and the manner in which special education funding will flow to the students of the Charter School.

The District shall be designated the Local Educational Agency ("LEA") serving Charter School students. Accordingly, the Charter School shall be deemed a public school of the District pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(b) and 47646(a). The Charter School agrees to adhere to the requirements of the Local Plan for Special Education and to District policies. As a public school of the District, solely for purposes of providing special education and related services under the IDEIA pursuant to Education Code Section 47641(b), in accordance with Education Code Section 47646 and 20 U.S.C. 1413, the Charter School seeks services from the District for special education students enrolled in the Charter School in the same manner as is provided to students in other District schools.

The Charter School acknowledges the importance of cooperating with the District so that the District can provide special education services to Charter School students. The Charter School agrees to promptly respond to all District inquiries, to comply with reasonable District directives, and to allow the District access to Charter School students, staff, facilities, equipment and records as required to fulfill all District obligations under this Agreement or imposed by law. The Charter School believes that the allocation of responsibility for the provision of services (including but not limited to referral, identification, assessment, case management, Individualized Education Plan ("IEP") development, modification and implementation) shall be divided in a manner consistent with their allocation between the District and its school sites.

Intervention, Assessment, and Identification

The Roses in Concrete Community School's focus is to provide support for all students who need support—regardless of the cause of academic or behavioral difficulty. Furthermore, RiC will plan and account for the inclusion of a wide range of learners, by providing researched-based instruction in the general curriculum. We honor different ways of reading, writing, perceiving, and moving through space as equally valid (Hehir, 205; Reid & Valle, 2004). RiC adopts a "resumption of competence" rather than a deficit orientation (Biklen, 2005).

Identification of disabilities will only be used as a last resort option when RiC staff members

strongly believe that a disability diagnoses will provide greater understanding of the student (for the student, parents, and teachers) and the identification of this disability can be used to directly improve his/her outcomes. We will think carefully about the efficacy of labels and special education services that come to feel like a form of oppression. When students are asked, they share that when they are labeled, they feel robbed of the 'energy and passion' for learning (O'Connor in Rodis et. asl, 2001)

Adopting a Response to Intervention model (RTI), all students will be given research-based instruction. On-going assessment will be employed to determine if students are at-risk for academic and/or behavioral difficulties. If a student is not making adequate progress in the general curriculum (Level 1), he/she will be given targeted support in the classroom (Level 2). When a student is consistently struggling to achieve mastery at RTI levels 1 and 2 students will be further screened from already available data (i.e. school tests, cumulative record, teacher observations, grades, etc.) to help inform eligibility for special education.

For students who are identified as needing additional interventions, a Student Study Team (SST) composed of the student, the student's parent or guardian, the site special education coordinator, and a faculty member will be responsible for identifying the student's needs and developing a plan to enable that student to be successful, including, but not limited to, the appropriate individual tutoring, classroom modifications, strategies and techniques to enhance that student's ability to be successful. If the Student Study Team finds that the pre-intervention plan is not sufficient to meet the student's needs, they will recommend that student for a formal special education assessment. Roses in Concrete Community School may also choose to refer a student for services through the provisions of a Section 504 Plan, if appropriate. All provisions of the section 504 are the responsibility of the school. Parents will be informed that special education and related services are provided at no cost to them. Eligibility for special education will be determined through the use of RTI and/or the Discrepancy Model (IDEA, 2006).

1. Interim and initial placements of new charter school students

The Charter School shall comply with Education Code Section 56325 with regard to students transferring into the Charter School within the academic school year. In accordance with Education Code Section 56325(a)(1), for students who enroll in the Charter School from another school district within the State, but outside of the SELPA with a current IEP within the same academic year, the District and the Charter School shall provide the pupil with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previously approved IEP, in consultation with the parent, for a period not to exceed thirty (30) days, by which time the District and Charter School shall adopt the previously approved IEP or shall develop, adopt, and implement a new IEP that is consistent with federal and state law. In accordance with Education Code Section 56325(a)(2), in the case of an individual with exceptional needs who has an IEP and transfers into the Charter School from a district operated program under the same special education local plan area of the District within the same academic year, the District and the Charter School shall continue, without delay, to provide services comparable to those described in the existing approved IEP, unless the parent and the District agree to develop, adopt, and implement a new IEP that is consistent with federal and state law. For students

transferring to the Charter School with an IEP from outside of California during the same academic year, the District and the Charter School shall provide the pupil with a free appropriate public education, including services comparable to those described in the previously approved IEP in consultation with the parents, until the District conducts and assessment pursuant to paragraph (1) of subsection (a) of Section 1414 of Title 20 of the United States Code, if determined to be necessary by the District, and develops a new IEP, if appropriate that is consistent with federal and state law.

2. Referral for assessment

The Charter School shall have the responsibility to identify, refer, and work cooperatively in locating Charter School students who have or may have exceptional needs that qualify them to receive special education services. The Charter School will implement District and SELPA policies and procedures to ensure timely identification and referral of students who have, or may have, such exceptional needs. A pupil shall be referred for special education only after the resources of the regular education program have been considered, and where appropriate, utilized.

It is the Charter School's understanding that the District shall provide the Charter School with any assistance that it generally provides its schools in the identification and referral processes, and will ensure that the Charter School is provided with notification and relevant files of all students who have an existing IEP and who are transferring to the Charter School from a District school. The District shall have unfettered access to all Charter School student records and information in order to serve all of Charter School's students' special needs.

In the event that the Charter School receives a parent written request for assessment, it will work collaboratively with the District and the parent to address the request. Unless otherwise appropriate pursuant to applicable State and Federal law, the Charter School and the District will provide the parent with a written assessment plan within fifteen days of receipt of the written request and shall hold an IEP within sixty days of parent's consent to the assessment plan to consider the results of any assessment.

The Charter School will follow District child-find procedures to identify all students who may require assessment to consider special education eligibility and special education and related services in the case that general education interventions do not provide a free appropriate public education to the student in question.

3. Assessment

The term "assessments" shall have the same meaning as the term "evaluation" in the IDEIA, as provided in Section 1414, Title 20 of the United States Code. The District will determine what assessments, if any, are necessary and arrange for such assessments for referred or eligible students in accordance with the District's general practice and procedure and applicable law. The Charter School shall work in collaboration with the District to obtain parent/guardian consent to assess Charter School students. The Charter School shall not conduct special education assessments unless directed by the District.

IEP Meetings

It is the Charter School's understanding that the District shall arrange and notice the necessary IEP meetings. IEP team membership shall be in compliance with state and federal law. The Charter School shall be responsible for having the following individuals in attendance at the IEP meetings or as otherwise agreed upon by the District and Charter School: the Principal and/or the Charter School designated representative with appropriate administrative authority as required by the IDEIA; the student's special education teacher; the student's general education teacher if the student is or may be in a regular education classroom; the student, if appropriate; and other Charter School representatives who are knowledgeable about the regular education program at the Charter School and/or about the student. It is the Charter School's understanding that the District shall arrange for the attendance or participation of all other necessary staff that may include, but are not limited to, an appropriate administrator to comply with the requirements of the IDEIA, a speech therapist, psychologist, resource specialist, and behavior specialist; and shall document the IEP meeting and provide of notice of parental rights.

IEP Development

The Charter School understands that the decisions regarding eligibility, goals/objectives, program, services, placement, and exit from special education shall be the decision of the IEP team, pursuant to the District's IEP process. Programs, services and placements shall be provided to all eligible Charter School students in accordance with the policies, procedures and requirements of the District and of the SELPA and State and Federal law.

The Charter School shall promptly notify the District of all requests it receives for assessment, services, IEP meetings, reimbursement, compensatory education, mediation, and/or due process whether these requests are verbal or in writing.

IEP Implementation

Pursuant to District policy and how the District operates special education at all other public schools in the District, the District shall be responsible for all school site implementation of the IEP. The Charter School shall assist the District in implementing IEPs, pursuant to District and SELPA polices in the same manner as any other school of the District. The District and Charter School will need to be jointly involved in all aspects of the special education program, with the District holding ultimate authority over implementation and supervision of services. As part of this responsibility, the Charter School shall provide the District and the parents with timely reports on the student's progress as provided in the student's IEP at least as frequently as report cards are provided for the Charter School's non-special education students. The Charter School shall also provide all home-school coordination and information exchange unless directed otherwise by the District. The Charter School shall also be responsible for providing all curriculum, classroom materials, classroom modifications, and assistive technology unless directed otherwise by the District. The Charter School shall comply with any directive of the District as relates to the coordination of the Charter School and District for IEP implementation including but not limited to adequate notification of student progress and immediate
notification of any considered discipline of special education students in such matters, the petitioners would notify the District of relevant circumstances and communications immediately and act according to District administrative authority.

Staffing

All special education services at the Charter School will be delivered by individuals or agencies qualified to provide special education services as required by California's Education Code and the IDEIA. Charter School staff shall participate in all mandatory District in-service training relating to special education.

It is the Charter School's understanding that the District will be responsible for the hiring, training, and employment of <u>site</u> staff necessary to provide special education services to its students, including, without limitation, special education teachers, paraprofessionals, and resource specialists unless the District directs the Charter School that current District practice is for the <u>individual school sites</u> to hire <u>site</u> special education staff or the District and the Charter School agree that the Charter School must hire on-site special education staff. In that instance, the Charter School shall ensure that all special education staff hired by the Charter School is qualified pursuant to District and SEPLA policies, as well as meet all legal requirements. The District may review the qualifications of all special education staff hired by the Charter School (with the agreement of the District) and may require pre-approval by the District of all hires to ensure consistency with District and SELPA policies. The District shall be responsible for the hiring, training, and employment of itinerant staff necessary to provide special education services to Charter School students, including, without limitation, speech therapists, occupational therapists, behavioral therapists, and psychologists.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will have a full time position designated as the Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator who, in addition to having the proper credentials to teach general education and will also possess a Special Education Credential and assure RiC is addressing the IEP and core programs appropriately. This coordinator will oversee all aspects of the Special Education program and in addition, the Emerging Bilingual Learners program, based on the assumption that many RiC students may be in both categories initially, and that some ELLs may be misdiagnosed as disabled and will need reclassification and on-going language support.

The Coordinator position, along with the Principal of the school, will be the primary school representative tasked with assuring that 1) students with disabilities are thriving at RiC and 2) all aspects of the IEP and any possible 504 plans are properly implemented. All teaching staff at RiC will also be involved in assuring that all IEPs and 504 plans are properly implemented.

The Coordinator's tasks will include:

- Ensure that all aspects of the IEP RiC are followed;
- Arrange for the teacher's to attend the team meetings;

- Communicate with parents about progress made toward attaining the goals stated on the student's IEP, and inform them of due process procedures and rights;
- Consult quarterly with the principal to ensure that the objectives and goals of students with IEP's are being met;
- Complete the requisite paperwork, updating and filing of necessary information for initial referrals, triennial evaluations, ongoing monitoring of student progress, and appropriate provision of any/all test modifications as stipulated in the IEP;
- Maintain a central file with all special education evaluation material and IEP's in accordance with FERPA and IDEA guidelines; and
- Provide a report of student progress on the same schedule as students in general education;
- Support teachers' understandings of and challenge their misunderstandings about students with disabilities;
- Support the school-wide vision of inclusivity.

Notification and Coordination

The Charter School shall follow District policies as they apply to all District schools for responding to implementation of special education services. The Charter School will adopt and implement District polices relating to notification of the District for all special education issues and referrals.

The Charter School shall follow District policies as they apply to all District schools for notifying District personnel regarding the discipline of special education students to ensure District pre-approval prior to imposing a suspension or expulsion. The Charter School shall assist in the coordination of any communications and immediately act according to District administrative policies relating to disciplining special education students.

Reporting

The Roses in Concrete Community School, in collaboration with the authorizer will collect and maintain the following information on disabled students as required by IDEA:

- A calculation of all school-age students with disabilities being provided special education services by age, grade, category of disability and the number of students with disabilities who are English Language Learners;
- The number of students provided with test modifications and the types and the number of students exempted from District assessments;
- The settings in which students with disabilities receive their services, specifically including the portion of the school day they receive services with non-disabled peers and time away from the regular classroom;
- The number of students with disabilities suspended "in-school" and out of school, organized by disability and length of suspensions; and
- The basis of exit from the School of students with disabilities (i.e., attainment of diploma and type, declassified, moved, etc.).

All necessary procedures and practices to ensure confidentiality and accurate/ timely reporting will be the responsibility of the School. The Principal will ensure that a central file with all special education evaluation material and IEP's is maintained and that this file is locked and confidential, in accordance with IDEA guidelines. The Principal will oversee access to these records, and will be responsible for ensuring that all providers responsible for the implementation of a student's IEP will have access to a copy of the IEP and will be informed of their specific responsibilities in implementing the IEP.

Non-Public Placements/Non-Public Agencies

The District shall be solely responsible for selecting, contracting with, and overseeing all non-public schools and non-public agencies used to serve special education students. The Charter School shall not hire, request services from, or pay any non-public school or agency to provide education or services to special education students without the prior written approval of the District. The Charter School shall immediately notify the District of all parental requests for services from non-public schools or agencies, unilateral placements, and/or requests for reimbursement.

Non-discrimination

It is understood and agreed that all children will have access to the Charter School and no student shall be denied admission nor counseled out of the Charter School due to the nature, extent, or severity of his/her disability or due to the student's request for, or actual need for, special education services.

Due Process and Procedural Safeguards

The District may initiate a due process hearing or request for mediation with respect to a student enrolled in Charter School if the District determines such action is legally necessary or advisable. The Charter School agrees to cooperate fully with the District in such a proceeding. In the event that the parents/guardians file for a due process hearing, or request mediation, the District and the Charter School shall work together to defend the case. In the event that the District determines that legal representation is needed, the Charter School agrees that it shall be jointly represented by legal counsel of the District choosing.

The Charter School understands that the District shall have sole discretion to settle any matter in mediation or due process. The District shall also have sole discretion to file an appeal from a due process hearing or take other legal action involving any Charter School student necessary to protect its rights.

Teachers and other persons who provide services to a student with disabilities shall be knowledgeable of the content of the student's IEP a copy of which shall be maintained at the school site. If a disagreement or concern persists, parents or guardians have the right to initiate a due process hearing to challenge a decision regarding the identification, evaluation, or educational placement of their child.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will provide the parent with a written Notice of Procedural Safeguards, which will include information on the procedure to initiate both formal and informal dispute resolutions, at least once per year. RiC will utilize the Notice of Procedural Safeguards used by the OUSD or SELPA in which it is a member. The school will adhere to all FERPA and Pupil Confidentiality Records.

Parent/Guardian Concerns and Complaints

The Charter School shall follow District policies as they apply to all District schools for responding to parental concerns or complaints related to special education services. The Charter School shall instruct parents/guardians to raise concerns regarding special education services, related services and rights to the District unless otherwise directed by the District. The Charter School shall immediately notify the District of any concerns raised by parents. In addition, the Charter School and the District shall immediately bring to the other's attention any concern or complaint by a parent/guardian that is in writing and/or which involves a potential violation of state or federal law.

The District's designated representative, in consultation with the Charter School's designated representative, shall investigate as necessary, respond to, and address the parent/guardian concern or complaint. The Charter School shall allow the District access to all facilities, equipment, students, personnel, and records to conduct such an investigation.

The Charter School and the District shall timely notify the other of any meetings scheduled with parents/guardians or their representatives to address the parent/guardian concerns or complaints so that a representative of each entity may attend. The District, as the LEA, shall be ultimately responsible for determining how to respond to parent concerns or complaints, and the Charter School shall comply with the District's decision.

The Charter School and the District shall cooperate in responding to any complaint to or investigation by the California Department of Education, the United States Department of Education, or any other agency, and shall provide timely notice to the other upon receipt of such a complaint or request for investigation.

SELPA Representation

It is the Charter School's understanding that the District shall represent the Charter School at all SELPA meetings and report to the Charter School of SELPA activities in the same manner as is reported to all schools within the District.

Funding

The Charter School understands that it will enter into a MOU with the District regarding Special Education funding, and cannot at this time unilaterally dictate the funding relationship between the District and the Charter School. The Charter School anticipates, based upon State and Federal law that the fiscal relationship could be summarized as follows:

Retention of Special Education Funds by the District

The District shall retain all state and federal special education funding allocated for Charter School students though the SELPA Annual Budget Plan, and shall be entitled to count Charter School students as its own for all such purposes.

Retention of ADA Funds by the District for Non-Public Placements

The Parties acknowledge that the District may be required to pay for or provide Charter School students with placements at locations other than at the Charter School's school site in order to provide them with a free appropriate public education. Such placements could include, without limitation, programs or services in other District schools, in other public school districts within the SELPA, in a County Office of Education program, in a non-public school, at home, at a hospital, or in a residential program. When such programs or services are provided at District expense, the District shall be entitled to receive from the Charter School the pro rata share of all funding received for such student, including, without limitation, all ADA funds, based on the number of instructional days or minutes per day that the student is not at the Charter School site.

Contribution to Encroachment

The Charter School shall contribute its fair share to offset special education's encroachment upon the District's general fund. Accordingly, the Charter School shall pay to the District a pro-rata share of the District's unfunded special education costs ("encroachment"). At the end of each fiscal year, the District shall invoice the Charter School for the Charter School's pro-rata share of the District -wide encroachment for that year as calculated by the total unfunded special education costs of the District (including those costs attributable to Charter School) divided by the total number of District ADA (including Charter School students), and multiplied by the total number of Charter School ADA. The Charter School ADA shall include all Charter School students, regardless of home district.

C. Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act

The school recognizes its legal responsibility to ensure that no qualified person with a disability shall, on the basis of disability, be excluded from participation, be denied the benefits of, or otherwise be subjected to discrimination under any program of the school.

Any student, who has an objectively identified disability which substantially limits a major life activity including but not limited to learning, is eligible for accommodation by the school.

A 504 team will be assembled by the principal and shall include the parent/guardian, the student (where appropriate) and other qualified persons knowledgeable about the student, the meaning of the evaluation data, placement options, and acc01mnodations. The 504 team will review the student's existing records; including academic, social and behavioral records, and is responsible for making a determination as to whether an evaluation for 504 services is appropriate. If the student has already been evaluated under the IDEA but found ineligible for special education instruction or related services under the IDEA, those evaluations may be used to help determine eligibility under Section 504. The student evaluation shall be carried out by the 504 team who will evaluate the nature of the student's disability and the impact upon the student's education. This evaluation will include consideration of any behaviors that interfere with regular participation in the educational program and/or activities. The 504 team may also consider the following information in its evaluation:

- Tests and other evaluation materials that have been validated for the specific purpose for which they are used and are administered by trained personnel.
- Tests and other evaluation materials include those tailored to assess specific areas of educational need, and not merely those which are designed to provide a single general intelligent quotient.
- Tests are selected and administered to ensure that when a test is administered to a student with impaired sensory, manual or speaking skills, the test results accurately reflect the student's aptitude or achievement level, or whatever factor the test purports to measure, rather than reflecting the student's impaired sensory, manual or speaking skills.

The final determination of whether the student will or will not be identified as a person with a disability is made by the 504 team in writing and notice is given in writing to the parent or guardian of the student in their primary language along with the procedural safeguards available to them. If during the evaluation, the 504 team obtains information indicating possible eligibility of the student for special education per the IDEA, a referral for assessment under the IDEA will be made by the 504 team. Section 504 is considered a program within the regular education program and therefore the school will be responsible for all aspects of the 504 plan and delivery.

If the student is found by the 504 team to have a disability under Section 504, the 504 team shall be responsible for determining what, if any, accommodations or services are needed to ensure that the student receives the free and appropriate public education ("FAPE"). In developing the 504 Plan, the 504 team shall consider all relevant information utilized during the evaluation of the student, drawing upon a variety of sources, including, but not limited to, assessments conducted by the schools professional staff. The 504 Plan shall describe the Section 504 disability and any program accommodations, modifications or services that may be necessary. All 504 team participants, parents, guardians, teachers and

any other participants in the student's education, including substitutes and tutors, must have a copy of each student 504 Plan.

The principal will ensure that teachers include 504 Plans with lesson plans for short-term substitutes and that he/she review the 504 Plan with a long-term substitute. A copy of the 504 Plan shall be maintained in the student's file. Each student 's 504 Plan will be reviewed at least once per year to determine the appropriateness of the Plan, needed modifications to the plan, and continued eligibility.

Roses in Concrete will support all special education students in compliance with state and federal laws. No student will be denied admission because of need of special education services.

D. Professional Development

Professional development for teachers will first and foremost be driven by feedback from students, families, and skilled observers by using the aforementioned TEN platform. This feedback will allow us to highlight excellence in practice and customize support for each individual teacher so that they can implement best practices for students with a wide range of abilities in the general curriculum. In addition, we will help RiC teachers see the fluid nature of disability and provide supports when they are needed. We will insure that our teachers, instead of thinking abut disability an either/or category, or as severe/or mild – as if impairment-related needs are static cross settings – we will focus professional support on the setting and the availability of supports, resources, accommodations that determine the level of impact of any disability (Michael, 2005). Professional Development will also include annual special education compliance training, as well as monthly trainings to maximize teacher effectiveness in working with special needs students and to ensure we are implementing each student's IEP fully and successfully.

The school leader, regular and special education teaching staff, as well as other appropriate organizational faculty and staff members will attend professional development and/or training meetings necessary to comply with state and federal special education laws, including those sponsored by the District or SELPA.

So long as RiC operates as a "school of the district" for special education purposes, the authorizer agrees to allow Roses in Concrete staff access to all Special Education related professional development opportunities that are available to district employees.

Student discipline and procedures for suspension and expulsion will be in compliance with discipline procedures set forth in the IDEA and consistent with federal and state law.

Discipline procedures will include positive behavioral interventions. Roses in Concrete Community School is responsible for keeping daily attendance for each student by reporting and certifying attendance monthly on district forms, and filing them with the District. To ensure effective implementation of services for Pupils with Disabilities we will hire a site coordinator with the appropriate Special Education credential and experience to oversee and implement our program. Our primary model of will be inclusion: all regular education and pupils with Disabilities students will take the same academic classes together. Students with IEPs will receive additional in-class support, out-of-class support, accommodations, and/or modifications to enable them to meet high standards for their achievement. Pupils with disabilities will be supported with accommodations and modifications as identified and explained in their IEPs.

E. Instructional Practices

Roses in Concrete will follow a student's specified program in accordance to each individual IEP, and offer the regular comprehensive program as appropriate. Each student's IEP requires different kinds of modifications for instruction and services (e.g., targeted researched based instruction in phonological awareness for a student with dyslexia/a reading learning disability or social support for a student on the autism spectrum), therefore the educational strategies of the IEP will be built around the student's needs and how these fit within the general educational program of the school.

Accommodations will include adjustments to instruction and delivery, while ensuring that students have equal opportunity to master grade level content and standards. In addition, modifications may include adjustments to the curriculum. In order to ensure that Pupils with disabilities, lesson plans, instruction, and assignments may be differentiated in a variety of ways including: *amount* of information given, *time* student receives to complete a task or demonstrate mastery, a *variety of input* including visual aids, regalia, and hands-on activities, the *level of support* students receive during an activity or task, and *differentiation in output*, or how students can demonstrate their understanding.

IX. PLAN FOR ACADEMICALLY LOW-ACHIEVING STUDENTS

As evidenced by the aforementioned pedagogical strategies, we are well aware that many of our students will arrive at the Roses in Concrete Community School having had some challenges with their academic preparation. Upon entering our school, looping teams will work closely with each child's family to develop Individualized Learning Plans (s) to insure that students are being met where they are academically. These plans are student specific, taking into account a student's strengths, needs, weaknesses, and previous successful and failed support efforts. This kind of individualized documentation of learning growth and needs allows staff to collectively plan, implement, and evaluate strategies that are collectively designed and tracked for impact and modification. Moreover, because ILPs are designed in partnership with the families, they allow for full transparency and partnership between the school and a child's family, ensuring that we are reinforcing our collective efforts to support every child in ways that are community responsive. ILPs will be regularly reviewed after quarterly comprehensive assessment periods to insure that they are adjusting according to each student's progress. These plans will also be the guiding documents to support students as they transition on to the next looping team of teachers.

Roses in Concrete Community School will use multi-leveled support system that insures that no matter where students are when they arrive, they will receive the necessary care and support to succeed. The first level of support is the provision of the high level instruction on a daily basis in every program and every classroom in which they are involved. This high quality instruction includes all the aforementioned levels of Maslow's hierarchy of needs, and our 5Rs (see Vision, How Learning Best Occurs, and Instructional Approach), along with socially and academically appropriate materials to insure a healthy level of success, rigor, and challenge for students that are academically behind.

The second level of support will come in the form of individualized 1-on-1 adult support for students that are struggling. This is made possible because of the robust university partnerships we have cultivated with San Francisco State University, the University of San Francisco, and Stanford University. (See *Appendix: Letters of Support*.) Via those partnerships, each classroom will have at least one teacher apprentice that will be able to work 1 on 1 with students throughout the course of the day as part of their apprenticeship.

The third level of support will come in the form of peer coaching, via our Community Council Mentorship Family/House model where students in our upper grades will loop back with peers in lower grades to support their social and academic growth. Close attention will be paid to the peer pairings for academically low achieving students to insure that they are receiving access to peers that can support their growth in meaningful and accelerated ways that are complementary to the adult support they are already receiving.

The fourth level of support shows up in the form of extended school days, both in the mornings and afternoons. For academically low-achieving students, these extra minutes will be used to provide small group (2-3 students) and 1 on 1 tutoring and supplementary learning opportunities from our teacher apprentices, university undergraduate tutors, and upper grade level peers. Over the course of the school year, these intervention levels will total up to 120 additional hours of academic support.

In the event that a student does not show adequate academic progress in consecutive quarters, their ILP will be referred to a more intensive phase of review and support. This begins with a review of their ILP with the Student Success Team (SST), the student, the student's family, and the team of looping teachers responsible for the original ILP. The SST is comprised of the Principal, the school counselor, and at least two of the school's most accomplished teachers as appointed by the Principal. This larger and more comprehensive group will complete a revised ILP and identify any necessary external resources to support the student and family to begin getting back on track. The SST will continue to monitor the student's ILP until they show adequate academic progress for two consecutive quarters, at which point they will return back to their grade level looping team for on-going ILP review.

X. PLAN FOR ACADEMICALLY HIGH-ACHIEVING STUDENTS

We expect that all of our students will be high achieving in some aspect of their participation in our school. We believe that it is important that students experience success early and often in school, but we also believe that these successes must not be artificial. The value of the ILP approach to student assessment and individualized growth planning (introduced earlier in the discussion of "Personalization" in the Curriculum and Instruction Design portion of *Element 1*) is that we are able to modify definitions of success in ways that are developmentally appropriate and appropriately rigorous across a wide spectrum of skills. In areas where students are excelling beyond the normal achievement band for their age level, our ILPs allow us to push the bar higher on them so that they are always being challenged. The high number of adults in our school that will result from our robust family engagement program, our teacher and school leader apprenticeship programs, and our various enrichment programs (music, arts, and athletics) will allow students to excel in any number of venues. Our deep partnerships with some of the Bay Area's most prestigious universities will insure that our students have frequent and extensive access to clear pathways into post-secondary opportunities in their areas of greatest interest and success.

As veteran educators, we acknowledge that any two students might be coming to school with wide variances between them in their social and academic skills. Our response to the pursuant range of needs these students will have is built into the very essence of our instructional approach. Our community-responsive culture and emphasis on family engagement, as discussed previously as a key component of Curriculum and Instructional Design, gives us ample opportunity to notify parents/guardians that their student is high-achieving. More importantly, our approach of frequent family engagement allows parents to keep pace with their student's progress and achievements. Our deep investments in relationships with families and students, coupled with the collaborative professional culture of our school and robust community and university partnerships, powerfully positions to meet the needs of a wide range of student needs and interests.

XI. PLAN FOR ENGLISH LANGUAGE LEARNERS/EMERGING BILINGUAL LEARNERS

We will uphold the same rigorous academic and behavioral expectations for every Roses in Concrete Community School student, regardless of native language, and will implement research-based instructional programs and strategies to meet the specific needs of our English Language Learners (ELL), who we refer to as *Emerging Bilingual Learners* (EBL).

Roses in Concrete will meet all legal requirements for Emerging Bilingual Learners as they pertain to annual notification of parents, student identification, Emerging Bilingual Learners and core content instruction, teacher qualifications, reclassification, monitoring, training, and standardized test requirements. Roses in Concrete will meet all requirements of federal and state law relative to equal access to the curriculum for Emerging Bilingual Learners. RiC will exercise the autonomies afforded by Education Code 47600 ("Charter

Schools Act of 1992"), as it establishes methodologies and practices, all within the law, that may be different than those of the school district in which it operates.

Supporting our Emerging Bilingual Learners requires that we implement an asset-based instructional approach (Fuentes, 2013) designed to ensure accelerated and effective acquisition of academic English in alignment with our mission of high school and college preparation as laid out in the Common Core Standards. It also requires that we respect and value the culture and home language of our students (Rogoff, 2003). In order to reach the dual goals of English acquisition and respect for the mother tongue of our speakers of other languages, we will provide a developmentally appropriate and highly structured approach to teaching English in our core academic classes (Walqui, 2013). We will value students' bilingual capacity as a true asset, an admirable and important skill for the present and for their future educational and leadership goals.

Roses in Concrete will employ evidence-based practices that enhance the academic engagement and learning of our Emerging Bilingual Learners. Students will actively construct understandings within a social and cultural context (Greenfield, 2009), build new knowledge on what they already know (Bransford, Brown, & Cocking, 2000; Vygotsky, 1978), and develop the metacognitive skills necessary to regulate their own learning (Bruner, 1985; Rogoff, 1998, 2003; Vygotsky, 1978). All EBLs regardless of their socioeconomic or cultural background bring to school immense resources and a range of learning skills that need to be appreciated and built upon. In other words, the cultural backgrounds of the RiC students, as well as their social foundations of learning are important. The prior knowledge on which students build new learning is culturally shaped (Greenfield, 2009; Heath, 1983; Rogoff, 2003) and will be respected. This includes ideas about social roles in the classroom, the role of schooling, and how to use language in the learning process (Bransford et al., 2000).

A. Student Identification

Roses in Concrete will serve its Emerging Bilingual Learners in accordance with all applicable state and Federal laws and regulations. We will adhere to the following plan with Emerging Bilingual students:

- Upon enrollment into the school, students' parents will complete a survey (available in the language(s) spoken by the parents) indicating languages spoken in the home.
- We will assess the English proficiency of students whose dominant language may not be English within 30 calendar days of enrollment using instruments and techniques approved by OUSD such as the CELDT.
- Educational programs will be responsive to specific needs of Emerging Bilinguals and in compliance with all state and federal guidelines.
- Parents will be notified of CELDT testing results within 30 days following receipt of test results.

Each Roses in Concrete Community School family will be connected with a staff liaison with home language compatibility. In addition to reaching out to the family to establish a

friendly point of contact and for regular feedback, the staff member will:

- 1) provide explanation and support for completion of the home language survey;
- 2) provide literature in the student's home language that explains RiC's plan for meeting the specialized need of Emerging Bilinguals; and
- 3) explain all assessments, including CELDT levels.

We will report the number of Emerging Bilingual Learners attending the school to the district and the state. In compliance with the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) of the U.S. Department of Education, upon enrollment at Roses in Concrete, if a parent affirms on the home language survey that the child learned first to speak a language other than English, that the child currently speaks a language other than English, or that a language other than English is spoken in the home, the child will be classified as having a primary home language other than English.

B. Implementation of Structured English Immersion

All ELBs will learn with all other students in the regular classroom setting during instructional time. We will incorporate a Structured English Immersion (SEI) approach for Emerging Bilingual Learners as a variety of Sheltered Instructional (SDAIE- specially designed academic instruction in English) practices to ensure that students develop their English proficiency while simultaneously working towards grade and subject level content standards. Making meaning of academic language – as with any language – requires drawing on relevant background knowledge and previous participation in discourse, a process Aukerman calls "situating that language vis-à-vis other experiences and what others have said" (Aukerman, 2006, p. 631). This contextualization serves as a gatekeeping mechanism and obscures meaning when students cannot draw upon this shared context.

English language arts and other subjects will integrate specific strategies to promote English vocabulary acquisition, oral language development, reading comprehension, and writing production. We do not intend to adopt a singular English Language Development program (ELD), rather we will accelerate our Emerging Bilingual Learners ' acquisition of English through our balanced literacy approach, focus on vocabulary development, implementation of the targeted instructional strategies delineated below, and training for teachers in the most effective practices of SDAIE all within a safe, structured, supportive school environment. Thus effective instruction involves the integrated learning of concepts and language through meaningful experiences in conjunction with scaffolding by teachers and peers of the features of academic language, both spoken and written, that are needed to construe meaning (Heritage, Silva & Pierce, 2007; van Lier, 2004;). Teachers will understand the ELD standards for the grade-levels they serve and will use cross-walk documents to align their Common Core content instruction with ELD strategies.

Instruction in the four core academic subjects of English language arts, mathematics, science, and social studies will be delivered by teachers who hold or are in the process of obtaining a Cross-cultural, Language and Academic Development (CLAD) Certificate or a Bilingual, Cross- cultural, Language and Academic Development (BCLAD) Certificate. We will work to recruit and hire teachers who are bilingual in English and Spanish to ensure

accurate assessment of students' language and literacy skills, appropriate academic support, and effective communication with parents.

We will implement the following strategies in all re academic areas:

- . Screen and monitor progress
- . Provide reading interventions
- . Teach vocabulary
- . Develop academic English
- . Peer communication

1. Screen and monitor progress

The federal recommendation for EMERGING BILINGUALS students is an effective program of well-developed assessments to identify student needs. We will assess our students' progress frequently (as outlined on the Ongoing Cycle of Assessments section) and use the results of the assessments to drive overall instruction of as well as identify students in need of individual intervention. In addition, RiC will insure that assessment tasks are appropriate to students assessed language development and that enough time to complete tasks is provided. On-the-spot formative, appropriate feedback, rubrics & models to guide students' self-assessment; guided reading, completing chapter pre-reading guides, reciprocal teaching, double entry journals, learning logs/journals, quick-writes, vocabulary journals, vocabulary cards word webs, interactive editing, cloze paragraphs understanding, dictations, subject-specific journals and regalia usage will all stand as authentic assessments to guide on-going interventions.

2. Provide reading interventions

Recognizing that Emerging Bilingual students are often at risk for reading problems, the strongest programs respond quickly to the results of formative assessments by offering small group reading intervention for struggling readers that augments the core reading program. We will provide these interventions during daily ELA blocks during the regular school day and provide additional support as needed and appropriate during other core blocks. Our Special Education/Intervention specialist who will be bilingual and/or highly trained to work with emerging language learners will work with classroom teachers design interventions for each student's individual learning plan and provide classroom support as needed.

3. Teach vocabulary

One of the most critical components in language acquisition is vocabulary development. In order to be able to read and understand grade-appropriate material, students will be taught vocabulary through formal instruction as Emerging Bilingual Learners as through authentic use in language-rich settings in and out of the classroom, across subject areas. Roses in Concrete classrooms will provide formal vocabulary instruction using essential word lists and words in context. Our structured vocabulary program will feature child-friendly definitions and cumulative spiraling assessments to ensure students maintain and are able to utilize all words they have learned.

4. Develop academic English

For EBLs to achieve academic success, it is imperative for them to develop cognitive academic language proficiency (CALP), and not simply the basic interpersonal communication skills (BICS) of social language. CALP includes not only the content area vocabulary specific to academic subjects, but also the sophisticated use of language necessary to carry out higher-order academic tasks such as comparing, synthesizing, and inferring. At Roses in Concrete, vocabulary development will be integrated into all subjects and will include application to higher-order academic tasks.

5. Peer communication

Throughout the instructional day, students will have the opportunity to work in partners and small cooperative groups, which, when facilitated effectively each day, provide a significant cumulative increase in authentic language practice. Furthermore, English language development sessions during daily Academic Support time will utilize structured oral response, role-play, pair-share, and conversation techniques to provide speaking practice and authentic application of language.

C. Strategies and Practices for English Learners:

In order to address the needs of our EMERGING BILINGUALS population, curriculum will incorporate strategies to address the needs that will include (Schleppegrell & Colombi, 2002):

- Use of Realia
- Recasting and Ballparking techniques
- Total Physical Response (TPR) and the use of gestures
- Communication Guides and Sentence Frames/Starters
- Various Thinking Maps and Graphic Organizers
- Pre-Teach lessons to front load content
- · Pair Sharing with others both heterogeneously and by ability grouping
- Visual Dictionaries and Cues

Culturally Responsive and Relevant Pedagogical strategies will be implemented and fused into the curriculum to address the needs of our Emerging Bilingual Learners. Effective instruction involves the integrated learning of concepts and language through meaningful experiences in conjunction with scaffolding by teachers and peers of the features of academic language, both spoken and written, that are needed to construe meaning (Heritage, Silva & Pierce, 2007; van Lier, 2004;). Other examples include:

- Incorporating Academic English Mastery Program strategies
- Developing "Personal Thesaurus"
- Use of Realia/TPR
- Use of Contrastive Analysis techniques and T-Charts

D. Assessment, Monitoring, and Exit or Re-designation Criteria for Students

Students who have been identified as EMERGING BILINGUALS will be assessed on an ongoing basis to determine improvement in English proficiency. Students will also take the CELDT (California English Language Development Test) assessment annually to measure English Language Development. Students who score above the established scores of 4-5 on CELDT will be deemed no longer EMERGING BILINGUALS - RFEP Redesignated Fluent English Proficient - while those who score 3 or below on the CELDT will continue to be classified as EMERGING BILINGUALS. Appropriate assessments, instruction and interventions will be conducted to be sure that students are classified appropriately.

E. Metrics for Progress of our Emerging Bilingual Students

- Teachers paying close attention to emergent language and content learning during the ongoing course of instruction so that they can adapt their teaching to keep student learning moving forward. RiC teachers will integrate assessment into the process of teaching and learning to have the information they need to engage in contingent learning. (Walqui. 2013)
- Emerging bilingual students are making strong academic progress as measured by school-based interim assessments.
- Emerging bilingual students are classified as proficient in English in three years or less.
- Emerging bilingual students are proficient in English Language Arts as evidenced by proficiency on state and other standardized exams.
- Emerging bilingual students are meeting promotion standards to advance from grade level to grade level, evidencing mastery of foundational skills and core subjects on par with native English-speaking students If students are not making sufficient academic progress as indicated through CELDT results and the above data, we will modify our Emerging bilingual program as needed based on the latest research in the field.
- In addition, Emerging Bilingual student who do not make the minimum expected growth of one EL level per year may be referred to the SST process through the Special Education/ Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator. Parents, teachers and administrators may also refer an Emerging Bilingual learners to the SST process due.
- Through the SST process, a student becomes eligible for intervention service through the tiered RTI program. Within RTI, there are specific supports tailored to Emerging Bilingual students that are research based and aligned to the RiC approaches to learning.

F. English Learner Advisory Committee (ELAC)

Roses in Concrete will have an active ELAC with or without the 21 minimum requirements. In addition to being engaged in all aspects of the Emerging Bilingual program including data analysis, methodology, assessments and interventions for their children, they will also be key players in the Teaching Excellence Network (TEN). Our Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator will facilitate for this group on a monthly basis, keeping all required notifications and minutes.

ELEMENT 2: MEASURABLE PUPIL OUTCOMES

Governing Law: The measurable pupil outcomes identified for use by the charter school. "Pupil outcomes," for purposes of this part, means the extent to which all pupils of the school demonstrate that they have attained the skills, knowledge, and attitudes specified as goals in the school's educational program. Pupil outcomes shall include outcomes that address increases in pupil academic achievement both school-wide and for all groups of pupils served by the charter school, as that term is defined in subparagraph (B) of paragraph (3) of subdivision (a) of Section 47607. The pupil outcomes shall align with the state priorities, as described in subdivision (d) of Section 52060, that apply for the grade levels served, or the nature of the program operated, by the charter school. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(B).

The Roses in Concrete Community School has clearly defined school-wide outcome goals in compliance with California Education Code sections 47605(b)(5)(B) and 52060(d).

The Roses in Concrete Community School will pursue the following school-wide and subgroup outcome goals, as measured by multiple and varied benchmark assessments that are aligned to state and federal standards (including the new Common Core State Standards) and reflect required proficiency measures, as well as applicable state priorities detailed in California Education Code Section 52060(d) that apply for the grade levels served, or the nature of the program operated, by the charter school. For purposes of measuring achievement of these goals, a numerically significant pupil subgroup will be defined as one that meets the criteria set forth in Education Code Section 47607(a)(3)(B).

As a proposed lab school, the Roses in Concrete Community School's goals are ambitious. We seek to develop both our students and teachers. Our goals for students are described below, and apply to ALL of our students—schoolwide, and across all numerically significant student subgroups.

Following the statement of the School's goals is a chart that demonstrates *how* Roses in Concrete's proposed school-wide and subgroup outcome goals align with the state's priorities as required by California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(B).

As the State and District finalize new standardized assessment tools (e.g., the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP), including the Smarter Balanced Assessments) and other school performance measures (e.g., API), the Roses in Concrete Community School will work with the District to ensure that it creates and updates its plans and goals accordingly. (The LCAP shall not be deemed part of the charter, and therefore, annual amendments to the LCAP shall not be considered a "material revision to the charter" as defined on section 47607. Actions intended to insure that the school meets these goals and targets are delineated throughout this charter petition.)

I. MEASURABLE GOALS OF THE EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM

Roses in Concrete's student outcomes are designed to align with our mission, vision, curriculum and assessments, and our definition of an educated person in the 21st century as discussed in *Element 1*, as well as the Common Core State Standards for Literacy and Mathematics and currently adopted standards in science, history/social studies, physical education and the arts. We have created the following goals and measures of student achievement to ensure that we meet our mission and that we meet federal and state goals for all subgroups attending of school. The staff will continuously examine and refine our outcomes and measurement tools to reflect our mission and any changes to state or local standards that support our vision and mission.

Goal 1: Students will demonstrate the school's philosophy, mission, ethical and leadership values.

- (a) School, classroom, and individual student rubrics will be developed to measure character, leadership values and the skills listed below. They will indicate an average of 90% of students demonstrating the values and skills an average of 90% of the time they are in school:
 - Knowledge of self, character, and spiritual growth to prepare students to fundamentally impact their community and the global society;
 - Youth committed to lives characterized by self-discipline, integrity, love and hope in the pursuit of justice and equity for all communities.;
 - Students committed to academic, artistic, athletic, and extracurricular pursuits, to demonstrate the spirit of the warrior-scholar.
- (b) Roses in Concrete Community School will support student attainment of these goals by holding all staff accountable for effectively implementing a culture that manifests our "5Rs": Resources, Relationships, Relevance, Rigor, and Responsibility. We will measure staff effectiveness by using the TEN feedback loop data to monitor teacher effectiveness and to develop individualized support plans so teachers can continually grow. (See the discussion in the "Professional Development" section of *Element 1.*)

Goal 2: Students will be proficient readers and writers of the English language.

- (a) An average of at least 75% of all students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years will score at the proficient or advanced level on the English Language Arts Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing and on consortium's interim/benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.
- (b) The average percentage of students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years scoring at proficient or advanced will exceed the average percentage of students in OUSD similar schools (see list of the K-8 cohort in Appendix: Comparison of School Accountability Report Cards for East Oakland Schools in the Attendance Area) scoring proficient or advanced in English Language Arts Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing and consortium's interim/benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.

(c) Each cohort of our students will improve their literacy scores on English Language Arts Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing by an average of 5 percentile points per year. Progress will be tracked using aligned interim assessments designed by staff that track progress towards the goal and consortium's interim/benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.

Goal 3: Students will be proficient in mathematical skills and content.

- (a) An average of at least 75% of all students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years will score at the proficient or advanced level on the Mathematics Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing and progress will be tracked using aligned interim assessments designed by staff as well as consortium's interim/benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.
- (b) The average percentage of students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years scoring at proficient or advanced will exceed the average percentage of students in similar OUSD schools (see cohort listed in *Appendix*) scoring proficient or advanced on the Mathematics Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing and progress will be tracked using aligned interim assessments designed by staff as well as consortium's interim/ benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.
- (c) Each cohort of our students will improve their math scores by an average of 5 percentiles per year up to the 75th percentile as measured on the Mathematics Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing. Progress will be tracked using aligned interim assessments designed by staff as well as consortium's interim/benchmark assessments, formative assessments and performance assessments that track progress towards the goal.

Goal 4: Students will be proficient in science skills and content.

(a) An average of 75% of all fifth and eighth grade students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years will score at the proficient or advanced level on the California CST, CAPA and CMA assessments. Interim assessments will mark progress to that level.

Goal 5: Students will be proficient in history and social science skills and content.

- (a) An average of 75% of all eighth grade students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years will score at the proficient or advanced level on the History and Social Science California CST, CAPA and CMA assessments.
- Goal 6: English Language Learners will progress academically at the same average rate as all other students.
- (a) English Language Learners, considered "Emerging Bilinguals" at Roses in Concrete, will demonstrate the same average rate of improvement in proficiency on the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing as the rest of the student population at our

school.

- Goal 7: Our school will meet or exceed state targets on the CAASPP which includes the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Test, CST's among others.
- (a) The school will meet or exceed the state target for performance on the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing within the first three years of the school's testing.
- (b) The school will meet or exceed growth targets each year for each subgroup following our first year of Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing.

II. ALIGNMENT OF OUTCOMES WITH STATE PRIORITIES

The following charts delineate our school-wide and subgroup outcome goals and performance targets aligned to the state's priorities that apply for the grade levels served by the charter school actions to achieve the goals, and methods for measuring progress. As the State and District finalize new standardized assessment tools and new school performance measures, and finalize the format for the new Local Control Accountability Plans as applicable to charter schools, the Roses in Concrete Community School will work with the District to ensure that it creates and updates its plans and goals accordingly. The LCAP shall not be deemed part of the charter, and therefore, annual amendments to the LCAP shall not be considered a "material revision to the charter" as defined on section 47607. Actions intended to ensure that the school meets these goals and targets are delineated throughout this charter petition (e.g., *Element 1: Educational Program, Element 4: Governance*, etc.) See the charts below for specific actions and outcomes their corresponding assessments and the school personnel responsible for their implementation.

State Priority #1 – Basic Services

The degree to which teachers are appropriately assigned (E.C. §44258.9) and fully credentialed, and every pupil has sufficient access to standards-aligned instructional materials (E.C. § 60119), and school facilities are maintained in good repair (E.C. §17002(d))

Subpriority A.	I cuciici 5	
Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes, Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
• We will hire and maintain a staff that is highly	• Rigorous recruiting will take place to find teachers who are highly qualified and are committed to	•Number of candidates recruited for each position is greater than 5.
qualified to work authentically with East Oakland	coaching pre-service teachers as part of our lab school model. All candidates will undergo initial paper screening,	• No more than 10% of RiC faculty leave after 2 or fewer years based on a lack of fit with the vision, mission and
students and assure that they meet the RiC	interviews with multiple stakeholders, evidence of data analysis proficiency, teaching demonstrations, portfolio	culture.
achievement goals listed in this	review and reference checks.	

Subpriority A: Teachers

petition.	• Faculty will have 3 weeks of professional development prior to	 90% of faculty will report that they were adequately prepared to begin
	the beginning of school.	school based on the professional
	Chaff will receive meaningful	development received.
	•Staff will receive meaningful feedback on their practices regularly	•90% of faculty will report that the
	throughout the year using the	information gained from the Teachin
	Teaching Excellence Network (TEN)	Excellence Network process had a
	process, which includes feedback from	positive effect on their teaching
	students, families, and professional	practices.
	colleagues.	P. 401000
	•Staff will participate in professional structures that includes TEN and Professional Learning Communities	•90% of respondents to the TEN summative survey express support f
	that allow them to use feedback in	
	collaboration with colleagues. (See	• 100% of the staff submit customize
	Element 1.VI.E. Professional	professional growth plan based on the
	<i>Development</i> for a fuller description of TEN.)	results of the TEN priorities and feedback.
		•100 % of staff will demonstrate
		responsive actions based on the TEN Formative and Summative Feedback Data.
		•90% of staff will have demonstrated significant growth on the areas identified on the professional growth
		plan as verified by the TEN
		Summative, end-of-year, feedback from families, students and
		colleagues.
		Person(s) Responsible: Director o
		Recruitment and Teacher Development and Principal

Subpriority B: Instructional Materials

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•RiC will obtain, and create up-to- date, culturally proficient CCCS aligned instructional materials.	• Faculty and leaders will research, design and obtain the most current materials that are aligned to common core standards, critical pedagogy, culturally responsive approaches, differentiation, and materials that can easily be revised to be both meaningful and responsive to the needs of each East Oakland student we serve.	 100% of teachers will participate in the process of mapping the standards for their grade level and aligning curriculum with those pacing guides. 90% of faculty will agree that they have the materials, time and support needed to identify, obtain, modify and create the materials need.

•100% of the faculty will participate in an annual review of all curriculum needs.
Person(s) Responsible: Principal

Subpriority C: Facilities

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #1.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
• A school facility will be obtained that reflects respect for the students and parents to be served by RiC. High levels of maintenance and repair will attest to the love and caring embedded in the culture.	• School leadership, in partnership with community stakeholders will participate in regular walk-throughs of the school to be sure that the physical environment reflects the cultures of and respect for the students being served at RiC.	 90% of stakeholders agree that the school is clean, orderly and supports the culture, climate and instructional needs of the students being served on school wide TEN reporting data. Participants in regular walk-throughs rate the environment as excellent based on a walk-through check-list designed by leadership, custodians, students, parents, and staff.
		Person(s) Responsible: Principal

State Priority #2 Implementation of Common Core Standards

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools regarding the implementation of Common Core State Standards, including how EL students will be enabled to gain academic content knowledge and English language proficiency.

Subpriority A: CCSS Implementation

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #2.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•The RiC curriculum will be aligned to CCSS in English/Language Arts and mathematics; to the Next Generation Science Standards, and to the California standards in History/Social Studies, Physical Education and the Arts	•Curriculum maps will be developed by each grade-level team prior to the opening of school and will be revised as they are implemented.	 100% of the grade-level teams will collaboratively develop curriculum maps as confirmed by cross-grade level team map review and feedback. 100% of the grade level English Language Arts and mathematics maps will reflect the implementation of ELD state standards as confirmed by cross- grade level team map review and feedback.
		Person(s) Responsible: Principal

Subpriority B: EL Students – Academic Content Knowledge and English Language Proficiency

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #2.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•All curriculum will be designed to support EL learners and other subgroups who experience difficulties with the curriculum.	• All maps will include ELD standards aligned to the content standards to maximum language support.	•100% of grade level content maps include ELD standards by the conclusion of pre-school staff development
	•RiC will actively recruit and prioritize the hiring of faculty and leadership that are fluent in the home languages of our students.	•Recruitment records documenting outreach through professional organizations and their conferences such as the California Bilingual Association , Latino Educators Association, National Hispanic Education Coalition and through Latino Studies Departments of IHE statewide and nationally. Similar outreach efforts will be made for other significant home language groups.
	•RiC will implement an asset- based instructional approach designed to ensure accelerated and effective acquisition of academic English.	•75% of ELs are redesignated yearly as measured by CELDT.
	•RiC will implement a Structured English Immersion approach to ensure students acquire the English skills necessary to master the standards.	•90% of ELs advance at least one CELDT level toward EL proficiency. English Language Learners will demonstrate the same average rate of improvement in proficiency on the Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing as the rest of the student population at our school.
	•RiC will demonstrate that we value students' bilingual capacity as a true asset, an admirable and important skill for present and future goals through our relationships with families, our commitment to hiring multilingual staff, and the obvious presence of the cultures and languages of our students at our school.	•90% of RiC's emerging bilingual students (ELs) will make oral presentations in two languages and will be rewarded for that skill.

State Priority #3 - Parental Involvement

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools for parental involvement, including efforts to seek parent input for making decisions for schools, and how the school will promote parent participation

Subpriority A: Acm	leving and Maintaining Parel	nt involvement
Annual Goals to achieve Priority #3.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•Parents participate in the TEN feedback process at all levels knowing that family engagement is central	•Teachers and/or parent liaisons visit each family to explain how TEN works and how their voices will be heard.	•A minimum of 90% of families will be individually visited as documented by parent engagement records.
to the mission of RiC.	•Founder and principal host neighborhood meetings to explain the essential nature of TEN to the success of RiC and	•Neighborhood meetings will be attended by a minimum of 75% of the families in each local as documented by attendance records.
•RiC parents consider themselves as central to the success of their students and the school.	parents centrality to the success of their students and the school.	•Parent survey results indicate positive parent understanding of their importance to the structures of the school and how essential their feedback is to the TEN process.
•Parents input regularly queried and used about how the school is meeting the needs of their children and how staff can be	•Group meetings, home visits, neighborhood meetings and other communication strategies will be utilized to inform parents of the importance of their feedback and how it is	75% of parents will respond to the Priority Survey and through bi-annual performance feedback loops.
more responsive to those needs	used. •Principal appointed Parent Coordinators support parent participation.	Person(s) Responsible: Founder and Principal

Subpriority A: Achieving and Maintaining Parent Involvement

Subpriority B: Promoting Parent Participation

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #3.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•RiC families will participate in a wide range of school activities.	•Published list of additional , diverse opportunities for parents to be involved in the school.	•80 % of parents will engage in one or more school-related activity as documented by volunteer records.
	•Establish regular, designated times for parents to give feedback to school leadership.	•90% of parents who are asked or volunteer give authentic, useful leadership feedback a minimum of twice a year or when the need arises as documented by feedback forms and
	 Parents' Center established 	meeting minutes.

•		where they have their own autonomous space within the school for workshops, volunteer coordination, support tasks with childcare for preschool children	•90% of parents will indicate a high knowledge level regarding school functions and opportunities to participate and support as documented by RiC's annual parent survey.
		•Communicate regularly with parents via written and electronic media, encouraging them to participate in whole school functions and opportunities.	•90% of leadership team positions will be filled by volunteers; the remaining 10% will be recruited as needed.
	•Parents/family members will be active members of leadership teams (ie. SST, PTSO, advisory groups).	•Leadership teams that include parents/family members will be formed as needed and as major changes become necessary. Parents will be notified of all leadership team openings with clear information on the roles and responsibilities of membership. Parents will be actively recruited as needed.	
•	•Increase cohesiveness and ownership between the families and the school by engaging them in a process to rename the school to reflect the preference of the East Oakland families to be served.	•Founder hosted neighborhood meetings and facilitation of a consensus process that engages the community being served in the renaming of the school .	•75% of the families will participate in neighborhood meetings to name the school. Agendas and minutes of these meetings will document the process.
			Person Responsible: Principal

State Priority #4 - Student Achievement

The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools for pupil achievement, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

A. California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP), statewide assessment (as available)

B. The Academic Performance Index (API) (as available)

C. Percentage of pupils who are college and career ready

D. Percentage of ELs who make progress toward English language proficiency as measured by the California English Language Development Test (CELDT) and/or English Language Proficiency Assessment for California (ELPAC)

E. EL reclassification rate

Subpriority A: CA Measurement of Academic Progress and Performance on statewide assessment (as available)

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•All RiC students will become proficient in reading, writing, mathematics, science and history/social science.	•Teachers will effectively deliver standards-based and mapped curriculum; be responsive to TEN feedback; constantly monitor student progress towards standards using formative assessments and employ time- sensitive interventions.	•80% or more of all students will demonstrate at least one year of growth, and/or proficiency or above, on all measures of the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) assessments, California Modified Assessment for children with IEPs (CMA), California Alternative Performance Assessment for children in grades 2-5 with significant cognitive disabilities (CAPA), teacher assessments and observations Person Responsible: Principal, PLC lead teachers

Subpriority B: API

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•All students will meet or exceed state required assessments of similar school rankings as identified by new CCSS regulations.	 Regular use of embedded standards aligned classroom formative assessment. We will use teacher designed and state designed (Smarter Balanced) assessment tools to get robust data about what students have learned and then use this information to decide what to do next. Regular interim and benchmark 	 An average of at least 75% of all students who have been enrolled at our school for at least 2 full academic years will score at the proficient or advanced level on the English Language Arts and Mathematics Smarter Balanced Assessment Consortium Testing, SPED, CMA, and/or CAPA. The average percentage of students who have been enrolled at our school

	assessments that indicate	for at least 2 full academic years
	students' progress towards the	scoring at proficient or advanced will
	standards based CCSS in grades	exceed the average percentage of
	3-8.	students in OUSD scoring proficient o
		advanced in English Language Arts
		and Mathematics Smarter Balanced
		Assessment Consortium Testing,
		SPED, CMA, and/or CAPA.
 RiC students will 	•K-2 staff will design aligned	
show growth on	interim and summative	• The average percentage of students
interim/benchmark	assessments that students will	who have been enrolled at our school
assessments designed	enjoy and that will inform	for at least 2 full academic years
by teachers.	progress to the standards at	scoring proficient or advanced will
	those grade levels.	exceed the average percentage of
		students attending similar schools in
	 Before and after school 	OUSD scoring proficient or advanced
	interventions, tightly aligned to	on the English Language Arts and
	the day's work, will be provided 4	Mathematics Smarter Balanced
	days a week. Intersessions and	Assessment Consortium Testing,
	summer school will provide	SPED, CMA, and/or CAPA by at least.
	remediation for the areas	
	identified on interim/benchmark	
	assessments.	•An average of 75% of all fifth and
		eighth grade students who have been
	•Extensive professional	enrolled at our school for at least 2 fu
	development will be provided on	academic years will score at the
	the use of formative assessments	proficient or advanced level on the
	to improve learning, how to use	California State Test (CST) in science
	formative and interim	and history/social studies and on the
	assessments to inform the work	Science Smarter Balanced Assessmen
	of each grade-level's professional	Consortium Testing as available.
	learning community and how to	
	design and implement just-in-	
	time interventions.	•90% of K-2 students will
		demonstrate proficient levels on
	•Specialized and intensive	teacher developed interim and
	supports will be made available	summative standards aligned
	to students with IEPs and to EL	assessments in reading, writing and
	students to insure adequate	mathematics.
	progress and reclassification,	
	respectively. These will include	•RiC students will meet or exceed
	before and after school 1 on 1	growth targets each year for each
	academic supports, and	subgroup following our first year of
	additional in class supports from	Smarter Balanced Assessment
	teacher apprentices, classroom	Consortium Testing and will
	aids, and the classroom teacher.	demonstrate achievement in the top
		half of the Oakland Unified School
		District based on API and/or other
		cumulative measures that will evolve
		from the California Assessment of
		Student Performance and Progress
	•Teachers and support staff will	(CAASPP).
	create an environment for testing that will be encouraging and	

	satisfying for students to fully engage and attend.	
•RiC participation rate in all state assessments will exceed 97%.		•API participation rate data
		Person(s) Responsible: Principal and PLC leads

(Subpriority C not applicable) Subpriority D & E: EL Proficiency Rates and Reclassification Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #4	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•All students, including EL students, will meet or exceed state required assessments of similar school rankings as identified by new CCSS regulations.	 Curriculum maps designed to support emerging bilingual students. Extended professional development to enhance teacher skills to employ asset-based instructional approaches and accelerated effective acquisition of academic English based on formative, interim and summative assessments. Full time Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Coordinators will lead and support teachers success with EL/Emerging bilingual students Respect for students' mother tongue and culture will permeate all activities that move students toward the acquisition of academic English while maintaining and enhancing their 	
	home language.	• Person(s) Responsible: Principal, EL/Special Education Coordinators and PLC leads

State Priority #5 – Student Engagement The charter school will meet or exceed the same accountability standards as district schools regarding pupil engagement, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

A. School attendance rates

B. Chronic absenteeism rates

C. Middle school dropout rates (EC §52052.1(a)(3))

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #5.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement
• Students attend school on time, regularly, and consistently.	• Deliver curriculum and instruction that is relevant, success oriented, and engaging so students want to be at school.	• 97% average daily attendance as verified by weekly and monthly ADA data.
	• Create such positive and powerful relationships between teachers, students and parents that any communication about an absence or tardy is immediate and welcomed.	•Less than 2% daily tardy rate.
	• Looping students creates multi- year relationships between a student, their family, and their teacher making it easier to identify and respond to reasons for absence.	
	Extensive support systems and community partnerships to insure that if a child misses school repetitively, we can intervene with the appropriate resources as aligned with our attention to Maslow's basic needs framework. A potential middle school drop out will receive extensive interventions and follow-up counseling to prevent such action, including 1 on 1 support before school, after school, and in-school breaks.	•Less than 1% middle school drop out rate.
	Community Council Mentorship Families will provide broader range support for engagement and intervention that will include multiple adults in addition to the child's teacher and peer support.	

Subpriority A: School Attendance

Time-on-task engagement will be maximized to insure direct relationship to student learning by using engaging pedagogy and frequent use of project based and hands on learning opportunities.	•80% student engagement rate in any classroom activity as measured by time-on-task data collection protocol.
	Person(s) Responsible: Principal and Lead PLC teachers

Subpriority B: Student Absenteeism Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #5.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement
• RiC students will come to school on time and will attend 97% or more of the time.	RiC's daily attention to hierarchal Levels 1 (Physiological and Safety needs) and 2 (Love and Belonging Needs) by teachers. Teacher calls/visits home at the first sign of absentee patterns EL/SPED Coordinator's support for home contacts.	Chronic absenteeism at 3% or less annually
	Reward system of high attendance rates	Person(s) Responsible: Principal and Lead PLC teachers

State Priority #6 – School Climate

The charter school will meet the same accountability standards as district schools regarding school climate, as measured by all of the following, as applicable:

- A. Pupil suspension rates
- B. Pupil expulsion rates

C. Other local measures, including surveys of pupils, parents, and teachers on the sense of safety and school connectedness

Subpriority A - Pupil Suspension Rates

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #6	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes, Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
• Develop students' knowledge of self and character.	• Goals listed for this priority will be imbedded in all pedagogy and curriculum as a result of grade- level professional learning communities and cross-grade level mentorship family weekly planning sessions that focus on	• School, classroom, and individual student rubrics will be developed to measure character, leadership values and the goals listed on the left. They will indicate an average of 90% of students demonstrating the values and skills an average of 90% of the

	these attitudes in their lesson designs.	time they are in school.
 Develop the sense of responsibility and skills for students to impact their community and global society. 	•Students will also be regularly reminded of larger responsibilities to themselves, their families, and the community via the consistent reciting and use of the Definite Dozen (see <i>Appendix</i>) as a paragon of the school culture.	
• Develop attitudes and behaviors characterized by self- discipline, integrity, love and hope in the pursuit of justice and equity of all	•Hire and support teachers and community partners that build community and culturally responsive arts and athletic programs to insure high levels of engagement and health for students.	
 ommunities. Develop commitments to academic, artistic, athletic and 	•Engage a robust group of community partners (see Board and partner letters as sample) to insure that we can meet broad family and student needs.	
extracurricular pursuits. •Provide classroom, school, and supplemental level supports that attend to Maslow's Hierarchy of	•Direct instruction relative to the integration of these values utilizing the Self-Science curriculum published by Six Seconds and supplementary activities from such resources as <i>Rethinking Elementary Education</i> ,	• Self-reflective assessment built into
•Students consistently demonstrate strong SEL skills.	Making Space, Math That Matters, , A Culturally Proficient Response to the Common Core, Global Education Toolkit for Elementary Learners.	the Self-Science curriculum will demonstrate students' perceptions of their attitude, values and behavior improvement by the Spring of the yea as compared to the previous Fall.
	•Social Emotional Learning (SEL) resources integrated throughout the instructional day and included in individual student growth plans.	• 75% of students rated proficient or above on SEL rubric.
	•Full implementation of the TEN program	•100% of students will demonstrate strong SEL skills based on the SEL rubric.
	•Only the most egregious violation – those that put students and/or the school in •Full implementation of the TEN program	*60% or more of the students referred for suspension level infractions will participate in Restorative Justice

The culture and climate at RiC will be consistently identified as positive and supportive of student growth by all major stakeholders. •Pupil suspensions and expulsions will be minimal.	•Only the most egregious violation – those that put students and/or the school in physical danger – will be considered grounds for suspension or expulsion. All other infractions will be handled with various levels of restorative justice and counseling.	 •TEN will show significant improvements between the Fall feedback loop and the summative survey at the end of the school year on key cultural and climate indicators on TEN. •Less than 5% suspension; less than 1% expulsions and less than 5% repeat offenders as documented by ADA reports. Person(s) Responsible: Principal
--	--	--

(Subpriority B - Not Relevant) Subpriority C – Other School Safety and School Connectedness Measures

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #6.	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement
 Staff will understand Restorative Justice, SEL and TEN priorities and programs and will support them consistently. Student referrals for behavior will be minimal. 	 Staff will receive extensive training and support to implement Restorative Justice, SEL and TEN through community partners (ISEEED, RJOY, etc). Develop community partnerships to support all our families to secure the necessary resources so that every child we serve has a stable basic needs framework in place. 	• Student referrals will not exceed 5% of the population per quarter as documented by discipline date sheets.
	 Looping to enhance connected relationships and family involvement. Provide students with balanced, nutritious breakfast, lunch, and after-school meal options as well as daily access to structured and unstructured play 	
	•Cross grade opportunities will also deepen relationships and support structures among teachers allowing them to work collaboratively and support each	

other with students and families from across the school community	
•Emphasis on group projects and youth led community based research projects, will create a rigorous but collaborative academic environment where students will learn how to support each other across social and academic needs through their work together on the projects	Person(s) Responsible: Principal

State Priority #7 - Course Access

The charter school will meet the same standards district schools are held to regarding the extent to which pupils have access to, and are enrolled in, a broad course of study, including programs and services developed and provided to unduplicated students (classified as EL, FRPM-eligible, or foster youth; E.C. §42238.02) and students with exceptional needs. "Broad course of study" includes the following, as applicable:

Grades 1-6: English, mathematics, social sciences, science, visual and performing arts, health, physical education, and other as prescribed by the governing board. (E.C. §51210) Grades 7-12: English, social sciences, foreign language(s), physical education, science, mathematics, visual and performing arts, applied arts, and career technical education. (E.C. §51220(a)-(i))

Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person Responsible
•All K-8 students will be engaged in the same highly motivating, relevant materials. All will be held to the same achievement standards with additional time and support to reach them.	 •80% of students will demonstrate on-grade level, proficient achievement as measured by two or more summative assessments. 95% of the remaining 20% will meet all the achievement goals on their IEP or other individual learning plans. • 100% of students are engaged in a broad course of study in all core subjects as documented by the master schedule
 TEN's priority survey and feedback loop will be used to track community values and our responsiveness to them in our instruction. Professional support and development for teachers will be 	•TEN Survey feedback loop will serve as an observation tool for principal and lead teachers in providing feedback to teachers relative to their implementation of the data.
	 All K-8 students will be engaged in the same highly motivating, relevant materials. All will be held to the same achievement standards with additional time and support to reach them. TEN's priority survey and feedback loop will be used to track community values and our responsiveness to them in our instruction.

teachers can in ways that with students	discussion in eating a community so that ontinually respond eepen relationships and families while igh levels of rigor	incipal
---	--	---------

State Priority #8 – Other Student Outcomes Pupil outcomes, if available, in the subject areas described above in #7, as applicable

Annual Goals to achieve Priority #8	Actions to Achieve Annual Goals	Measureable Outcomes and Methods of Measurement and Person(s) Responsible
•All RiC students will become proficient readers and writers of English; proficient in mathematical skills and content; proficient in science concepts and scientific thinking; and proficient in history/social science practice and content.	 Individual learning plans (ILP) for each student designed as part of each teacher's instructional plan, based on previous performance and adjusted as relationship develops, and agreed upon by student and family. Daily formative assessment processes that result in additional just-in-time interventions. 	• 80% or more of all students will demonstrate at least one year of growth on the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) assessments in English and Mathematics and the STAR test in science and social science.
	•Interim assessments that identify additional gaps followed by immediate before school/after school interventions.	•90% or more will show growth on their internal interim/benchmark tests in English, mathematics, science and social science.
	 Extensive professional development on formative and interim/benchmark assessment and Response to Intervention processes to maximize interventions. Curriculum maps that include ELD standards, EAP assessments and supports for struggling students. 	 •75% or more will score at the proficient level on the California Assessment of Student Performance and Progress (CAASPP) assessments in English and Mathematics and on the K-2 internally designed, standards aligned assessments. •RiC leadership audit to assure that 95% of curriculum maps are aligned to CCSS and ELD standards and have supports for Els and struggling students based on formative assessment data.
		Person(s) Responsible: Principal

ELEMENT 3: METHODS OF STUDENT ASSESSMENT

Governing Law: The method by which pupil progress in meeting those pupil outcomes is to be measured. To the extent practicable, the method for measuring pupil outcomes for state priorities shall be consistent with the way information is reported on a school accountability report card. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(C).

I. SCHOOL ACCOUNTABILITY PLAN

Our Board of Directors will approve and adopt a school accountability plan that sets goals and measures for student achievement in order to measure the extent to which students demonstrate that they have attained the skills, knowledge, and attitudes specified in this charter petition using a variety of assessments.

The Principal will be accountable for meeting the stated student achievement outcomes detailed in *Element 2*, as well as ensuring alignment with the 8 State Priorities in the Local Control Accountability Plan (LCAP). Roses in Concrete may modify academic outcome goals annually based on changes to State and/or Federal accountability goals. The Schools' Board of Directors will approve such changes.

All stakeholders will be notified of accountability measures and performance through newsletters, the school website, and the LCAP.

II. METHODS OF ASSESSMENT

A. Assessment

Roses in Concrete shall adhere to all state testing requirements, including provisions of AB 484/2012 and any revisions of Education Code that are applicable to charter schools. As established in the previous section, Roses in Concrete will be utilizing diverse assessments that are aligned with the curriculum and instructional program, compliant with state expectations. They will be administered according to the assessment cycle below:

ASSESSMENT	DESCRIPTION	ASSESSMENT SCHEDULE
State required tests	CAASPP (Smarter Balanced	Annually, as available for
	Assessments, CSTs, etc), PFT,	students enrolled >2 full
	CELDT	academic years at RiC
Placement exams	CELDT, Math and English	Annually, as available
	Diagnostics	
School Designed	Tests, Quizzes, Projects	Ad-hoc, weekly, bi-weekly,
Assessments		monthly, at entry.
Summative Assessments	CCSS aligned tests	Bi-annually

Roses in Concrete will implement a comprehensive assessment system to measure and track student mastery of grade-level content standards and requisite skills in each subject area.

<u>Initial Diagnostic Assessments</u>. At the onset of the academic school year we will conduct individual student pre-assessments to determine students' reading level and CAASPP Smarter Balanced math proficiency. Initial student levels will provide data against which we can measure student growth over the course of the school year. In addition this data will be formative in nature, providing information that will help us determine pacing, make curricular choices, and ensure that we are strategic in our efforts to move all students to grade level proficiency and mastery by the end of the school year.

Interim Benchmark Assessments. Assessments will be used as instructional as well as evaluative tools. We conduct a variety of assessments throughout the academic year to inform teachers about student learning which directly impacts teacher decision-making. We will conduct CCSS standards-based assessments of student progress in English language arts and mathematics using Smarter Balanced interim assessments which are designed to be given at regular intervals throughout the school year to evaluate a pupil's knowledge and skills relative to a specific set of standards. Science and history social-science interim assessments will utilize released CST assessments. In addition, we will use internally created standards based assessments aligned with the Common Core State Standards as well as the Next Generation Science Standards, and The California State Standards for History and Social Sciences as benchmark measures.

<u>Formative Classroom Assessments.</u> Formative assessment processes are among the most powerful learning strategies identified by research to date. Research suggests that attention to the use of assessment to inform instruction, particularly at the classroom level, in many cases effectively doubles the speed of student learning. (Black and William, 2012)., An assessment functions formatively to the extent that evidence about student achievement is elicited, interpreted, and used by teachers, learners, or their peers to make decisions about the next steps in instruction that are likely to be better, or better founded, than the decisions they would have made in the absence of that evidence. RiC teachers will administer and utilize assessment data daily/weekly through just- in-time tools such as exit/admit tickets, quizzes, writing prompt, problem of the day, performance task, presentation, questions, learning/response logs, graphic organizers, peer/self assessments, visual representations, kinesthetic assessments, individual whiteboards, four corners, and think-pair-share and from reports from online assessment systems such as Mastery Connect.

As constructivist educators we believe that assessment should be used as a tool to enhance both the student's learning and the teacher's understanding of the student's current understanding (Brooks and Brooks, 1993). RiC assessments will not be used as an accountability tool that makes some students feel good about themselves and causes others to give up. When we, as constructivists, assess students, we will use methods that either
allow us to engage in dialogue with the learner, or give us opportunities to observe a student as he or she develops knowledge (Wilson, Teslow, & Osman-Jouchoux as cited in Skaalid, n.d.; Holt & Willard-Holt, 2000). RiC teachers will initiate a wide variety of verbal discussions such as interviews, debates, knowledge telling, co-investigations, or dramatizations. Our constructivist evaluation is based on observation, which not only means listening to a student for comprehension of a concept, but a physical assessment of the whole child as well. When observed, RiC teachers will note physical stance and expression. Baseline assessments, mind mapping, portfolios, checklists, investigative projects, paper and pencil tests, and performance tasks will also be used to evaluate work in a constructivist frame (Badders, 2000). Many technology tools will be integrated into our constructivist teaching and assessment, including blogging, podcasting and audio sharing, social networking, video sharing, wiki creation, web authoring, and mashups.

Roses in Concrete teachers will analyze assessments and results in their PLCs in order to identify patterns of progress and partial understandings and misconceptions noted in student progress. The data will also give information about gaps in skills and proficiency levels. Teachers will create instructional action plans for individual students, sub-groups, classes, and grade levels based on the assessment data. Students and their parents/guardians will be apprised on students' and goals with both individually and through progress reports and report cards.

B. Testing and Reporting: CAASPP

We will administer annual state mandated assessments as required under Education Code Section 60605, including but not limited to the CAASPP, the PFT and the CELDT. The Smarter Balanced Assessments in English Language Arts and Mathematics will be administered to students in grades two through eight in the spring of each year and CST in science in grades 5 and 8 to measure students' mastery of grade-level standards and to assess annual progress in meeting Common Core State Standards.

The chart below provides an overview of the assessment tools, timelines, and minimum performance levels required to attain standards that we will employ to measure pupil progress in meeting the outcomes delineated in Element B of this charter.

ENGLISH LANGUAGE ARTS

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM
Diagnostic pre- assessment	Determine initial instructional level	K-5	Fall	NA
Formative Classroom Assessments	Measure competency against lesson objectives leading to CCSS	K-8	Daily	Variable: indication that students reached mastery
Rubrics	Provide feedback to students on ELA aspects of projects/YPAR work	2-8	As produced	Highest 2 levels
Interim CCSS and teacher developed aligned assessments	Measure competency against standards	3-8	Periodically	Proficient
Smarter Balanced system; CAPA for special needs	State Criterion-Based Assessment	3-8	Annually	Proficient

MATHEMATICS

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM		
Diagnostic pre- assessment	Determine initial instructional level	K-5	Fall	NA		
Formative Classroom Assessments	Measure competency against lesson objectives leading to CCSS	K-8	Daily	Variable: indication that students reached mastery		
Rubrics	Provide feedback to students on ELA aspects of projects/YPAR work	2-8	As produced	Highest 2 levels		
Interim CCSS and teacher developed aligned assessments	Measure competency against standards	3-8	Periodically	Proficient		
Smarter Balanced system; CAPA for special needs	State Criterion-Based Assessment	3-8	Annually	Proficient		

SCIENCE

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM
Formative Classroom	Measure competency	K-8	Daily	Variable:
Assessments	against lesson objectives leading to CCSS			indication that students reached mastery
Rubrics	Provide feedback to students on ELA aspects of projects/YPAR work	2-8	As produced	Highest 2 levels
Interim CST and teacher developed aligned assessments for Next Generation Science Standards	Measure competency against standards	5 and 8	Periodically	Proficient
Smarter Balanced system; CAPA for special needs	State Criterion-Based Assessment	5 and 8	Annually	Proficient

SOCIAL STUDIES/HISTORY

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM
Formative Classroom Assessments	Measure competency against lesson objectives leading to CCSS	K-8	Daily	Variable: indication that students reached mastery
Rubrics	Provide feedback to students on social studies aspects of projects/YPAR work	2-8	As produced	Highest 2 levels
Teacher developed aligned assessments for CA Content Standards	Measure competency against standards	5 and 8	Periodically	Proficient
CST	State Criterion-Based Assessment	8	Annually	Proficient

EMERGING BILINGUAL STUDENTS

AB 484 exempts English learners who have been attending school in the U.S. less than 12 months (i.e., recently arrived English learners) from taking the Smarter Balanced Englishlanguage arts assessments. All English learners, including recently arrived English learners, are required to take the Smarter Balanced mathematics assessments. In addition, they are required to take the grade level science assessment (either the CST, CAPA, or CMA) in grades 5, and 8.

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM
California English	Measure English language	K-8	Upon	Growth of 1.5
Language	acquisition		enrollment	grade levels
Development Test			and	until grade
(CELDT)			annually	level is reached
			thereafter	& maintained.

SPECIAL EDUCATION

ASSESSMENT	PURPOSE	GRADES	TIMELINE	MINIMUM
Individual Education Plan (IEP)	Measure student progress	K-8	Three times annually	Meet IEP goals

C. Collecting, Analyzing, and Reporting Student/School Performance Data

Technology is essential to provide useable and understandable date to all concerned stakeholders. Our technology system will be designed to maximized leadership, teachers, parents and students access to progress towards RiC's vision, mission and goals and we move forward. We will implement a student information management system that is compatible with the OUSD system, to collect student and school performance data for all outcome measures. We will use this system to create reports that will allow us to disaggregate, analyze, and disseminate performance data to staff, parents, students, and the authorizing agency. School leaders and teachers will review and dissect student performance data systematically throughout the school year and use this data strategically to inform instructional plans and strategies. We will adhere to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA) policies relative to the use of personal student data.

Because technology changes to rapidly in this area, we will research available systems in 2015 to acquire the most up-to-date programs available at that time. We anticipate that such systems as Activiate Instruction, Mastery Connect, Google Apps and others will provide the type of resources needs to create formative assessments, instructional content and experiences based on individual student and group learning needs.

We will produce a School Accountability Report Card (SARC) each academic year to report required school data to our authorizing agency, parents, the Board, and the community at large. The SARC will describe our school, including student demographics as well as teacher and staff qualifications. The SARC will include information about students' performance on the Smarter Balanced Assessments, statewide rank, growth API scores, and whether or not AYP requirements are met. All student data will be disaggregated at benchmark/interim points and annually to track subgroups by race/ethnicity, gender, English Learners, socioeconomically disadvantaged students and students with disabilities, regardless of the number of students in each subgroup.

D. Grading

Because we agree with Marzano (2012) that "grades are so imprecise that they are almost meaningless," Roses in Concrete Community School will implement a Common Core State Standards-based grading policy that is based on the following principles:

- Standards-based grading and reporting will be clear and meaningful to all stakeholders.
- Grades/marks will reflect academic standards demonstrating what students know and are able to do.
- Non-academic indicators are essential in understanding the whole child and will be reported on separately from academic grades and marks.
- The teaching of essential standards and providing multiple opportunities/methods to determine proficiency are necessary.
- Quality assessments and rubrics are key to the process.

Professional development and the work of grade level PLCs, will design and implement a standards-based grading and reporting system with mastery as the standard. RiC students can retest or resubmit any summative assessment not mastered earlier and the new score will replace the original score in a grade book. The consequence for a student who fails to meet a standard is not a low grade but rather the opportunity, the requirement, to resubmit his or her work. There are no zeros. (Guskey, 2011; Reeves, 2011) Our summative assessments, assessment of learning, will be designed to provide information to be used in making judgments about a student's achievement at the end of a period of instruction include quizzes, tests, exams, quarterly assessments, final drafts, assignments, projects and performances. Summative assessments provide measurable evidence of learning and therefore will be counted for the overall grade. Reassessment of summative assessments will be required on any score below a proficient level. When reassessment is offered, all students may reassess, regardless of grade on original task/assessment if they meet the following requirements:

- complete all required formative assessments
- complete reteaching/ relearning activities as determined by the teacher.
- Reassessment is completed within the predetermined timeline
- When tasks/assignments are reassessed, they may be reassessed partially, entirely, or in a different format, as determined by the teacher.

Proficiency Levels Based on Common Core Grade Level Standards may include:

- Exceeds Standard In addition to exhibiting level 3 performance, in-depth inferences and applications go beyond what was taught in class.
- Meets Standard No major errors or omissions regarding any of the information or processes (simple or complex) that were explicitly taught
- Approaching Standard No major errors or omissions regarding the simpler details or processes but major errors or omissions regarding the more complex ideas or processes
- Beginning- Only a partial knowledge of some of the simpler details or processes or no understanding or skill demonstrated
- Insufficient Evidence Student has not submitted required evidence of learning. Assignments have not been completed by the due date.
- Standard Not Assessed (Used 1st and 2nd trimester only) Standard has not been taught and/or measured to date. This symbol is not used third trimester.

Progress

- On Track- (Used 1st and 2nd trimester only) based on what has been taught and assessed, the student is on track to master the standard by the end of the year.
- Progressing based on what has been taught and assessed, the student is moving quickly toward becoming proficient, and should be expected to meet standard with additional time.
- Inadequate Progress Based on what has been taught and assessed, the student has not demonstrated that s/he is on track to master the standard by the end of the year.

E. Report Cards

The purpose of the report card is to report separately:

- Student achievement based on content standards
- Student social development and work habits

RiC grades will be accurate in describing what students know and are able to do in terms of academic standards. We will not include things like effort, participation, or adherence to school rules in grades. To accurately communicate specific information about achievement to students and their families, grades must be a pure measure of student achievement. Other behaviors that promote learning like social development and work habits are important, but they will be reported in a separate section. There will be no letter grades in grades K-6.

Educate Parents & Students

Roses in Concrete will share the grading policy with every parent and child during their first home visit and will publish written grading policy for each level, include grading policy in the parent handbook, include the policy and questions and answers in school newsletters, explain during parent nights and explain during conferences.

ELEMENT 4: GOVERNANCE

Governing Law: The governance structure of the school, including, but not limited to, the process to be followed by the school to ensure parental involvement. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(D).

The following demonstrates that the Roses in Concrete Community School ("RiC") proposes an effective governance structure, an extremely knowledgeable and seasoned Board of Directors ("The Board") with sound plans and capacity for governance, management, employment and financial operation to successfully operate the school and implement the program.

I. AFFIRMATIONS

The Roses in Concrete Community School affirms that it will be non-sectarian in its programs, admissions policies, employment practices, and all other operations, will not charge tuition, and will not discriminate against any student on the basis of race, ethnicity, sexual orientation, national origin, gender, gender expression, gender identity, disability, or any of the characteristics listed in Education Code Section 220.

Members of Roses in Concrete Community School's Board of Directors, any administrators, managers or employees, and any other committees of the School shall at all times comply with applicable federal and state laws, and will comply with OUSD's policies regarding charter schools.

The Roses in Concrete Community School, in accordance with Education Code Section 47604.3, shall promptly respond to all reasonable inquiries, including but not limited to, inquiries regarding financial records, from the District and shall consult with the District regarding any such inquiries. RiC acknowledges that it is subject to audit by OUSD. If OUSD seeks an audit of RiC, it shall assume all costs of such audit. This obligation for the District to pay for an audit only applies if the audit requested is specifically requested by the District and is not otherwise required to be completed by the Roses in Concrete Community School by law or charter provisions.

Pursuant to California Education Code Section 47604(c), the District shall not be liable for the debts or obligations of Roses in Concrete Community School, operated as a California non-profit public benefit corporation, or for claims arising from the performance of acts, errors, or omissions by Roses in Concrete Community School, if the District has complied with all oversight responsibilities required by law. RiC and/or its non-profit corporation will be solely responsible for the debts and obligations of the charter school.

II. LEGAL STRUCTURE

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be an independent charter school in accordance with Education Code Section 47604. With the exception of the supervisory oversight as required by statute and other contracted services as negotiated between the

District and the School, the Roses in Concrete Community School will operate autonomously from the District.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be operated as a California non-profit public benefit corporation. This non-profit corporation has been formed for charitable purposes, to support and improve urban education, and to create a model that prioritizes the needs of youth and families as the pathway to building healthy and sustainable communities across the U.S. and around the world.

See the *Appendix* for documentation of our sound and appropriate legal structure (i.e., *Articles of Incorporation* stamped by the California Secretary of State's office and corporate *Bylaws*), evidence of our *501(c)3 Non-Profit Corporation Status* in the State of California and a sample conflict of interest policy and disclosure form. The sections below employ excerpts from the Bylaws, policies and procedures for governing body operations to detail our process for director selection and removal, decision making, powers and duties, expansion and transition plans.

III. BOARD OF DIRECTORS

A. Directors

Members of the founding team, including the lead petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, will transition to the initial Board of Directors upon charter authorization. Initial Board members were recruited by the Lead Petitioner, and were selected based upon mission alignment, deep commitment to the community, and a professional skill set that contributes to the successful founding and governance of a charter school.

As demonstrated in *Table 1: Roses in Concrete's Founding Team and Board's Expertise and Experience,* the proposed members of the initial Board of Directors possess and will contribute a wide range of knowledge and skills needed to establish and oversee a successful charter school. Furthermore, our board members have a proven track record of collaborating effectively in various combinations on past educational initiatives and endeavors. See the sections following the *Executive Summary* titled *Foundation for Success: The Founding Team* and *Roses in Concrete Board Members* for detailed profiles of founding board members.

Additional and future directors will be sought who reflect the qualities, qualifications and diversity determined by the Board. Information on proposed new board members (e.g., names, mailing addresses, employment and educational histories) will be shared with OUSD prior to the commencement of their service. All Directors will act in full accordance with the Board Bylaws.

B. Governance Training

Even though members of the governing board have served on various independent school boards and other non-profit boards together and individually, all Directors will attend a Governance orientation prior to serving on the Roses in Concrete Community School Board.

Directors will receive proper training annually. Board professional development will be focused on effective governance practices, maintaining organizational accountability, and in-person study of high-achieving urban charter schools. Governance training topics may include the following: Brown Act compliance, parliamentary procedures, conflict of interest, delineation of roles and responsibilities, legal and financial responsibilities, effective board-staff relations, creating effective committees and effective board self-assessment.

C. Conflict of Interest

The Board shall adopt a Conflict of Interest Code that complies with the Political Reform Act, Corporations Code conflict of interest rules, and which shall be updated with any charter school-specific conflicts of interest laws or regulations. As noted above, the Conflict of Interest Code is attached in the *Appendix*. As required, the Conflict of Interest Code will be submitted to the County Board of Supervisors for approval.

LEADERSHIP	Board Director	Educational Program	Target Student Population	Community Outreach	Assessment	Facilities/Real Estate	Finance	Fundraising	Governance	Legal	Medical	Operations
Petitioner: Jeff DUNCAN-ANDRADE	X	X	X	Х	X	X		X	X			X
Jessica ARROYO SOLIS		X	X	X	X							X
Bryan BROWN	X	X	X						X			
Ashley CHRISTIANI	X	-	X	X							Х	
Brian DRISCOLL	X		X					X	Х		X	
Yusef FREEMAN	X					X	X					
James GILLILAND	X						X	X	X	X		
Salina GRAY		X	X	X	X							Х
Michael HSIEH	Х					X	X	X	Х	X		X
Tonia Chao HSIEH	Х					Х			X			
Pamala NOLI	X	X			X				X			Х
Darrick SMITH	X	X	X									X
Laurence TAN		X	X	X	X							X
Allyson TINTIANGCO-CUBALES	X	X	X	X	X				X			Х
Vien TRUONG	X		X	X		X			X	Х		

TABLE 1. ROSES IN CONCRETE'S FOUNDING TEAM AND BOARD'S EXPERTISE AND EXPERIENCE

NOTE: The Roses in Concrete Community School is also supported by Charter Schools Management Corporation (CSMC), and represented by Young, Minney and Corr, LLP..

IV. OPERATING PLAN

A. Board Duties

The Roses in Concrete Community School is governed by a policy-making corporate Board of Directors. The Board shall be ultimately responsible for the operation and activities of the school. The Board shall be governed in accordance with its corporate Bylaws (See Appendix), which shall be consistent with the charter, the Charter Schools Act and all other applicable laws.

The school's mission and vision guides the work of the Board of Directors, which hires, oversees, and evaluates the Principal, who in turn, hires, leads, and evaluates a staff in executing on the mission and vision. The Board governs the school and oversees the leadership of the school. The Board will delegate school management decisions such as hiring teachers and school staff, day-to-day school management, and implementation of and adherence to school policy to the Principal. The Principal will work with the advisory committees, parent and guardian councils, and any other supporting groups that may arise to assist on the school's behalf.

The Board of Directors will maintain oversight of The Roses in Concrete Community School's academic performance in accordance with the Measurable Student Outcomes outlined in *Element 2* of this charter. Furthermore, the Board will maintain oversight of the following organizational viability factors to which the school will be held accountable: student enrollment, financial solvency and soundness, parent satisfaction, legal compliance, satisfactory facilities, and organizational viability.

The Roses in Concrete Community School Board of Directors will be responsible for the operation and fiscal affairs of the School, including but not limited to:

- Monitoring the performance of the School and taking necessary action to ensure that the School remains true to its mission, charter, and applicable laws;
- Negotiating and approving the MOU or other contracts with the District;
- Approving the annual school budget, salary schedules, major fundraising events, and grant writing;
- · Selection, hiring, evaluation and discipline of the position of Principal as necessary;
- Approving bylaws, resolutions, and policies and procedures of school operation;
- Approving all changes to the charter to be submitted to the District as necessary in accordance with applicable law;
- Supporting development of, and approving, the long-term strategic plan for the School;
- Participating as necessary in dispute resolution with the District;
- Monitoring the fiscal solvency of the School;
- Participating in the School's independent fiscal audit;
- Participating in the School's performance report to the District;
- · Increasing public awareness of the School; and
- Leading fundraising efforts.

The Board of Directors may initiate and carry out any program or activity that is not in conflict with or inconsistent with its charter, governance documents, and any applicable law and which is not in conflict with the purposes for which charter schools are established. The Board's governance and decision-making will be informed by its committees, described below in section F. (See *Appendix: Bylaws* for details.)

B. Board Delegation of Duties

The Board may execute any powers delegated by law to it and shall discharge any duty imposed by law upon it and may delegate to an employee or contractor of the school any of those duties with the exception of employment of the Principal, dismissal of employees, approval of Board policies, approval of the budget or budget revisions or purchases over \$25,000. The Board however, retains ultimate responsibility over the performance of those powers or duties so delegated. Such delegation will:

- Be in writing;
- Specify the entity designated;
- Describe in specific terms the authority of the Board of Directors being delegated, any conditions on the delegated authority or its exercise and the beginning and ending dates of the delegation; and
- Require an affirmative vote of a majority of present Board members.

C. Meetings, Notices and Selection Process

1. Board Meetings

The Board of Directors shall hold an annual meeting each year for the purpose of electing directors and officers of the corporation and for the transaction of other business. See sections 15-18 of the *Bylaws* for details about Board meetings. All meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held in accordance with the Ralph M. Brown Act ("Brown Act"). The Board of Directors meetings will be headed by the Board Chair, who will be elected annually by the Board of Directors.

2. Meeting Notices

Board agendas shall be distributed to Board members and the public in accordance with the Brown Act. All meetings of the Board of Directors and Board committees shall be called, noticed, and held in compliance with the provisions of the Brown Act, Chapter 9 (commencing with Section 54950) of Division 2 of Title 5 of the California Government Code. Robert's Rules of Order shall govern the conduct of all meetings of the Board. The School shall accurately record governing board actions.

3. Board Membership and Selection Process

The Board of Directors will consist of not fewer than 3 directors nor more than 25 directors, unless changed by amendment of the Bylaws. All methods for board elections and selection are delineated in Roses in Concrete Community School's Bylaws (See *Appendix*).

The Roses in Concrete Community School Governance Committee will present potential Board members and officers for election by the Board of Directors. This list will be presented at the annual meeting of the Board, although additional members may also be added between annual meetings if deemed necessary by the Governance Committee and approved by a vote of the Board.

Directors will serve three-year terms. Any vacancy occurring on the Board of Directors and any position to be filled by reason of an increase in the number of Directors may be filled, upon recommendation of a qualified candidate by the Governance Committee, by majority vote of the seated Directors. A Director elected to fill the vacancy will be elected for the unexpired term of his/her predecessor in office. A Director may resign at any time by filing a written resignation with the Chair of the Board.

In accordance with Education Code Section 47604(b), the District may appoint a representative to sit on the Board of Directors. If the District chooses to do so, the Board shall ensure that the Board is maintained with an odd number of directors.

The Board may remove any Officer or Director by a majority vote of the entire Board of Directors at any regular or special meeting of the Board, provided that a statement of the reason or reasons shall have been mailed by registered mail to the Officer or Director proposed for removal at least thirty (30) days before any final action is taken by the Board. This statement will be accompanied by a notice of the time when, and the place where, the Board is to take action on the removal. The Officer or Director shall be given an opportunity to be heard and the matter considered by the Board at the time and place mentioned in the notice.

D. Members of the Board

While the Roses in Concrete Community School Board of Directors delegates management of the school to the Principal, the Board is ultimately responsible for the educational and fiscal integrity of the school and for fulfilling the terms of the charter. The Board is responsible for ensuring that the school meets its mission of preparing students with the knowledge, skills and strength of character needed to succeed in college and serve as leaders in their communities. Therefore, the primary qualification for serving on the Board is an unwavering commitment to this mission and the expectation that the school and all its students can and will attain it.

Additionally, Board members possess a set of personal and professional skills and attributes including but not limited to:

- A commitment to improving access to quality education for all children regardless of race, ethnicity or socio-economic status;
- An understanding of the Board's obligation to act as an effective and vigilant steward of public funds;
- The ability to evaluate information regarding the Principal's educational and fiscal management of the school, and a willingness to replace the Principal if results are not satisfactory;

- A commitment to focusing on the academic achievement of children from deep urban environments who may be suffering from traumatic stress which manifests in the school;
- An ability to fairly and accurately assess the needs of the community, and to represent the school to the community and others;
- Financial, legal, business, fundraising, marketing, non-profit, community, management, governance, human resources, real estate development, technology, and/or educational experience; and
- Having reached at least 18 years of age.

Board members also demonstrate the willingness and ability to: accept and support decisions made in accordance with our Bylaws; give time and energy to the school; provide access to resources, both financial and in-kind, in order to support and strengthen the school. The Principal and the leadership of the parent/guardian association shall serve as advisors to the Board.

In addition, Board members shall:

- a. Receive no payment of honoraria, excepting reimbursement for expenses incurred in performance of voluntary Roses in Concrete Community School activities in accordance with School policies.
- b. Serve the Roses in Concrete Community School with the highest degree of undivided duty, loyalty, and care and shall undertake no enterprise to profit personally from their position with the School.
- c. Be bound by The Roses in Concrete Community School Code of Conduct and Conflict of Interest policy statements. (See *Appendix*.)

E. Board Officers

The work of the Board of Directors is organized according to the Officer positions of Chair, Vice-Chair, President, Secretary, and Treasurer detailed in Sections 7 through 10 of the *Bylaws*.

V. PARENTAL AND COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

As required by Education Code section 47605, the Roses in Concrete Community School will use a range of methods to consult with and receive parental/family input. Parents and families of the Roses in Concrete Community School students will have ample and ongoing opportunities to communicate and engage with school leadership and the Board.

While there will not be a Board seat specifically reserved for parents, the Board will invite parents to join standing or ad hoc committees of the Board of Directors. Parents will be encouraged to form a Parent Advisory Council ("PAC") to be responsible for parent involvement in school activities, fundraising, and advising the Charter School Board of Directors on any and all matters related to the strengthening of the Charter School community. Parent participation will play a vital role in the effectiveness of our program. Additionally, all regular Board meetings will be open meetings as required by the Brown Act. Parents will be notified of meeting times and locations so that they may attend to offer public comments to the Board, offer feedback about the school, or make suggestions for Board action on items being discussed by the Board. Parents who fulfill needed expertise identified by existing Board members may also be recommended to the RiC Board of Directors in future years.

As a community-responsive school, the Roses in Concrete Community School considers parental input vital to the school's effectiveness. The School will conduct regular surveys of parents to measure their satisfaction with the school's performance and to gather parent input. Other methods used at RiC to engage parents, as described in *Element 1*, include parent/teacher conferences, orientation meetings for all new and incoming student families, town halls, special events, phone/internet communication.

ELEMENT 5: EMPLOYEE QUALIFICATIONS

Governing Law: The qualifications to be met by individuals to be employed by the school. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(E).

I. ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

The Roses in Concrete Community School will employ a staff of professionals committed to upholding the highest academic and behavioral expectations for each child and to providing a rigorous, college-preparatory educational program. All staff members will demonstrate alignment with the mission and vision of Roses in Concrete Community School and will work diligently to assure they are realized.

During Operational Year 1, the Board of Directors, Principal, and Operations Manager will ensure all necessary components are in place for opening the school. The Board of Directors will hire the Principal in the planning year, following charter approval. The Principal will work to identify and hire the Operations Manager in the spring of 2015. The Principal will then hire instructional and support staff for the school opening in the fall of 2015. We intend to open with all Operational Year 1 positions filled; operating as effectively as possible at start-up will ensure immediate strong results for students and the organizational capacity necessary for execution of the mission. Figure 5.1 illustrates the organizational structure for Operational Year 1. Figure 5.2 illustrates the projected organizational structure in Year 5, operating at full capacity as a K-8 school.





Figure 5.2 Operational Year 5: Grades K-8; 320 students; 20 faculty FTE + 10 aides. Four new hires in Operational Year 4 include: Dean of Academics, additional Nurse/counselor, Operations, Security/Cafeteria staff and Custodian.



II. HIRING PROTOCOL

The Board of Directors hires the Principal. The Principal makes all other staffing decisions. Once the Dean of Academics position is filled in Operational Year 4, the person holding that position will collaborate with the Principal to recruit and select additional instructional staff.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will not discriminate against any employee on the basis of race, religious belief, color, gender, gender identity, gender expression, pregnancy, sexual orientation, age, national origin, ancestry, physical or mental disability, medical condition, marital status, or any other protected classification in Education Code Section 220, in accordance with applicable law.

See *Appendix: Job Descriptions* for details on key positions at the Roses in Concrete Community School including qualifications and responsibilities. These job descriptions will be revised as necessary to reflect the needs of the School.

- Principal
- Teachers
- Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher Coordinator
- Operations Manager
- Operations Coordinator
- Vice Principal/Dean of Academics (hired in Operating Year 4)

A. Staff Recruitment and Selection Process

We will recruit and hire staff who possess the qualifications to work successfully with the target student population, deliver the education program effectively, and support and sustain the school's college-going culture. All staff will meet applicable state and federal requirements for credentialing and "highly qualified" status as applicable to the position.

To ensure selection of the highest quality staff, we will implement the following selection process:

- Post job openings (career and education websites, newspapers, Schools of Education, referrals, and email).
- Request resume, cover letter, and short essay responses to selected sections of the *Community Responsive Index of Teaching Qualities* (CRITQ) (see *Appendix*).
- Brief screening interview (in-person or by phone).
- Sample teaching lesson followed by debrief with the Principal (for instructional positions).
- Extensive in-person interview with members of the school's current staff.
- Verification of credential and previous employment.
- State and Federal background checks including criminal background and other required health and safety checks.
- Personal reference checks.

• The Principal will make offers of employment to the strongest candidates.

B. Teacher Credential Assurance

The Roses in Concrete Community School agrees to comply with the provisions of Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) as they apply to certificated and paraprofessional employees of charter schools in the District. It will conform to the legal requirement that all Roses in Concrete teachers shall hold a Commission on Teacher Credentialing certificate, permit or other document equivalent which a teacher in other public schools would be required to hold pursuant to Education Code Section 47605(l).

C. Recordkeeping and Minimization of Use of Emergency Credentialed Teachers

The Roses in Concrete Community School will maintain current copies of all teacher credentials and ensure that they are readily available for inspection. The Roses in Concrete Community School will take all steps necessary to minimize the use of teachers holding emergency credentials, including active recruitment of duly credentialed teachers through EdJoin, the California Charter Schools Association, the Charter School Development Center, state-wide and national job search sites and agencies, and local newspapers. The Roses in Concrete Community School will seek to maintain a potential list of credentialed teachers from which to draw in the case of a teacher vacancy during the school year.

The Principal or designee will ensure that credentials are processed and maintained in accordance with requirements as set forth by the California Commission on Teacher Credentialing and the State's interpretation of *Highly Qualified* for the purposes of compliance with the ESEA. Credentials will be reviewed during the hiring process for new staff and reviewed on an annual basis for all staff. All credential materials will be kept at the school.

D. Personnel Policies

During the planning year, the founding team will develop a sound set of personnel practices that are aligned with the School's mission and vision, and meets all applicable state and federal regulations, to present to the Board for approval. The Board will adopt and maintain personnel policies that shall be compiled and included in a personnel manual to be provided to all employees upon commencing employment.

III. EMPLOYEE QUALIFICATIONS

All members of the staff of Roses in Concrete Community School must have an unwavering commitment to preparing all students with the knowledge, skills, and strength of character needed to succeed in college and serve as leaders in their communities. Furthermore, all staff members, in all positions, must hold a firm belief in the potential of every child and be

willing to uphold the same high academic and behavioral expectations for all students. In order to serve low-income students of color from the school's surrounding neighborhoods, specifically that have historically been underserved in schools, RiC will hire dedicated professionals who:

- Exude characteristics of humility, natural inquiry, kindness, creativity, courage, and resiliency.
- Have a solid grasp on effective uses of technology and multimedia tools to not only better their teaching but also to inspire positive social change for the greater good.
- Have the will and skill to use critical lenses and tools developed in the 21st Century to examine issues of race, power, status, gender, and wealth distribution.
- Express pride and honor in ancestral roots and be able to identify historical and contemporary alliances across lines of national and ethnic identity.
- Local educators from similar socioeconomic culture and racial backgrounds preferred.

A. Leadership Qualifications

The warrior-scholar leaders of The Roses in Concrete Community School, including the Principal, Operations Manager, and Dean of Academics (to be hired in the fourth operating year), must have the commitment and ability to execute on the comprehensive educational vision and mission of the school and communicate to others those executions. They must manage and make decisions based upon student academic achievement as the determining factor. School leaders must be skilled in hiring and managing teachers to meet ambitious performance standards and capable of aggressively developing teachers to improve their practice. They must possess familiarity with charter schools and the target population, facility with technology, and supervisory experience. Preference will be given to educators that reflect the socioeconomic, cultural and racial/ethnic backgrounds of our surrounding neighborhoods.

The minimum criteria for administration candidates include:

- Bachelor's degree (Master's degree preferred)
- Tier I Administrative Service Credential
- Minimum of three years as a classroom teacher for instructional leader positions
- Minimum of three years in a management position preferred
- Experience working with Oakland urban youth preferred
- Positive references

B. Teacher Qualifications

Pursuant to Education Code Section 47605(l), all teachers at the Roses in Concrete Community School will be required to hold a Commission on Teacher Credentialing certificate, permit, or other document equivalent to that which a teacher in other District public schools would be required to hold. Flexibility will be granted only in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(l) for teachers in non-core courses. A modified version of the *Community Responsive Index of Teaching Qualities* (CRITQ) will serve as a basis for initial interviews of potential members of the professional teaching staff. (See *Appendix*.) Preference will be given to professionals who live in the neighborhoods served by Roses in Concrete.

Instruction in the four core academic subjects of English language arts, mathematics, science, and social studies will be delivered by teachers who hold or are in the process of obtaining a Cross-cultural, Language and Academic Development (CLAD) Certificate, or a Bilingual, Cross-cultural, Language and Academic Development (BCLAD) Certificate.

In general, a teacher of core, college-preparatory academic subjects must have:

- Bachelor's degree
- CA teaching credential or Preliminary Certificate/Credential for no more than three years while actively working toward completion of CA credential; highly-qualified status according to ESEA
- Demonstrated successful instructional expertise with deep urban students, subject matter competence and cultural and ethnic backgrounds
- Background clearance
- TB clearance

A teacher of non-core, non-college prep courses at Roses in Concrete may not necessarily need to hold a teaching credential but will be required to meet the expectations to be a "Highly Qualified" teacher as set forth under the ESEA.

We will work to recruit and hire teachers who are bilingual in English and Spanish to ensure accurate assessment of students' language and literacy skills, appropriate academic support, and effective communication with parents.

In addition to the qualifications noted above, staff qualifications will include:

- Shares the mission and vision of the Roses in Concrete Community School.
- Has the qualities of a master teacher who can model best practices, is comfortable with visitors in the classroom and can explain the programs and processes being implemented to best serve deep urban students.
- Models the high standards s/he has for students.
- Maintains positive and productive relationships with families, community, and colleagues
- Demonstrates ability to collaborate in an effective and productive manner with all stakeholders.
- Has the will and skill to participate in effective professional learning communities as adult scholars.
- · High levels of professionalism in daily business.
- Validates sound pedagogical experience with expertise in the utilization of resources, relevancy, relationships, responsibility and rigor to create a learning

process that results in a permanent change in knowledge, core beliefs, attitudes, and behaviors; one that requires time and optimal conditions where students can work through their own process, incorporating new knowledge, reflecting, and eventually transferring and applying this information and understanding to new situations.

- Strong work ethic.
- Flexibility and resiliency.
- Experience with technology,
- Strong verbal and written communication skills,
- Organizational skills,
- A commitment to continuous scholarship and implementation of research and databased information,

Roses in Concrete Community School may also employ or retain non-certificated art/music/athletic teaching staff in any case where a prospective staff member has an appropriate mix of subject matter expertise, professional experience, and the demonstrated capacity to work successfully in an instructional capacity. All noncertificated staff members will possess experience and expertise appropriate for their position within the school as outlined in the Charter School's staffing plan and the Charter School's adopted personnel policies.

C. Teacher Apprentice Qualifications

The Roses in Concrete Community School is committed to providing individualized, 1-on-1 adult support for students that are struggling (see *Element 1* on "Special Populations: Low Achieving Students"). Via our robust partnerships with San Francisco State University, University of San Francisco, Mills College and Stanford University, we will have at least one teacher apprentice throughout the course of the day as part of their apprenticeship. This focus on sharing best practices in teacher development in an urban setting is what defines us as a lab school and will allow us to become a landmark urban teacher pipeline for OUSD and other urban centers.

We seek Teacher Apprentices whose cultural and ethnic backgrounds reflect the diversity of the student body and the East Oakland community. It is of paramount importance that apprentices are committed to realizing the mission and vision of the school. Apprentice candidates must be enrolled full-time in a four-year undergraduate program, or a graduate program, with the intention of earning a full-time multiple subject teaching credential or other appropriate California teaching credential. Preference will be given to individuals who live in the neighborhoods served by Roses in Concrete.

IV. COMPENSATION AND BENEFITS

The Principal, in consultation with the Board of Directors, will develop a competitive salary scale for the school. This salary scale will be informed by the salary schedule of the Oakland Unified School District, the salaries of leading private and charter schools in Oakland and surrounding communities, and best practices in salary schedules among

charter schools nationally. We aim to offer salaries that compensate teachers and staff for the additional workdays and hours and to attract top talent to the Roses in Concrete Community School.

Administrative and staff salaries will be set at the discretion of the Principal, based on the candidate's experience and responsibilities. The Principal's salary will be set by the Board of Directors.

A comprehensive benefits package (medical, dental, and retirement) will be included as part of each full-time employee's compensation.

V. PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Professional development will be one of Roses in Concrete Community School's hallmark as a robust lab school and urban teacher pipeline. (This is discussed in great detail in *Element* 1.) Professional development will be provided on an on-going basis and will be built into the school calendar. Professional development workshop days include:

- An intensive four-week summer institute Operational Year 1 only and a 2-week session in subsequent years, to implement and develop curriculum and instructional strategies that address the needs of the school's targeted student population.
- A year-end two-week session to reflect and do initial planning for the coming year. (See *Element 1*.)
- Weekly three-hour PLC/professional development sessions.
- Other designated professional development days scheduled during intersessions.

VI. PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

All Roses in Concrete staff will be evaluated formally by their supervisor once a year. Goals and objectives will be developed jointly by each staff member and the supervisor in accordance with the mission and vision of The Roses in Concrete Community School and the school's accountability plan. Staff evaluations will be based on the degree to which goals and objectives have been achieved. If a staff member is having difficulties achieving his/her goals, the supervisor will provide appropriate support and training. Those staff members not meeting expectations will be given at least one verbal warning followed by two written warnings and thirty (30) days notice and then may be terminated. If a grievance arises regarding the evaluation process, an employee should attempt to resolve the issue with his or her immediate supervisor who conducts the employee's evaluation.

The Principal will be evaluated annually by the Board of Directors. This evaluation will be based on the degree to which the school has reached the academic and organizational goals established in the adopted accountability plan. (See *Appendix: Sample Principal Evaluation Tool.*) If the Principal fails to reach acceptable academic and organizational outcomes, the Board of Directors may terminate the Principal and seek a qualified replacement.

ELEMENT 6: HEALTH AND SAFETY

Governing Law: The procedures that the school will follow to ensure the health and safety of pupils and staff. These procedures shall include the requirement that each employee of the school furnish the school with a criminal record summary as described in Section 44237. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(F).

In order to provide safety for all students and staff, the Charter School will adopt and implement full health and safety policies and procedures and risk management policies at its school site in consultation with its insurance carriers and risk management experts. These policies will be incorporated into the Charter School's student and staff handbooks and will be reviewed on an ongoing basis by the Principal and Board of Directors. The Charter School shall ensure that staff are trained annually on the health and safety policies. A full draft will be provided to the District for review at least 30 days prior to operation or as otherwise agreed upon by the District and Charter School.

The following is a summary of the health and safety policies of the Charter School:

I. BACKGROUND CHECKS

Employees and contractors of the Roses in Concrete Community School will be required to submit to a criminal background check and furnish a criminal record summary as required by Education Codes sections 44237 and 45125.1. New employees not possessing a valid California Teaching Credential must submit two sets of fingerprints to the California Department of Justice for the purpose of obtaining a criminal record summary. Volunteers who will volunteer outside of the direct supervision of a credentialed employee shall be fingerprinted and receive background clearance prior to volunteering without the direct supervision of a credentialed employee.

The Principal shall monitor compliance with this policy and report to Roses in Concrete Community School Board of Directors on a quarterly basis. The Roses in Concrete Community School Board Chair shall monitor the fingerprinting and background clearance of the Principal. (Also see *Element 5*.)

II. FACILITY SAFETY

The Roses in Concrete Community School will comply with Education Code Section 47610 by either utilizing facilities that are compliant with the Field Act or facilities that are compliant with the California Building Standards Code. If OUSD facilities are used during the term of this charter, The Roses in Concrete Community School shall abide by all OUSD policies relating to Maintenance and Operations Services. The School will pass all required fire inspections and will possess a Certificate of Occupancy prior to the school's opening.

Asbestos Management: The Roses in Concrete Community School shall occupy facilities that comply with the Asbestos requirement as cited in the Asbestos Hazard Emergency

Response Act (AHERA), 40CFR part 763. AHERA requires that any building leased or acquired that is to be used as a school or administrative building shall maintain an asbestos management plan.

Certificate of Occupancy Assurance: The Roses in Concrete Community School assures that a site will be secured with an appropriate Certificate of Occupancy 45 days prior to the opening of school, or as otherwise agreed upon by the District and Charter School.

Emergency Preparedness: The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to an Emergency Preparedness Handbook drafted specifically to the needs of the school site in conjunction with law enforcement and the Fire Marshall prior to school opening. This handbook will include, but not be limited to, the following responses: fire, flood, earthquake, terrorist threats, gang activity, and hostage situations. If assuming a facility used prior as a school site, any existing emergency preparedness plan for the school site shall be used as a starting basis for updating the handbook for The Roses in Concrete Community School. All Roses in Concrete Community School staff will be trained on emergency preparedness procedures. All instructional staff and school leadership will be CPR and first aid certified.

Fire, Earthquake, and Evacuation Drills: Students and staff will participate in earthquake drills every other month, fire drills monthly, and at least one lock-down drill annually. As noted above, the school will develop a school safety plan which will be kept on file for review. School staff will be trained annually on the safety procedures outlined in the plan.

Fire Safety: The Roses in Concrete Community School agrees to test sprinkler systems, fire extinguishers, and fire alarms annually at its facilities to ensure that they are maintained in an operable condition at all times.

III. HEALTH SAFETY

Blood Borne Pathogens: The Roses in Concrete Community School will meet state and federal standards for dealing with blood borne pathogens and other potentially infectious materials in the work place. The Roses in Concrete Community School Board will establish a written infectious control plan designed to protect employees and students from possible infection due to contact with blood borne viruses, including human immunodeficiency virus ("HIV") and hepatitis B virus ("HBV"). Whenever exposed to blood or other bodily fluids through injury or accident, staff and students shall follow the latest medical protocol for disinfecting procedures.

Drug Free/Alcohol Free/Smoke Free Environment: The Roses in Concrete Community School will function as a drug, alcohol and smoke free environment.

Food Service and Other Auxiliary Services Safety: The Roses in Concrete Community School will contract with an outside agency for its food service needs. The Roses in Concrete Community School will be responsible and accountable for filing all documents necessary for operating the food service program, as well as for reimbursement. The Roses in Concrete Community School will ensure that its auxiliary services such as food services, transportation, and custodial services are safe and free from hazardous materials.

Immunizations: All students enrolled and Roses in Concrete Community School staff will be required to provide records documenting immunizations as is required at public schools pursuant to Health and Safety Code Section 120325-120375, and Title 17, California Code of Regulations Section 6000-6075. All rising 7th grade students must be immunized with a pertussis (whooping cough) vaccine booster.

Medication in School: The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to Education Code Section 49423 regarding administration of medication in school.

Tuberculosis Testing: The Roses in Concrete Community School faculty, staff and volunteers will be tested for tuberculosis prior to commencing employment and working with students as required by Education Code Section 49406.

Vision, Hearing, and Scoliosis Screenings: Students will be screened for vision, hearing and scoliosis. The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to Education Code Section 49450, et seq. as applicable to the grade levels served by the school.

Role of Staff as Mandated Child Abuse Reporters: All non-certificated and certificated staff will be mandated child abuse reporters and will follow all applicable reporting laws, the same policies and procedures used by the District.

Diabetes: The Charter School will provide an information sheet regarding type 2 diabetes to the parent or guardian of incoming 7th grade students, pursuant to Education Code Section 49452.7. The information sheet shall include, but shall not be limited to, all of the following:

- 1. A description of type 2 diabetes.
- 2. A description of the risk factors and warning signs associated with type 2 diabetes.
- 3. A recommendation that students displaying or possibly suffering from risk factors or warning signs associated with type 2 diabetes should be screened for type 2 diabetes.
- 4. A description of treatments and prevention of methods of type 2 diabetes.
- 5. A description of the different types of diabetes screening tests available.

Comprehensive Discrimination and Harassment Policies and Procedures: The Roses in Concrete Community School is committed to providing a school that is free from discrimination and sexual harassment, as well as any harassment based upon such factors

as race, religion, creed, color, gender, gender identity, gender expression, national origin, ancestry, age, medical condition, marital status, sexual orientation, or disability. The Roses in Concrete Community School will develop a comprehensive policy to prevent and immediately remediate any concerns about discrimination or harassment at The Roses in Concrete Community School (including employee-to-employee, employee-to -student, and student-to-employee misconduct). Misconduct of this nature is very serious and will be addressed in accordance with the Charter School's discrimination and harassment policies.

ELEMENT 7: MEANS TO ACHIEVE RACIAL AND ETHNIC BALANCE

Governing Law: The means by which the school will achieve a racial and ethnic balance among its pupils that is reflective of the general population residing within the territorial jurisdiction of the school district to which the charter petition is submitted. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(G).

The Roses in Concrete Community School shall strive to achieve a student population from surrounding neighborhoods within East Oakland and the greater OUSD area that is reflective of the general population residing within the territorial jurisdiction of OUSD. No test or assessment shall be administered to students prior to acceptance and enrollment into our charter school. As previously noted, students will be considered for admission without regard to ethnicity, national origin, gender, gender expression, disability, sexual orientation, race, gender identity, achievement level, or upon any of the characteristics listed in Education Code Section 220. Inclusive recruitment strategies will be implemented throughout our communities to provide East Oakland families with the opportunity to participate in the school. The Roses in Concrete Community School will work with community organizations, churches, stores, merchant associations, Bay Area charter schools, and public schools within the Oakland Unified School District boundaries to recruit a student population that reflects the community.

I. TARGETED COMMUNITY

As described in *Element 1* of this charter, the Roses in Concrete Community School seeks to serve the families of Oakland, with a particular emphasis on the *most underserved communities* in East Oakland. Based on OUSD data, it is our expectation that approximately 80% of the children in our school population will qualify for free or reduced-price lunch according to federal and state guidelines.

On behalf of the Roses in Concrete Community School, Geographic Information Systems Epidemiologist, Matt Beyer of the Community Assessment, Planning and Education (CAPE) division of the Alameda County Public Health isolated demographic data about the East Oakland communities bounded by High Street, Hwy 880, 106th Avenue and Hwy 580. The results show that a number of compounding, negative socioeconomic health factors plague this community:

- high teen births (69.8%)
- premature deaths (975.4 age-adjusted mortality rate per 100,000)
- families led by single mothers (41%)
- little education (36.4% adults over the age of 25 have less than a high school education)
- unemployment (13.2%)
- children living in poverty (41.1%)

The racial/ethnic makeup of this East Oakland region is predominantly Latino (47.5%) and African American (38.1%). Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders combined represent another 7.3%. Caucasians represent only 4.5%. Based on the CAPE analysis of census data,

we anticipate that our student population will reflect similar racial, ethnic and socioeconomic demographics.

Furthermore, the Roses in Concrete Community School has an extraordinary commitment to serving students traditionally defined as "academically low-achieving" and "economically-disadvantaged." We will aggressively recruit these students from East Oakland neighborhoods.

II. RECRUITING FOR RACIAL AND ETHNIC BALANCE

While we are committed to serving any child who wishes to attend the Roses in Concrete Community School, the majority of our recruitment efforts will focus on attracting students living in East Oakland with its high numbers of Latino, African American and socioeconomically disadvantaged residents in order to reflect the ethnic and racial balance of these communities.

Our recruitment plan includes ongoing community outreach in English and Spanish that will provide an educational alternative for any interested families in Oakland, with a particular emphasis on families residing in East Oakland. Our school will facilitate presentations and individual interactions with families in other languages as appropriate.

Community outreach and recruitment will begin immediately upon authorization and continue through the school's open enrollment period. Planned outreach strategies will begin in September 2014 and will include, but are not limited to:

- Development and distribution of marketing materials in English and Spanish.
- Presentations and information distribution at community organization meetings and local churches.
- Presentations and information distribution at adult classes, such as those held at the local public libraries, social service agencies, and park and recreation centers.
- Information booths and information distribution at community events, community centers, local businesses, faith-based organizations, grocery stores, and shopping centers.
- Hold Open Houses and informational meetings at the school site (as appropriate).
- Outreach to local television, radio, and print media reporters.
- Advertisements in local newspapers.
- Advertisements in local organization newsletters.
- Advertisements on local radio stations.
- Visit "feeder" pre-schools and day care centers located within the Roses in Concrete Community.

III. ACHIEVING RACIAL AND ETHNIC BALANCE

The Roses in Concrete Community School will keep on file documentation of the efforts made to achieve a racial and ethnic balance and the results achieved, as well as an accurate accounting of the ethnic and racial balance of students enrolled in the school. In order to accomplish this, the School will continuously track and refine its recruitment efforts, outreach programs, and activities through the following or other indicators of effectiveness:

- Maintain student demographic data to ensure accurate accounting of racial and ethnic balance of students enrolled in the school. These data will inform our annual self-evaluation on our progress in achieving our desired population balance.
- Keep copies of flyers or brochures, applications, and other recruitment materials developed in the primary languages of the families in the surrounding neighborhoods (i.e., English and/or Spanish).
- Establish a database of contacts at various distribution channels to enable public relations efforts to reach a wide audience, including community presentations, flyers, the school website, and/or sending out press releases to the local media.

ELEMENT 8: ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

Governing Law: Admission requirements, if applicable. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(H).

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be an open enrollment, tuition-free public school with no specific requirements for admission (e.g., minimum grade point average, test scores, discipline records, etc.) as outlined in Education Code § 47605(d)(2)(A).

The Roses in Concrete Community School intends to be a neighborhood school, but will enroll all pupils who wish to attend to the extent that space allows. Admission, except in the case of a public random drawing, will not be determined by the place of residence of a pupil or his or her parent or legal guardian within the state.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will be nonsectarian in its programs, admission policies, and all other operations, and will not charge tuition nor discriminate against any student based upon the characteristics listed in Section 220 (actual or perceived disability, gender, gender expression, gender identity, nationality, race or ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, or any other characteristic that is contained in the definition of hate crimes set forth in Section 422.55 of the Penal Code or association with an individual who has any of the aforementioned characteristics).

The Roses in Concrete Community School will adhere to all applicable state laws regarding the minimum age of students.

Upon authorization, the Roses in Concrete Community School will implement an aggressive recruitment campaign to ensure we are fully enrolled (40 kindergarten, 40 first grade students, 40 second grade students and 40 fourth grade students) prior to our proposed August 2015 opening. Our outreach/recruiting street team will include the lead petitioner, founding faculty, staff and families. (See *Element 7: Means to Achieve Racial and Ethnic Balance* for details.)

No admission test will be required for enrollment; however assessments may be administered after enrollment to help the school determine the appropriate level of support for new students and/or grade placement for students who transfer to the Roses in Concrete Community School from other schools.

I. OPEN ENROLLMENT PROCESS

Formal recruitment of incoming students will begin upon charter authorization for Operational Year 1. Going forward, formal recruitment will be in the fall each year for the following school year. Enrollment forms will be made available in Spanish and English. We will begin accepting enrollment forms on September 1 of each calendar year, or on the first business day following September 1 if that date falls on a weekend. We will accept enrollment forms until 5:00pm on the last business day in January.

II. ADMISSION PREFERENCES

Applications will be accepted during a publicly advertised open enrollment period each year for enrollment in the following school year. Following the open enrollment period each year, applications shall be counted to determine whether any grade level has received more applications than availability. In the event that this happens, the School will hold a public random drawing to determine admission for the impacted grade level, with the exception of existing students, who are guaranteed admission in the following school year. Admission preference in the case of a public random drawing shall be given to students in the following sequence of priority:

- Siblings (as defined by California Family Code) of current Roses in Concrete Community School students⁴
- Children of Roses in Concrete Community School faculty, staff and founding board members (not to exceed 10% of the total school enrollment)⁵
- Children from the surrounding East Oakland neighborhood
- Residents of OUSD

The Charter School and District mutually agree that the preferences in the public random drawing as listed above are consistent with Education Code Section 47605(d)(2) and applicable federal law and non-regulatory guidance; however, should the preferences require modification in order to meet requirements of the Public Charter Schools Grant Program (PCSGP), such modifications may be made at the Charter School's discretion without any need to materially revise the charter as long as such modifications are consistent with the law and written notice is provided by the Charter School to the District.

III. PUBLIC RANDOM DRAWING

In the event that we receive more enrollment forms than the number of seats open for a particular grade by the application deadline, we will conduct an annual public random drawing to determine admission in accordance with Education Code Section 47605(d)(2)(B). The drawing will occur 7-10 days following the enrollment deadline in a public space large enough to accommodate all interested families. The lottery will be scheduled to accommodate the maximum number of family schedules, most likely a weekend morning or weekday evening. The exact date, time and location of the drawing will be printed on the enrollment form.

⁴ During the PCSGP grant period, siblings of existing students may be exempted from the public random drawing.

⁵ During the PCSGP grant period, children of teachers, staff and founders may be exempted from the public random drawing.

The drawing will be officiated by an uninterested party, preferably a respected public figure from the community. All proceedings will be conducted bilingually in Spanish and English. The names of each prospective student will be put on a card. The cards shall be of equal size and shape. The cards will also indicate if the applying student has any sibling(s) applying for admission the same year or if the student qualifies for any other admission preference. The name on each card will be read as it is placed into a container or drawing device that will randomly mix the cards. The person officiating the drawing will draw the cards one at a time and read the name on the card. As each card is pulled it will be posted visibly on a display in the order it was drawn. Names will be given a numerical ranking based on the order they were drawn. The drawing will continue until all cards have been drawn and all names have been assigned a numerical ranking. These rankings will be recorded in an electronic database that will be verified by the drawing official.

Drawings will be conducted for each grade in which there are fewer vacancies than pupils interested in attending. All drawings shall take place consecutively on the same day in a single location. During the course of the drawing, if a card is drawn that indicates a sibling (of any grade) is also applying, the sibling will also be assigned the next available numerical ranking for the appropriate grade-level. If there is not a vacancy in the appropriate grade for the sibling, he/she will go to the top of the waiting list for that grade, after any other siblings of current students who are already on the list.

While the drawing will be open to the public and families will be encouraged to attend, families are not required to be present at the time of the drawing to be eligible for admission. Results will be published in Spanish and English and will be posted online and in hard copy in public locations. Results will also be mailed to all applicants and follow-up phone calls will be made.

IV. WAITING LIST

At the conclusion of the public random drawing, all students who were not granted admission due to capacity shall be given the option to put their name on a wait list according to their draw in the lottery.

Families of students who are offered admission will have two weeks to confirm in writing their intent to enroll and submit an enrollment packet including proof of age, proof of address, and immunization records. Any families who decline admission or who fail to confirm will lose their position to the next name on the waiting list. It is the responsibility of the family to ensure that up-to-date contact information is on file with the school and no exceptions to the two-week deadline will be made for families that fail to respond within the two-week period due to incorrect contact information. We will make phone calls to ensure families receive clear instructions and the information needed to complete and return the enrollment packet.

The waiting list will be kept on file at the school and will be valid only for the duration of the current the school year. During the school year if vacancies should arise, the school will

notify families on the wait list to see if they would like to enroll. If the notified family declines or does not respond within 7 business days, they are removed from the wait list and the next family is contacted.

Enrollment forms received after 5:00 pm on the enrollment deadline date will be marked with the date and time of receipt and will be added after the last name on the waiting list on a first come, first served basis.

The school may refine the public random drawing policies and procedures following the first year of operations in accordance with written policy adopted by the Board of Directors. A copy of the revised policy, designed to improve the school's admissions efforts, will be provided to the District within 45 calendar days of the approval by the Board and prior to the enrollment period of the year in which the revised drawing policy will be implemented. Figure 8.1 outlines Roses in Concrete Community School's Enrollment Process Timeline.

DATE	STEP in PROCESS
September 1, 2014	Applications available
January 28, 2015	Application window closes at 5:00 pm
February 5, 2015	Public Drawing (if necessary)
February 7, 2015	Enrollment results mailed and phone calls made to families
February 22, 2015	Deadline to confirm intent to enroll and submit enrollment packet

V. RECORD KEEPING

The Roses in Concrete Community School will keep the following records on file in the main office:

- Public Lottery Procedures: Documentation of drawing procedures as defined in the school's charter and any subsequent policy or policies approved by the Board of Directors.
- Public Lottery Results: Results of the public drawing, indicating ranking.
- Updated Waiting List: The most up to date waiting list, including names that were added after the drawing, including contact information.

As part of the Fall Information Update, the Roses in Concrete Community School will notify the District in writing of the application deadline and proposed lottery date. RiC will ensure that all application materials will reference these dates as well as provide complete information regarding application procedures, key dates, and admissions preferences and requirements consistent with the approved charter.

ELEMENT 9: INDEPENDENT FINANCIAL AUDIT

Governing Law: The manner in which an annual, independent financial audit shall be conducted, which shall employ generally accepted accounting principles, and the manner in which audit exceptions and deficiencies shall be resolved to the satisfaction of the chartering authority. California Education Code Section 47605(B)(5)(L).

An annual independent financial audit of the books and records of the Roses in Concrete Community School will be conducted as required by Education Code Sections 47605(b)(5)(I) and 47605(m). The books and records of Roses in Concrete Community School will be kept in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and as required by applicable law, the audit will employ generally accepted accounting procedures. The audit shall be conducted in accordance with applicable provisions within the California Code of Regulations governing audits of charter schools as published in the State Controller's K-12 Audit Guide.

The Roses in Concrete Community School Board of Directors shall oversee the selection of an independent auditor and the completion of an annual audit of the schools financial books and records, including attendance. The independent auditor must have at a minimum, a CPA and educational institution audit experience, and must be named on the State Controller's published list of approved educational audit providers. To the extent required by law, the scope of this audit will be expanded to include any relevant items or processes specified in applicable Office of Management and Budget circulars.

It is anticipated that annual audits will be completed within five months of the close of each school year. A copy of the auditor's findings will then be forwarded to OUSD, the Alameda County Superintendent of Schools, the State Controller's Office, and the California Department of Education (CDE) by December 15th of each year. The Audit Committee will review the audit and report to the Board of Directors with any deficiencies and recommendations on how to resolve them. The Board will submit a report to the District describing how the exceptions and deficiencies have been or will be resolved to the satisfaction of the District along with an anticipated timeline for the same. Audit appeals or requests for summary review shall be submitted to the Education Audit Appeals Panel ("EAAP") in accordance with applicable law.

The independent financial audit of the Roses in Concrete Community School is a public record to be provided to the public upon request. Any disputes concerning the resolution of audit exceptions shall be referred to the dispute resolution process described in *Element 14* of this charter.

ELEMENT 10: PUPIL SUSPENSION AND EXPULSION PROCEDURES

Governing Law: The procedures by which pupils can be suspended or expelled. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(1).

I. DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES

The founders of the Roses in Concrete Community School recognize that the humanization of our students must be our most pressing priority. Without an environment that affirms the value of our students as precious human beings, all attempts to prepare them for the future becomes less potent. Student discipline and proper conduct is essential to the success of the school, each student, and the broader community. Researchers have demonstrated a correlation between discipline and achievement. High expectations for student behavior are a key characteristic of high-performing urban charter schools. We also acknowledge that such high expectations for performance and behavior are deeply embedded in historically targeted communities. Therefore, we will implement a discipline policy that will hold all students to a standard that reflects the legacy of sociopolitical struggle and critical resistance that appropriately prepares students to move forward in our nation and keep each other healthy while doing so.

It is our belief that respectful behavior can be anticipated when the behavioral expectations for the students are made clear and consistently implemented through community-wide messaging, culturally relevant instruction, and culturally responsive discipline practices. It is the responsibility of the teachers to prevent and intervene upon inappropriate behaviors through direct confrontation of social transgressions, keeping their lessons relevant, and treating each mistake as an instructional moment. Students who are deeply engaged in learning are far less likely to demonstrate inappropriate behavior when they also have skilled adults that prioritize their safety and healthy development. We will encourage regular discussions between parents and their children to foster developmentally appropriate reflection on their behavior. Additionally, parents will be asked to voice their opinion of the efficacy of the school's discipline policy and offer suggestions through the establishment of an open door policy for parental visits and communication with school administrators.

The approach to discipline at Roses in Concrete Community School will be culturally congruent to the community it serves and will be rooted in our school's core values of **Resources, Relationships, Relevancy, Rigor, and Responsibility**. Teachers will implement developmentally appropriate systems, consistent across each grade level, that record student behaviors and assign incentives and consequences according to a pre-determined progressive scale. Class-wide and school-wide incentives, including monthly field trips linked to learning goals, will be awarded based on attendance, homework completion, and demonstration of the school's core values. Parents will receive notification of positive and negative behavior through weekly behavior logs. Students in our lower grades will receive star stickers on a behavior chart and take-home log for appropriate behavior each day.
When discipline issues develop a typical progression of consequences might follow this sequence:

- a. Warning
- b. Loss of privilege
- c. Discussion with advisor/administrator with an opportunity for act of class/ teacher/peer atonement
- d. Conference with parent, develop an analysis of cause including possible PTSD and behavior action plan.

Atonement, literally meaning "reparation for offense or injury," is at the core of the Roses in Concrete disciplinary culture. The goal of our work is to ensure that students continue to develop the awareness necessary to acknowledge when wrong has been done and seek the appropriate resolution- especially when they are the perpetrator of a transgression. Discussions with students and mediations between students are to lead to a reconciliation that is humanizing to all parties involved. Our aim is to evoke a sense of communal responsibility without using guilt or shame as a tactic to induce empathy. Instead, our staff, faculty, and administrators will rely on framing incidents in terms of human safety and inclusion with the needs of the community as the overarching realm of concern. We do not intend for students to feel no guilt or shame when harm has been done, but we expect these feelings to come from the students' realization of the depth of the violation, rather than attempts at shaming from our staff.

Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. For purposes of the Policy, corporal punishment does not include an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect the employee, students, staff or other persons or to prevent damage to school property.

For the most severe cases, a student may be referred to the Roses in Concrete administration for consideration of suspension (in or out of school) or expulsion in accordance with the policies and procedures described below.

II. SUSPENSION & EXPULSION POLICY AND PROCEDURES

This Pupil Suspension and Expulsion Policy has been established in order to promote learning and protect the safety and well being of all students at Roses in Concrete Community School (the "Charter School"). In creating this policy, the Charter School has reviewed Education Code Section 48900 *et seq.* which describes the noncharter schools' list of offenses and procedures to establish its list of offenses and procedures for suspensions and expulsions. The language that follows closely mirrors the language of Education Code Section 48900 *et seq.* The Charter School is committed to annual review of policies and procedures surrounding suspensions and expulsions and, as necessary, modification of the lists of offenses for which students are subject to suspension or expulsion.

When the Policy is violated, it may be necessary to suspend or expel a student from regular

classroom instruction. This policy shall serve as the Charter School's policy and procedures for student suspension and expulsion and it may be amended from time to time without the need to amend the charter so long as the amendments comport with legal requirements. Charter School staff shall enforce disciplinary rules and procedures fairly and consistently among all students. This Policy and its Procedures will be printed and distributed as part of the Student Handbook and will clearly describe discipline expectations. Corporal punishment shall not be used as a disciplinary measure against any student. Corporal punishment includes the willful infliction of or willfully causing the infliction of physical pain on a student. For purposes of the Policy, corporal punishment does not include an employee's use of force that is reasonable and necessary to protect the employee, students, staff or other persons or to prevent damage to school property.

The Charter School administration shall ensure that students and their parents/guardians are notified in writing upon enrollment of all discipline policies and procedures. The notice shall state that this Policy and Procedures are available on request at the Principal's office.

Suspended or expelled students shall be excluded from all school and school-related activities unless otherwise agreed during the period of suspension or expulsion.

A student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability pursuant to the Individuals with Disabilities Education Improvement Act of 2004 ("IDEIA") or who is qualified for services under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 ("Section 504") is subject to the same grounds for suspension and expulsion and is accorded the same due process procedures applicable to general education students except when federal and state law mandates additional or different procedures. The Charter School will follow all applicable federal and state laws including but not limited to the California Education Code, when imposing any form of discipline on a student identified as an individual with disabilities or for whom the Charter School has a basis of knowledge of a suspected disability or who is otherwise qualified for such services or protections in according due process to such students.

A. Grounds for Suspension and Expulsion of Students

A student may be suspended or expelled for prohibited misconduct if the act is related to school activity or school attendance occurring at any time including but not limited to: a) while on school grounds; b) while going to or coming from school; c) during the lunch period, whether on or off the school campus; d) during, going to, or coming from a school-sponsored activity.

B. Enumerated Offenses

- 1. Discretionary Suspension Offenses. Students may be suspended for any of the following acts when it is determined the pupil:
 - a) Caused, attempted to cause, or threatened to cause physical injury to another person.

- b) Willfully used force or violence upon the person of another, except selfdefense.
- c) Unlawfully possessed, used, sold or otherwise furnished, or was under the influence of any controlled substance, as defined in Health and Safety Code 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage, or intoxicant of any kind.
- d) Unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any controlled substance as defined in Health and Safety Code Sections 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant of any kind, and then sold, delivered or otherwise furnished to any person another liquid substance or material and represented same as controlled substance, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant.
- e) Committed or attempted to commit robbery or extortion.
- f) Caused or attempted to cause damage to school property or private property.
- g) Stole or attempted to steal school property or private property.
- h) Possessed or used tobacco or products containing tobacco or nicotine products, including but not limited to cigars, cigarettes, miniature cigars, clove cigarettes, smokeless tobacco, snuff, chew packets and betel. This section does not prohibit the use of his or her own prescription products by a pupil.
- i) Committed an obscene act or engaged in habitual profanity or vulgarity.
- j) Unlawfully possessed or unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any drug paraphernalia, as defined in Health and Safety Code Section 11014.5.
- k) Disrupted school activities or otherwise willfully defied the valid authority of supervisors, teachers, administrators, other school officials, or other school personnel engaged in the performance of their duties.
- 1) Knowingly received stolen school property or private property.
- m) Possessed an imitation firearm, i.e.: a replica of a firearm that is so substantially similar in physical properties to an existing firearm as to lead a reasonable person to conclude that the replica is a firearm.
- n) Committed or attempted to commit a sexual assault as defined in Penal Code Sections 261, 266c, 286, 288, 288a or 289, or committed a sexual battery as defined in Penal Code Section 243.4.

- Harassed, threatened, or intimidated a student who is a complaining witness or witness in a school disciplinary proceeding for the purpose of preventing that student from being a witness and/or retaliating against that student for being a witness.
- p) Unlawfully offered, arranged to sell, negotiated to sell, or sold the prescription drug Soma.
- q) Engaged in, or attempted to engage in hazing. For the purposes of this subdivision, "hazing" means a method of initiation or preinitiation into a pupil organization or body, whether or not the organization or body is officially recognized by an educational institution, which is likely to cause serious bodily injury or personal degradation or disgrace resulting in physical or mental harm to a former, current, or prospective pupil. For purposes of this section, "hazing" does not include athletic events or schoolsanctioned events.
- r) Made terroristic threats against school officials and/or school property. For purposes of this section, "terroristic threat" shall include any statement, whether written or oral, by a person who willfully threatens to commit a crime which will result in death, great bodily injury to another person, or property damage in excess of one thousand dollars (\$1,000), with the specific intent that the statement is to be taken as a threat, even if there is no intent of actually carrying it out, which, on its face and under the circumstances in which it is made, is so unequivocal, unconditional, immediate, and specific as to convey to the person threatened, a gravity of purpose and an immediate prospect of execution of the threat, and thereby causes that person reasonably to be in sustained fear for his or her own safety or for his or her immediate family's safety, or for the protection of school property, or the personal property of the person threatened or his or her immediate family.
- s) Committed sexual harassment, as defined in Education Code Section 212.5. For the purposes of this section, the conduct described in Section 212.5 must be considered by a reasonable person of the same gender as the victim to be sufficiently severe or pervasive to have a negative impact upon the individual's academic performance or to create an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- t) Caused, attempted to cause, threatened to cause or participated in an act of hate violence, as defined in subdivision (e) of Section 233 of the Education Code. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- u) Intentionally harassed, threatened or intimidated a student or group of students to the extent of having the actual and reasonably expected effect of materially disrupting class work, creating substantial disorder and invading

student rights by creating an intimidating or hostile educational environment. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.

- v) Engaged in an act of bullying, including, but not limited to, bullying committed by means of an electronic act.
 - "Bullying" means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or by means of an electronic act, and including one or more acts committed by a student or group of students which would be deemed hate violence or harassment, threats, or intimidation, which are directed toward one or more students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:
 - i. Placing a reasonable student (defined as a student, including, but is not limited to, a student with exceptional needs, who exercises average care, skill, and judgment in conduct for a person of his or her age, or for a person of his or her age with exceptional needs) or students in fear of harm to that student's or those students' person or property.
 - ii. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantially detrimental effect on his or her physical or mental health.
 - iii. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with his or her academic performance.
 - iv. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with his or her ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by the Charter School.
 - 2) "Electronic Act" means the creation and transmission originated on or off the schoolsite, by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, wireless telephone, or other wireless communication device, computer, or pager, of a communication, including, but not limited to, any of the following:
 - i. A message, text, sound, or image.
 - ii. A post on a social network Internet Web site including, but not limited to:
 - (a) Posting to or creating a burn page. A "burn page" means an Internet Web site created for the purpose of having one or more of the effects as listed in subparagraph (1) above.
 - (b) Creating a credible impersonation of another actual pupil for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above. "Credible impersonation" means to knowingly and without consent impersonate a pupil for the purpose of bullying the pupil and such that another pupil

would reasonably believe, or has reasonably believed, that the pupil was or is the pupil who was impersonated.

- (c) Creating a false profile for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above. "False profile" means a profile of a fictitious pupil or a profile using the likeness or attributes of an actual pupil other than the pupil who created the false profile.
- iii. Notwithstanding subparagraphs (1) and (2) above, an electronic act shall not constitute pervasive conduct solely on the basis that it has been transmitted on the Internet or is currently posted on the Internet.
- w) A pupil who aids or abets, as defined in Section 31 of the Penal Code, the infliction or attempted infliction of physical injury to another person may be subject to suspension, but not expulsion, except that a pupil who has been adjudged by a juvenile court to have committed, as an aider and abettor, a crime of physical violence in which the victim suffered great bodily injury or serious bodily injury shall be subject to discipline pursuant to subdivision (1).
- x) Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any knife unless, in the case of possession of any object of this type, the student had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence.
- 2. Non-Discretionary Suspension Offenses: Students must be suspended and recommended for expulsion for any of the following acts when it is determined the pupil:
 - a) Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any firearm, explosive, or other dangerous object unless, in the case of possession of any object of this type, the students had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence.
- 3. Discretionary Expellable Offenses: Students may be recommended for expulsion for any of the following acts when it is determined the pupil:
 - a) Caused, attempted to cause, or threatened to cause physical injury to another person.
 - b) Willfully used force or violence upon the person of another, except selfdefense.
 - c) Unlawfully possessed, used, sold or otherwise furnished, or was under the influence of any controlled substance, as defined in Health and Safety Code Sections 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage, or intoxicant of any kind.

- d) Unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any controlled substance as defined in Health and Safety Code Sections 11053-11058, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant of any kind, and then sold, delivered or otherwise furnished to any person another liquid substance or material and represented same as controlled substance, alcoholic beverage or intoxicant.
- e) Committed or attempted to commit robbery or extortion.
- f) Caused or attempted to cause damage to school property or private property.
- g) Stole or attempted to steal school property or private property.
- h) Possessed or used tobacco or products containing tobacco or nicotine products, including but not limited to cigars, cigarettes, miniature cigars, clove cigarettes, smokeless tobacco, snuff, chew packets and betel. This section does not prohibit the use of his or her own prescription products by a pupil.
- i) Committed an obscene act or engaged in habitual profanity or vulgarity.
- j) Unlawfully possessed or unlawfully offered, arranged, or negotiated to sell any drug paraphernalia, as defined in Health and Safety Code Section 11014.5.
- k) Disrupted school activities or otherwise willfully defied the valid authority of supervisors, teachers, administrators, other school officials, or other school personnel engaged in the performance of their duties.
- 1) Knowingly received stolen school property or private property.
- m) Possessed an imitation firearm, i.e.: a replica of a firearm that is so substantially similar in physical properties to an existing firearm as to lead a reasonable person to conclude that the replica is a firearm.
- n) Committed or attempted to commit a sexual assault as defined in Penal Code Sections 261, 266c, 286, 288, 288a or 289, or committed a sexual battery as defined in Penal Code Section 243.4.
- Harassed, threatened, or intimidated a student who is a complaining witness or witness in a school disciplinary proceeding for the purpose of preventing that student from being a witness and/or retaliating against that student for being a witness.
- p) Unlawfully offered, arranged to sell, negotiated to sell, or sold the prescription drug Soma.

- q) Engaged in, or attempted to engage in hazing. For the purposes of this subdivision, "hazing" means a method of initiation or preinitiation into a pupil organization or body, whether or not the organization or body is officially recognized by an educational institution, which is likely to cause serious bodily injury or personal degradation or disgrace resulting in physical or mental harm to a former, current, or prospective pupil. For purposes of this section, "hazing" does not include athletic events or schoolsanctioned events.
- r) Made terroristic threats against school officials and/or school property. For purposes of this section, "terroristic threat" shall include any statement, whether written or oral, by a person who willfully threatens to commit a crime which will result in death, great bodily injury to another person, or property damage in excess of one thousand dollars (\$1,000), with the specific intent that the statement is to be taken as a threat, even if there is no intent of actually carrying it out, which, on its face and under the circumstances in which it is made, is so unequivocal, unconditional, immediate, and specific as to convey to the person threatened, a gravity of purpose and an immediate prospect of execution of the threat, and thereby causes that person reasonably to be in sustained fear for his or her own safety or for his or her immediate family's safety, or for the protection of school property, or the personal property of the person threatened or his or her immediate family.
- s) Committed sexual harassment, as defined in Education Code Section 212.5. For the purposes of this section, the conduct described in Section 212.5 must be considered by a reasonable person of the same gender as the victim to be sufficiently severe or pervasive to have a negative impact upon the individual's academic performance or to create an intimidating, hostile, or offensive educational environment. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- t) Caused, attempted to cause, threatened to cause or participated in an act of hate violence, as defined in subdivision (e) of Section 233 of the Education Code. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- u) Intentionally harassed, threatened or intimidated a student or group of students to the extent of having the actual and reasonably expected effect of materially disrupting class work, creating substantial disorder and invading student rights by creating an intimidating or hostile educational environment. This section shall apply to pupils in any of grades 4 to 12, inclusive.
- v) Engaged in an act of bullying, including, but not limited to, bullying committed by means of an electronic act.

- 1) "Bullying" means any severe or pervasive physical or verbal act or conduct, including communications made in writing or by means of an electronic act, and including one or more acts committed by a student or group of students which would be deemed hate violence or harassment, threats, or intimidation, which are directed toward one or more students that has or can be reasonably predicted to have the effect of one or more of the following:
 - i. Placing a reasonable student (defined as a student, including, but is not limited to, a student with exceptional needs, who exercises average care, skill, and judgment in conduct for a person of his or her age, or for a person of his or her age with exceptional needs) or students in fear of harm to that student's or those students' person or property.
 - ii. Causing a reasonable student to experience a substantially detrimental effect on his or her physical or mental health.
 - iii. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with his or her academic performance.
 - iv. Causing a reasonable student to experience substantial interference with his or her ability to participate in or benefit from the services, activities, or privileges provided by the Charter School.
- 2) "Electronic Act" means the creation and transmission originated on or off the schoolsite, by means of an electronic device, including, but not limited to, a telephone, wireless telephone, or other wireless communication device, computer, or pager, of a communication, including, but not limited to, any of the following:
 - i. A message, text, sound, or image.
 - ii. A post on a social network Internet Web site including, but not limited to:
 - (a) Posting to or creating a burn page. A "burn page" means an Internet Web site created for the purpose of having one or more of the effects as listed in subparagraph (1) above.
 - (b) Creating a credible impersonation of another actual pupil for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above. "Credible impersonation" means to knowingly and without consent impersonate a pupil for the purpose of bullying the pupil and such that another pupil would reasonably believe, or has reasonably believed, that the pupil was or is the pupil who was impersonated.
 - (c) Creating a false profile for the purpose of having one or more of the effects listed in subparagraph (1) above. "False profile" means a profile of a fictitious pupil or a profile using the likeness or attributes of an actual pupil other than the pupil who created the false profile.

- iii. Notwithstanding subparagraphs (1) and (2) above, an electronic act shall not constitute pervasive conduct solely on the basis that it has been transmitted on the Internet or is currently posted on the Internet.
- w) A pupil who aids or abets, as defined in Section 31 of the Penal Code, the infliction or attempted infliction of physical injury to another person may be subject to suspension, but not expulsion, except that a pupil who has been adjudged by a juvenile court to have committed, as an aider and abettor, a crime of physical violence in which the victim suffered great bodily injury or serious bodily injury shall be subject to discipline pursuant to subdivision (1).
- x) Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any knife unless, in the case of possession of any object of this type, the student had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence.
- 4. Non-Discretionary Expellable Offenses: Students must be recommended for expulsion for any of the following acts when it is determined pursuant to the procedures below that the pupil:
 - a) Possessed, sold, or otherwise furnished any firearm, explosive, or other dangerous object unless, in the case of possession of any object of this type, the students had obtained written permission to possess the item from a certificated school employee, with the Principal or designee's concurrence.

If it is determined by the Board of Directors that a student has brought a fire arm or destructive device, as defined in Section 921 of Title 18 of the United States Code, on to campus or to have possessed a firearm or dangerous device on campus, the student shall be expelled for one year, pursuant to the Federal Gun Free Schools Act of 1994.

The term "firearm" means (A) any weapon (including a starter gun) which will or is designed to or may readily be converted to expel a projectile by the action of an explosive; (B) the frame or receiver of any such weapon; (C) any firearm muffler or firearm silencer; or (D) any destructive device. Such term does not include an antique firearm.

The term "destructive device" means (A) any explosive, incendiary, or poison gas, including but not limited to: (i) bomb, (ii) grenade, (iii) rocket having a propellant charge of more than four ounces, (iv) missile having an explosive or incendiary charge of more than onequarter ounce, (v) mine, or (vi) device similar to any of the devices described in the preceding clauses.

C. Suspension Procedure

Suspensions shall be initiated according to the following procedures:

1. Conference

Suspension shall be preceded, if possible, by a conference conducted by the Principal or the Principal's designee with the student and his or her parent and, whenever practical, the teacher, supervisor or Charter School employee who referred the student to the Principal or designee.

The conference may be omitted if the Principal or designee determines that an emergency situation exists. An "emergency situation" involves a clear and present danger to the lives, safety or health of students or Charter School personnel. If a student is suspended without this conference, both the parent/guardian and student shall be notified of the student's right to return to school for the purpose of a conference.

At the conference, the pupil shall be informed of the reason for the disciplinary action and the evidence against him or her and shall be given the opportunity to present his or her version and evidence in his or her defense. This conference shall be held within two school days, unless the pupil waives this right or is physically unable to attend for any reason including, but not limited to, incarceration or hospitalization. No penalties may be imposed on a pupil for failure of the pupil's parent or guardian to attend a conference with Charter School officials. Reinstatement of the suspended pupil shall not be contingent upon attendance by the pupil's parent or guardian at the conference.

2. Notice to Parents/Guardians

At the time of the suspension, an administrator or designee shall make a reasonable effort to contact the parent/guardian by telephone or in person. Whenever a student is suspended, the parent/guardian shall be notified in writing of the suspension and the date of return following suspension. This notice shall state the specific offense committed by the student. In addition, the notice may also state the date and time when the student may return to school. If Charter School officials wish to ask the parent/guardian to confer regarding matters pertinent to the suspension, the notice may request that the parent/guardian respond to such requests without delay.

3. Suspension Time Limits/Recommendation for Expulsion

Suspensions, when not including a recommendation for expulsion, shall not exceed five (5) consecutive school days per suspension. Upon a recommendation of expulsion by the Principal or Principal's designee, the pupil and the pupil's guardian or representative will be invited to a conference to determine if the suspension for the pupil should be extended pending an expulsion hearing. This determination will be made by the Principal or designee upon either of the following: 1) the pupil's presence will be disruptive to the education process; or 2) the pupil poses a threat or danger to others. Upon either determination, the pupil's suspension will be extended pending the results of an expulsion hearing.

D. Authority to Expel

A student may be expelled either by the Charter School Board following a hearing before it or by the Charter School Board upon the recommendation of an Administrative Panel to be assigned by the Board as needed. The Administrative Panel should consist of at least three members who are certificated and neither a teacher of the pupil or a Board member of the Charter School's governing board. The Administrative Panel may recommend expulsion of any student found to have committed an expellable offense.

E. Expulsion Procedures

Students recommended for expulsion are entitled to a hearing to determine whether the student should be expelled. Unless postponed for good cause, the hearing shall be held within thirty (30) school days after the Principal or designee determines that the pupil has committed an expellable offense.

In the event an Administrative Panel hears the case, it will make a recommendation to the Board for a final decision whether to expel. The hearing shall be held in closed session (complying with all pupil confidentiality rules under FERPA) unless the pupil makes a written request for a public hearing three (3) days prior to the hearing.

Written notice of the hearing shall be forwarded to the student and the student's parent/guardian at least ten (10) calendar days before the date of the hearing. Upon mailing the notice, it shall be deemed served upon the pupil. The notice shall include:

- 1. The date and place of the expulsion hearing;
- 2. A statement of the specific facts, charges and offenses upon which the proposed expulsion is based;
- 3. A copy of the Charter School's disciplinary rules which relate to the alleged violation;
- 4. Notification of the student's or parent/guardian's obligation to provide information about the student's status at the Charter School to any other school district or school to which the student seeks enrollment;
- 5. The opportunity for the student or the student's parent/guardian to appear in person or to employ and be represented by counsel or a non-attorney advisor;
- 6. The right to inspect and obtain copies of all documents to be used at the hearing;
- 7. The opportunity to confront and question all witnesses who testify at the hearing;
- 8. The opportunity to question all evidence presented and to present oral and documentary evidence on the student's behalf including witnesses.

F. Special Procedures for Expulsion Hearings Involving Sexual Assault or Battery Offenses

The Charter School may, upon a finding of good cause, determine that the disclosure of either the identity of the witness or the testimony of that witness at the hearing, or both, would subject the witness to an unreasonable risk of psychological or physical harm. Upon this determination, the testimony of the witness may be presented at the hearing in the

form of sworn declarations that shall be examined only by the Charter School or the hearing officer. Copies of these sworn declarations, edited to delete the name and identity of the witness, shall be made available to the pupil.

- 1. The complaining witness in any sexual assault or battery case must be provided with a copy of the applicable disciplinary rules and advised of his/her right to (a) receive five days notice of his/her scheduled testimony, (b) have up to two (2) adult support persons of his/her choosing present in the hearing at the time he/she testifies, which may include a parent, guardian, or legal counsel, and (c) elect to have the hearing closed while testifying.
- 2. The Charter School must also provide the victim a room separate from the hearing room for the complaining witness' use prior to and during breaks in testimony.
- 3. At the discretion of the entity conducting the expulsion hearing, the complaining witness shall be allowed periods of relief from examination and cross-examination during which he or she may leave the hearing room.
- 4. The entity conducting the expulsion hearing may also arrange the seating within the hearing room to facilitate a less intimidating environment for the complaining witness.
- 5. The entity conducting the expulsion hearing may also limit time for taking the testimony of the complaining witness to the hours he/she is normally in school, if there is no good cause to take the testimony during other hours.
- 6. Prior to a complaining witness testifying, the support persons must be admonished that the hearing is confidential. Nothing in the law precludes the person presiding over the hearing from removing a support person whom the presiding person finds is disrupting the hearing. The entity conducting the hearing may permit any one of the support persons for the complaining witness to accompany him or her to the witness stand.
- 7. If one or both of the support persons is also a witness, the Charter School must present evidence that the witness' presence is both desired by the witness and will be helpful to the Charter School. The person presiding over the hearing shall permit the witness to stay unless it is established that there is a substantial risk that the testimony of the complaining witness would be influenced by the support person, in which case the presiding official shall admonish the support person or persons not to prompt, sway, or influence the witness in any way. Nothing shall preclude the presiding officer from exercising his or her discretion to remove a person from the hearing whom he or she believes is prompting, swaying, or influencing the witness.
- 8. The testimony of the support person shall be presented before the testimony of the complaining witness and the complaining witness shall be excluded from the courtroom during that testimony.

- 9. Especially for charges involving sexual assault or battery, if the hearing is to be conducted in public at the request of the pupil being expelled, the complaining witness shall have the right to have his/her testimony heard in a closed session when testifying at a public meeting would threaten serious psychological harm to the complaining witness and there are no alternative procedures to avoid the threatened harm. The alternative procedures may include videotaped depositions or contemporaneous examination in another place communicated to the hearing room by means of closed-circuit television.
- 10. Evidence of specific instances of a complaining witness' prior sexual conduct is presumed inadmissible and shall not be heard absent a determination by the person conducting the hearing that extraordinary circumstances exist requiring the evidence be heard. Before such a determination regarding extraordinary circumstance can be made, the witness shall be provided notice and an opportunity to present opposition to the introduction of the evidence. In the hearing on the admissibility of the evidence, the complaining witness shall be entitled to be represented by a parent, legal counsel, or other support person. Reputation or opinion evidence regarding the sexual behavior of the complaining witness is not admissible for any purpose.

G. Record of Hearing

A record of the hearing shall be made and may be maintained by any means, including electronic recording, as long as a reasonably accurate and complete written transcription of the proceedings can be made.

H. Presentation of Evidence

While technical rules of evidence do not apply to expulsion hearings, evidence may be admitted and used as proof only if it is the kind of evidence on which reasonable persons can rely in the conduct of serious affairs. A recommendation by the Administrative Panel to expel must be supported by substantial evidence that the student committed an expellable offense. Findings of fact shall be based solely on the evidence at the hearing. While hearsay evidence is admissible, no decision to expel shall be based solely on hearsay. Sworn declarations may be admitted as testimony from witnesses of whom the Board or Administrative Panel determines that disclosure of their identity or testimony at the hearing may subject them to an unreasonable risk of physical or psychological harm.

If, due to a written request by the expelled pupil, the hearing is held at a public meeting, and the charge is committing or attempting to commit a sexual assault or committing a sexual battery as defined in Education Code Section 48900, a complaining witness shall have the right to have his or her testimony heard in a session closed to the public.

The decision of the Administrative Panel shall be in the form of written findings of fact and a written recommendation to the Board who will make a final determination regarding the

expulsion. The final decision by the Board shall be made within ten (10) school days following the conclusion of the hearing. The decision of the Board is final.

If the Administrative Panel decides not to recommend expulsion, the pupil shall immediately be returned to his/her educational program.

I. Written Notice to Expel

The Principal or designee, following a decision of the Board to expel, shall send written notice of the decision to expel, including the Board's adopted findings of fact, to the student or parent/guardian. This notice shall also include the following: (a) Notice of the specific offense committed by the student; and (b) Notice of the student's or parent/guardian's obligation to inform any new district in which the student seeks to enroll of the student's status with the Charter School.

The Principal or designee shall send a copy of the written notice of the decision to expel to the authorizer. This notice shall include the following: (a) The student's name; and (b) The specific expellable offense committed by the student.

J. Disciplinary Records

The Charter School shall maintain records of all student suspensions and expulsions at the Charter School. Such records shall be made available to the authorizer upon request.

K. No Right to Appeal

The pupil shall have no right of appeal from expulsion from the Charter School as the Charter School Board's decision to expel shall be final.

L. Expelled Pupils/Alternative Education

Pupils who are expelled shall be responsible for seeking alternative education programs including, but not limited to, programs within the County or their school district of residence. The Charter School shall work cooperatively with parents/guardians as requested by parents/guardians or by the school district of residence to assist with locating alternative placements during expulsion.

M. Rehabilitation Plans

Students who are expelled from the Charter School shall be given a rehabilitation plan upon expulsion as developed by the Board at the time of the expulsion order, which may include, but is not limited to, periodic review as well as assessment at the time of review for readmission. The rehabilitation plan should include a date not later than one year from the date of expulsion when the pupil may reapply to the Charter School for readmission.

N. Readmission

The decision to readmit a pupil or to admit a previously expelled pupil from another school district or charter school shall be in the sole discretion of the Board following a meeting with the Principal or designee and the pupil and guardian or representative to determine whether the pupil has successfully completed the rehabilitation plan and to determine whether the pupil poses a threat to others or will be disruptive to the school environment. The Principal or designee shall make a recommendation to the Board following the meeting regarding his or her determination. The pupil's readmission is also contingent upon the Charter School's capacity at the time the student seeks readmission.

O. Special Procedures for the Consideration of Suspension and Expulsion of Students with Disabilities

1. Notification of District

The Charter School shall immediately notify the District and coordinate the procedures in this policy with the District of the discipline of any student with a disability or student who the Charter School or District would be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability.

2. Services During Suspension

Students suspended for more than ten (10) school days in a school year shall continue to receive services so as to enable the student to continue to participate in the general education curriculum, although in another setting, and to progress toward meeting the goals set out in the child's IEP/504 Plan; and receive, as appropriate, a functional behavioral assessment or functional analysis, and behavioral intervention services and modifications, that are designed to address the behavior violation so that it does not recur. These services may be provided in an interim alterative educational setting.

3. Procedural Safeguards/Manifestation Determination

Within ten (10) school days of a recommendation for expulsion or any decision to change the placement of a child with a disability because of a violation of a code of student conduct, the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team shall review all relevant information in the student's file, including the child's IEP/504 Plan, any teacher observations, and any relevant information provided by the parents to determine:

- a. If the conduct in question was caused by, or had a direct and substantial relationship to, the child's disability; or
- b. If the conduct in question was the direct result of the local educational agency's failure to implement the IEP/504 Plan.

If the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team determine that either of the above is applicable for the child, the conduct shall be determined to be a manifestation of the child's disability.

If the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team make the determination that the conduct was a manifestation of the child's disability, the IEP/504 Team shall:

- a. Conduct a functional behavioral assessment or a functional analysis assessment, and implement a behavioral intervention plan for such child, provided that the Charter School had not conducted such assessment prior to such determination before the behavior that resulted in a change in placement;
- b. If a behavioral intervention plan has been developed, review the behavioral intervention plan if the child already has such a behavioral intervention plan, and modify it, as necessary, to address the behavior; and
- c. Return the child to the placement from which the child was removed, unless the parent and the Charter School agree to a change of placement as part of the modification of the behavioral intervention plan.

If the Charter School, the parent, and relevant members of the IEP/504 Team determine that the behavior was not a manifestation of the student's disability and that the conduct in question was not a result of the failure to implement the IEP/504 Plan, then the Charter School may apply the relevant disciplinary procedures to children with disabilities in the same manner and for the same duration as the procedures would be applied to students without disabilities.

4. Due Process Appeals

The parent of a child with a disability who disagrees with any decision regarding placement, or the manifestation determination, or the Charter School believes that maintaining the current placement of the child is substantially likely to result in injury to the child or to others, may request an expedited administrative hearing through the Special Education Unit of the Office of Administrative Hearings or by utilizing the dispute provisions of the 504 Policy and Procedures.

When an appeal relating to the placement of the student or the manifestation determination has been requested by either the parent or the Charter School, the student shall remain in the interim alternative educational setting pending the decision of the hearing officer or until the expiration of the forty-five (45) day time period provided for in an interim alternative educational setting, whichever occurs first, unless the parent and the Charter School agree otherwise.

5. Special Circumstances

Charter School personnel may consider any unique circumstances on a case-by-case basis when determining whether to order a change in placement for a child with a disability who violates a code of student conduct.

The Principal or designee may remove a student to an interim alternative educational setting for not more than forty-five (45) days without regard to whether the behavior is determined to be a manifestation of the student's disability in cases where a student:

- a. Carries or possesses a weapon, as defined in 18 USC 930, to or at school, on school premises, or to or at a school function;
- b. Knowingly possesses or uses illegal drugs, or sells or solicits the sale of a controlled substance, while at school, on school premises, or at a school function; or
- c. Has inflicted serious bodily injury, as defined by 20 USC 1415(k)(7)(D), upon a person while at school, on school premises, or at a school function.
- 6. Interim Alternative Educational Setting

The student's interim alternative educational setting shall be determined by the student's IEP/504 Team.

7. Procedures for Students Not Yet Eligible for Special Education Services

A student who has not been identified as an individual with disabilities pursuant to IDEIA and who has violated the Charter School's disciplinary procedures may assert the procedural safeguards granted under this administrative regulation only if the Charter School had knowledge that the student was disabled before the behavior occurred.

The Charter School shall be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability if one of the following conditions exists:

- a. The parent/guardian has expressed concern in writing, or orally if the parent/guardian does not know how to write or has a disability that prevents a written statement, to Charter School supervisory or administrative personnel, or to one of the child's teachers, that the student is in need of special education or related services.
- b. The parent has requested an evaluation of the child.
- c. The child's teacher, or other Charter School personnel, has expressed specific concerns about a pattern of behavior demonstrated by the child, directly to the director of special education or to other Charter School supervisory personnel.

If the Charter School knew or should have known the student had a disability under any of the three (3) circumstances described above, the student may assert any of the protections available to IDEIA-eligible children with disabilities, including the right to stay-put.

If the Charter School had no basis for knowledge of the student's disability, it shall proceed with the proposed discipline. The Charter School shall conduct an expedited evaluation if requested by the parents; however the student shall remain in the education placement determined by the Charter School pending the results of the evaluation.

The Charter School shall not be deemed to have knowledge that the student had a disability if the parent has not allowed an evaluation, refused services, or if the student has been evaluated and determined to not be eligible.

ELEMENT 11: STAFF RETIREMENT SYSTEM

Governing Law: The manner by which staff members of the charter schools will be covered by the State Teachers' Retirement System, the Public Employees ' Retirement System, or federal Social Security. California Education Code 47605(b)(5)(K)

All full-time certificated staff at Roses in Concrete Community School shall be covered by the State Teachers' Retirement System (STRS) and all full-time classified staff shall participate in the Public Employees' Retirement System (PERS). All other employees not covered by STRS or PERS shall participate in the federal social security program as applicable to the position. In the event that employees of charter schools are prohibited from participating in PERS, Roses in Concrete Community School will provide an alternative retirement program(e.g., a 401(k) program) and will make comparable contributions to the alternative program. The Operations Manager shall be responsible for ensuring that appropriate arrangements for retirement coverage are made for all employees.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will also provide employees access to a Flexible Benefit Plan that allows all employees access to a Flexible Spending Account (FSA), Dependent Care Flexible Spending Account, childcare benefits, and commuter benefit plan on a tax-free basis.

Mandatory benefits, such as workers compensation, unemployment insurance, Medicare, and social security will be provided to all employees by the Roses in Concrete Community School. Health, dental, vision, and related benefits will also be provided to all full-time employees at the cost of the school.

ELEMENT 12: ATTENDANCE ALTERNATIVES

Governing Law: The public school attendance for pupils residing within the school district who choose not to attend charter schools. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(L).

No student may be required to attend Roses in Concrete Community School. Students who reside within the District who choose not to attend RiC may attend school within the District according to District policy or at another school district or school within the District through the District's intra- and inter-district transfer policies.

Prior to enrollment, parents and prospective students will attend a Family Orientation and will be briefed regarding the School's mission, procedures, expectations, and philosophy. The parent or guardian of each student enrolled in RiC shall be informed that the student has no right to admission in a particular school of any local educational agency (or program of any local educational agency) as a consequence of enrolling in the School, except to the extent that such a right is extended by the local educational agency.

ELEMENT 13: EMPLOYEE RETURN RIGHTS

Governing Law: Description of the rights of any employee of the school district upon leaving the employment of the school district to work in a charter school, and of any rights of return to the school district after employment at a charter school. California Education Code Section 47605 (b)(5)(M).

No public school district employee shall be required to work at Roses in Concrete Community School. Employees of the District who choose to leave the employment of the District to work at the Roses in Concrete Community School will have no automatic rights of return to the District after employment by the School, unless specifically granted by the District through a leave of absence or other agreement in accordance with applicable District Board Policy and/or collective bargaining agreements. School employees shall have any right upon leaving the District to work in the School that the District may specify, any rights of return to employment in a school district after employment in the School that the District may specify, and any other rights upon leaving employment to work in the School that the District determines to be reasonable and not in conflict with any law.

All employees of Roses in Concrete Community School will be considered the exclusive employees of Roses in Concrete Community School and not of the District, unless otherwise mutually agreed in writing. Sick or vacation leave or years of service credit at the District or any other school district will not be transferred to Roses in Concrete Community School. Employment by Roses in Concrete Community School provides no rights of employment at any other entity, including any rights in the case of closure of the School.

ELEMENT 14: DISPUTE RESOLUTION FOR SCHOOL-AUTHORIZER ISSUES

Governing Law: The procedures to be followed by the charter school and the entity granting the charter to resolve disputes relating to provisions of the charter. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(N).

The following provisions are intended to define a mechanism for a) resolving any disputes within the Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to their policies; b) ensuring the high operational standards of the Roses in Concrete Community School while minimizing the oversight burdens on the District; and c) ensuring a fair and timely resolution to disputes.

RiC recognizes that it cannot bind the District to a dispute resolution procedure to which the District does not agree. The following policy is intended as a starting point for a discussion of dispute resolution procedures. RiC is willing to consider changes to the process outlined below as suggested by the District.

The Roses in Concrete Community School and Oakland Unified School District will be encouraged to attempt to resolve any disputes amicably and reasonably without resorting to formal procedures.

In the event of a dispute between the RiC and the District, the staff and Governing Board members of the Roses in Concrete Community School agree to resolve all disputes between the District and the School regarding this charter pursuant to the terms of this section. Both will refrain from public commentary regarding any disputes until the matter has progressed through the dispute resolution process.

In the event of a dispute between the RiC and the District, Roses in Concrete Community School staff, employees and Board members of RiC and the District agree to first frame the issue in written format ("dispute statement") and to refer the issue to the District Superintendent and Principal of RiC. In the event that the District Board of Education believes that the dispute relates to an issue that could lead to revocation of the charter in accordance with Education Code Section 47607, RiC requests that this shall be noted in the written dispute statement, although it recognizes it cannot legally bind the District to do so. However, participation in the dispute resolution procedures outlined in this section shall not be interpreted to impede or act as a pre-requisite to the District's ability to proceed with revocation in accordance with Education Code Section 47607 and its implementing regulations.

The Superintendent and Principal shall informally meet and confer in a timely fashion to attempt to resolve the dispute, not later than five (5) business days from receipt of the dispute statement. In the event that this informal meeting fails to resolve the dispute, both parties shall identify two Board members from their respective boards who shall jointly meet with the Superintendent and Principal and attempt to resolve the dispute within fifteen (15) business days from receipt of the dispute statement.

If this joint meeting fails to resolve the dispute, the Superintendent and Principal shall meet to jointly identify a neutral third party mediator to engage the parties in a mediation session designed to facilitate resolution of the dispute. The format of the mediation session shall be developed jointly by the Superintendent and Principal. Mediation shall be held within sixty (60) business days of receipt of the dispute statement. The costs of the mediator shall be split equally between the District and RiC. If mediation does not resolve the dispute either party may pursue any other remedy available under the law. All timelines and procedures in this section may be revised upon mutual written agreement of the District and RiC.

Internal Disputes

The Roses in Concrete Community School will establish complaint procedures, including a Uniform Complaint Procedure, that address all internal complaints including those alleging discrimination or violations of law and complaints regarding other areas. Roses in Concrete Community School will not, at any time, refer complaints to the District, and requests that the District promptly forward any complaints it receives regarding RiC to the RiC Principal.

The complaint procedures will include the clear information with respect to the response timeline of the school, whether the school's response will be in writing, the party identified to respond to complaints, the party identified and charged with making final decisions regarding complaints, and whether the final decision will be issued in writing. The procedures will also identify an ombudsperson for situations in which the school leader is the subject of the complaint. The complaint procedures will be clearly articulated in the school's student and family handbook or distributed widely.

Roses in Concrete Community School will designate at least one employee to coordinate its efforts to comply with and carry out its responsibilities under Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 (Title IX) and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 (Section 504) including any investigation of any complaint filed with Roses in Concrete Community School alleging its noncompliance with these laws or alleging any actions which would be prohibited by these laws. Roses in Concrete Community School will notify all its students and employees of the name, office address, and telephone number of the designated employee or employees.

The Roses in Concrete Community School will adopt and publish grievance procedures providing for prompt and equitable resolution of student and employee complaints.

ELEMENT 15: EXCLUSIVE PUBLIC SCHOOL EMPLOYER STATUS

Governing Law: A declaration whether or not the charter school shall be deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of the charter school for the purposes of the Educational Employment Relations Act. Chapter 10. 7, commencing with Section 3540) of Division 4 of Title 4 of Title 1 of the Government Code. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(0).

The Roses In Concrete Community School shall be deemed the exclusive public school employer of the employees of the Charter School for the purposes of the Education Employment Relations Act (EERA) and with respect to collective bargaining. As such, the Charter School will comply with all provisions of the EERA and will act independently from the Oakland Unified School District for any collective bargaining purposes.

ELEMENT 16: PROCEDURES FOR SCHOOL CLOSURE

Governing Law: A description of the procedures to be used if the Roses in Concrete Community School closes. The procedures shall ensure a final audit of the school to determine the disposition of all assets and liabilities of the charter school, including plans for disposing of any net assets and for the maintenance and transfer of pupil records. California Education Code Section 47605(b)(5)(P).

The decision to close the school shall be documented by an official action of the Roses in Concrete Community School's Board of Directors. The action will identify the reason for closure. The official action will also identify an entity and person or persons responsible for closure-related activities.

The Board of Directors will promptly notify parents and students of RiC, the District, the Alameda County Office of Education, RiC's SELPA, the retirement systems in which RiC's employees participate (e.g., Public Employees' Retirement System, State Teachers' Retirement System, and federal social security), and the California Department of Education of the closure as well as the effective date of the closure. This notice will also include the name(s) of and contact information for the person(s) to whom reasonable inquiries may be made regarding the closure; the pupils' school districts of residence; and the manner in which parents/guardians may obtain copies of pupil records, including specific information on completed courses and credits that meet graduation requirements.

The Board will ensure that the notification to the parents and students of RiC of the closure provides information to assist parents and students in locating suitable alternative programs. This notice will be provided promptly following the Board's decision to close RiC.

The Board will also develop a list of pupils in each grade level and the classes they have completed, together with information on the pupils' districts of residence, which they will provide to the entity responsible for closure-related activities.

As applicable, RiC will provide parents, students and the District with copies of all appropriate student records and will otherwise assist students in transferring to their next school. All transfers of student records will be made in compliance with the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act ("FERPA"), 20 U.S.C. § 1232g. RiC will ask the District to store original records of RiC students. All student records of RiC shall be transferred to the District upon closure. If the District will not or cannot store the records, RiC shall work with the County Office of Education to determine a suitable alternative location for storage.

All state assessment results, special education records, and personnel records will be transferred to and maintained by the entity responsible for closure-related activities in accordance with applicable law.

As soon as is reasonably practical, RiC shall prepare final financial records. RiC shall also have an independent audit completed within six months after closure. RiC shall pay for the

final audit. The audit shall be prepared by a qualified Certified Public Accountant selected by the Roses in Concrete Community School Board of Directors and shall be provided to OUSD promptly upon completion. The final audit will include an accounting of all financial assets, including cash and accounts receivable and an inventory of property, equipment, and other items of material value, an accounting of the liabilities, including accounts payable and any reduction in apportionments as a result of audit findings or other investigations, loans, and unpaid staff compensation, and an assessment of the disposition of any restricted funds received by or due to RiC.

RiC will complete and file any annual reports required pursuant to Education Code Section 47604.33.

On closure of RiC, all net assets of RiC, including but not limited to all leaseholds, tangible and intangible personal property and all ADA apportionments and other revenues generated by students attending RiC, remain the sole property of RiC and, upon dissolution of the RiC non-profit public benefit corporation, shall be distributed in accordance with the Articles of Incorporation. Any assets acquired from a school district or district property will be promptly returned upon RiC closure to the District. The distribution shall include return of any grant funds and restricted categorical funds to their source in accordance with the terms of the grant or state and federal law, as appropriate, which may include submission of final expenditure reports for entitlement grants and the filing of any required Final Expenditure Reports and Final Performance Reports, as well as the return of any donated materials and property in accordance with any conditions established when the donation of such materials or property was accepted.

On closure, RiC shall remain responsible for satisfaction of all liabilities arising from the operation of RiC.

As RiC is operated as a nonprofit public benefit corporation under California Law, should the corporation dissolve with the closure of RiC, the Board of Directors shall follow the provisions set forth in the California Corporations Code for the dissolution of a nonprofit public benefit corporation, and shall file all necessary filings with the appropriate state and federal agencies.

As specified by the attached Budget, RiC will utilize the reserve fund to undertake any expenses associated with the closure procedures identified above.

MISCELLANEOUS CHARTER REQUIREMENTS

I. BUDGET

Governing Law: Provide financial statements that include a proposed first-year operational budget, including startup costs, and cash flow and financial projections for the first three years of operation. California Education Code Section 47605(g).

The Roses in Concrete Community School (RiC) relies on State and Federal funding sources to support its basic program, instruction, and curriculum. Grant, foundation, loans, and corporate monies as well as in-house fundraising may be used to support and enhance learning opportunities and provide extra activities and events.

RiC's start-up year and five-year budgets, cash flow and financial projections (detailed in *Appendix: Budget Projections*) were prepared in consultation with Charter Schools Management Corporation (CSMC).

The following is a narrative description of the five-year budget projection. All estimates are projections based on the currently reported funding amounts by the California Department of Finance and California Department of Education. Numbers are accurate as of August 27th, 2014. The deferral projections and funding rates are based on the current 2014-15 proposed schedule, as well as Department of Finance and FCMAT estimates for 2015-16 and 2016-17. Currently, the DOF is estimating no further deferrals after the current 2014-15 year.

Should any statewide issues in funding occur, resulting in significant changes in ADA funding estimates between petition submission and Board decision, it is hopeful that the District would allow an immediate budget revision and resubmission to address the unforeseen changes.

The following descriptions are broken up by section for clear articulation of our budget projection.

A. Budget Assumptions

The following assumptions were used in creating the budget:

- Enrollment: Operational Year 1 includes 160 students (120 Kindergarten to Third Grade students and 40 Fourth and Fifth graders). The total enrollment is projected to rise to 320 students by year 5.
- ADA LCFF base funding rate of \$8,377 in 2015-2016, as per Department of Finance and Fiscal Cris Management and Assitance Team estimate for a new Oakland Unified School District charter school. With the unduplicated count we are expecting.
- RiC will commence serving students in 2015. We have created a 5-year budget that ends in 2019-2020.

- ADA rate for RiC of 96%, te same as the average ADA rate for OUSD.
- English Language Learner population of 32% of total enrollment, similar to the OUSD. This percentage is likely conservative as we expect to attract many more English Learners than a typical district school.
- 80% of students eligible for Free or Reduced Lunch, just above the OUSD unduplicated percentage. This percentage, which we are also using as our unduplicated student percentage, is likely conservative; we have not counted any foster youth or EL students for budget purposes.
- 40% of students being classified as Economically Disadvantaged, again a conservative estimate since the cohort of OUSD K-8 and K-5 schools in the attendance area is 76%. (See *Appendix* for Comparison of SARC data.)
- Special Education funding of \$500 per student starting in Year 2 when RiC will join a SELPA such as El Dorado County Charter SELPA. \$500 is the per pupil rate received through EDCOE Charter SELPA. In the first year, RiC envisions participating in the OUSD SELPA, and paying a contribution of \$850 per puil, which is why the first year SPED outgo is higher than in subsequent years. In Years 2-5, the excess contribution will be at most \$100, according to EDCOE Charter SELPA.
- Eight classroom teachers and three FTE special education and enrichment teachers in Year 1, increasing to 16 classroom teachers and four FTE special education and enrichment teachers in Year 5.
- Average full time teacher salary in Year 1 of 45,000, rising to \$49,000 in year 4, and all teachers in STRS.
- One Principal at \$120,000 in Years 1-5. Office administration will be handled by an office manager starting in Year 1 at \$40,000.
- In addition to credentialed teaching staff, five classroom aides in Year 1, as well as a nurse/counselor in Year 1, with a second added in Year 4.
- \$7,200 allocated per each of the 27 Year 1 employees for Health & Wellness benefits.
- \$300 average per student allocated for curriculum costs in year 1, with an additional \$120 per student allocated for additional classroom curriculum and supplemental materials.
- \$350 per student in the first year for technology equipment, e.g. Chromebooks and Elmo projectors.
- Charter School revolving loan of \$250,000, to be repaid starting in Year 3.
- RiC is not including Public Charter School Grant Program grant dollars in this budget. We will apply and are highly likely to receive these funds. Should RiC receive the PCSGP grant, it will apply the grant funding to additional teacher stipends and professional development opportunities for the first and second year. The full-funding of the PCSGP grant is subject to the approval of the California DOE's No Cost Extension request. CSMC has successfully applied for multiple PSCGP grants in the past.
- Facility cost of \$140,400 in year 1, rising to \$262,080 in Year 5, based upon a rate of \$1.20 per square foot per month. This facility cost is based upon rates researched by the RiC team. Of this first year cost of \$140,400, 75% or \$105,300 will be reimbursed by the California Charter School Finance Authority under its SB 740 program. Please note that RiC will apply for a Proposition 39 facility. Costs for a

Proposition 39 facility should be substantially lower than what RiC budgeted for facilities, \$140,400 in Year 1.

B. Start-Up Budget

The Start-up budget included in this petition reflects those costs (\$167,375) that RiC projects to spend prior to opening its doors for Year 1. Those costs are not projected to be exhaustive amounts that RiC expects to pay within the various line items, but rather the amounts needed to be paid up front, such as down payments, partial payments, or deposits.

Additional funding has been projected for these costs, but covered in the Year 1 budget, as much of the balance for those expenditures will be paid in portion throughout the year. Additional expenditures can be found in the 4000, 5000, and 6000 series line items of the Year 1 budget.

C. 5000 Series Expenditure Breakdown

The 5000 Series Breakdown form is a compilation of all the Service and Other Operating Expenses we project to have throughout the 5 years of operation. Some notes on the proposed expenditures:

- Conservative estimates have been used for teacher and administrative conferences: \$1,500 for teachers in Y1 and \$380 for administrators in Y1.
- Professional development expense is for robust training in Y1. We have allocated \$9,000 for profession development in Year 1 growing to \$17,000 in Year 5. In addition to \$30,000 for teacher summer professional development in Year 1 rising to \$63,000 in Year 5.
- General Liability Insurance is budgeted at \$10,000 in Year 1, which will more than cover the District's required coverages. Insurance costs will rise to \$18,000 by Year 5.
- Business Services expense is for our back office provider, CSMC, which will handle all financial operations of the school.
- Legal Services expense is for our outside counsel, Young, Minney and Corr, which will handle legal matters for the school.

D. Employee Salaries & Benefits

RiC intends to always provide its employees with fair compensation and benefits packages. RiC believes that its starting average salaries are equivalent to the District's average for similar schools in Oakland.

The average proposed salary is \$45,000 in year 1, rising to \$49,000 in Year 4. We expect to be able to pay our teachers a higher average once our student demographics are known (we expect our overall LCFF funding to be higher than budgeted here due to the greater number of students in poverty we plan to serve), and once various grants have been

awarded. However, out of budgetary prudence have kept the average salary level until other funds are guaranteed.

RiC will create its own salary range for our various positions. Compensation will be based on experience, skill sets, position demand, and other factors. RiC will not be using a step and column salary schedule, but will pay stipends to attract and retain teachers who have demonstrated successful experience working with English Language Learners and students in poverty. RiC believes that its starting average salaries are equivalent to the District's average for similar schools.

Given our overall salary levels and compelling program, we are fully confident that we will be able to attract and retain very highly qualified teachers and staff. The current state economy has left thousands of new and experienced teachers seeking quality employment and there are also a large number of teachers who specifically seek out opportunities to teach in a small charter school atmosphere.

E. Cash Flow Statement

Our 5-year Cash Flow Statement in included in our *Budget Projections* in the *Appendix*. As a result of the State's deferrals, cash on hand has become the largest challenge for the State's charter schools. As a result of our conservative budgeting and projected expenses, RiC clearly demonstrates a sound and comprehensive cash plan.

F. 5-Year Operating Budget

Our 5-year budget exceeds the State minimum requirement of a 3-year budget projection, and demonstrates RiC's plan to remain a strong and fiscally solvent operation. We have created a school that is focused on the student's needs and allows us to bring forward the very best elements of a high quality charter school, which we believe will help hundreds of students to thrive and find their voice.

We have used conservative, OUSD LCFF revenue estimates based upon the FCMAT calculator, and only funding that RiC is qualified to receive upon opening. RiC will aggressively seek out additional funding sources, fundraising opportunities, and expense saving opportunities that will likely place the school on even better fiscal footing than we project here.

G. Reserves

Even though charter schools are not required to have a minimum reserve, best practices dictate that we manage our funds as conservatively as possible. Our budget includes a 5% reserve each of the five years, as well as a growing net fund balance that ends with more than \$845,000 by Year 5.

H. Fundraising

The Board of Directors is mindful of the need to raise additional funds in order to create an optimally effective educational program. Fundraised dollars in the startup year total \$200,000, pledges for which have been received at the time of charter submission. Because of this proven ability to generate funds at the \$200,000 level, RiC is assuming only \$200,000 in Year 1 and \$150000 in Year 2. The support will be a balance of individual and foundation giving. In the first quarter of 2015, we will host a series of home events or "Dialogue Dinners" to introduce Jeff to a broader group of funders. Foundations and other philanthropic leaders such as Tipping Point Community, Greenlight Fund, and the Philanthropic Ventures Foundation will be part of the discussion as well. In Years 3-5, RiC is budgeting only \$50,000 per year in fundraising revenue, due to a lower need as a the school grows. The RiC board and leadership team have a strong record of fundraising, having raised \$5mm+ for education causes during their careers.

I. Financial Reporting

Local, state, county and federal financial and other reporting requirements are an important part of operating a public carter school. The Roses in Concrete Community School plans to utilize an outside firm such as CSMC for its financial reporting needs. RiC shall provide reports to the District and County Superintendent of Schools as follows in accordance with Education Code Section 47604.33, and shall provide additional fiscal reports as requested by the District:

- 1. By July 1, a preliminary budget for the current fiscal year. For a charter school in its first year of operation, financial statements submitted with the charter petition pursuant to Education Code Section 47605(g) will satisfy this requirement.
- 2. By July 1, an annual update (LCAP) required pursuant to Education Code Section 47606.5.
- 3. By December 15, an interim financial report for the current fiscal year reflecting changes through October 31. Additionally, on December 15, a copy of the Charter School's annual, independent financial audit report for the preceding fiscal year shall be delivered to the District, State Controller, California Department of Education and County Superintendent of Schools.
- 4. By March 15, a second interim financial report for the current fiscal year reflecting changes through January 31.
- 5. By September 15, a final unaudited report for the full prior year. The report submitted to the District shall include an annual statement of all the Charter School's receipts and expenditures for the preceding fiscal year.

II. FACILITIES

Governing Law: The facilities to be utilized by the school. The description of the facilities to be used by the charter school shall specify where the school intends to locate. California Education Code Section 47605(g).

The Roses in Concrete Community School anticipates serving approximately 160 students from East Oakland in grades K, 1, 2 and 4 beginning in its first year (2015-16). RiC's Plan A for facilities is to apply to the District for a Proposition 39 facility with at least 18,000 square feet of indoor space to accommodate the five-year charter term. At a minimum, we need 10,000 square feet for operational year 1 to accommodate 8 classrooms (6 for K-3; 2 for 4-6), support areas (i.e., multi-purpose room, admin space and parent support space) and appropriate outdoor play space. By operational year 5 we will need a minimum of 14,000 square feet for classrooms alone plus additional support areas and outdoor space. Ideally, the facility will be in the center of an East Oakland neighborhood with easy access to public transportation.

RiC's Plan B for facilities is to research lease/purchase options in East Oakland with our Cornish and Carey broker. (See *Appendix: Letters of Support.*) Our goal is to negotiate a 5-year lease and be able to take possession by June 2015 for tenant improvements and building code compliance work, in the event that suitable Proposition 39 facilities are not available.

RiC shall submit a certificate of occupancy or other valid documentation to the District verifying that the intended facility in which the school will operate complies with Education Code Section 47610, not less than 30 days before the school is scheduled to begin operation pursuant to the first year of this charter term, or as otherwise agreed to between RiC and the District.

III. ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

Governing Law: The manner in which administrative services of the school are to be provided. Education Code Section 47605(g).

The Roses in Concrete Community School will maintain sufficient staff and systems including technology, required to ensure timely reporting necessary to comply with the law and to meet all reasonable inquiries from District and other authorized reporting agencies. Our School has selected the Charter Schools Management Corporation (CSMC) for its financial reporting and other back-offices services needs. CSMC has been providing financial reports to local, state and federal authorities on behalf of charter schools for more than a decade, and will ensure that RiC is fully compliant with all reporting requirements. CSMC has provided support for the RiC petition process via creating our petition's financial plan, making themselves available to attend district and county meetings and hearings (as needed), and reviewing the business aspects of our petition narrative.

CSMC, founded in 2001, is the largest provider of back office support to charter schools in both California and the nation. CSMC currently supports over 100 charter schools in California, and 50 more in 7 other states. CSMC, with offices in Temecula, Los Angeles, Oakland, Indiana, Louisiana, Colorado and Florida, supports charter schools that are currently authorized by local districts, County Offices of Education, and the State Board of Education.

CSMC is not a charter management organization. CSMC does not provide day-to-day operational leadership or oversight to its charter school clients. Rather CSMC is a high quality contracted service vendor, supporting charter schools seeking to outsource their school business services.

Services that CSMC provides include:

- Annual budget development, cash flow projections, and financial planning
- General ledger and booking
- Accounts payable & receivable
- Payroll, retirement reporting, and benefits administration
- Local/State/Federal reporting for compliance
- ADA tracking & reporting
- CALPADS reporting
- Charter school board financial reports
- Communicating with and reporting to authorizer on financial matters, as needed.

CSMC also provides clients with its cutting edge web portal, CharterVision, a 24/7 ondemand resource that provides access to all financial records and reports of the charter school. CharterVision provides in depth information, access and transparency to charter leaders and their board.

Pursuant to California law, the District will be required to provide oversight and performance monitoring services, including monitoring school and student performance data, reviewing the school's audit reports, performing annual site visits, engaging in any necessary dispute resolution processes, and considering charter amendment and renewal requests. In accordance with Education Code Section 47613(a), the District may charge for the actual costs of supervisorial oversight of RiC not to exceed one (1) percent of the revenue of RiC. The District may charge up to three (3) percent of the revenue of RiC if RiC is able to obtain substantially rent free facilities from the District. Pursuant to Education Code Section 47613(f), "revenue of the charter school" is defined as the amount received in the current fiscal year from the local control funding formula calculated pursuant to Education Code Section 42238.02, as implemented by Education Code Section 42238.03.

IV. INSURANCE

RiC shall acquire and finance general liability, workers compensation, and other necessary insurance of the types and in the amounts required for an enterprise of similar purpose

and circumstance. Coverage amounts will be based on recommendations provided by the District and RiC's insurer. The District Board of Education shall be named as an additional insured on all policies of RiC. Prior to opening, RiC will provide evidence of the above insurance coverage to the District. Our budget includes \$10,000 for required insurance coverage in Year 1 growing to \$18,000 by Year 5. With the assistance of our back office provider, we will seek out the most cost effective insurance for our school.

VI. POTENTIAL CIVIL LIABILITY EFFECTS

Governing Law: Potential civil liability effects, if any, upon the school and upon the District. California Education Code Section 47605(g).

The Roses in Concrete Community School shall be operated as a California non-profit public benefit corporation. This corporation is organized and operated exclusively for charitable purposes within the meaning of Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code and California Revenue and Taxation Code Section 23701(d).

Pursuant to Education Code Section 47604(c), the District shall not be liable for the debts and obligations of the Roses in Concrete Community School, operated as a California nonprofit benefit corporation or for claims arising from the performance of acts, errors or omissions by the School as long as the District has complied with all oversight responsibilities required by law. Roses in Concrete shall work diligently to assist the District in meeting any and all oversight obligations under the law, including regular meetings, reporting or other District -requested protocol to ensure the District shall not be liable for the operation of Roses in Concrete.

Furthermore, Roses in Concrete and the District shall enter into a memorandum of understanding, wherein RiC shall indemnify the District for the actions of the School under this charter.

Roses in Concrete's corporate bylaws shall provide for indemnification of the School's Board, officers, agents and employees. The School will purchase general liability insurance, Board Member and Officer's insurance, and fidelity bonding to secure against financial risks.

As stated above, insurance amounts will be determined by recommendation of the District and RiC's insurance company for schools of similar size, location, and student population. The District shall be named as an additional insured on the general liability insurance that of the Roses in Concrete Community School.

The Roses in Concrete Board of Directors will maintain and implement appropriate risk management practices as discussed herein, including screening of employees, establishing codes of conduct for students, and dispute resolution.

CONCLUSION

By approving this charter, the Oakland Unified School District will be fulfilling the intent of the California Legislature to encourage the establishment of charter schools.

Per Education Code Section 47601: It is the intent of the Legislature, in enacting this part, to provide opportunities for teachers, parents, pupils, and community members to establish and maintain schools that operate independently from the existing school district structure, as a method to accomplish the following:

- (a) Improve pupil learning.
- (b) Increase learning opportunities for all pupils, with special emphasis on expanded learning experiences for pupils who are identified as academically low achieving.
- (c) Encourage the use of different and innovative teaching methods.
- (d) Create new professional opportunities for teachers, including the opportunity to be responsible for the learning program at the school site.
- (e) Provide parents and pupils with expanded choices in the types of educational opportunities that are available within the public school system.
- (f) Hold the schools established under this part accountable for meeting measurable pupil outcomes, and provide the schools with a method to change from rule-based to performance-based accountability systems.
- (g) Provide vigorous competition within the public school system to stimulate continual improvements in all public schools.

The Lead petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, and the founding team feel strongly that this application for a charter describes an educational program that meets all the necessary conditions for approving a charter school petition, in service to the Oakland Unified School District. According to the *Charter Schools Act, Education Code Section 47605* which outlines the criteria governing the approval or denial of charter school petitions, the application for a charter for the Roses in Concrete Community School to serve the children of East Oakland in grades K-8 has met the following conditions:

- (1) The Roses in Concrete Community School presents a sound educational program for the pupils to be enrolled in the charter school.
- (2) The petitioners are demonstrably likely to successfully implement the program set forth in the petition.
- (3) The petition exceeds the number of signatures required.
- (4) The petition contains an affirmation of each of the conditions described in Education Code section 47605(s).
- (5) The petition contains reasonably comprehensive descriptions of the 16 required charter elements.

The Roses in Concrete Community School asks that the District approve this application for a charter and pledges to partner with the Oakland Unified School District in its review of this charter as submitted, and in serving the children of Oakland. Approval of the charter shall be governed by the standards and criteria in Education Code Section 47605.




3670100

ARTS-PB-
501(c)(3)Articles of Incorporation of a
Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation

To form a **nonprofit public benefit corporation** in California, you can fill out this form or prepare your own document, and submit for filing along with:

A \$30 filing fee.

Co

 A separate, non-refundable \$15 service fee also must be included, if you drop off the completed form or document.

Importantl California nonprofit corporations **are not** automatically exempt from paying California franchise tax or income tax each year. A **separate application is required in order to obtain tax exempt status**. For more information, go to https://www.ftb.ca.gov/businesses/exempt_organizations or call the California Franchise Tax Board at (916) 845-4171.

Note: Before submitting this form, you should consult with a private attorney for advice about your specific business needs.

For questions about this form, go to www.sos.ca.gov/business/be/filing-tips.htm

Corporate Name (List the proposed corporate name. Go to www.sos.ca.gov/business/be/name-availability.htm for general corporate name requirements and restrictions.)

① The name of the corporation is Roses in Concrete

Corporate Purpose (Item 2a: Check one or both boxes. Item 2b: The specific purpose of the corporation must be listed if you are organizing for "public" purposes, or if you intend to apply for tax-exempt status in California.)

- (2) a. This corporation is a nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation and is not organized for the private gain of any person. It is organized under the Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law for: public purposes. charitable purposes.
 - b. The specific purpose of this corporation is to support and improve education

Service of Process (List a California resident or an active 1505 corporation in California that agrees to be your initial agent to accept service of process in case your corporation is sued. You may list any adult who lives in California. You may not list your own corporation as the agent. Do not list an address if the agent is a 1505 corporation as the address for service of process is already on file.)

3	a.	CORP2000				
		Agent's Name				
	b.			CA		
		Agent's Street Address (if agent is not a corporation) - Do not list a P.O. Box	City (no abbraviations)	State	Zip	
rpon	ate	Addresses				
4	a	3416 Davis Street, Oakland CA 94601				
	Gr.	Initial Street Address of Corporation- Do not list a P.O. Box	City (no abbreviations)	State	Zip	*****
	b.					
		Initial Mailing Address of Corporation, if different from 4a	City (no abbreviations)	State	Zip	

Additional Statements (The following statements are required to obtain tax exemption from the Internal Revenue Service or the California Franchise Tax Board under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3). Note: Corporations seeking other types of tax exemptions should not use this form.)

- a. This corporation is organized and operated exclusively for the purposes set forth in Article 2a hereof within the meaning of Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3).
- b. No substantial part of the activities of this corporation shall consist of carrying on propaganda, or otherwise attempting to influence legislation, and this corporation shall not participate or intervene in any political campaign (including the publishing or distribution of statements) on behalf of any candidate for public office.
- c. The property of this corporation is irrevocably dedicated to the purposes in Article 2a hereof and no part of the net income or assets of this corporation shall ever inure to the benefit of any director, officer or member thereof or to the benefit of any private person.
- d. Upon the dissolution or winding up of this corporation, its assets remaining after payment, or provision for payment, of all debts and liabilities of this corporation shall be distributed to a nonprofit fund, foundation or corporation which is organized and operated exclusively for charitable, educational and/or religious purposes and which has established its tax-exempt status under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3).

This form must be signed by each incorporator. If you need more space, attach extra pages that are 1-sided and on standard letter-sized paper (8 1/2" x 1,1")) All attachments are made part of these articles of incorporation.

Carole H. Bellis Print your name here Incorporator - Sign here Drop-Off By Mail Make check/money order payable to: Secretary of State Secretary of State Upon filing, we will return one (1) uncertified copy of your Secretary of State 1500 11th Street, 3rd Floor Business Entities, P.O. Box 944260 filed document for free, and will certify the copy upon request and payment of a \$5 certification fee. Sacramento, CA 94244-2600 Sacramento, CA 95814

Corporations Code §§ 5130-5132 et seq., Revenue and Taxation Code §§ 23151 et seq. and 23701 et seq. ARTS-PB-501(c)(3) (REV 06/2013) 2013 California Secretary of State www.sos.ca.gov/business/be

FILED &		
Secretary of State	1 32	~
State of California	AS.	

This Space For Office Use Only

Lcc APR 2 5 2014



I hereby certify that the foregoing transcript of ______page(s) is a full, true and correct copy of the original record in the custody of the California Secretary of State's office.

7.4 APR 30 2014

Date:

Jehra Bowen DEBRA BOWEN, Secretary of State

Roses in Concrete Assumptions Worksheet



General School Information

is this budget for a new charter school (in first year of operations)	2 <u>Yes</u>
Do you plan on offering staff CalPERS	
if not PERS, please estimate the % of salary for Employer Matching Contribution Rate for Retiremen	
Please estimate your District's Oversight Fee (generally 1-3%	1.00%
Do you plan on applying for Title I funding	
New School's District base funding rate for 2015	7779 http://www.dof.ca.gov/reports_and_periodicals/district_estimate/documents/LCFF_Funding_Estimates.pd
New School's District Unduplicated FRL/EL/Foster Youth Rate	77% http://www.cde.ca.gov/ds/sd/filessp.asp

Enrollment	Enter Target ADA %:	98.00%
	Estimate % of English Language Learners (EL):	32.00%
	Estimate % of Economically Disadavantaged (ED) [i.e. below federal poverty line]:	40.00%
	Estimate % of Free/Reduced Lunch Students (FRL):	 80.00%
	Encroachment Rate:	 100.00
YEAR ONE		

	Enrollment	ADA #	Unduplicated EL	Unduplicated Foster	FRL #
Grades K-3	120	115.20	38	0	96
Grades 4-6	40	38.40	13	16	32
Grades 7-8		0.00	0	0	0
Grades 9-12	-	0.00	0	0	0
TOTAL	160	153,60	51	16	128

YEAR TWO

	Enrollment	ADA #	Unduplicated EL	Unduplicated Foster	FRL#
Grades TK-3	160	153.60	51	0	128
Grades 4-6	40	38.40	13	16	32
Grades 7-8	-	0.00	0	0	0
Grades 9-12		0.00	0	0	0
TOTAL	200	192.00	64	16	160

	Enrollment	ADA #	Unduplicated EL	Unduplicated Foster	
Grades TK-3	160	153.60	51	0	128
Grades 4-6	80	76.80	26	32	64
Grades 7-8	-	0.00	0	0	0
Grades 9-12		0.00	0	0	0
TOTAL	240	230.40	77	32	192

YEAR FOUR	Enrollment	ADA #	Unduplicated EL	Unduplicated Foster	FRL#
Grades TK-3	160	153.60	51	0	128
Grades 4-6	80	76.80	26	32	64
Grades 7-8	40	38.40	13	16	32
Grades 9-12		0.00	0	0	(
TOTAL	280	268.80	90	48	224

YEAR FIVE

	Enroliment	ADA #	Unduplicated EL	Unduplicated Foster	FRL#
Grades TK-3	160	153.60	51	0	128
Grades 4-8	120	115,20	38	0	90

Students Per Teac	her
20.00	Grades K-3
20.00	Grades 4-12

Students Per Teac	her
26,67	Grades K-3
10.00	Grades 4-12

Students Per Teacher 20.00 Grades K-3 20.00 Grades 4-12

Students Per Teacher 20,00 Grades K-3 20.00 Grades 4-12

20.00 Grades K-3

20.00 Grades 4-12

Students Per Teacher

	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5
Kindergarten	40	40	40	40	40
Grade 1	40	40	40	40	40
Grade 2	40	40	40	40	40
Grade 3		40	40	40	40
Grade 4	40		40	40	40
Grade 5		40		40	40
Grade 6			40		40
Grade 7				40	
Grade 8					40
TOTAL	160	200	240	280	320

	Year 1	Year 2	Year 3	Year 4	Year 5
Annual Budget	\$1,839,911	\$1,984,061	\$2,466,384	\$2,938,957	\$3,339,186
Cost Per Student	\$11,499	\$9,920	\$10,277	\$10,498	\$10,435





0),				
Grades 7-8	40	38.40	13	16	32
Grades 9-12	-	0,00	0	0	0
TOTAL	320	307.20	102	16	256

Salaries Certificated Staff	Salaries										COL	A	_	1.6%]			
1000	Tea	Avg. S	(Classroom a alary	- and the second	and the second se	# teachers		SPED + E Avg. Salary	nrichm	nent Teachers (PE, Music, Art Enrichment Tota				Salary		in Total	To	tal Certificated
Year One	8		45,000	\$	360,000		3.0	\$ 45,0	00	\$ 135,00		1.0	\$	120,000	\$	120,000	15	615,000
Year Two	10	\$	45,720	\$	457,200		3.0	\$ 45,7	20	\$ 137,16		1.0	\$	121,920	\$	121,920	1 5	716,280
Year Three	12	\$	48,452	\$	557,418		4.0	\$ 46,4	52	\$ 185,80		1.0	\$	123,871	\$	123,871	5	867,095
Year Four	14	\$	49,000	\$	686,000		4.0	\$ 49,0	00	\$ 198,00		1.0	\$	125,853	\$	125,853		1,007,853
Year Five	16	\$	49,784	\$	796,544		4.0	\$ 49,7	84	\$ 199,13	3	1.0	\$	127,866	\$	127,868	\$	1,123,546

Class Size Reduction Funding

	# of Teachers K-3	# of Haif-Day Kindergarten Students
Year One	6.0	-
Year Two	6.0	-
Year Three	8.0	-
Year Four	8.0	-
Year Five	8.0	

Eligible for this funding if 24:1

Classified Staff Salaries

2000			Aides (Cla	ssified	i)	Custodial	-		Custodial		
	# Teachers	Avg. Sa	alary	Aides	Total	# Support	Avg	. Salary		Custodial	Total
Year One	5.0	\$	25,000	\$	125,000	1.0	\$	30,000	and the open spinster	\$	30,000
Year Two	6.0	\$	25,400	\$	152,400	1.0	\$	30,480		\$	30,480
Year Three	8.0	\$	25,806	\$	206,451	1.0	\$	30,968		\$	30,968
Year Four	9.0	\$	26,219	\$	235,974	2.0	\$	31,463		\$	62,926
Year Five	10.0	\$	26,639	\$	266,388	2.0	\$	31,967		\$	63,933

2000		Offic	e Managers					Nurse, Co	unselor				Other	(Sec	urity, Ca	feteria)		Tota	I Classified
	# Admin	Avg. S	alary	Admin	Total	# Office	Avg	. Salary	0	fice	Total	# Other		Avg.	Salary	Other	Total	i	
Year One	1.0	5	40,000	\$	40,000	1.0	\$	40,000	5		40,000		1.0	\$	25,000	3	25,000	\$	260,000
Year Two	1.0	15	40,640	\$	40,840	1.0	\$	40,640	5		40,640		1.0	\$	25,400	\$	25,400	5	289,560
Year Three	1.0	\$	41,290	\$	41,290	1.0	\$	41,290	5		41,290		1.0	\$	25,806	\$	25,806	5	345,808
Year Four	1.0	\$	41,951	\$	41,951	2.0	\$	41,951	\$		83,902		2.0	\$	26,219	\$	52,439	5	477,191
Year Five	1.0	\$	42,622	\$	42,622	2.0	\$	42,622	\$		85,244		2.0	\$	26,639	\$	53,278	\$	511,465

Benefits

Staff Benefits and Health Plan

3000	Ben	efits	Health (\$/Pers	Plan Cost	# employees	Health	n Plan Total	Tot	al Benefits
Year One	\$	88,600	\$	7,200	21	\$	151,200	\$	239,800
Year Two	\$	101,872	\$	7,200	24	\$	172,800	\$	274,672
Year Three	\$	122,851	\$	7,200	29	\$	208,800	\$	331,651
Year Four	\$	150,282	\$	7,200	35	\$	252,000	\$	402,282
Year Five	\$	165,493	\$	7,200	38	\$	273,600	\$	439,093

Books & Supplies (\$ Per Student)

4000	Text	books	Other B	ooks	Supp	lies	Equipm	nent
Year One	\$	300.00	\$	20.00	\$	100.00	\$	350.00
Year Two	\$	108.00	\$	20.00	\$	100.00	8	350.00
Year Three	\$	100.00	5	20.00	18	100.00	\$	350.00
Year Four	\$	102.86	\$	20.00	8	100.00	\$	350.00
Year Five	\$	90.00	\$	20.00	\$	100.00	\$	350.00

General Purpose Entitlement Block Grant

Schools often receive ADA funding from two sources: the state and the local district (also known as "In-lieu of property tax" funding). The total amount is the same regardless of the source, however the timing of the payments varies slightly. Contact your charter authorizer to find out what percentage of the general purpose entitlement they fund. If unknown, put 100% in the state portion below.

8000	% from Source
State Portion	85%
Local District	15%
TOTAL	100%

Specialist # Other	Partnerships



Roses in Concrete School Start-up Budget (Year 0)

School Name: **Time Period:**

Roses in Concrete Operating Year: Start-up Year (i.e. Prior to School Opening) July '14 - June '15

Enter Data in Yellow Boxes Automatically Generated Leave White Boxes Empty

Category	:	Startup Cost
Enroliment Projections by Grade Level		
		120
Projected Enrollment K-3		
Projected Enrollment 4-6		40
Projected Enrollment 7-8		0
Projected Enrollment 9-12		0
Total Projected Enrollment		160
Certificated Salaries:		
Certificated Teachers FTE	\$	35,000
Certificated Instructional Aides		
Certificated Administrations and Management		
	-	
Total Certificated Staffing Startup	5	35,000
Classified Salaries	-	
Director		50,000
Admin Support	\$	20,000
Sub-total	\$	70,000
Benefits		
STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare (16.5% salaries)	•	17,325
	4	11,020
Health and Welfare Benefits	-	
Unemployment insurance		1,050
Workers' Compensation Insurance		6,300
Retiree Benefits		-
Other Employee Benefits	\$	-
Sub-total	\$	24,675
Facilities		
Lease Deposit, prepaid rent & rent	5	2,300
Site preparation, Tenant Improvement		
Interior Decorating	s	7,500
		1,000
Network Wiring		
Power & ventilation for Computer Server	\$	-
Sub-total	\$	9,800
Initial Staff Development		
Staff Orientation	s	1,500
Instructional Consultation		
Sub-total		1,500
		1,000
Furniture, Fixtures & Equipment		
Student Work Stations, Desks & Tables		2,000.00
Students Chairs		350.00
Staff Workstations, Desks & Chairs	\$	400.00
	5	1,500.00
Book shelves		1,300.00
		350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets	\$	
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup	s s	350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards	s s s	350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets	\$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards	\$ \$ \$ \$	350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets	\$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Software License(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Software License(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Software License(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s) VCR(s)/DVD(s) Document Camera	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Software License(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s) VCR(s)/DVD(s) Document Camera Video Display Projection System(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 - 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100 - -
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s) VCR(s)/DVD(s) Document Camera Video Display Projection System(s) Projection Screen(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 - 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100 - -
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s) VCR(s)/DVD(s) Document Camera Video Display Projection System(s) Projection Screen(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 - 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100 - - -
Book shelves File Cabinets Fire Proof Storage Student Records & MIS Backup Bulletin Boards, Dry Erase Boards Storage Cabinets Sub-total Instructional Materials & Equipment Textbook(s) & Curriculum Teacher/Students Computer(s) Classroom Printer(s) Classroom Fax Machine(s) Television(s) VCR(s)/DVD(s) Document Camera Video Display Projection System(s) Projection Screen(s)	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	350.00 - 300.00 225.00 5,125 6,000 1,000 150 100 - -



Admin Fax Machine(s)	1.0		-
Tool Kit			75
Misc		_	1,000
Sub-total	\$		3,525
Professional Services & Consultants			
Legal	s		5,000
Testing, Accountability & Assessment	\$		500
Finance & Operations	\$		2,500
Special Education	s		1,000
Technology	1.1.1		1,500
	-	1	10,500
Sub-total	\$		10,50
TOTAL	e	1	67,375



Roses in Concrete Planning Budget (Year 1-5)

 School Name:
 Roses in Concrete

 Operating Years:
 Startup - Year 5

 Time Period:
 July '15 - June '20

Startup - Year 5 July '15 - June '20 Enter Data in Yellow Boxes

Automatically Generated Leave White Boxes Empty COLA 1.6%

EVENUES	Description	- And - Harrison	Year 0	1 2	015-2016	2	016-2017	2	017-2018	-	2018-2019	2	019-2020
	LCFF State revenues			1									
8015	General Purpose Entitlement Block Grant					1							
	Grades K - 3			1									
	Grades 4 - 6												
	Grades 7 - 8												
	Grades 9 - 12												
	LCFF State revenues			1.	1,276,589	5	1,666,780	5	2,060,286	5	2,467,724	\$	2,886,0
	LCFF State revenues				3,270,009		1,000,700	•	2,000,200		2,401,124	•	2,000,0
	Federal Revenues												
8290	No Child Left Behind (Title I) (assumes school will apply)			15	55,296	5	69,120	5	82,944	5	96,768	\$	110,5
8110	CDE PCS Grant			-				5	-	5	-	5	
8190	EESA/Math & Science			5	-	5	-	5	-	s		s	
8220	Child Nutrition - Federal			5	62,484	5	78,106	s	93,727	S	109,348	5	124.9
8260-8299	Other Federal Revenues			S	-	5	-	\$	-	5	-	5	
	Total, Federal Revenues		\$ -	15	117,780	\$	147,226	\$	176,671	5	206,116	\$	235,5
				1			-						
	Other State Revenue			1		1							
8321	Special Education \$	500.00				\$	96,000	5	115,200	5	134,400	5	153,0
8556	State Lottery	\$121				5	18,586	5	23,604	\$	28,778	5	34,
8545	SB 740 Facility Grant (see facilities tab)			\$	105,300	5	126,360	\$	154,440	5	175,500	\$	196,
	Mandate Block Grant K-8	\$24		5	3,686	5	4,608	\$	5,530	\$	6,451	\$	7,
	Mandate Block Grant 9-12	\$42		\$	-	5	-	\$	-	5	-	\$	
8536	All Other State Revenues			\$	-	5	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
	Total, Other State Revenues	1		\$	108,986	\$	245,554	\$	298,773	\$	345,129	\$	391,
	Other Local Revenue			1		1							
8600	Transfers from Sponsoring LEA		\$ -	\$	-	5	-	\$	-	5	-	5	
8660	Interest		\$ -	\$	-	5	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
8699	Fundraising		\$ 200,000	5	200,000	5	150,000	\$	50,000	5	50,000	\$	50,
8700	Other Grants		\$ -	5	-	\$	-	5	-	\$	-	5	
8710	All Other Local Revenues	1	\$ -										
8979	Loan Financing (e.g. Charter School Revolving Loan)			5	250,000			\$	-	5	-	\$	
	Total, Local Revenues		\$ 200,000	\$	450,000	\$	150,000	\$	50,000	\$	50,000	\$	50,0
	TOTAL REVENUES		\$ 200,000	5	1,953,356	5	2,209,559	\$	2,585,730	\$	3,068,969	5	3,563,
1100	Certificated Salaries Teacher Salaries			s s	360,000	5 5	457,200 18,288	\$	557,418 22,297	5	686,000 27,440	ss	796,5 31,8
1170 1200	Substitute Teacher Salaries (4% of Teacher Salaries)			s	14,400 135,000	S	137,160	\$	185,806	s	196,000	s	199,1
1300	Certificated Pupil Support/Teacher Aide Salaries Certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries			s		s	121,920	\$	123,871	s		s	127,8
1900	Founding teacher bonuses	1				1	121,920	•	123,071	19			121,0
					120,000	e		2	23.000	2			331
			\$ 35,000,00	\$	-	\$	734 559	\$	23,000	5	28,400	\$	
	Total, Certificated Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$	629,400	\$	734,568	\$	23,000 912,392	\$			
	Total, Certificated Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$	-	-	734,568	\$		-	28,400	\$	
	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$	629,400	\$		\$	912,392	\$	28,400	\$	1,189,
2100	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$	629,400 125,000	\$ \$	152,400	\$	912,392 206,451	\$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974	\$	1,189,
2100 2200	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000	\$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480	\$ \$ \$	912,392 206,451 30,968	\$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926	\$	1,189,0 266,; 63,9
2100 2200 2300	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$	529,400 125,000 30,000 40,000	\$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640	\$	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290	\$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951	\$ \$ \$	1,189, 266, 63, 42,
2100 2200	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries		\$ 35,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 40,640	\$ \$ \$ \$	912,392 206,451 30,968	* * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85,
2100 2200 2300 2400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support salaries		\$ 35,000.00 \$ 70,000.00	3 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 40,000	* * * * * * *	152,400 30,480 40,640	* ****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290	* * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902	S S S S S S S S S S	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53,
2100 2200 2300 2400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.)			3 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 40,000 25,000	* * * * * * *	152,400 30,480 40,640 40,640 25,400	* ****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806	* * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439	S S S S S S S S S S	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53,
2100 2200 2300 2400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.)			3 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 40,000 25,000	* * * * * * *	152,400 30,480 40,640 40,640 25,400	* ****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806	* * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439	S S S S S S S S S S	1,189,0 266,: 63,9 42,0 85,: 53,1
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries			3 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 40,000 25,000	* * * * * * *	152,400 30,480 40,640 40,640 25,400	* ****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806	* * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439	S S S S S S S S S S	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits			5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 40,000 250,000 260,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 40,640 25,400 289,560	* * * * * * *	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191	5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare	1.61%		S S S S S S S S S S	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 250,000 88,600	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257	* * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808	••••••••••	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits	4.00%		S S S S S S S S S S	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 88,600 151,200	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635		1,189,1 266,3 63,4 42,4 85,3 53,3 511,4 165,4 273,1 27,3 68,1
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3501-3502 3701-3702	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits			S S S S S S S S S S	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 88,600 151,200 14,319	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257	* * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808	••••••••••	33, 1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 68, 273, 68, 20,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3501-3502 3701-3702	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits	4.00%	\$ 70,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 88,600 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189,1 266,; 63,1 42, 85,; 53,3 511,4 165,4 273,1 27,; 68,0 (20,4
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3501-3502 3701-3702	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits	4.00%		\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328	* * * * * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189,0 266,3 63,9 42,6 85,2 53,2 511,4 165,4 273,6 27,3 68,0
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3501-3502 3701-3702	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supervisor and Administrator Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits	4.00%	\$ 70,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 88,600 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189,1 266,; 63,1 42, 85,; 53,3 511,4 165,4 273,1 27,; 68,0 (20,4
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3501-3502 3701-3702	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASD/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Books and Supplies	4.00%	\$ 70,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 151,200 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708	* * * * * * * * * * * * *	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068	* * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 183,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 255,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813	* ** ** ** ** ** ** ** **	1,189, 266; 63,9 42, 85; 53, 511, 165, 273, 68, 20, 554,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Supports and Administrator Salaries Cherical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Dotal, Employee Benefits Dotal, Employee Benefits Approved Textbooks and Core Curricula Materials	4.00%	\$ 70,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27, 68, 20, 554, 28,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASD/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Books and Supplies	4.00%	\$ 70,000.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600	••••••••••••••••	1,189,1 266,3 63,4 42,4 85,3 53,3 511,4 165,2 73,4 27,3 68,4 20,2 554,5 28,4 6,4
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Total, Non-certificated Salaries STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Additionation Insurance Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Additionation Insurance Socks and Supplies Approved Textbooks and Core Curricula Materials Books and Other Reference Materials Materials and Supplies	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200 16,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000	•••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27, 68, 20, 554, 554, 32, 32,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300 4400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries (If support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Cother Employee Benefits Dother Employee Benefits Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Employee Benefits Books and Supplies Approved Textbooks and Core Curricula Materials Books and Other Reference Materials Materials and Supplies Non-capitalized Equipment(computers, printers, servers)	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 3,200 48,000 3,200 16,000 56,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000 70,000	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000 84,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 183,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 255,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 98,000	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 277, 68, 20, 554, 28, 6, 32, 112,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Total, Non-certificated Salaries STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Additionation Insurance Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Additionation Insurance Socks and Supplies Approved Textbooks and Core Curricula Materials Books and Other Reference Materials Materials and Supplies	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200 16,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000 84,000 93,727	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 098,000	<mark></mark>	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27, 68, 20, 554, 28, 6, 32, 112, 124,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300 4400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries (If support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Cother Employee Benefits Dother Employee Benefits Cother Retiree Benefits Dother Employee Benefits Books and Supplies Approved Textbooks and Core Curricula Materials Books and Other Reference Materials Materials and Supplies Non-capitalized Equipment(computers, printers, servers)	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 260,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 3,200 48,000 3,200 16,000 56,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000 70,000	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 183,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 255,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 98,000	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27, 68, 20, 554, 28, 6, 32, 112, 124,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300 4400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASD/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Dotal, Employee Benefits Norcapitalized Equipment(computers, printers, servers) Food	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00 \$ 7,250.00	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 250,000 250,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200 16,000 56,000 62,484	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000 70,000 78,106	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000 84,000 93,727	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 098,000	<mark></mark>	1,189,1 266,3 63,4 42,4 85,3 53,3 511,4 165,2 73,4 27,3 68,4 20,2 554,5 28,4 6,4
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300 4400 4700	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Clerical and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Employee Benefits STRS/PERS/OASD/Medicare Health and Welfare Benefits Unemployment Insurance Workers' Compensation Insurance Other Retiree Benefits Other Employee Benefits Total, Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Employee Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Dotal, Employee Benefits Norcapitalized Equipment(computers, printers, servers) Food	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00 \$ 7,250.00	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 250,000 250,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200 16,000 56,000 62,484	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000 70,000 78,106 193,706	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000 84,000 93,727 230,527	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 98,000 109,348 269,748	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 68, 20, 554, 28, 6, 32, 112, 124, 304,
2100 2200 2300 2400 2900 3101-3302 3401-3402 3501-3502 3601-3602 3701-3702 3901-3902 4100 4200 4300 4400	Total, Certificated Salaries Classified (non-certificated) Salaries Non-certificated Teacher Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Non-certificated Support Salaries Chercal and Office Salaries Other Non-certificated Salaries (IT support, etc.) Total, Non-certificated Salaries Total, Non-certificated Salaries STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Heath and Welfare Benefits STRS/PERS/OASDI/Medicare Heath and Welfare Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Other Retiree Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Data, Employee Benefits Materials and Supplies Non-capitalized Equipment(computers, printers, servers) Food	4.00% 4.00%	\$ 70,000.00 \$ 24,675.00 \$ 3,525.00 \$ 7,250.00	* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	629,400 125,000 30,000 40,000 25,000 250,000 250,000 151,200 14,319 35,576 10,400 300,095 48,000 3,200 16,000 56,000 62,484	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	152,400 30,480 40,640 25,400 289,560 101,872 172,800 16,488 40,965 11,582 343,708 21,600 4,000 20,000 70,000 78,106	* *****	912,392 206,451 30,968 41,290 25,806 345,806 122,851 208,800 20,257 50,328 13,832 416,068 24,000 4,800 24,000 84,000 93,727	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	28,400 1,063,693 235,974 62,926 41,951 83,902 52,439 477,191 150,282 252,000 24,808 61,635 19,088 61,635 19,088 507,813 28,800 5,600 28,000 098,000	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1,189, 266, 63, 42, 85, 53, 511, 165, 273, 27, 68, 20, 554, 28, 6, 32, 112, 124,



5400	insurance	1		5	10,000	\$	12,000	\$	14,000	15	16,000	\$	18,000
5500	Utilities and Housekeeping Services	\$	-	5	4,980	5	5,494	\$	8,309	5	8,360	\$	8,415
5600	Rentals, Leases, Repairs, and Noncap. Improvements	15	9,800.00	S	141,900	5	172,575	5	213,360	5	241,972	\$	270,052
5800	Professional/Consulting Services and Operating Expend.	5	12,000.00	\$	130,385	5	153,615	5	169,097	5	188,342	5	204,684
5900	Communications (Phones, ISP, Internet)	5	-	5	4,790		4,832	2	4.967		5,106	5	5 243
	Total, Services/Other Operating	\$	21,800.00	5	295,865	1	352,616	\$	414,412	\$	465,420	5	512,953)
	Capital Outlay												
6100-6170	Land and Land Improvements			5	-	5	-	5	-	5	-	\$	-
6200	Buildings and Improvements of Buildings			\$	12,000	\$	13,000	5	30,000	\$		5	30,000
6300	Books and Media for New Libraries			\$	6,600	5	4,400	5	4,400	5	4,400	\$	4,400
6400	Equipment (computers, servers, etc. over \$5,000)			5	1,500	\$	1,500	5	1,500	5	1,500	5	1,500
6490	Furniture	5	5,125.00	\$	- 1	5	15,136	5	15,136	5	15,136	\$	15,136
6500	Equipment Replacement			\$		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-
	Total, Capital Outlay	5	5,125.00	\$	20,100	\$	34,036	\$	51,036	\$	51,036	\$	51,036
	Other Outgo												
7110-7143	Tuition to Other Schools			5	- (5	-	5	-	5	-	5	-
7221-7223SE	Transfers of Apportionment to Other LEAs (except SPED)	1		5	- 1	5	-	5	-	5	-	5	-
7221	Transfers of Apportionment to LEAs (Special Ed)			5	136,000	5	19,200	5	23,040	\$	26,880	5	30,720
7221-7223AO	All Other Transfers of Apportionments to Other LEAs			5	-	5	-	5	- /	5	-	5	-
7281	All Other Transfers			5	-	\$	-	5	-	5	-	\$	-
7350	District Oversight (currently set to 1.00%)	1		\$	12,766	3	16,668		\$20,603		\$24,677	1	\$28,861
7430	Loan Repayment	5		\$	-			5	50,000	5	50,000	\$	150,000
7438	Debt Interest	5	-	5	-			5	2,500	5	2,500	\$	6,000
	Total, Other Outgo	\$		\$	148,766	\$	35,868	\$	96,143	\$	104,057	\$	215,581
	TOTAL EXPENDITURES	\$	167,375	5	1,839,911	\$	1,984,061	\$	2,466,384	\$	2,938,967	\$	3,339,186
	Cash Reserve Requirement (5% Operating Expenses)			\$	91,996	\$	7,208	5	24,116	\$	23,629	\$	20,011
	Excess of Revenues over Expenditures and Reserve	\$	32,625	\$	21,450	\$	218,291	\$	95,230	\$	106,383	5	204,065
	Beginning Cash Balance (less reserves)			\$	32,625	\$	54,075	5	272,365	\$	367,595		473,978
	Net Cash Balance	5	32,625	5	54,075		272,365	5		5	473,978		678,043
	Cumulative Reserve Total			\$	91,996	\$	99,203	\$	123,319	\$	146,948	\$	166,959
	Total Cash Balance Including Reserves	5	32,625	5	146,070	\$	371,568	\$	490,914	\$	620,926	\$	845,002



5000 Series Breakdown

Services and Other Operating Expense

This an **optional** worksheet created to assist you in thinking about some of the specific expenses in each sub-category of the 5000 series. Please feel free to not enter expenses in some line items and to add additional line items for expenses specific to your school.

Line Item	Yea	ar 1	Ye	ar 2	Yea	ar 3	Yea	r 4	Yea	ar 5	
Travel and Conferences											
Teacher Conference Fees	\$	1,520	5	1,520	5	1,900	\$	2,280	\$	2,280	1
Teacher Travel	\$	900	\$	900	\$	900	5	900	5	900	ł
Administration Conference Fees	\$	380	5	380	\$	380	5	760	\$	1,500	
Adminstration Travel	\$	300	\$	300	\$	300	\$	300	\$	300	
TOTAL 5200	5	3,100	\$	3,100	\$	3,480	\$	4,240	\$	4,980	1
Dues and Membership											1
California Charter Schools Assoc Membership	\$	800	5	1,000	\$	1,200	\$	1,400	\$	1,600	
Other Membership Dues	\$	~	\$	-	5	-	5	-	\$	-	
TOTAL 5300	5	800	S	1.000	5	1.200	5	1.400	5	1.600	1
Insurance	-				-	.,					
General Liability Insurance (Including D & O)	5	10,000	5	12,000	5	14,000	5	16,000	5	18,000	
Other Insurance	S	-	s	-	s	-	s	-	s	-	
TOTAL 5400	S	10.000	S	12.000	S	14.000	5	16.000	5	18.000	1
Utilites and Housekeeping	1		1	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	1	,	-			10,000	
Power/Electricity	S	3.000	5	3,000	S	5.000	S	5,000	5	5.000	
Water	5	1,000	5	1,000	s	1,000	s	1,000	s	1,000	
Sewer Hookup	s	1,000	s	1,000	s	1,000	s	1,000	s	1,000	1
Trash/Recyclinig	s	480	s	494	s	509	s	525	s	540	
Custodial Service	s	500	s	1,000	s	1,800	s	1.835	s	1,875	
TOTAL 5500		4.980	S	5,494	S	8,309	5	8.360	s	8.415	
Rentals, Leases, Repairs		4,500		3,434		0,303		0,000		0,410	
Facility Lease	\$	140,400	\$	168,480	s	205,920	s	234,000	5	262,080	
Facility Repairs	s	140,400	s	2,500				5,500	s	5,500	
Copier Lease & Repair Contract	s	1.500	s	1,595	5	5,000 2,440	\$ 5	2,472	s	2,472	Ł
Phone System	Ð	1,500	s	1,595	s	2,440	s	2,412	s	2,412	
Other Leases/Contracts			5	-	s	-	5	-	s		
TOTAL 5600	5	141,900	S	172,575	5	213,360	\$	241,972	S	270,052	-
	*	141,300	-	112,010		213,300	3	241,312		210,002	
Professional/Consulting Services Third Party Certification (e.g. WASC)	\$								-		
Advertising	S	3.000	\$	4.000	S	5.000	5	6.000	s	7.000	1
Legal Expenses	S	-,	5	.,							
Fundraising/Marketing Consulting Services	s	7,500	s	7,500	S	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	
Back Office Financial Services	1	50 000		50 000	1 *	54 000	s	-		50 000	
Annual Audit	\$	52,000	\$	53,000	5	54,000		55,000	\$	56,000	
		F 000		8,000	5	8,000	5	8,000	\$	8,000	L
IT Services	\$	5,000	5	6,000	5	7,000	5	8,000	\$	9,000	
Teacher Excellence Network (TEN)	\$	3,285	5	4,015	5	4,745	\$	5,475	\$	6,205	5
Workshops for Teacher Development	\$	9,000	5	11,000	\$	13,000	\$	15,000	\$	17,000	\$
Board Development	5	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	
Student Information System	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	\$	7,500	
	\$	5,600	\$	7,000	\$	8,400	\$	11,200	\$	12,600	1
Student Field Trips	1			29 100	S	46,452	\$	57,167	\$	66,379	C
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development	\$	30,000	\$	38,100		40,402				-	1
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes	1		\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$		
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs	\$ \$	30,000	\$	-	\$	-		-			
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800	\$ \$			- 153,615		169,097	\$	- 188,342	\$	204,684	
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800 Communications	\$ \$	30,000 - 130,385	\$	153,615	\$	169,097	\$		\$		
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800 Communications Postage & Postage Meter Rental	\$ \$ \$ \$	30,000 - 130,385 1,200	\$ \$	- 153,615 1,234	\$	169,097 1,268	\$	1,304	\$	1,340	
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800 Communications Postage & Postage Meter Rental Landline Phone Service and Long Distance	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	30,000 - 130,385	\$ \$ \$	153,615	\$ \$ \$ \$	169,097	\$ \$		\$ \$ \$		
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800 Communications Postage & Postage Meter Rental Landline Phone Service and Long Distance Cell Phone Service	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	30,000 - 130,385 1,200 1,200 -	* * * *	153,615 1,234 1,234	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	169,097 1,268 1,268	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,304 1,304	\$ \$ \$ \$	1,340 1,340	
Student Field Trips Teacher summer professional development Yoga classes Food Costs TOTAL 5800 Communications Postage & Postage Meter Rental Landline Phone Service and Long Distance	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$	30,000 - 130,385 1,200	\$ \$ \$	- 153,615 1,234	\$ \$ \$ \$	169,097 1,268	\$ \$	1,304	\$ \$ \$	1,340	

365 per teacher and admin IK per teacher and admin

One month of teacher salary



Roses in Concrete Facilities Worksheet

The facilities needs of each charter school are unique and vary widely based on the mission of the school and the students that the school serves. However, many charter developers and operators have asked for some rules of thumb as they begin their search. This template will provide general guidelines on size of building and what you may be able to afford to pay in rent or in mortgage payments.

Before you begin the facilities search, the Association recommends you speak with experts in your area. NCB Capital Impact has also created a helpful guide on charter school facilities entitled The Answer Key. lick here to download a copy of The Answer Key

Lease Payments

Determine How Much Space You Need and Anticipated Lease Payments

Contact Local Brokers to Get an Estimate on Commercial Prices in Your Target Neighborhood 1.20 \$ Sq./Ft. per month \$

	Year 1		Year 2		Year 3		Year	4	Year	5		
Enrollment (From Assumptions Tab)								-				
Grades K-3		120	1	160	-	160		160	-	160		
Grades 4-8		40		40		80		80		120		
Grades 7-8		-		-		-		40		40		
Grades 9-12	-			-		-		-		-		
Total		160		200		240		280		320		
												Recommende
Classroom Count (based on Student: Teacher rati	io entern	ed on Assu	imptions	tab)			_					Sq. Ft per Clas
Grades K-3	1	6		6		8		8		8	Grades K-3	1,00
Grades 4-6		2		4		4		4		8	Grades 4-6	75
Grades 7-8	÷	-		-		~		2		2	Grades 7-8	75
Grades 9-12		-		4		-		~		-	Grades 9-12	85
Total		8		10	_	12		14		18		
Building Square Footage						_						
Classroom Square Footage	-	7,500		9,000		11,000		12,500		14,000		
Circulation and Support Areas		2,250		2,700		3,300		3,750		4,200	Circulation and Support	30
Specialty Rooms												
Total Square Footage Needed		9,750		11,700		14,300		16,250		18,200		
Cost Estimates						_						
Cost Per Year		140,400		168,480	-	205,920		234,000		262,080		
Monthly Lease Amount		11,700		14,040		17,160		19,500		21,840		
Cost Per Student Per Year	S	878	\$	842	\$	858		836	\$	819		
% of Budget on Facilities		7%		8%		8%		8%		7%		

38740 Facilities Funding

Determine your school's eligibility for SB740 Facilities Funding and see an estimate for the amount of this funding based on the above facilities assumptions. NOTE: This tool is intended for initial planning purposes only. You should consult a charter advisor to determine your school's actual eligibility.

in order to qualify for SB740 funding, your school must have at least 70% of students enrolled be eligible for FRL, or be physically located in an elementary school attendance area where at least 70% of students enrolled are eligible for FRL.

Eligible charter schools are funded \$750 per unit of ADA, up to 75% of its annual facilities rent and lease costs for the school.

% FRL Population (from [Assumptions] tab) Does school qualify based on enrollment? If not, is it located in a qualifying attendance area?	Year 1 80% Yes No	Year 2 80% Yes	Year 3 80% Yes	Year 4 80% Yes	Year 5 80% Yes
Estimated Lease Cost Per Year	140,400	168,480		234,000	262,080
Estimated SB740 Funding	\$ 105,300	\$ 126,360		\$ 175,500	\$ 196,560

Mortgage Payment_

After two years of operations, a charter school may be able to borrow funds to acquire or rennovate a facility. Please fill out the model below based on your long term strategic plan. This will provide you with a ballpark figure on what you may be able to borrow and what the total project size you could afford.





Staff Benefits Percentages

	2013-2014	2014-15	2015-16	2016-17	2017-18
STRS	8.250%	9.250%	10.730%	12.580%	14.430%
PERS	10.923%	12.107%	14.207%	14.507%	14.507%
Medicare/OASDI	1.950%	Rate is set	by federal go	overnment;	constant each y
Social Security	8.000%	Rate is set	by federal go	overnment;	constant each y
Unemployment Insurance in your area:	1.610%	of salary e	xpense		
Workers Compensation Insurance:	4.000%	of salary e	xpense		
Other Revenue Assumptions					
Title I FRL threshold Title I conversion factor Title I funding level (per student)	0.36				
General Purpose Entitlement Block Gra Grades K - 3 Grades 4 - 6 Grades 7 - 8 Grades 9 - 12	\$ 9,049 \$ 9,049 \$ 9,049				
Categorical Block Grant New School Block Grant Special Education State Lottery Class Size Reduction SB 740 - % of eligible lease: Economic Impact Aid (EIA)	n/a \$ 121	Include? or	\$ 750	per ADA	



Apportionment Payment Schedules

Г	LCFF funds	Г	LCFF funds	L L	LCFF funds	Г	LCFF funds
	STATE Aid Portion		STATE Aid Portion		STATE Aid Portion		LOCAL Revenue (In Lieu of Property Tax)
	ADVANCED APPORTIONMENT Schedule Year 1 for New Schools in 1st Year		1ST YEAR Deferral Schedule Year 1 for Existing Schools		PERMANENT Deferral Schedule Years 2-5 for all schools		Payment Schedule
Jul	0.0%	Jul	5.0%	Jul	5.0%	Jul	6.0%
Aug	0.0%	Aug	5.0%	Aug	5.0%	Aug	12.0%
Sep	37.0%	Sep	9.0%	Sep	9.0%	Sep	8.0%
Oct	0.0%	Oct	9.0%	Oct	9.0%	Oct	8.0%
Nov	0.0%	Nov	9.0%	Nov	9.0%	Nov	8.0%
Dec	9.0%	Dec	9.0%	Dec	9.0%	Dec	8.0%
Jan	9.0%	Jan	9.0%	Jan	9.0%	Jan	8.0%
Feb	9.0%	Feb	9.0%	Feb	9.0%	Feb	14.0%
Mar	9.0%	Mar	9.0%	Mar	9.0%	Mar	7.0%
Apr	9.0%	Apr	9.0%	Apr	9.0%	Apr	7.0%
May	9.0%	May	9.0%	May	9.0%	May	7.0%
Jun	9.0%	Jun	9.0%	Jun	9.0%	Jun	7.0%
	Delivered to following year		Deterred to following year	a Fallen	Deferred to following year		Deferred its following year
Jul	0.0%	Jul	0.0%	Jul	0.0%	Jul	0.0%
Aug	0.0%	Aug	0.0%	Aug	0.0%	Aug	0.0%
Sep	0.0%	Sep	0.0%	Sep	0.0%	Sep	0.0%
Oct	0.0%	Oct	0.0%	Oct	0.0%	Oct	0.0%
Nov	0.0%	Nov	0.0%	Nov	0.0%	Nov	0.0%
Dec	0.0%	Dec	0.0%	Dec	0.0%	Dec	0.0%
Jan	0.0%	Jan	0.0%	Jan	0.0%	Jan	0.0%
Feb	0.0%	Feb	0.0%	Feb	0.0%	Feb	0.0%
Mar	0.0%	Mar	0.0%	Mar	0.0%	Mar	0.0%
Apr	0.0%	Apr	0.0%	Apr	0.0%	Apr	0.0%
May	0.0%	May	0.0%	May	0.0%	May	0.0%
Jun	0.0%	Jun	0.0%	Jun	0.0%	Jun	0.0%
TOTAL	100.00%	TOTAL	100.00%	TOTAL	100.00%	TOTAL	100.00%

C

.

BYLAWS

OF

ROSES IN CONCRETE

(A California Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation)

ARTICLE I NAME

Section 1. NAME. The name of this Corporation is Roses in Concrete.

ARTICLE II PRINCIPAL OFFICE OF THE CORPORATION

Section 1. PRINCIPAL OFFICE OF THE CORPORATION. The principal office for the transaction of the activities and affairs of the Corporation is City of Oakland, County of Alameda, State of California. The Board of Directors may change the location of the principal office. Any such change of location must be noted by the Secretary on these bylaws opposite this Section; alternatively, this Section may be amended to state the new location.

Section 2. OTHER OFFICES OF THE CORPORATION. The Board of Directors may at any time establish branch or subordinate offices at any place or places where the Corporation is qualified to conduct its activities.

ARTICLE III

GENERAL AND SPECIFIC PURPOSES; LIMITATIONS

Section 1. GENERAL AND SPECIFIC PURPOSES. The purpose of the Corporation is to support and improve urban education, and to create a model that prioritizes the needs of youth and families as the pathway to building healthy and sustainable communities across the U.S. and around the world. Also in the context of these purposes, the Corporation shall not, except to an insubstantial degree, engage in any other activities or exercise of power that do not further the purposes of the Corporation.

The Corporation shall not carry on any other activities not permitted to be carried on by: (a) a corporation exempt from federal income tax under section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the corresponding section of any future federal tax code; or (b) a corporation, contributions to which are deductible under section 170(c)(2) of the Internal Revenue Code, or the corresponding section of any future federal tax code. No substantial part of the activities of the Corporation shall consist of the carrying on of propaganda, or otherwise attempting to influence legislation, and the Corporation shall not participate in, or intervene in (including the publishing or distributing of statements) any political campaign on behalf of or in opposition to any candidate for public office.

ARTICLE IV CONSTRUCTION AND DEFINITIONS

Section 1. CONSTRUCTION AND DEFINITIONS. Unless the context indicates otherwise, the general provisions, rules of construction, and definitions in the California Nonprofit

Corporation Law shall govern the construction of these bylaws. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, the masculine gender includes the feminine and neuter, the singular includes the plural, and the plural includes the singular, and the term "person" includes both a legal entity and a natural person.

ARTICLE V DEDICATION OF ASSETS

Section 1. DEDICATION OF ASSETS. The Corporation's assets are irrevocably dedicated to public benefit purposes as set forth in the Charter School's Charter. No part of the net earnings, properties, or assets of the Corporation, on dissolution or otherwise, shall inure to the benefit of any private person or individual, or to any director or officer of the Corporation. On liquidation or dissolution, all properties and assets remaining after payment, or provision for payment, of all debts and liabilities of the Corporation shall be distributed to a nonprofit fund, foundation, or corporation that is organized and operated exclusively for charitable purposes and that has established its exempt status under Internal Revenue Code section 501(c)(3).

ARTICLE VI CORPORATIONS WITHOUT MEMBERS

Section 1. CORPORATIONS WITHOUT MEMBERS. The Corporation shall have no voting members within the meaning of the Nonprofit Corporation Law. The Corporation's Board of Directors may, in its discretion, admit individuals to one or more classes of nonvoting members; the class or classes shall have such rights and obligations as the Board of Directors finds appropriate.

ARTICLE VII BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 1. GENERAL POWERS. Subject to the provisions and limitations of the California Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law and any other applicable laws, and subject to any limitations of the articles of incorporation or bylaws, the Corporation's activities and affairs shall be managed, and all corporate powers shall be exercised, by or under the direction of the Board of Directors ("Board").

Section 2. SPECIFIC POWERS. Without prejudice to the general powers set forth in Section 1 of these bylaws, but subject to the same limitations, the Board of Directors shall have the power to:

- a. Appoint and remove, at the pleasure of the Board of Directors, all corporate officers, agents, and employees; prescribe powers and duties for them as are consistent with the law, the articles of incorporation, and these bylaws; fix their compensation; and require from them security for faithful service.
- b. Change the principal office or the principal business office in California from one location to another; cause the Corporation to be qualified to conduct its activities in any other state, territory, dependency, or country; conduct its activities in or outside California.

- c. Borrow money and incur indebtedness on the Corporation's behalf and cause to be executed and delivered for the Corporation's purposes, in the corporate name, promissory notes, bonds, debentures, deeds of trust, mortgages, pledges, hypothecations, and other evidences of debt and securities.
- d. Adopt and use a corporate seal.

Section 3. DESIGNATED DIRECTORS AND TERMS. The number of directors shall be no less than three (3) and no more than twenty-five (25), unless changed by amendments to these bylaws. All directors shall have full voting rights, including any representative appointed by the charter authorizer as consistent with Education Code Section 47604(b). If the charter authorizer appoints a representative to serve on the Board of Directors, the Corporation may appoint an additional director to ensure an odd number of Board members. All directors shall be designated by the existing Board of Directors.

Except for the initial Board of Directors, each director shall hold office unless otherwise removed from office in accordance with these bylaws for three (3) years and until a successor director has been designated and qualified.

Section 4. RESTRICTION ON INTERESTED PERSONS AS DIRECTORS. No more than 49% of the persons serving on the Board of Directors may be interested persons. An interested person is (a) any person compensated by the Corporation for services rendered to it within the previous 12 months, whether as a full-time or part-time employee, independent contractor, or otherwise, excluding any reasonable compensation paid to a director as director; and (b) any brother, sister, ancestor, descendant, spouse, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, mother-in-law, or father-in-law of such person. The Board may adopt other policies circumscribing potential conflicts of interest.

Section 5. DIRECTORS' TERM. Each director shall hold office for three (3) years and until a successor director has been designated and qualified.

Section 6. NOMINATIONS BY COMMITTEE. The Chairman of the Board of Directors or, if none, the President will appoint a committee to designate qualified candidates for election to the Board of Directors at least thirty (30) days before the date of any election of directors. The nominating committee shall make its report at least seven (7) days before the date of the election or at such other time as the Board of Directors may set and the Secretary shall forward to each Board member, with the notice of meeting required by these bylaws, a list of all candidates nominated by committee.

Section 7. USE OF CORPORATE FUNDS TO SUPPORT NOMINEE. If more people have been nominated for director than can be elected, no corporation funds may be expended to support a nominee without the Board's authorization.

Section 8. EVENTS CAUSING VACANCIES ON BOARD. A vacancy or vacancies on the Board of Directors shall occur in the event of (a) the death, resignation, or removal of any director; (b) the declaration by resolution of the Board of Directors of a vacancy in the office of a director who has been convicted of a felony, declared of unsound mind by a court order, or found by final order or judgment of any court to have breached a duty under California Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law, Chapter 2, Article 3; or (c) the increase of the authorized number of directors.

Section 9. RESIGNATION OF DIRECTORS. Except as provided below, any director may resign by giving written notice to the Chairman of the Board, if any, or to the President, or the Secretary, or to the Board. The resignation shall be effective when the notice is given unless the notice specifies a later time for the resignation to become effective. If a director's resignation is effective at a later time, the Board of Directors may elect a successor to take office as of the date when the resignation becomes effective.

Section 10. DIRECTOR MAY NOT RESIGN IF NO DIRECTOR REMAINS. Except on notice to the California Attorney General, no director may resign if the Corporation would be left without a duly elected director or directors.

Section 11. REMOVAL OF DIRECTORS. Any director may be removed, with or without cause, by the vote of the majority of the members of the entire Board of Directors at a special meeting called for that purpose, or at a regular meeting, provided that notice of that meeting and of the removal questions are given in compliance with the provisions of the Ralph M. Brown Act. (Chapter 9 (commencing with Section 54950) of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code). Any vacancy caused by the removal of a director shall be filled as provided in Section 12.

Section 12. VACANCIES FILLED BY BOARD. Vacancies on the Board of Directors may be filled by approval of the Board of Directors or, if the number of directors then in office is less than a quorum, by (a) the affirmative vote of a majority of the directors then in office at a regular or special meeting of the Board, or (b) a sole remaining director.

Section 13. NO VACANCY ON REDUCTION OF NUMBER OF DIRECTORS. Any reduction of the authorized number of directors shall not result in any directors being removed before his or her term of office expires.

Section 14. PLACE OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETINGS. Meetings shall be held at the principal office of the Corporation. The Board of Directors may also designate that a meeting be held at any place within the granting agency's boundaries designated in the notice of the meeting. All meetings of the Board of Directors shall be called, held and conducted in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Ralph M. Brown Act, California Government Code Sections 54950, et seq., as said chapter may be modified by subsequent legislation.

Section 15. MEETINGS; ANNUAL MEETINGS. All meetings of the Board of Directors and its committees shall be called, noticed, and held in compliance with the provisions of the Ralph M. Brown Act ("Brown Act"). (Chapter 9 (commencing with Section 54950) of Division 2 of Title 5 of the Government Code). The Board of Directors shall meet annually for the purpose of organization, appointment of officers, and the transaction of such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting. This meeting shall be held at a time, date, and place as noticed by the Board of Directors in accordance with the Brown Act.

Section 16. REGULAR MEETINGS. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors,

including annual meetings, shall be held at such times and places as may from time to time be fixed by the Board of Directors. At least 72 hours before a regular meeting, the Board of Directors, or its designee shall post an agenda containing a brief general description of each item of business to be transacted or discussed at the meeting.

Section 17. SPECIAL MEETINGS. Special meetings of the Board of Directors for any purpose may be called at any time by the Chairman of the Board of Directors, if there is such an officer, or a majority of the Board of Directors. If a Chairman of the Board has not been elected then the President is authorized to call a special meeting in place of the Chairman of the Board. The party calling a special meeting shall determine the place, date, and time thereof.

Section 18. NOTICE OF SPECIAL MEETINGS. In accordance with the Brown Act, special meetings of the Board of Directors may be held only after twenty-four (24) hours notice is given to the public through the posting of an agenda. Directors shall also receive at least twenty-four (24) hours notice of the special meeting, in the following manner:

- a. Any such notice shall be addressed or delivered to each director at the director's address as it is shown on the records of the Corporation, or as may have been given to the Corporation by the director for purposes of notice, or, if an address is not shown on the Corporation's records or is not readily ascertainable, at the place at which the meetings of the Board of Directors are regularly held.
- b. Notice by mail shall be deemed received at the time a properly addressed written notice is deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid. Any other written notice shall be deemed received at the time it is personally delivered to the recipient or is delivered to a common carrier for transmission, or is actually transmitted by the person giving the notice by electronic means to the recipient. Oral notice shall be deemed received at the time it is communicated, in person or by telephone or wireless, to the recipient or to a person at the office of the recipient whom the person giving the notice has reason to believe will promptly communicate it to the receiver.
- c. The notice of special meeting shall state the time of the meeting, and the place if the place is other than the principal office of the Corporation, and the general nature of the business proposed to be transacted at the meeting. No business, other than the business the general nature of which was set forth in the notice of the meeting, may be transacted at a special meeting.

Section 19. QUORUM. A majority of the directors then in office shall constitute a quorum. All acts or decisions of the Board of Directors will be by majority vote of the directors in attendance, based upon the presence of a quorum. Should there be less than a majority of the directors present at any meeting, the meeting shall be adjourned. The directors present at a duly called and held meeting at which a quorum is initially present may continue to do business notwithstanding the loss of a quorum at the meeting due to a withdrawal of directors from the meeting, provided that any action thereafter taken must be approved by at least a majority of the required quorum for such meeting or such greater percentage as may be required by law, the Articles of Incorporation or these Bylaws. Directors may not vote by proxy. The vote or abstention of each board member present for each action taken shall be publicly reported.

Section 20. TELECONFERENCE MEETINGS. Members of the Board of Directors

may participate in teleconference meetings so long as all of the following requirements in the Brown Act are complied with:

- a. At a minimum, a quorum of the members of the Board of Directors shall participate in the teleconference meeting from locations within the boundaries of the school district in which the Charter School operates;
- b. All votes taken during a teleconference meeting shall be by roll call;
- c. If the Board of Directors elects to use teleconferencing, it shall post agendas at all teleconference locations with each teleconference location being identified in the notice and agenda of the meeting;
- d. All locations where a member of the Board of Directors participates in a meeting via teleconference must be fully accessible to members of the public and shall be listed on the agenda;¹
- e. Members of the public must be able to hear what is said during the meeting and shall be provided with an opportunity to address the Board of Directors directly at each teleconference location; and
- f. The agenda shall indicate that members of the public attending a meeting conducted via teleconference need not give their name when entering the conference call.²

Section 21. ADJOURNMENT. A majority of the directors present, whether or not a quorum is present, may adjourn any Board of Directors meeting to another time or place. Notice of such adjournment to another time or place shall be given, prior to the time schedule for the continuation of the meeting, to the directors who were not present at the time of the adjournment, and to the public in the manner prescribed by any applicable public open meeting law.

Section 22. COMPENSATION AND REIMBURSEMENT. Directors may not receive compensation for their services as directors or officers, only such reimbursement of expenses as the Board of Directors may establish by resolution to be just and reasonable as to the Corporation at the time that the resolution is adopted.

Section 23. CREATION AND POWERS OF COMMITTEES. The Board, by resolution adopted by a majority of the directors then in office, may create one or more committees of the Board, each consisting of two or more directors and no one who is not a director, to serve at the pleasure of the Board. Appointments to committees of the Board of Directors shall be by majority vote of the directors then in office. The Board of Directors may appoint one or more directors as alternate members of any such committee, who may replace any absent member at any meeting. Any such committee shall have all the authority of the Board, to the extent provided in the Board of Directors' resolution, except that no committee may:

¹ This means that members of the Board of Directors who choose to utilize their homes or offices as teleconference locations must open these locations to the public and accommodate any members of the public who wish to attend the meeting at that location.

² The Brown Act prohibits requiring members of the public to provide their names as a condition of attendance at the meeting.

- a. Take any final action on any matter that, under the California Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law, also requires approval of the members or approval of a majority of all members;
- b. Fill vacancies on the Board of Directors or any committee of the Board;
- c. Fix compensation of the directors for serving on the Board of Directors or on any committee;
- d. Amend or repeal bylaws or adopt new bylaws;
- e. Amend or repeal any resolution of the Board of Directors that by its express terms is not so amendable or subject to repeal;
- f. Create any other committees of the Board of Directors or appoint the members of committees of the Board;
- g. Expend corporate funds to support a nominee for director if more people have been nominated for director than can be elected; or
- h. Approve any contract or transaction to which the Corporation is a party and in which one or more of its directors has a material financial interest.

The Board may also create one or more advisory committees composed of directors and non-directors. It is the intent of the Board to encourage the participation and involvement of faculty, staff, parents, students and administrators through attending and participating in open committee meetings. The Board may establish, by resolution adopted by a majority of the directors then in office, advisory committees to serve at the pleasure of the Board.

Section 24. MEETINGS AND ACTION OF COMMITTEES. Meetings and actions of committees of the Board of Directors shall be governed by, held, and taken under the provisions of these bylaws concerning meetings, other Board of Directors' actions, and the Brown Act, if applicable, except that the time for general meetings of such committees and the calling of special meetings of such committees may be set either by Board of Directors' resolution or, if none, by resolution of the committee. Minutes of each meeting shall be kept and shall be filed with the corporate records. The Board of Directors may adopt rules for the governance of any committee as long as the rules are consistent with these bylaws. If the Board of Directors has not adopted rules, the committee may do so.

Section 25. NON-LIABILITY OF DIRECTORS. No director shall be personally liable for the debts, liabilities, or other obligations of the Corporation.

Section 26. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS GOVERNING STUDENT RECORDS. The Charter School and the Board of Directors shall comply with all applicable provisions of the Family Education Rights Privacy Act ("FERPA") as set forth in Title 20 of the United States Code Section 1232g and attendant regulations as they may be amended from time to time.

ARTICLE VIII OFFICERS OF THE CORPORATION

Section 1. OFFICES HELD. The officers of the Corporation shall be a President, a Secretary, and Treasurer. The Corporation, at the Board's direction, may also have a Chairman of the Board and a Vice-Chair. The officers, in addition to the corporate duties set forth in this Article VIII, shall also have administrative duties as set forth in any applicable contract for employment or job specification.

Section 2. DUPLICATION OF OFFICE HOLDERS. Any number of offices may be held by the same person, except that neither the Secretary nor the Treasurer may serve concurrently as either the President or the Chairman of the Board.

Section 3. ELECTION OF OFFICERS. The officers of the Corporation shall be chosen annually by the Board of Directors and shall serve at the pleasure of the Board, subject to the rights of any officer under any employment contract.

Section 4. REMOVAL OF OFFICERS. Without prejudice to the rights of any officer under an employment contract, the Board of Directors may remove any officer with or without cause.

Section 5. RESIGNATION OF OFFICERS. Any officer may resign at any time by giving written notice to the Board. The resignation shall take effect on the date the notice is received or at any later time specified in the notice. Unless otherwise specified in the notice, the resignation need not be accepted to be effective. Any resignation shall be without prejudice to any rights of the Corporation under any contract to which the officer is a party.

Section 6. VACANCIES IN OFFICE. A vacancy in any office because of death, resignation, removal, disqualification, or any other cause shall be filled in the manner prescribed in these bylaws for normal appointment to that office, provided, however, that vacancies need not be filled on an annual basis.

Section 7. CHAIR OF THE BOARD. If a Chair of the Board of Directors is elected, he or she shall preside at the Board of Directors' meetings and shall exercise and perform such other powers and duties as the Board of Directors may assign from time to time. If a Chairman of the Board of Directors is elected, there shall also be a Vice-Chairman of the Board of Directors. In the absence of the Chair, the Vice-Chairman shall preside at Board of Directors meetings and shall exercise and perform such other powers and duties as the Board of Directors may assign from time to time.

Section 8. PRESIDENT. The President, also known as the Principal, shall be the general manager of the Corporation and shall supervise, direct, and control the Corporation's activities, affairs, and officers as fully described in any applicable employment contract, agreement, or job specification. The President shall have such other powers and duties as the Board of Directors or the bylaws may require. If there is no Chairman of the Board, the President shall also preside at the Board of Directors' meetings.

Section 9. SECRETARY. The Secretary shall keep or cause to be kept, at the Corporation's principal office or such other place as the Board of Directors may direct, a book of minutes of all meetings, proceedings, and actions of the Board and of committees of the Board. The minutes of meetings shall include the time and place that the meeting was held; whether the meeting was annual, regular, special, or emergency and, if special or emergency, how authorized; the notice given; the names of the directors present at Board of Directors and committee meetings; and the vote or abstention of each board member present for each action taken.

The Secretary shall keep or cause to be kept, at the principal California office, a copy of the articles of incorporation and bylaws, as amended to date.

The Secretary shall give, or cause to be given, notice of all meetings of the Board and of committees of the Board of Directors that these bylaws require to be given. The Secretary shall keep the corporate seal, if any, in safe custody and shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as the Board of Directors or the bylaws may require.

Section 10. TREASURER. The Treasurer shall keep and maintain, or cause to be kept and maintained, adequate and correct books and accounts of the Corporation's properties and transactions. The Treasurer shall send or cause to be given to directors such financial statements and reports as are required to be given by law, by these bylaws, or by the Board. The books of account shall be open to inspection by any director at all reasonable times.

The Treasurer shall (a) deposit, or cause to be deposited, all money and other valuables in the name and to the credit of the Corporation with such depositories as the Board of Directors may designate; (b) disburse the corporation's funds as the Board of Directors may order; (c) render to the President, Chairman of the Board, if any, and the Board, when requested, an account of all transactions as Treasurer and of the financial condition of the Corporation; and (d) have such other powers and perform such other duties as the Board, contract, job specification, or the bylaws may require.

If required by the Board, the Treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond in the amount and with the surety or sureties specified by the Board of Directors for faithful performance of the duties of the office and for restoration to the Corporation of all of its books, papers, vouchers, money, and other property of every kind in the possession or under the control of the Treasurer on his or her death, resignation, retirement, or removal from office.

ARTICLE IX CONTRACTS WITH DIRECTORS

Section 1. CONTRACTS WITH DIRECTORS. The Corporation shall not enter into a contract or transaction in which a director directly or indirectly has a material financial interest (nor any other corporation, firm, association, or other entity in which one or more of the Corporation's directors are directors and have a material financial interest).

ARTICLE X

CONTRACTS WITH NON-DIRECTOR DESIGNATED EMPLOYEES

Section 1. CONTRACTS WITH NON-DIRECTOR DESIGNATED EMPLOYEES.

AWS OF ROSES IN CONCRETE

Page 9 of 13

The Corporation shall not enter into a contract or transaction in which a non-director designated employee (e.g., officers and other key decision-making employees) directly or indirectly has a material financial interest unless all of the requirements in the Roses in Concrete Conflict of Interest Code have been fulfilled.

ARTICLE XI LOANS TO DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Section 1. LOANS TO DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. The Corporation shall not lend any money or property to or guarantee the obligation of any director or officer without the approval of the California Attorney General; provided, however, that the Corporation may advance money to a director or officer of the Corporation for expenses reasonably anticipated to be incurred in the performance of his or her duties if that director or officer would be entitled to reimbursement for such expenses of the Corporation.

ARTICLE XII INDEMNIFICATION

Section 1. INDEMNIFICATION. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Corporation shall indemnify its directors, officers, employees, and other persons described in Corporations Code Section 5238(a), including persons formerly occupying any such positions, against all expenses, judgments, fines, settlements, and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred by them in connection with any "proceeding," as that term is used in that section, and including an action by or in the right of the Corporation by reason of the fact that the person is or was a person described in that section. "Expenses," as used in this bylaw, shall have the same meaning as in that section of the Corporations Code.

On written request to the Board of Directors by any person seeking indemnification under Corporations Code Section 5238 (b) or Section 5238 (c) the Board of Directors shall promptly decide under Corporations Code Section 5238 (e) whether the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Corporations Code Section 5238 (b) or Section 5238 (c) has been met and, if so, the Board of Directors shall authorize indemnification.

ARTICLE XIII INSURANCE

Section 1. INSURANCE. The Corporation shall have the right to purchase and maintain insurance to the full extent permitted by law on behalf of its directors, officers, employees, and other agents, to cover any liability asserted against or incurred by any director, officer, employee, or agent in such capacity or arising from the director's, officer's, employee's, or agent's status as such.

ARTICLE XIV MAINTENANCE OF CORPORATE RECORDS

Section 1. MAINTENANCE OF CORPORATE RECORDS. The Corporation shall keep:

a. Adequate and correct books and records of account;

Page 10 of 13

b. Written minutes of the proceedings of the Board and committees of the Board; andc. Such reports and records as required by law.

ARTICLE XV INSPECTION RIGHTS

Section 1. DIRECTORS' RIGHT TO INSPECT. Every director shall have the right at any reasonable time to inspect the Corporation's books, records, documents of every kind, physical properties, and the records of each subsidiary, as permitted by California and federal law. This right to inspect may be circumscribed in instances where the right to inspect conflicts with California or federal law (e.g., restrictions on the release of educational records under FERPA) pertaining to access to books, records, and documents. The inspection may be made in person or by the director's agent or attorney. The right of inspection includes the right to copy and make extracts of documents as permitted by California and federal law.

Section 2. ACCOUNTING RECORDS AND MINUTES. On written demand on the Corporation, any director may inspect, copy, and make extracts of the accounting books and records and the minutes of the proceedings of the Board of Directors and committees of the Board of Directors at any reasonable time for a purpose reasonably related to the director's interest as a director. Any such inspection and copying may be made in person or by the director's agent or attorney. This right of inspection extends to the records of any subsidiary of the Corporation.

Section 3. MAINTENANCE AND INSPECTION OF ARTICLES AND BYLAWS. The Corporation shall keep at its principal California office the original or a copy of the articles of incorporation and bylaws, as amended to the current date, which shall be open to inspection by the directors at all reasonable times during office hours.

ARTICLE XVI REQUIRED REPORTS

Section 1. ANNUAL REPORTS. The Board of Directors shall cause an annual report to be sent to itself (the members of the Board of Directors) within 120 days after the end of the Corporation's fiscal year. That report shall contain the following information, in appropriate detail:

- a. The assets and liabilities, including the trust funds, or the Corporation as of the end of the fiscal year;
- b. The principal changes in assets and liabilities, including trust funds;
- c. The Corporation's revenue or receipts, both unrestricted and restricted to particular purposes;
- d. The Corporation's expenses or disbursement for both general and restricted purposes;
- e. Any information required under these bylaws; and
- f. An independent accountant's report or, if none, the certificate of an authorized

Page 11 of 13

officer of the Corporation that such statements were prepared without audit from the Corporation's books and records.

Section 2. ANNUAL STATEMENT OF CERTAIN TRANSACTIONS AND INDEMNIFICATIONS. As part of the annual report to all directors, or as a separate document if no annual report is issued, the Corporation shall, within 120 days after the end of the Corporation's fiscal year, annually prepare and mail or deliver to each director and furnish to each director a statement of any transaction or indemnification of the following kind:

- (a) Any transaction (i) in which the Corporation, or its parent or subsidiary, was a party,
 (ii) in which an "interested person" had a direct or indirect material financial interest, and (iii) which involved more than \$50,000 or was one of several transactions with the same interested person involving, in the aggregate, more than \$50,000. For this purpose, an "interested person" is either:
 - (1) Any director or officer of the Corporation, its parent, or subsidiary (but mere common directorship shall not be considered such an interest); or
 - (2) Any holder of more than 10 percent of the voting power of the Corporation, its parent, or its subsidiary. The statement shall include a brief description of the transaction, the names of interested persons involved, their relationship to the Corporation, the nature of their interest, provided that if the transaction was with a partnership in which the interested person is a partner, only the interest of the partnership need be stated.
- (b) The amount and circumstances of any indemnifications aggregating more than \$10,000 paid during the fiscal year to any director or officer of the Corporation pursuant to Article XII of these Bylaws.

ARTICLE XVII BYLAW AMENDMENTS

Section 1. BYLAW AMENDMENTS. The Board of Directors may adopt, amend or repeal any of these Bylaws by a majority of the directors present at a meeting duly held at which a quorum is present, except that no amendment shall make any provisions of these Bylaws inconsistent with the Corporation's Articles of Incorporation, or any laws.

ARTICLE XVIII FISCAL YEAR

Section 1. FISCAL YEAR OF THE CORPORATION. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall begin on July 1st and end on June 30th of each year.
CERTIFICATE OF SECRETARY

I certify that I am the duly elected and acting Secretary of Roses in Concrete, a California nonprofit public benefit corporation; that these bylaws, consisting of 14 pages, are the bylaws of the Corporation as adopted by the Board of Directors on _____; and that these bylaws have not been amended or modified since that date.

Executed on _______ at _____, California.

_____,Secretary



CODE OF CONDUCT: "DEFINITE DOZEN"

The Roses in Concrete Community School (K-8) will develop an age-appropriate code of conduct based on the "Definite Dozen" used by the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade at the East Oakland Step to College program which produced extraordinary results..



THE DEFINITE DOZEN "Discipline yourself so that no one else has to."

TO ENTER YOUR REVOLUTIONARY STATE OF MIND

- **1. Be responsible** (To yourself, to your family, to your community, to our world.)
- 2. Be respected, be respectful (Respect yourself. Demand that others respect you. Respect others.)
- 3. Be honest (Leaders don't make excuses, they make improvements.)
- 4. Be loyal (Stand alongside those who have the least.)

TO DISCIPLINE YOUR REVOLUTIONARY STATE OF MIND

- 5. Work (Everyday, everywhere.)
- 6. Study (To study is a revolutionary duty.)
- 7. Character over reputation (Character is who you are when no one else is looking. Reputation is who other people say you are.)
- 8. Believe (Doubters never win, revolutionaries never doubt.)

TO BUILD <u>A SUCCESSFUL REVOLUTION</u>

- **9.** Be self-critical (No revolution is complete without a culture of selfimprovement. There is no culture of self-improvement without a culture of self-reflection.)
- 10. Acknowledge the knowledge (Teach and be teachable.)

11. Build with allies, influence the enemy (Execute the 5 phases: identify, analyze, plan, implement, evaluate.)

12. Be relentless (Never, ever give up.)



COMPARISON OF SCHOOL ACCOUNTABILITY REPORT CARDS (SARC) FOR EAST OAKLAND SCHOOLS IN THE ATTENDANCE AREA (2012-2013 API)

State Rank: 1 = worst; 10 = best

Median K-5

Parent Education: 1 = not a high school grad. To 5=Graduate school

																		Ħ	
	2012	-2013			2012?	2012	2012	Parent	%	% SE	%	%	%	%	% AsAm	%	%	1213	
K-5 Schools	E/LA	Math	Sci	H/SS	API	API	rank	Ed	EL	DIS	Dis	FRL	Lat	AfrAm	/PI/F	White	Othe	SUSP	
Acorn K-5	58	61			798	848	7	2.11	64	99	11	42	88	5	2	0	1		1025 81st Ave.; bet Int'l and SL
Aspire College Acad K-5					n/a					n.a	n.a.	89	69	30	0	0	0		8030 Atherton, Eastmont
Aspire Millsmont K-5	38	48	18	n/a		732	2	2.58	33	88	4	85	37	57	2	1	0	28	Mills College
Aspire Monarch K-5	43	59	11	n/a		761	3	1.97	90	96	6	93	94	4	1	1	0	12	1445 101st Ave., Iveywood
Bridges Acad K-5						715	1	1.64	74	41	4	39	93	3	1	1	1		1325 53rd Ave., above 55th @ Int'l
Brookfield K-5	33	37			689	738	2	2.12	50	85	19	83	60	31	5	0	1		401 Jones Ave., above 98th next to 880
Burckhalter K-5	45	51			769	808	5	2.69	15	84	19	85	16	63	18	2	1		3994 Burckhalter Ave. nr 580/edwards
Community United K-5						700	1	1.72	58	60	6	49	66	26	5	1	0		6701 International @ 66th
East Oakland Pride K-5	22	46			668	660	1	1.8	64	92	13	49	74	21	2	1	0		8000 Birch St. (82nd@Bancroft)
EnCompass K-5	59	69			833	805	5	1.93	62	64	3	45	77	16	6	1	1		1025 81st Ave., nr SL St.
Esperanza Elem K-5						762	3	1.55	82	50	5	37	99	1	0	0	0		10315 E St. so of 98th nr SL St.
Futures Elem. K-5						613	1	1.99	39	64	7	53	48	43	5	3	0		6701 Int'l Blvd., with Comm United and Roots
Global Family K-5	testin	ng irreg	3.			n/a	n/a	1.75	10	100	12	43	93		0	0	1		2035 40th Ave. nr Foothill
Horace Mann K-5	40	46			739	796	4	2.09	37	59	8	52	46	33	14	2	1		5222 Ygnacio Ave. below High @ Foothill
Howard K-5	49	67			777	792	4	2.81	13	73	16	92	17	74	4	3	1		E of Mac, nr 580
Korematsu K-5						735	2	1.96	60	48	6	43	77	18	2	1	1		10315 E. St. next to Esperanza below 98th nr SL
Markham K-5	46	43			749	754	2	2.19	33	80	13	89	50	44	3	1	1		7220 Krause Ave., 73rd nr Bancroft.
New Highland K-5	25	42			678	721	1	1.73	71	52	7	39	81	16	1	1	1		8521 A St., with Rise nr Allen Temple
Parker Elem K-5						847	7	2.26	13	93	12	93	16	71	11	2	0		7929 Ney Ave., above Mac nr 580
Reach K-5	18	35			628	625	1	2.27	33	61	7	50	34	53	11	0			9860 Sunnyside St., 98th@Bancroft
Rise K-5	14	14			556	654	1	1.84	49	58	7	49	67	29	3	0	0		8521 A St., with New Highland, nr Allen Temple
Mean K-5	41	48.4			724	740	2.789					21							
Range K-5	14-59	14-72			63	13-848	1 to 7												



	2012-	2013			2012?	2012	2012	Parent	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	1213	
K-8 Schools	E/LA	Math	Sci	H/SS	API	API	rank	Ed	EL	SE DI	Dis	FRL	Lat	AfrAm	AsAm/F	White	Othe	SUSP	
Aspire ERES K-8	59	69	48	32	833	833	5		62	73	8	94	94	2	(0 0	0	36.9	1936 Courtland Ave., nr High
E O Leadership K-8						765	3	2.06	27	14	7	86	64	31	1	2 1	1		2614 Seminary Ave.@Bancroft
Greenleaf P-8	49	72			818	814	5	1.89	60	100	10	96	76	17	4	1 1	0		6328 E. 17th St. nr Int'l. (roots/havensct)
Melrose leadership K-8	30	26		1	667	708	1	2.5	26	100	9	33	75	16	2	2 6	1		4730 Fleming Ave., Maxell Park, so of High
Reems K-8	39	35			711	705	1	2.43	12	95	10	93	17	80	(0 0	1		8425 Mac so of 82nd
Mean K-8						765	3												
Range k-8					70	05-833	1 to 5												
Median K-8							3												

	2012	-2013			2012?	2012	2012	Parent	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	1213	
6-8 Schools	E/LA	Math	Sci	H/SS	API	API	rank	Ed	EL	SE DI	Dis	FRL	Lat	AfrAm	AsAm/P	White	Othe	SUSP	
Alliance 6-8	21	13			627	683	1	1.74	40	99	8	45	70	23	7	0	0		1800 98th Ave.
Frick 6-8	24	13			621	643	1	2.04	18	100	19	63	38	55	6	0	1		2845 64th Ave., @ Foothill
Elmhurst 6-8	28	32			686	685	1	2.01	31	55	10	51	64	31	4	0	0		1800 98th Ave. (bet In'tl and Bancroft)
Madison Park 6-8	30	27			701	725	2	1.96	32	91	14	57	69	28	3	0	0		400 Capistrano Dr., sobrante Park, borders SL
Roots 6-8	27	16			652	645	1	1.74	36	0	10	50	65	28	6	1	0		1390 66th Ave. with Comm United & Futures
Mean 6-8	27	28.4			672	676	1.2												
Range 6-8	21-38	13-52			64	45-725	1 to 2]											
Median 6-8							1	1											

	2012	-2013			2012?	2012	2012	Parent	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	1213	
6-12 Schools	E/LA	Math	Sci	H/SS	API	API	rank	Ed	EL	SE DI	Dis	FRL	Lat	AfrAm	AsAm/P	White	Other	SUSP	
Aspire Golden State College Prep 6-12	32	24	38	30		676	4		55%	88%	7%	83%	75%	23%	2%	0%	0%		1009 66th Ave. nr SL st. north of Hegen; for 2012-13 ELA and Math dropping but Sci & Hist inc'g and dem data; susp/exp increasing
Aspire L. Wilson College Prep 6-12	54	41	84	55		807	8		60	96	9	92	96	3	1	. 0	0	27	400 105th Ave., Sobrante Park
Mean 6-12						742	6												
Comparisons																			
All at LEA for 2012-13	45	44	48	33		721													Total Enrollment: 25,141; L=9655; AfAm=7568; AsAm=4388 Total Enrollment: 4 655 080; L=2438051;

State for 2012-13	55	50	59	49	790

Total Enrollment: 4,655,989; L=2438951; AfAm=296463; AsAm=552932



CONFLICT OF INTEREST POLICY (SAMPLE)

Board members and employees of the Roses in Concrete Community School ("the School" or "RiC") owe a fiduciary duty to the school which requires that in serving the school they act, not in their personal interests or in the interests of others, but solely in the interest of the school. Board members and employees* must avoid any actual or potential conflict between personal interests and the interest of the school. Both the fact and the appearance of a conflict of interest should be avoided. Board members and employees may not use their positions, or information they have about the school or the school's property, in a manner that allows them to secure a pecuniary benefit for themselves or their relatives.**

School business transactions in which a Board member or employee has an interest shall be subject to close scrutiny. Such proposed transactions shall be reviewed carefully to determine that they are in the best interests of the school and that they will not lead to a conflict of interest. For the purposes of this policy, a Board member or employee has an interest in a proposed transaction if he/she or a relative has a substantial financial interest in it, or has a substantial financial interest in any organization involved in the proposed transaction, or holds a position as trustee, director, general manager, or principal officer in any such organization.

Board members and employees are expected to make full disclosure to the best of their knowledge of any dual interest in a proposed transaction by submitting a report to the Chair of the Board of Trustees ("Chair") or other officer designated by the Board to handle such matters, supplying any reasons why the transaction might not be in the best interest of the School.

In matters requiring prior approval of the Board of Trustees, the Chair or other officer shall, complying with notice requirements, forward copies of this disclosure report to the Board.

After disclosure of the potential conflict and all material facts, and after any discussion with the interested person, he/she shall leave the Board or Committee meeting while the determination of a conflict of interest is discussed and voted upon. The remaining Board or Committee members shall decide if a conflict of interest exists.

If it is found that a conflict of interest exists, the Board or Committee shall determine whether the School can obtain with reasonable efforts a more advantageous transaction or arrangement from a person or entity that would not give rise to a conflict of interest. If a more advantageous transaction or arrangement is not reasonably possible under circumstances not producing a conflict of interest, the Board or Committee shall determine by a majority vote of the disinterested Trustees whether the transaction or arrangement is in the school's best interest, for its own benefit, and whether it is fair and reasonable. In conformity with the above determination it shall make its decision as to whether to enter into the transaction or arrangement. Board members, including individuals serving in an advisory capacity, and employees have a duty of confidentiality and shall not use inside information of the school for personal benefit, or use such inside information to the detriment of the Roses in Concrete Community School. Inside information is information obtained through a Board member's or employee's position that has not become public information.

Board members and employees have a continuing responsibility to comply with the requirements of this Conflict of Interest Policy. The Roses in Concrete Community School will require an annual disclosure statement to be completed and returned which will seek confirmation as to conformity with this policy, as well as related information required by the IRS.

^{*} For the purposes of this policy, "employees" will include those persons with discretionary decision-making authority to select outside services for the school, including but not limited to the Principal and the CFO.

^{**} For the purposes of this policy, "relative" means spouse, parents, siblings, children, grandchildren, the spouses of children and grandchildren, and any other blood relative, if the latter resides in the same household.

CORE CHARACTERISTICS OF A ROSES IN CONCRETE GRADUATE

Courage: Roses in Concrete understands courage as a trait of confrontation. Students are expected to develop the habit of confronting their "fears and peers" when regarding the daily trials of mental, emotional, and spiritual growth. In this manner, courage becomes an act of challenging one's self and those with which they have influence on matters of humanization and decision-making. Such reflection and interactions with others can be very difficult as one must endure the discomfort of questioning her fundamental assumptions about life while also risking the stability of important relationships. Expecting our students to stand up for what is right and fair for all people is a challenge that many students won't get in school. RIC understands courage as a developmental and political necessity for our students as they move forward towards maturity.

Humility: The ability to balance a confidence in one's own capacity while understanding their limitations and areas of needed growth. This manifests in a way of being in the world that affirms people and nature for what is both seen and not yet visible upon first contact.

Natural Inquiry: The state of curiosity with which all thinking beings are born. RIC intends to both nurture and restore the sense of wonder and the hunger for investigation that all humans need to grow into creative, innovative, knowledge creating, nurturing community members. We acknowledge the reality that the monotonous, mechanistic structures and pedagogies of what has become conventional schooling can leave some students partially emptied of their zest to learn in classroom settings. RIC has no intention of replicating such a dehumanizing pattern.

Kindness: As the old West African Proverb states, "If there is no enemy within, the enemy outside can do no harm." The habit of relating to others with a generous and optimistic disposition is a critical element for the development of a healthy and productive community. Without the ability to see others as worthy of such open-hearted treatment, one cannot establish a community that is aware of its own value and thus adequately protective of its members. Therefore, a student must attempt to be personable and work towards the establishment of positive relationships and impressions throughout the RIC community- if for no other reason- to model the type of character we yearn to develop as a school with a social justice intent.

Creativity: Viewed as an extension of one's inner-self combined with a sense of freedom and confidence, creativity must be encouraged and supported by our staff. Creativity involves risk, out-of-the-box thinking, and a curious, adventurous mind. These are elements that students need in order to imagine and construct answers to longstanding questions regarding social problems and personal struggles. It is critical for all students to know that they have creative capacity and- as school- our job is to provide them with an array of opportunities to find out which areas of life sparks their creative fire.

Resiliency: The ability to endure and progress through adversity is an essential trait in our communities. Thanks to the families in the community, many of our students will arrive to

school very familiar with the manifestations of this trait. It is our responsibility to provide students with an environment that nurtures this characteristic through a provision of opportunities to try, fail, and succeed with support. Students will be expected to be their best selves and will be exposed to clear boundaries and appropriate consequences when they are failing to do so. RIC will also teach the histories of struggle and success that demonstrate the strength and perseverance of their communities in order to provide a social and political context for the models they see at home and in the broader community.

COMMUNITY RESPONSIVE INDEX OF TEACHING QUALITIES (CRITQ)

DOMAIN: RELATIONSHIPS



DOMAIN: RELEVANCE



A DAY IN THE LIFE AT ROSES IN CONCRETE

The following exemplifies a typical day in the life of a student attending the Roses in Concrete School. This is intended to be a representative sample only. (On Wednesdays, Instructional Blocks 1 and 2 are shortened by 10 minutes each to allow time in the afternoon from 1:30-4:00 for professional development topics, and cross-grade-level collaborations work.)

Time	Schedule	Ashley's Day
7:00-	Morning Activities	Ashley is a 4th grader at the Roses in Concrete School. She gets dropped off at
8:00am	Students will be allowed access to	school around 6:50 am because her mother has to avoid traffic if she plans to
	school as early as 7:00 am.	get to work on time. Luckily, Ashley knows her teacher and most of the other
	Teachers will allow students	staff are already there. She checks in with the front desk, a parent worker she
	varying options at this time,	knows, and heads to her class. A couple other students are already there with
	including Academic Support,	the teacher, Mr. Anthony, who is reviewing an interactive reteach math lesson
	Tutoring, Supplemental Academic	(fractions using pattern blocks) with them. Ashley takes out the laptop checked
	Activities and Enrichment, and	out to her by the school, and works on her project. When Mr. Anthony finishes
	general space to read or catch up	up the reteach lesson, she meets with him to get "unstuck" on a couple math
	on homework. These morning	problems. They go over the problem that confused her and finish up just in time
	activities are designed to allow	for breakfast. Ashley and the other students make their way to the cafeteria
	students opportunities to ease	where they eat fresh fruit and a choice of oatmeal or cereal.
	into their morning and catch up,	
	get help, or jump start their	
	academic days. Supplemental	
	activities will be determined by	
	teachers, but may include: book	
	clubs and literacy circles,	
	extracurricular clubs, arts and	
	crafts, pre-teaching of lessons,	
	language support, or homework	
	help. A nutritious breakfast will	
	also be provided to all students	
	during this time to provide the	
	necessary energy throughout the	
	morning.	

8:00-	Morning Calisthenics and	Ashley eats just enough to satisfy her, but has learned not to overstuff herself as
8:15am	Definite Dozens period	food is readily available to students throughout the day. She is aware that with
	Understanding that physical	5 minutes before the bell rings, she wants to be able to fully participate in the
	activity increases brain	morning stretches. She sees that today is Mr. Anthony's turn to lead the school.
	productivity, energy levels, and a	He goes over Choy Lee Fut stances and arm work. She knows her teacher knows
	readiness to learn, the Roses in	this particular martial art because he has shared it with the class before and he
	Concrete School will start each	has gotten the class to perform a Lion dance during Lunar New Year. The
	morning with some quick warm-	stances are very much like the yoga poses Ashley learned from Ms. Diana. There
	ups school-wide to include, but	are a lot of circular arm movements the students go through, and while Ashley
	not limited to: yoga, martial arts,	enjoys them, she gets slightly confused with the opposite arm motions that her
	tai chi, and meditation. These light	teacher, Mr. Anthony, calls the "Ying and Yang" style of it. "Oh well," she thinks
	activities will focus on stretching	to herself, she is having fun doing the stretches as she realizes that it is also
	and breathing to help increase	similar to the Tai Chi she has learned early in the year, only it is faster. During
	blood flow and circulation. At the	the last 5 minutes the whole school cools down with some deep breathing
	end of the calisthenics, all	exercises and meditation. Ashley really enjoys this time because she gets to close
	students will recite a variation of	her eyes and just hear the sounds of the city as she tries to focus in on her
	the "Definite Dozen" social justice	breathing. She slowly opens her eyes and feels refreshed. With enthusiasm and
	commitment to who they are and	understanding of what the name of the school means, what the goals of learning
	what they are here to accomplish.	are and why she is there, she recites the "Definitive Dozen" with the rest of her
		Roses in Concrete family.
8:15-	Morning Business & D.E.A.R.	Ashley digs into her backpack to take out her homework and places it in an
8:45am	The first 30 minutes will be	organized pile on the corner of her desk. She's relieved that she had help in the
	assigned for "Drop Everything and	morning to finish off the problems she didn't understand. She can't wait to
	Read" (D.E.A.R.) time where	continue reading her Percy Jackson book, since she's getting to a good part. She
	students will be allowed to	didn't think she would like a story about Greek gods, but she saw her teacher
	leisurely read a book, comic or	read the book last month and she knows that there's a movie on it. Her teacher
	tablet. Teachers will be modeling	promised to let her borrow the movie after she finished the book and said they
	similar behavior and checking in	would discuss the differences between the two during lunch. Ashley sees Mr.
	with students who might want	Anthony reading a "big person" book, some dude named Paulo Freire (whom he
	individual counseling.	already introduced to the class before during a lesson about "reading the
		world"). She wonders if she could borrow her teacher's book and check out what
		all the fuss was about. If it's good enough for her teacher, she believes it's good
		enough for her, just like that Percy Jackson book.

8:45-	Instructional Block 1	Math has become Ashley's favorite subject. She looks forward to it every
10:05am	Mondays through Thursdays,	morning as the class starts out reviewing yesterday's lesson on equivalent
	Instructional Block 1 will	fractions by playing the game "Cover Up". She has become an expert at being
	emphasize Math. It will focus on	able to find multiple ways to represent fractions using the Geo Blocks the class
	covering the Common Core State	uses. During the bulk of the time, Ashley and her group have to plan out
	Standards using hands on	fractional values of how they want to split up their planter's box for the school's
	manipulatives, interactive games,	community garden. Each group is tasked to present a proposal for the
	and conceptual understanding.	classroom to vote on, with which they get to devise a plan for their planter's box.
	Cognitively Guided Instruction	Ashley really hopes her team's proposal makes it as she and her 3 other
	(CGI), Algebraic Thinking, and	classmates calculated how to divide the 4 ft x 5 ft x 3ft box to incorporate 5
	Spatial Temporal Math (ST Math)	different fruits and vegetables. She's even more proud of the fact that her group
	programs will be implemented.	did their research on how much soil space each plant's roots will require, and
	Overall, mathematics instruction	factored in that into their proposal. Ashley figures that carrots have a larger
	will be rooted in real-life	root system to account for, so their group's decision to stick with 2/5 of the box
	situations, practical applications,	being spinach, 1/5 strawberries, 1/5 tomatoes, 4/10 herbs, and 6/10 beans
	and projects that require hands-	made sense since they should receive crops all year long! She is also relieved to
	on problem solving. Cross-	know that their math project coincides with their YPAR on healthy food options
	curricular components such as	in the community. Ashley figures that creating more community gardens would
	literacy development, will also	be a reasonable solution to all the fast food and liquor stores their class has
	factor in during math. On Fridays,	surveyed around the block. As soon as her group finishes up their work, she goes
	students will engage in	to get her tablet and play some ST Math. She is stuck on one math puzzle that
	Community Councils and Youth	incorporates fractions. She can't figure out what she is doing wrong because
	Participatory Action Research	there are no words or directions. She has to get the penguin, JiJi, to the other
	(YPAR) projects when students	side by figuring out the correct fractional problem. She knows she just can't ask
	meet with their family pods to	for help. Luckily Mr. Anthony notices her "hurdle" from his laptop and goes over
	check in and develop that critical	to help. Every student or group is doing something different which allows her
	mentorship. This allows cross-	teacher to pay attention to smaller groups or individuals. Just before the
	grade level interaction and	instructional block is done, Ashley is able to complete the level where she will
	development of a school-wide	come back to ST Math later on a different task and game.
	community and greater cohesion.	
	Additionally, they will utilize their	
	math skills (data analysis, fraction	
	and number sense, etc.) to	

-	conduct research based on	
	community issues and create	
	viable solutions to those	
	problems.	
10:05-	Recess (Healthy snack & Open	Ashley quickly lines up for the trail mix provided by the school. Even though her
10:25am	Play)	mom packed her a snack in her lunch pail, she decides that the dried fruit and
	In order to maintain their energy	nuts will hit the spot. She throws away her trash and meets up with her friends
	and focus for the next	to play a game of Four Square. Mr. Anthony already thinks he owns the court,
	instructional block, students at	but Ashley feels she's been getting a lot better the past couple weeks and has
	Roses in Concrete will receive a	developed a few strategies for her teacher. After beating him, she steps away
	healthy snack and Open Play.	from the game wanting to leave on a high note and looks to see which teacher
	Students will be able to bring their	would be the next victim. Looking around she sees the other teachers playing
	own snack, but the school will	soccer, jumping rope, and playing freeze tag with the students. It isn't unusual
	provide one as well as PE	to see the teachers run around with the students, teaching them proper playing
	equipment for Open Play.	techniques. Before she can decide, the bell rings and she gets ready to go back to
		class satisfied that she bested her teacher. Just before the class reenters, there is
		a friendly glare shared between two rivals as Ashley resumes student mode.
10:25-	Instructional Block 2	Ashley is excited to return from recess because it means that she can return to
11:45am	Language Arts and Literacy is the	what has quickly become her favorite novel, <u>Esperanza Rising</u> . Her literature
	emphasis of Instructional Block 2	circle group had the task to revisit the pages they read thus far to find evidence
	Tuesdays through Fridays. On	from the text that proved that division was a tactic of oppression. Her circle
	Mondays there will be an	quickly split up the chapters to find three examples to discuss. The group
	emphasis on Health and Wellness.	feverishly debated why some examples worked, while others were a stretch. In
	During this block, literature	the end they settled on their evidence and worked to back up their claims by
	circles will be conducted using	deconstructing their example from the text. They would have to share out with
	culturally responsive and	the rest of the class and Ashley wanted to be ready to make the connection to
	decolonized texts. Thematic units	today's treatment of immigrants in California. Mr. Anthony navigated the class
	will blend in the other curricular	through the novel while tying in elements of the Social Studies standards, it was
	strands, like social studies, and	California History after all. They ended up comparing elements of the real
	reflect in the strategic literature	farmworkers movement, the UFW, and the importance of the Pilipinos'
	chosen. During writing, elements	contributions to go along with Cesar Chavez and Delores Huerta. Ashley finds al
	of the "Writer's Workshop" will	this interesting, however she secretly wishes to return to the book so they can
	also be emphasized. Students will	get to the next chapter. She wants to be able to finish the book so she will have

	develop their critical analysis and writing skills to create change in meaningful ways through the production of blogs, newsletters, magazines, and more. During the literacy block, cross-grade level pairs do "Buddy Reading" where older students work with younger ones in read-aloud and literacy activities.	the opportunity to blog a book review on it for her class site and use it for an Amazon review. Before the end of instructional block Ashley is glad that they don't have "Buddy Reading" today, not because she doesn't enjoy her time with her 2 nd grade partner, but because she wants to finish writing up her article on her school's participation at the May Day rally. She decides that she will add elements from the <u>Esperanza Rising</u> book into her newsletter article. Realizing that the period was about to end, she saves her work on the laptop and jots a few notes in her agenda so she can finish up the article the next day.
11:45- 12:30pm	Lunch and Recess Students will enjoy well-balanced lunch options. Every student receives a free lunch, but each also has the option to bring in his/her own. Lunch Recess will offer similar options as before. Clubs will be offered based on teacher and student interest to allow for organized sports and activities.	Mom packed her lunch, but Ashley decides to at least grab the A La Carte being offered. She loves the steamed broccoli and broiled chicken, but the veggies will have to do. Mom packed her a turkey torta and she doesn't want to eat too much because it was soccer club today. Ms. Ana, the 1 st grade teacher, was running the club today. Ashley considered her a role model because she was really good at soccer and seemed very nice and smartall the qualities that Ashley wanted. Ms. Ana was setting up some scrimmages and Ashley and her teammates were learning how to spread out and use the whole field. Each team was rotating out every 5 minutes to allow everyone a chance to play. Luckily there were only three teams to cycle through, which meant more playing time for everyone. She scanned the field and play area and thought it was weird to not see Mr. Anthony around. He must have needed to take care of business because it was rare to not see him out there helping out with Soccer club. While Ashley's team was waiting their turn, she saw a police helicopter circling overhead and she suddenly felt sad. She started remembering last week when that same sound circled over her bedroom and the helicopter's floodlight engulfed her room and worked her up. When she looked out the window facing the street, she saw commotion and heard her friend's Mom screaming and crying loudly. Ashley's Mom came in to comfort her and told her that Oscar, her friend and neighbor, had been shot and killed outside their house. Ashley could not hold back her tears. She had looked up to Oscar. He had just started high school and was always looking out for Ashley when they played outside. Oscar

		never hurt anyone. He never even had a bad word to say about anyone. How could this happen?
		The sound of the helicopter brought all these emotions rushing back to her. Ashley felt herself starting to cry and rushed away from the game. She burst into the classroom to find Mr. Anthony who was setting up for the science lesson they were going to do after lunch. Tears of fear and rage streamed down her face as she rushed up to him. Ashley's Mom had already told Mr. Anthony about Oscar's death and he and Ashley had already talked about it several times. Ashley was grateful that she had Mr. Anthony in her life. She trusted him to listen to her, understand what she was going through, and help her feel a little bit better. They talked for the rest of the lunch and recess period. He told her that she could come to him anytime with any problems she had. Ashley felt relieved to have someone like him at her school.
12:30-	Instructional Block 3	The entire class makes a quick trip to the Community Garden for the start of the
1:50pm	Hands-on Science (experiments and activities) according to the Next Generation Science Standards are emphasized in this instructional block on Mondays. Tuesdays, and Fridays. It is an integral part of the day where students not only learn the content area through investigations, experiments, and projects but show the Science application in all areas and fields. An explicit connection to Science and career pathways and option will be made as wonderment, questioning, and connections to real world is nurtured and encouraged. Thursdays will be	Science lesson. Mr. Anthony asked Ashley if she was up to the job of observing and measuring the beanstalk growth. She was glad that he thought to ask her instead of just telling her to do it and she welcomed the chance to get involved in something that would take her mind off Oscar for a little while. She measured 10 stalks in centimeters and compared them with her team's measurements of the bean stalks planted with different fertilizers. She didn't like the fact that her responsibility was to watch over the control group because it was so boring and predictable. So far, the majority of her plants coincided with what the class researched for their abstracts, approximately 5 cm every 3 days. The highlight of her measurements came when one stalk decided to grow and bend to almost make a perpendicular edge. Mr. Anthony called the class's attention to the worm tub used for composting. Although it was a necessary lesson, Ashley felt grossed out about the idea of decomposers and how those earth worms were eating up dead materials. Although she knew their role was necessary for creating nutrient-rich soil, she just couldn't get past those worms. Before heading back to class, Mr. Anthony has them walking around the garden in order to create Food Webs in our little ecosystem. Ashley notices the insects that eat the leaves, as is evident with all the holes in them. Noticing the birds

	used for interdisciplinary Applied Problem Solving Puzzles that will be focused on project-based learning.	flying in and out of the garden, she realizes that they look for those fat and juicy insects. Settling for a few interconnected food webs, she wonders if anything ate the birds. Going back to the class, Mr. Anthony has the class discuss their findings in the garden. He shows a few YouTube clips to show other eco systems and food webs. There is a discussion and emphasis on how things endanger ecosystems, especially we humans. Mr. Anthony asks a question relating to how our neighborhood is an ecosystem and what endangers it. Ashley quickly raises her hand knowing the answer to that, but the teacher said that the question was meant to be thought upon and would be come back to tomorrow.
2:00- 2:45pm	Instructional Block 4 Research shows that Music and Arts increase student engagement and learning. On Thursdays and Fridays, students participate in the fine arts: music, art, performing, and dance. An emphasis on creativity and creative expression will be nurtured. Along with learning how to play or do a particular art strand, students will also learn about the history, culture, and theory behind it. Mondays and Tuesdays are reserved for History and Social Studies exploration.	After going through a few mindfulness exercises that addressed conflict resolution, especially with potentially brewing drama happening in the 5 th grade, Ashley hurries off to her music lesson. Nothing beats mindfulness like playing a finely tuned viola. Ashley has learned 4 songs now and has developed an ear for music, because she's learned how to play that Darth Vader Song from Star Wars that Mr. Anthony likes to play in class. Now she can play the chorus just by constantly hearing it. She wanted to practice it some more during class because Mr. Anthony wanted to record her playing it in order to make it his phone's ringtone! She loved how music class always calmed her down after a long day. She wasn't sure if she loved this any more than her art or dance classes, but she was glad she didn't have to choose between them after getting equal shares of them. Ms. Lisa wants the class to sharpen up their song so that they would be ready to perform at the Winter Cultural Festival for the school. It was cool that she knew how to teach the classics, as well as be able to play more of the modern stuff. Ashley really liked how Ms. Lisa would play the "Happy" Song and remix it with Vivaldi. The whole class lit up when they recognized the song and then followed with laughter at how she abruptly mixed in "Spring" from Vivaldi's "Four Seasons". It was moments like those that made Ashley glad
2:45- 3:10pm	Closing Activity Students will participate in various reflection activities which will allow them to contemplate the day's events. There will be a	she was learning a string instrument. After a long, but very eventful day, Ashley takes out her reflection journal to detail all that transpired. She knows Mr. Anthony will read and respond to the journal entry, but she was worried how her mother was going to be able to read and respond to her journal as well. She purposefully wrote phrases into Spanish so it would allow her mom to pick up bits and pieces. Ashley knew she was going

	component embedded into this time where they will be responsible for creating some sort of check-in for their family. One of the last activities during this time will be to create a daily goal for tomorrow.	to have to verbally explain it to her anyway. She wasn't worried about having her mom write a quick response to her in Spanish because she knew that Mr. Anthony, although being Pilipino, knew some Spanish. She wouldn't call him an expert, but sometimes he knew more words than her. Ashley can't wait for the newsletter to be done because it will have pictures that her Mom could see to better understand all that she was doing in school. Thinking about everything and reflecting on the day, Ashley decides that her goal for tomorrow is to beat Mr. Anthony in four square and to finish reading her Percy Jackson book so she can ask Mr. Anthony about that Paulo Freire book. She really wants to try and read college level material, and not just the beginning chapter like they did in class, but the whole book.
3:20- 6:30pm	After School The Roses in Concrete Community School realizes the importance of providing quality activities and enrichment during the after school hours. Snack will be provided along with Structured P.E. again coming in the form of clubs and sports. Students will be able to choose what activity they want to participate in. After- school programming will also include enrichment activities and clubs. These clubs and activities may include, but are not limited to: music production, DJ-ing, Martial Arts, Mural Production, Capoeira, etc. Dinner will also be made available for those that choose to participate.	Ashley knows her mom doesn't get off of work until about 6pm. Most kids end up staying after school anyways so she doesn't feel alone. Over 2/3 of her class alone participates in clubs. After getting her snack, Ashley continues to develop her soccer skills by playing in the soccer club. Ms. Ana is still one of the coaches and she has told everyone she has set up a friendly match against another school. Soccer practice is long and draining, but Ashley has enough energy for her Mural program. She and her fellow classmates are working on the mural they designed to include People's Rights. They have to finish painting the piece of plywood so that it can be covered with a clear coat. Ashley is excited to see how the mural is turning out, but will be even more excited when the mural is installed in the hallway of her school. She knows when it finally goes up, it will truly be "her school" and everyone will see her contribution to it. Her mom comes to pick her up, but before she does, joins Ashley for some dinner provided by the school. After a hard day's work, Ashley is glad her mom can sit down with other staff members and relax. It's been a long day, but fortunately there was enough going on to keep her engaged. She decides to pull out her reflection now to share with her mom, while it was all still so fresh. After explaining her daily goal for tomorrow and explaining to her mom just how she was going to achieve her goal, Ashley goes home excited to come back tomorrow to see what adventures and fun stuff she was going to go through.

JOB DESCRIPTIONS

The following job descriptions articulate the qualifications and responsibilities desired for key positions at the Roses in Concrete Community School. These job descriptions will be revised as necessary to reflect the needs of the School.

- Principal
- Teachers
- Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher Coordinator
- Operations Manager
- Dean of Academics/ Vice Principal (hired in Operational Year 4)
- Operations Coordinator (hired in Operational Year 4)

A. Principal

The Principal's responsibilities include management and oversight of all instruction and operations, including academic achievement, personnel management, and financial oversight. Leadership skills and characteristics required include the ability to:

- Embody, advocate and execute on the mission, vision and strategic direction of the Roses in Concrete Community School.
- As the school becomes a laboratory school for the District, communicate to visitors, all aspects of the underlying values, beliefs and resultant programs and pedagogy that are manifest at the Roses in Concrete Community School.
- Be the 'keeper of the vision' in direct and symbolic leadership actions every day.
- Create, monitor and sustain a school culture of academic rigor through clear expectations of students, families, faculty, and leadership team.
- Communicate school-wide instructional practices and pedagogical approach to staff, parents, students and the community.
- Develop and implement mission-driven programs and policies.
- Develop the school's annual performance report and SARC.
- Advocate on behalf of the students, families, and faculty in a manner that is consistent with the mission of the school.
- Achieve dramatic and consistent improvement in student academic performance.
- Attend Board meetings and serve on all Board committees, providing the essential data, relevant reports, and information necessary to govern the school in, a timely and responsible manner
- · Drive the professional development and growth of faculty and administrative staff,
- Develop and administer the budget as approved by the Board of Directors in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; present quarterly financial reports to the Board of Directors. Monitor the budget and provide regular reporting to the Board.
- Draft the school budget for Board approval. Recommend staffing levels and budgetary priorities to the Board of Directors.

- Build positive, productive relationships with families, community members, non-profit organizations, corporations, foundations, and others who will support the realization of Roses in Concrete Community School's mission and vision,
- Welcome input from staff, parents, and students and the Board of Directors on the school's functioning through formal and informal structures in order to make positive changes over time while maintaining program continuity and comprehensiveness.
- Serve as the primary spokesperson for the school, and represent the school to external audiences including investors, media, community partners, government, and local leaders.
- Provide day-to-day leadership of the school, modeling the vision and mission of Roses in Concrete Community School.
- Model excitement about learning and excitement about engaging children in constructivist learning. Get to know every student attending the school and uphold high expectations for students and teaching staff. Provide appropriate discipline and encouragement for students when needed.
- Lead community meetings, faculty meetings, and school leadership meetings.
- Develop and implement fundraising initiatives that contribute to student and staff development and meet the school's financial commitments.
- Anticipate future needs:
 - 1. Involved parents and the larger community
 - 2. Discuss potential problems and generate potential solutions
 - 3. Coordinate programs and procedures
 - 4. Participate in grade level and cross-grade level professional learning community meeting.

In addition to the above leadership responsibilities, the Principal will have key administrative duties:

- Attend meetings at the District as requested by the District and stay in direct contact with the District to assist the District in its oversight duties.
- Ensure educational and regulatory compliance at all governmental levels.
- Comply with the charter, accountability requirements, and all relevant laws.
- Provide a meaningful and efficient system for maintaining necessary student records. Attend IEP meeting as required by law.
- Recruit, appoint, support, manage, and evaluate teachers, the Operations Manager, Operations Coordinator, Academic Dean, and Special Ed/Emerging Bilingual Teacher Coordinator.
- Manage leadership team (Operations Manager and Dean of Academics).
- Recruit and enroll students; manage the public drawing.
- Design, teach and lead strategic professional development for instructional and administrative staff.
- Have regularly scheduled staff meetings and work with staff to: Use data to evaluate teacher performance and student academic achievement and develop targeted action plans for improvement.

- Provide all necessary resources, training, and materials for the staff to effectively raise student academic achievement.
- Develop a sense of community while respecting and responding appropriately to the strengths and needs of staff. Be available to staff on a consistent daily basis to help address their individual and collective needs..
- Model and maintain a safe, structured, supportive school culture and oversee student discipline.
- Implement and oversee school-wide and classroom-based parent communication systems and involvement.
- Document and disseminate the school's academic and operational processes.
- Assure that necessary equipment and supplies are available to support the School's program and enhance the school's physical plant.
- Conduct statistical analysis of student achievement and financial data.
- Mediate and manage school-related conflicts.
- Handle employment and dismissal of personnel, salaries and contracts, job assignments, performance evaluation, orientation and training.
- Establish budgets and plans to ensure that school meets its financial commitments to its students, staff, and community.
- Manage the application process for public and private funding.
- Interface with community and business leaders to achieve academic, marketing, and financial goals for the school and to share best practices.
- Manage and allocate the finances of the school prudently and efficiently to maximize student achievement.
- Ensure the accuracy of all financial documents in conjunction with the operation of the school including budgets, cash flow statements, expenditures, revenues, payroll, benefits, taxes, etc.
- Perform and execute other tasks as assigned by the Board of Director.

The above duties may be delegated as approved by the Board of Directors to another employee of the Roses in Concrete Community School or to an appropriate third party provider as allowed by applicable law.

Key qualifications:

- Outstanding commitment to the mission and vision of the school.
- Experience in education, strategic planning, staff development, board relations, financial management, fund development, organizational leadership, and operations.
- Solutions-oriented strategic thinker who has overcome complex organizational challenges.
- Unwavering in pursuit of excellence even in the face of difficult opposition and challenges.
- Results-driven educational leader with a commitment to standards-based curriculum and the use of data and assessments to drive instructional decisions.
- Teaching experience in deep urban areas with marked and measurable impact on student achievement.

- Fundraising experience with a history of cultivating and securing financial support from individuals, foundations, and corporations.
- Experienced public speaker.
- Professional and persuasive writer.
- Master's degree preferred.
- Bilingual in Spanish/English preferred.
- Ability to obtain California Driver's License with a clean DMV printout.
- Ability to pass state and federal background checks.
- Ability to obtain First Aide/CPR Certificate.

B. Teachers

Teachers at the Roses in Concrete Community School are relentless in their aim to advance student achievement and work continually to improve their instructional practice and meet the learning needs of every student. They are dedicated to their own professional growth.

Leadership skills and characteristics required include the ability to:

- Embody and advocate the mission, vision, and strategic direction of the school
- Work closely with the Principal to develop and implement strategies for all students to attain ambitious academic goals as outlined in the accountability plan
- Consistently reinforce school-wide rules and expectations
- Communicate effectively and maintain strong relationships with students, families and colleagues
- Assist in the design and implementation of research-based curricula based on the common core standards
- Maintain the school culture of high academic and behavioral expectations
- Use detailed data analysis of student performance to inform and modify instruction to ensure all students meet the school's ambitious academic goals
- Work cooperatively with colleagues
- Implement new curriculum, instruction, assessment, and personal development programs which may include:
 - 1. Grade level looping
 - 2. Multi-age mentorship family grouping
 - 3. In-class differentiation
 - 4. Community responsive critical pedagogy
 - 5. Personalized instruction
 - 6. Constructivist/Helical lesson design that maximizes resources, relevancy, relationships, responsibility and rigor in the attainment of common core standards
 - 7. Social and Emotional Learning Program

Specific responsibilities that Teachers must carry out:

• Commitment to work intensely and cooperatively with the Founder and Principal daily to attain the skills necessary to actualize the vision, mission and abilities listed above.

- Assist in student arrival and departure, transitions between class periods, and lunch periods.
- Communicate team-planning outcomes to the Principal in a timely fashion.
- Provide supervision before- and after-school and at lunch as assigned in order to maintain student safety.
- Plan and deliver the programs mentioned above as they are implemented at Roses in Concrete Community School.
- Assess students daily and regularly, through informal, formative measures that align with the pedagogy being implemented to assess mastery of common core standards aligned with the lessons being delivered.
- Reinforce school-wide rules and expectations in classrooms and elsewhere on campus.
- Reflect continually on their practice in order to ensure a culture of high academic and behavioral expectations.
- Communicate effectively with students, parents, and colleagues and follow all school requirements for reporting student achievement data.
- Use detailed data analysis of student performance to inform instructional practices.
- Identify students who are academically at risk and initiate effective intervention strategies.
- Participate in all school-based professional development and instructional coaching sessions, understanding that the time required for to develop the vision, mission and programs enumerated in *Element 1* of this proposal and above will require commitments far beyond the norm.
- Complete any other tasks assigned by the Principal.

Key qualifications:

- California Teaching Credential; CLAD or BCLAD clear or in progress.
- Successful manager of an urban classroom who has used structure and high expectations to drive student success and demonstrated quantifiable and objective student performance gains.
- Ability to work with a variety of learning abilities, including those with special needs and low skill level in a variety of classroom groupings.
- Demonstrated ability to work well in a team, especially with parents and community members.
- Analytical problem solver.
- Basic understanding of data analysis.
- Willingness to exert extra time and energy to manifest the vision, mission and programs of the Roses in Concrete Community School.
- Experience in English Language Development and demonstrated success in supporting English Language Learners to reach ambitious achievement outcomes preferred.
- Bilingual in Spanish/English a plus.
- Ability to obtain California Driver's License with a clean DMV printout.
- Ability to pass state and federal background checks.
- Ability to obtain First Aide/CPR Certificate.

C. Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator

Because there are a number of similarities between SP and ELL program (ours however is called an "Emerging Bilingual" program to reflect our inclusive perspective and expectations), we are proposing to combine their leadership under one position. Those similarities include:

- Historically viewed from a "deficit" perspective.
- Focus on "remediation" versus a stands based, acceleration approach.
- Heavy emphasis on compliance.
- Historical context of educational marginalization.
- Generally and historically speaking, there is not an intentional, systemic focus on rigorous instruction, supporting the schools/classrooms, teachers serving students equitably.
- Struggle at the school site level to mobilize and galvanize collective ownership for the students' education (siloed approach).
- Heavy use of "specialized vocabulary" that can be confusing.
- Overreliance on a 'pull out" programmatic model despite the research.
- Questions around valid and reliable assessments.
- Struggle with havening qualified staff to fill positions.
- High dropout rates, low graduation rates.

The Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator will work closely with teachers and families to determine and implement the strategies that are most conducive to individual students' learning capabilities.

Leadership skills and characteristics required include the ability to:

- Embody and advocate the mission, vision, and strategic direction of the school
- Work closely with the Principal to develop the procedures and processes to assist students in meeting ambitious achievement goals
- Create, monitor and sustain a school culture of academic rigor through clear expectations of students, families, faculty, and administrators
- Advocate on behalf of the students, families, and faculty in a way that is consistent with the mission of the school
- Achieve dramatic and consistent improvement in student academic performance
- Administer, teach and lead professional development when appropriate.

Specific responsibilities that the Special Education/Emerging Bilingual Teacher-Coordinator must uphold:

- Maintain records of all students on IEPs, 504s and CELDT assessments and follow all mandated services and timelines.
- Schedule students for specific special education services.
- Present professional development that will help all teachers incorporate learning techniques that are beneficial to all students.

- Ensure compliance with all state and federal special education requirements.
- Coordinate review of student IEPs with general classroom teachers and offer detailed recommendations on successful techniques for meeting accommodations.
- Review intake assessments of new students.
- Develop flexible groups for students within individual classes with the assistance of teachers.
- Employ special educational and language acquisition strategies and techniques during instruction to improve the development of sensory- and perceptual-motor skills, language, cognition, and memory.
- Meet with parents and guardians to discuss their children's progress, and to determine their priorities for their children and their resource needs.
- Comply with the charter, accountability requirements, and all relevant law.
- Provide all relevant data, reports and information to the administrative team.

Key qualifications:

- Strong commitment to the mission and vision of The Roses in Concrete Community School.
- California Special Education Teaching Credential.
- Bilingual in Spanish/English a plus
- Deep understanding of language acquisition and a commitment to maintaining and enhancing home language skills.
- Experience in education, strategic planning, and staff development.
- Motivational and energetic leader who is committed to excellence.
- Unwavering in pursuit of excellence even in the face of difficult opposition and challenges.
- Results-driven educational leader with a commitment to standards-based curriculum and the use of data and assessments to drive instructional decisions.
- Team member committed to attending all full staff professional development sessions and participate in PLC planning.
- Teaching experience in urban areas with marked success, and quantifiable and objective student performance gains that surpass state averages.
- Proven ability to work collaboratively with a diverse team of teachers.
- Analytical problem-solver and solutions-oriented strategic thinker who has overcome difficult organizational challenges.
- Exceptional writer and editor, especially of lesson plans, unit plans, and other curricular materials.
- Technological proficiency with a basic understanding of statistics, regression and data analysis.
- Three to five years of urban special education teaching and/or educational leadership experience is preferred.
- Master's degree preferred.
- Ability to obtain California Driver's License with a clean DMV printout.
- Ability to pass state and federal background checks.
- Ability to obtain First Aide/CPR Certificate

D. Operations Manager

The Operations Manager will assist in the development and management of financial systems, plan and implement strategies to meet overarching operational needs, and support daily school operations. Leadership skills and characteristics required include the ability to:

- Embody and advocate the mission, vision, and strategic direction of the school.
- Oversee compliance with all federal and state financial reporting requirements.
- Create, monitor, and sustain high standards of financial management and oversight with regards to budgets, cash flow statements, expenditures, revenues, payroll, taxes etc.
- Handle all school finances, including paying bills, overseeing purchase orders and payroll.
- Prepare for annual audit.
- Manage student records.
- Handle all personnel paperwork including all benefits offered by the school, W2s, disability, family leave, etc.
- Ensure compliance with all employment and records management law.
- Report all pertinent data to administrative team.
- Manage grants, disbursements, guidelines and reporting in conjunction with administrators and faculty.
- Develop and maintain relationships with the school's banking institutions and understand cash-flow needs of the school so as to maximize interest earnings and minimize short-term credit obligations.

Specific administrative responsibilities that the Operations Manager must carry out:

- Ensure compliance with generally accepted accounting principles and any additional applicable standards.
- Coordinate the purchase of goods and services for the school.
- Provide the bookkeeping services for the school.
- Work with the Principal on developing the yearly budget.
- Develop financial reports for the Board of Directors and also attend the all Finance Committee meetings.
- Teach and lead professional development on reporting/finance when appropriate.
- Complete other projects as assigned by the Principal.

Key qualifications:

The Operations Manager will assist in the development and management of financial systems, plan and implement strategies to meet overarching operational needs, and support daily school operations. Leadership skills and characteristics required include:

- Commitment to The Roses in Concrete Community School's mission and organizational success.
- Embody and advocate the mission, vision, and strategic direction of the school.
- Oversee compliance with all federal and state financial reporting requirements.
- Create, monitor, and sustain high standards of financial management and oversight with regards to budgets, cash flow statements, expenditures, revenues, payroll, taxes etc.
- Handle all school finances, including paying bills, overseeing purchase orders, and payroll.
- Prepare for annual audit
- Manage student records
- Handle all personnel paperwork including all benefits offered by the school, W2s, disability, family leave, etc.
- Ensure compliance with all employment and records management law
- Report all pertinent data to administrative team
- Manage grants, disbursements, guidelines and reporting in conjunction with administrators and faculty
- Develop and maintain relationships with the school's banking institutions and understand cash-flow needs of the school so as to maximize interest earnings and minimize short- term credit obligations
- Ability to obtain California Driver's License with a clean DMV printout.
- Ability to pass state and federal background checks.
- Ability to obtain First Aide/CPR Certificate
- Results-driven business leader with experience in, and commitment to, operational and financial excellence and the use of data and assessments to drive operational and financial decisions
- College degree and two years of experience in operations and/or finance preferred
- Experience in an educational setting preferred
- Ambition and desire to grow as a leader
- Excellent technical and persuasive writer
- Technological proficiency in Microsoft Office, especially Excel, QuickBooks, and/or other financial management software

E. Dean of Academics/Vice Principal (hire in Operational Year 4)

The Dean of Academics provides instructional leadership for the academic success of the school. Leadership skills and characteristics required include the ability to:

- Embody, advocate and operationalize the mission, vision and strategic direction of the school.
- Create, monitor and sustain a school culture of academic rigor through clear expectations of students, families, faculty, and administrators.
- Advocate on behalf of the students, families, and faculty in a way that is consistent with the mission of the school.
- Achieve dramatic and consistent improvement in student academic performance.

- With the Principal, recruit, interview, select, evaluate, and retain outstanding instructional staff.
- Support the professional development and growth of faculty.
- Design, teach and lead professional development when appropriate.
- Design and implement coherent, research-based curricula and assessment systems in the core subjects.
- Ability to obtain California Driver's License with a clean DMV printout.
- Ability to pass state and federal background checks.
- Ability to obtain First Aide/CPR Certificate.
- Comply with the charter, accountability requirements, and all relevant law
- Provide all relevant data, reports and information to the administrative team.
- Create, monitor, and sustain a disciplined culture of high academic and behavioral expectations.
- Support the needs of the faculty in ensuring all children meet ambitious academic goals.
- Work collaboratively with the Principal.
- Observe teachers on a regular basis, both formally and informally, and provide strategic coaching and feedback, both written and oral.

Specific administrative responsibilities that the Dean of Academics must carry out:

- Develop school systems and structures that will maximize student learning.
- Evaluate academic achievement through detailed data analysis and present that information to faculty and administrators in an easily accessible format.
- Provide all necessary resources, training, and materials to the teaching staff to effectively raise student academic achievement.
- Assist in student recruitment and family outreach.
- Set and monitor grading policies and practices, classroom structures, and teaching methodologies to ensure school-wide consistency here applicable.
- With the Principal, design the school's academic standards, benchmarks, assessments, and curricula to align with state and national standards.
- Assist in the planning and implementation of all teacher professional development.
- Coordinate administration to students of all standardized evaluations including CST, CELDT and national norm-referenced exams.
- Document and disseminate the schools' curriculum units and academic processes.
- Mediate and manage conflicting demands of the teaching staff.
- Establish personnel policies and standards of conduct in conjunction with the administrative team.
- Set and monitor the teaching schedule for the core faculty.
- Prepare and submit timely reports and evaluations to all external agencies and funding sources as required.
- Teach as needed.
- Serve as the primary substitute teacher.
- Perform other tasks as assigned by the Principal.

A qualified candidate will bring:

- Strong commitment to the mission and vision of the school.
- Experienced in education, strategic planning, staff development, curriculum development, and management.
- Motivational and energetic leader who is committed to excellence.
- Unwavering in pursuit of excellence even in the face of difficult opposition and challenges.
- Results-driven educational leader with a commitment to standards-based curriculum and the use of data and assessments to drive instructional decisions.
- Teaching experience in deep urban areas with marked success and quantifiable and objective student performance gains that surpass state averages.
- Proven ability to lead a diverse team of teachers.
- Analytical problem-solver and solutions-oriented strategic thinker who overcomes difficult organizational challenges.
- Three to five years of urban teaching and educational leadership experience preferred.
- Master's degree preferred.
- Tier I Administrative Service Credential preferred.
- Bilingual in Spanish/English preferred..

F. Operations Coordinator (hire in Operational Year 4)

The Operations Coordinator is responsible for the daily operations of the front office, under the general supervision of the Operations Manager.

Leadership skills and characteristics required include:

- Support for the school's mission and vision
- Strong reception skills and interpersonal skills
- Outstanding organizational skills
- Able to communicate effectively with various stakeholders (Board members, parents, students, teachers, school leadership)

Specific responsibilities that the Operations Coordinator must carry out:

- Collect and enter data into administrative databases
- Serve as a general office manager by ordering, managing, and maintaining inventory of school supplies
- Take notes in meetings and conferences and prepare accurate summaries
- Coordinate special events
- Collect and enter student attendance and make follow-up calls with families
- Coordinate school mailings
- Coordinate daily distribution of school-wide information and documents
- Develop and edit school newsletters
- Coordinate and serve breakfast, lunch and snack
- Review and edit documents to ensure consistency with policies, regulations, operational procedures, formatting, grammatical construction and punctuation

- Maintain school calendar
- Contact parents and emergency assistance agencies in the case of serious illness or injury
- Create systems to file all important school documents
- Complete other responsibilities as the Principal or Operations Manager may request.

Key qualifications:

- Bilingual in Spanish and English: oral and written proficiency required
- College degree preferred
- Previous experience as an administrative assistant
- Proficiency in all Microsoft applications
- Prior experience in urban communities preferred



473 Hudson St.-- Oakland CA 94618 Founder: Beth Hoge ~ Director: Claudine Naganuma

August 24, 2014

To Whom it May Concern:

I am writing in support of Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade's petition to open the Roses in Concrete Community School in East Oakland.

I first had the opportunity to work with Mr. Duncan-Andrade in 2012 in my capacity as Artistic Director and Choreographer for dNaga, an intergenerational, multi-ethnic, Oakland-based dance company. I conducted interviews with Duncan-Andrade and some of his students on the topic of what it is like to live in Oakland as a person of color. These interviews helped to inspire and narrate the dancing for dNaga's evening length work *FREEDOM House*, a dance art experience about civil rights in Oakland which premiered at the EastSide Cultural Center in Oakland in 2012. In our work together, it became clear that Mr. Duncan-Andrade is doing so much more than just teaching. He is providing mentorship, leading through example, and giving back to his community in a very tangible way. He is incredibly generous with his time, and I've seen him demonstrate his commitment to young people, and how they in turn trust and depend on him.

As the Director of Danspace dance studio in Oakland, which serves approximately 300 students and their families, and as the Artistic Director of dNaga, I am invested in the education of our youth and am committed to the development of Oakland's future leaders. It is so important for our youth to see examples of successful leadership. As a person of color myself, I know that it is imperative that we see a reflection of ourselves in the leaders around us. Only then can we see what is possible, and that we, too, may have the courage to develop our own leadership in order to make a difference in our own communities and have a positive impact on the world at large.

My dances are inspired by the personal stories of those in our community who are less visible. Duncan-Andrade's vision of courage, hope and critical pedagogy is inspired and is proven to be effective with Oakland youth. With more than a third of high school students in Oakland dropping out before they graduate, it is crucial that vision and

Home of dNaga and Dance for PD® Phone: (510) 420-0920 e-Mail: <u>info@danspace.com</u> Web: <u>www.danspace.com</u> leadership such as this be taken seriously and provided the support necessary to make a change happen.

I wholeheartedly support Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade in his endeavor to open the Roses in Concrete Community School in Oakland, and to continue his incredible support of Oakland's youth.

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Claudine Naganuma Director, Danspace Artistic Director, dNaga <u>claudine@dnaga.org</u>
August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As a managing partner of Devlabs LLC, a local software incubator in Oakland, our company's mission is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. We value their student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking and entrepreneurship to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared entrepreneurs and business leaders that are poised to attract economic opportunities to our communities.

Sincerely,

Jose Lopez Devlabs LLC 1350 Franklin Street, Suite 250, Oakland, CA

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As managing partner of Devlabs LLC, a local software incubator in Oakland, our company's mission is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. We value their student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking and entrepreneurship to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared entrepreneurs and business leaders that are poised to attract economic opportunities to our communities.

Sincerely,

Ruben Hernandez Devlabs LLC 1350 Franklin Street, Suite 250, Oakland, CA



August 22, 2014

Oakland Unified School District Board of Education Paul Robeson Building 1025 2nd Avenue, Suite 320 Oakland, CA 94606-2212

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors:

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As the Vice President of Student Services at Diablo Valley College, our college's mission is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. We value their studentcentered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Sincerety,

Dr. Newin Paul C. Drante Vice President of Student Services

19 UK REF. NUE, D FLOCA TRK FY, C - 7 TERN INFIG.CL:

August 21, 2014

RE: SUPPORT ROSES IN CONCRETE COMMUNITY SCHOOL PETITION

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

I write to give our strong support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with our belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

The Greenlining Institute works to bring the American Dream within reach of all, regardless of race or income. Our Leadership Academy trains the leaders of the future be effective advocates for justice and fairness. We know that thriving communities of color urgently need young people who are informed and engaged. As such, we are especially excited and supportive of this school's student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities.

Greenlining looks forward to collaborating with Roses in Concrete and their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Preeti Vissa Chief Operating Officer The Greenlining Institute



22 August, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors.

Te Whanau o Tupuranga • Fanau Pasifika **Developing Warrior-Scholars**

It is my privilege to provide this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. As the principal of a New Zealand secondary school, we have worked closely with Dr Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade over the last eight years, hosting his several visits to our country and visiting his classes and programmes in East Oakland many times. I am therefore very aware of the research and planning that has been done to establish the vision and mission of the Roses in Concrete Community School. This vision and mission are closely aligned to our belief that an effective education must invest in the whole child, engage the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and be committed to providing an education which is specifically responsive to a school's community. Our experience has proven this type of schooling is an important step toward equity in our community, which is very like the community of East Oakland.

Kia Aroha College is a community school developed with a "designated character" within New Zealand's education system. Our charter is to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to our historically underserved and marginalized community. Our goals and practice therefore mirror those of Roses in Concrete. We have the same student-centered, critical approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning, that are successfully challenging social problems and disparities in our community. We are confident the Roses in Concrete Community School will have the same success.

We can also attest to the far-reaching impact of the community and international scholarship of Dr Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade, who has lectured and interacted with large audiences throughout New Zealand. There could be no one better to provide the solid foundation and networks that will support the proposed school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

Finally, we are excited to be an international partner with Roses in Concrete In their vision of creating an innovative school that will transform urban education.

Sincerely,

Ann Milne PhD PRINCIPAL

51 Othello Drive, Otara, Auckland 2023, New Zealand Phone: (09) 274 5807 | Fax: (09) 274 5942 Email: office@kiaaroha.school.nz | Web: www.kiaaroha.school.nz

MILLS

August 23, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Dr. Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As an assistant professor of Education at Mills College, the mission of our school parallels Roses in Concrete's goal to work closely with historically underserved and marginalized communities by providing culturally relevant and community responsive education. I'm excited to lend my support to Roses in Concrete and am impressed by their student-familycommunity pedagogical and participatory approach to learning which seeks to do away with and contest social inequities through an innovative "home grown mentoring model." I'm confident that the establishment of Roses in Concrete will serve as an important training ground by providing educators and school leaders throughout the Bay Area apprenticeship opportunities and serve as a strong model of transformation for urban education.

Pedro E. Nava, PhD Assistant Professor School of Education Mills College 5000 MacArthur Boulevard Oakland, California 94613 <u>pnava@mills.edu</u>



August 24, 2014

Dear Colleagues,

I am delighted to write a letter in support of the Roses in Concrete Community School petition to the Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors to establish a new school. I have been impressed by the careful and community-based approach the design team has taken in bringing together community members to create this school. Further, the school promises to put theory into action with its pedagogical approach to education that highlights the role of families and communities and envisions education as extending beyond the school day and building walls. The team that Dr. Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade has put together to implement these ideas is stellar. The youth and families of Oakland will clearly benefit from this model that puts their needs and desires at the center.

Roses in Concrete will establish a laboratory school to prepare future teachers and educators in Oakland. This goal is closely aligned with Mills College's commitment to Oakland and to the success of the youth in our city. As Dean of the School of Education at Mills College, I value several aspects of the current plan including their focus on families and communities as integral to the education of youth. I see their model of urban education as important to the District as it seeks to successfully education all children and youth and to all of us working toward new understandings of how best to teach youth who have grown up in historically underserved and marginalized communities. I hope you will seriously consider this proposal.

East Sala

Katherine Schultz Dean and Professor of Education School of Education, Mills College



August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As the Executive Director of I-SEEED, our mission is to train the next generation of climate scientists, energy innovators, health advocates, and social justice educators from low-income communities and communities of color. We strive to build an ecosystem of "solutionists" to solve the problems plaguing those communities most in need. We believe that through innovative economic, educational, environmental, and technological design, we can create thriving communities, without displacement, for poor people and people of color around the world. I-SEEED's mission is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. We value their student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

incerfely.

Antwi Akom Ph.D. Executive Director I-SEEED



Héctor Sánchez-Flores Executive Director hsf@nlffi.org

Jerry Tello Founder & Director jerrytello@nlffi.org

Ray Cuellar Director of Operations raycuellar@nlffi.org

Anthony "Tony" Guillean Director of Initiatives aguillean@nlffi.org

Southern California Office 7648 Greenleaf Avenue Whiltier, CA 90602

(213) 325-1699

National Compadres Network

National Latino Fatherhood & Family Institute 1550 The Alameda, Suite 303 San Jose, CA 95126 Tel: (408) 676-8215 Fax: (408) 693-3735 www.nationalcompadresnetwork.org

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade, sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As an internationally recognized expert related to trauma, healing and boys of color, myself and the National Compadres Network have seen the tremendous need for educational institutions that address the total needs of the marginalized students that are addressed by Dr. Duncan Andrade's approach. The proposed student centered pedagogy and community participatory learning promoting creative thinking will go far to combat the social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, as a nationally recognized organization with over 30 years of experience in working with this population, The National Compadres Network is excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Respectfully,

Jérry Tello Founder & Director

* The National Latino Fatherhood & Family Institute is an institute of the National Compadres Network.



Deliver on the promise of a quality education

Monday, August 4, 2014

To the Members of the Oakland Unified School Board of Education:

It is our distinct honor and pleasure to send this letter in support of the Charter Petition for Roses in Concrete Community School!

The vision and mission of the Roses in Concrete aligns with my personal belief and our organizational tenets that an approach to education that invests in whole child development, engages family and community members as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward achieving educational equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of my colleague and school founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding education team and governing board that have been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional support and confidence in this school's concept and design.

As the Executive Director of National Equity Project, I have witnessed the tremendous talent, unparalleled pedagogical approach, and dedication of the founding members of Roses in Concrete Community School and believe that the Roses' design will be an essential feature in facilitating conditions whereby young people can critical thought leaders and actors in their own lives and in the future of this great city.

At National Equity Project our mission is to dramatically improve educational experiences, outcomes, and life options for students and families who have been historically underserved by their schools and districts. We partner with schools, districts, organizations and agencies to facilitate the culture, conditions, and competencies necessary to increase educational opportunity for children and families.

National Equity Project enthusiastically supports Roses in Concrete School Community, believes it truly represent an innovative and effective approach and will be proud to contribute to its success.

Respectfully,

faute (hernior

LaShawn Routé Chatmon Executive Director

1720 Broadway, 4th Floor Oakland, CA 94612 | 510.208.0160



AFRICANA STUDIES DEPARTMENT COLLEGE OF ETHNIC STUDIES SHAWN A. GINWRIGHT 1600 Holloway Avenue San Francisco, CA 94132-Tel:415/338-6236

August 21, 2014

To Whom it May Concern,

I would like to offer this letter of support on behalf of the Roses in Concrete Community School's petition for implementation of its' programs to be initiated in common strategies of community and youth empowerment. This letter comes with strong support of the vision and mission of the school which aligns with my own belief about community development, youth empowerment and educational equity.

As educators who promote investments that focus on the whole child, Roses in Concrete Community School engages young people and their families as authentic and meaningful partners, and is committed to providing community responsive teaching in Oakland.

Roses in Concrete Community School brings a variety of unique and much needed approaches to engage students in innovative evidence based practices. Under Dr. Jeff Duncan Andrade's leadership, I am confident that these efforts will produce robust educational outcomes and community impact.

I understand the need for schools to provide powerful strategies to engage students from working class neighborhoods and create pathways for their success. Roses in Concrete Community School will be successful because of its thoughtful planning, and insightful program implementation.

I enthusiastically support Roses in Concrete Community School and I am excited about working with them.

Slavn A. Ginwright Ph.D. Associate Professor African American Studies San Francisco State University



ALLYSON TINTIANGCO-CUBALES, PH.D.

Campus: 1600 Holloway Avenue, San Francisco, CA 94134, 415)338-3491 OFFICE: Ethnic Studies/Psychology 105 aticu(a)sisu.edu

August 18, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

I am honored to be a founding board member for Roses in Concrete. As a professor of ethnic studies and education at San Francisco State University, I am directly aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. I also run a teacher pipeline that will directly provide excellent teachers to Roses in Concrete who reflect the students' backgrounds. As a scholar who's work has focused on culturally and community responsive pedagogy, I value Roses in Concrete's student-centered approach and community participatory learning. I believe that not only will this school serve marginalized students in Oakland, it will also serve the families in the Oakland community. I am personally excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Sincerely,

Allyson Goce Tintiangco-Cubales, Ph.D. Associate Professor, Asian American Studies Master's Coordinator, Asian American Studies Affiliated Faculty, Educational Leadership San Francisco State University Director, <u>Pin@y</u> Educational Partnerships

Stanford EDUCATION

Date: August 14, 2014

То:	Charter Review Committee		
Re:	Roses in The Concrete School Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors		

Dear Review Committee,

I take great pleasure in writing my letter of support regarding the Roses in the Concrete School's proposal. I fully understand and support the overall scope of this project. As an urban educator for nearly 20 years I have become quite familiar with the complex challenges that shape success and failure in urban schools. More importantly, as a Native of Oakland and a scholar who has studied Oakland schools, I am familiar with complex challenges that frame success for the students of Oakland. There are few leaders who understand the depth of students' talent, the volume of their creativity, and their passion for education. For this reason, the leadership of the Roses in the Concrete school have the unique and rare set of skills and experiences that are necessary to make success a ways of life of all potential students who may attend the school. It is difficult to explain each detail of the school and makes in unique and molds its potential success. However, I will attempt to explain my perception of this school's potential success by describe the school's unique Leadership, Curriculum Design, Human and Intellectual Resources, Pedagogical Content Knowledge, and Deep Understanding of Students. The notes that follow highlight each of these unique characteristics.

Leadership

The first, and perhaps the most significant, feature of the school's design is the unique and talented leadership that proposes this institution. I have had the privilege of knowing and working with Dr. Jeff Duncan-Andrade for over 12 years. As young academics working at Michigan State University, UCLA, and now SF State University I have always been impressed as his keen ability to understand urban communities in pragmatic ways. While many people talk about urban communities and conduct research about urban communities, few have research that leads to practical solutions for schools. Dr. Duncan-Andrade is one of a kind in this dimension. He is the true hybrid, as his intellectual and pragmatic expertise converge to allow him to understand what research says about best practices, while understanding how to execute these practices in a school design.

Another dimension of the school's unique leadership involves its track record of success at Fremont High School. The work he has conducted over the years with students at Fremont has been stellar and demonstrates his capacity to take that work to a higher scale. To do this, you must have and maintain deep connections with the community. In this way, the Roses in the Concrete school, it well ahead of other institutions as it has developed ingrained relationships with community organizations and families throughout east Oakland. These community relationships represent deep connections that are critical for any school's success. Finally, the leadership of this school is powerful because of visionary lens on how to improve education. The school's vision to help students move from

Stanford EDUCATION

their position as passive recipients of knowledge towards critical analysts of the realities of their current lives is both visionary and deeply rooted in scholarship about student empowerment. Ultimately, this school's leadership is comprised of a team of young proven leaders who are world-renown college professors, award-winning teachers, and recognized community leaders. This collection of school leaders in simply extraordinary and one of a kind.

Curriculum Design

Another area where this school has the potential to be ground breaking is in its application and creation of school curriculum. Many urban schools struggle to provide pertinent curriculum for their students. The Roses in the Concrete School is rooted in using culturally relevant pedagogy. Many people say their instruction is rooted in culturally relevant pedagogy, but these programs reflect CRP in name alone. By contrast, the Roses in the Concrete school is designed by people who are renown for teaching teachers across the country how to teach using the CRP approach. Given this expertise, this group and its curriculum design are sure to excel.

What is powerful about their understanding of curriculum is that they leadership has years of experience teaching using this method. Over the past few years, the Roses in the Concrete team worked with students at Fremont high school to engage in Critical activism. As students learned about community history they developed their own intervention programs and traveled the country teacher others about their learned insights and vision to train their community. The power and experience of those years of experience put the Roses in the Concrete school in a unique position. They have years of experience developing and implementing CRP curriculum in the community where they want to start a new charter institution.

Human and Intellectual Resources

Another area of strength that may sound repetitive, but needs to be revisited is the team's human and intellectual resources. As mentioned before Dr. Duncan-Andrade is a one of a kind leader and scholar, but he is not alone. Dr. Camagan of University of San Francisco, Dr. Yang of UCLA, and Dr. Morrell of Columbia University are all project partners. Essentially, the school has access to a team of some of the best teacher educators in the nation to participate in teacher training, coaching and design. Additionally, the team of teachers documented, as project partners are all teachers with urban school expertise and a deep familiarity with Oakland schools. This combination of human and intellectual resources is impressive.

Deep Understanding of Students

A final aspect of this school's design that is impossible to replicated but is, in my eyes, the most important aspect of this school's design is the team's deep understanding of the community. Many urban schools are lead by sympathetic outsiders. These are individuals who come to the community with the best intentions, but must quick learn the terrain of the city and the families that make up the community. Although described as intellectuals above, the leaders in this school are men and women who grew up and lived in Oakland and the surrounding communities. To have a team of school leaders who spent their teenage years in inner city Oakland, San Francisco, and Los Angeles provides this team of leaders with a unique vision of the students. They truly understand the kids and the community they are teaching in. So instead of seeing the kids and the community as deficient, they understand that

Stanford EDUCATION

this is a community that is fundamentally misunderstood. At the end of the day, effective teaching is about understanding the students; this group is rich in that understanding.

As a project partner and supporter, I am willing to take the time to work with the teachers and developers to provide them with the necessary training ensure their success. I plan on providing the leadership team with the necessary supports to insure the successful execution of this school. This letter is an official documentation of my full support of this project. I hope the board recognizes the potential of this institution and sees fit to approve it application.

Sincerely,

P RUAN A Proud (Phil

Bryan A. Brown, Ph.D.

UNIVERSITY OF

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief and understanding that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. It is important that schools are designed by educators with extended experience in the designated community. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As an Assistant Professor of Educational Leadership in the School of Education at the University of San Francisco, my work is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal of providing Oakland with the safe, empowering, high quality educational experience that the families of my hometown deserve. As a former graduate, teacher, and professional ally of OUSD, I understand that the schools we seek to create and support must be ones that emphasize the healthy and responsible development of highly prepared global citizens. My role at USF involves the preparation of future school administrators as they work towards their administrative credential. Such a position situates me in an ideal position to select and evaluate leaders to guide this very important endeavor and I am very excited to do so. The student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning requires consistent messaging, support, and communication with families. Roses in Concrete will not only have high-quality teachers, but also, a leadership that can maximize the effectiveness of all involved. This is very exciting and long overdue. I am honored to be a part of it and happy for my city.

- Zan 4-

Darrick Smith, Ed.D. Department of Leadership Studies Organization and Leadership University of San Francisco 2130 Fulton St. San Francisco, CA 94117 O: (415) 422-5802

UNIVERSITY OF

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors

I am pleased to write this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition.

The school design is centered on a vision of education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and is committed to providing communityresponsive teaching, and as such, that advances equity and educational quality in the City of Oakland. Furthermore, the school values a student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and beyond. The school founder, Professor Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade, is an internationally recognized scholar whose accomplishments in and commitments to educational equity in Oakland have already laid a solid foundation for this school, and the founding team and board demonstrates the extensive community and institutional backing already in place for the proposed school.

The University of San Francisco School of Education shares the Roses in Concrete Community School's goals of providing culturally relevant and community-responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. Several members of the USF faculty are already involved in the development of this school, and we expect continued involvement in and support by USF faculty as the school launches. One possible partnership with USF is the creation of a lab school that can develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well-prepared educators and school leaders who are poised to transform urban education.

I look forward to seeing the changes that this school makes possible as it increases the educational opportunities for children and youth in Oakland and beyond. Thank you for your consideration.

Kevin Kumashiro Dean



COLLEGE OF ETHNIC STUDIES OFFICE OF THE DEAN

1600 Holloway Avenue-EP121 San Francisco, CA 94132

> Tel: 415-338-1694 Fax: 415-7593

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As the Dean of the College of Ethnic Studies at San Francisco State University, our college's mission is aligned with Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. We value their student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Sincerely,

Kenneth P. Monteiro (electronically signed verified by email)

Kenneth P. Monteiro, Dean College of Ethnic Studies

THE CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY: Bakersfield, Channel Islands, Chico, Dominguez Hills, East Bay, Fresno, Fullerton, Humboldt, Long Beach, Los Angeles, Maritime Academy, Monterey Bay, Northridge, Pomona, Sacramento, San Bernardino, San Diego, San Francisco, San Jose, San Luis Obispo, San Marcos, Sonoma, Stanislaus

UNIVERSITY OF SAN FRANCISCO



August 21, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

It is with the greatest of pleasures, and without reservation, that I support the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school is in line with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As an Associate Professor of Education at the University of San Francisco, my research in socially transformative teaching and critical literacy supports Roses in Concrete's goal to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. I believe that their approach to student-centered pedagogy and community participatory learning will foster the creative thinking necessary to transform the social inequities in Oakland and other similar communities. Lastly, I am excited to partner with Roses in Concrete on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared classroom teachers that are poised to transform urban education. This teaching will provides my university students a space for observation and a concrete entrée into the world of teaching as they will actually observe their professor teach urban youth in Oakland.

Sincerely,

Patrick Camangian Associate Professor University of San Francisco, Teacher Education 2130 Fulton Street San Francisco, CA 94117 (415) 477-0386, pcamangian@usfca.edu



Brave New Voice

August 23, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors,

Please accept this letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition. The vision and mission of the school aligns with my belief that an approach to education that invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and that is committed to providing community responsive teaching is an important step toward equity in the City of Oakland. The educational track record in Oakland and internationally acclaimed scholarship of the founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade, sets a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission. Additionally, the founding team and board that has already been assembled is clear evidence of the extensive community and institutional backing for the school.

As the Founder & Executive Director of Youth Speaks, I believe deeply in the school's mission to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities. Organizationally, we at Youth Speaks value Roses in Concrete's student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and disparities in Oakland and other similar communities. Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's both in the classroom and in creating professional development opportunities for educators as they develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Pease do no hesitate to contact me if you have any questions. I thank you in advance for consideration of this petition.

Sincerely,

James Kass Founder & Executive Director, Youth Speaks



SYSTEMS COMMUNITY CHANGE CONOMIC CUMMUN CHANGE TRANSFORMATION DEVELOPMENT

August 11, 2014

Dear Oakland Unified School District Board of Directors.

On behalf of Youth UpRising, it is my distinct honor and pleasure to provide a letter of support for the Roses in Concrete Community School petition.

As the Founding President and Chief Executive Officer of Youth UpRising, a nationally acclaimed community transformation hub that provides comprehensive, fully integrated health, wellness, educational, career, arts, and cultural programming, our goal is consistent with Roses in Concrete. Our partnership will contribute to the health, social, and economic vitality of students at RIC by providing pathway opportunities that encourage positive community change.

The vision and mission reflected in the Roses in Concrete Community School petition aligns with my belief that an approach to education which invests in the whole child, engages the family as an authentic and meaningful partner, and is committed to providing a community responsive curriculum is an important step toward creating equity in the City of Oakland.

I have the utmost confidence that between the community-minded scholarship of the school's founder, Jeffrey Duncan-Andrade, and the founding team and board, RIC has set a solid foundation for the school to deliver on its mission to provide culturally relevant and community responsive education to historically underserved and marginalized communities.

As a community partner with extensive experience serving youth and young adults in Oakland, many which have fallen through the cracks, I value their student-centered approach to pedagogy and community participatory learning that will promote creative thinking to combat social problems and persistent disparities.

I look forward to a deep partnership between RIC and Youth UpRising in order to demonstrate that when schools provide youth with relevant services and programs, meaningful engagement with caring adults, and opportunities to practice leadershipthey will become change agents and contributors to a healthy, thriving community.

Finally, we are excited to partner with Roses in Concrete's on their vision of creating a lab school that will develop a pipeline of highly skilled and well prepared educators and school leaders that are poised to transform urban education.

Thank you!

Olis Simmons Founding President and CEO





KILPATRICK TOWNSEND & STOCKTON LLP www.kilpatricktownsend.com

Eighth Floor, Two Embarcadero Center San Francisco, CA 94111 t 415 576 0200 f 415 576 0300

direct dial 415 273 7560 direct fax 415 723 7207 jgilliland@kilpatricktownsend.com

August 26, 2014

To whom it may concern:

I am writing this letter in support of the Roses in Concrete charter school application. I believe the school will provide to families in East Oakland with elementary and middle-school aged students a much-needed opportunity to obtain access to high quality education in a supportive and sustainable environment.

Over the past 6 months my firm and I have been providing legal advice to Roses in Concrete in reviewing the Charter, Bylaws, Board approvals and other regulatory and tax documentation. Because we believe strongly in the mission and goals of the school, my partners and I have been providing our services on a *pro bono* basis. We look forward to working with Roses in Concrete and the East Oakland community going forward.

I urge you to approve their charter petition.

Sincerely yours,

hlul

66516384V.1

ATLANTA AUGUSTA CHARLOTTE DENVER LOS ANGELES NEW YORK RALEIGH SAN DIEGO SAN FRANCISCO SEATTLE SHANGHAI SILICON VALLEY STOCKHOLM TOKYO WALNUT CREEK WASHINGTON WINSTON-SALEM





August 21. 2014

To whom it may concern,

am writing this letter in support of Roses in Concrete charter school.

Roses in Concrete has engaged our firm as its real estate representative to locate the appropriate property within the City of Oakland for its school facility. We have been working with Jeff Duncan-Andrade and Michael Hsieh over the past three months to identify the appropriate square footage and approximate lease rate for the school. Given our research to date, we believe a \$1.20 per square foot per month is a reasonable and achievable rate.

I am pleased to offer my support for the creation of Roses in Concrete that will provide a much needed option for families in East Oakland with elementary and middle-school aged students to access quality education in a supportive and sustainable environment. I urge you to approve their charter petition.

Kevin Delehanty Senior Vice President CA RE License #00843404





August 22, 2014

David Kakishiba, President Board of Education Superintendent Antwan Wilson Oakland Unified School District 1000 Broadway Oakland, CA 94607

Dear Board of Education and Superintendent Wilson:

We are founding team and board members of Roses in Concrete School. We are excited and humbled by the opportunity to open a high-quality charter school to serve East Oakland students.

As longtime Oakland residents, parents and community supporters, we are deeply committed to making this school a success. We understand how important financial stability is for the students' academic successes at Roses in Concrete.

Therefore, we are jointly pledging \$200,000 in support for the school, immediately upon its approval. We are attaching a letter from our banker that supports our ability to donate this amount to Roses in Concrete School.

Starting immediately, we will be leveraging our donation to obtain other donations. We are confident in our abilities to raise a further \$200,000 and \$150,000 in each of the first two operational years of the school. My fellow board members and I have a strong track record of fundraising and have collectively raised over \$5 million for various school causes in our careers.

Please do not hesitate to contact us with any questions about this donation.

Inuatterel

Michael Hsieh Tonia Chao Hsieh Founding Board Members Roses in Concrete School

HSBC (X)

08/25/2014

David Kakishiba, President Board of Education Superintendent Antwan Wilson Oakland Unified School District 1000 Broadway Oakland, CA 94607

Dear Sir/Madam:

This letter shall serve as confirmation that Michael Hsieh and Tonia Hsieh have a long standing relationship with HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. We are aware they have pledged to donate \$200,000 in support of Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. Please be advised that as of August 25, 2014, the assets held at HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. will more than satisfy their ability to fulfill this pledge.

The information contained in this letter is being provided to you as an accommodation. This information is based upon sources deemed to be reliable; however HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. does not guarantee its accuracy. HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. considers the written account statements to be the official record of the account.

Should you have any questions regarding this letter, please contact your HSBC Securities Financial Advisor or HSBC Securities Wealth Services Desk at 1-800-662-3343 option 4.

Sincerely,

April Wyatt Wealth Services Desk HSBC Securities (USA) Inc.

HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. P.O. Box 4217, Buffalo, NY 14240-8929 Tel: (800) 662-3343

Securities and Annuity Products are provided by Registered Representatives and Insurance Agents of HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., member NYSE/FINRA/SIPC, a registered Futures Commission Merchant, a wholly-owned subsidiary of HSBC Markets (USA) Inc. and an indirectly wholly-owned subsidiary of HSBC Holdings plc. In California, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., conducts insurance business as HSBC Securities Insurance Services. License #: OE67746. Securities and Annuity Products are: Not a deposit or other obligation of the bank or any of its affiliates; Not FDIC insured or insured by any federal government agency of the United States; Not guaranteed by the bank or any of its affiliates; and are subject to investment risk, including possible loss of principal invested. August 26, 2014

David Kakishiba, President Board of Education Superintendent Antwan Wilson Oakland Unified School District 1000 Broadway Oakland, CA 94607

Dear Board of Education and Superintendent Wilson:

We are excited and humbled by the opportunity to support the opening of the Roses in Concrete Community School as a high-quality charter and lab school to serve Oakland students.

As longtime supporters of community initiatives such as the Roses in Concrete, we are deeply committed to making this school a success. We understand how important financial stability is for the students' academic successes at Roses in Concrete.

Therefore, we are jointly pledging \$10,000.00 in support of the school upon its approval.

In addition to this pledge to help launch the school, we have also committed to naming the Roses in Concrete Community School in our family trust.

Starting immediately upon approval of the school, we will be leveraging our donation to obtain other donations. We are confident in our abilities to raise an additional \$15,000.00 in each of the first two operational years of the school.

Please do not hesitate to contact us with any questions about this donation.

Sincerely,

Jacket. Dr Mis Da

Jack Duncan Alisa Duncan 26A Woodland Ave San Francisco, CA 94117 415.242.4472 (h) 541.221.6829 (c)



PRINCIPAL EVALUATION TOOL (SAMPLE)

Each of the questions below uses this rating scale and includes a section for narrative explanations and examples.

- 1. Completely agree
- 2. Agree
- 3. Neutral (Neither agree nor disagree)
- 4. Disagree
- 5. Completely disagree
- 6. Don't know
- 7. Not applicable

QUESTION 1: The Principal works in partnership with the Board of Directors to establish and refine the school's mission; articulates the mission to all constituencies; and supports the mission in working with all constituencies. Please rate how well the Principal performs in this capacity:

- A. The Principal strives to keep the mission at the center of all leadership and management decisions.
- B. The Principal regularly evaluates the program to assess its fit to the mission.
- C. The Principal works with the board to refine the school's mission when changing student needs require it.
- D. The Principal ensures that the mission is accurately conveyed to families at admission.

QUESTION 2: The Principal oversees the shaping of the school's program and the quality of life in the school community.

- A. The Principal ensures that the school's program is continually enhanced to meet the changing student needs.
- B. The Principal ensures that the school provides a welcome and nurturing environment for all students and their families.
- C. The Principal ensures that individual student needs are met as delineated in the school's mission statement.
- D. The Principal provides vision for the faculty in developing and delivering a high-quality program.

QUESTION 3: The Principal establishes an effective manner of leadership and appropriately involves members of the administration and faculty in decision-making.

- A. The Principal works with all key administrators in develop appropriate goals and objectives for the year.
- B. The Principal provides leadership to ensure the effective day-to-day operations of the school.
- C. The Principal delegates authority appropriately to ensure a highly productive team operation.
- D. The Principal involves the appropriate school faculty and administrators in decisionmaking.

QUESTION 4: The Principal is responsible for attracting, retaining, developing, and evaluating qualified faculty and staff.

- A. The Principal has a formal process in place for recruiting well-qualified and diverse faculty and staff.
- B. The Principal implements a system for evaluating faculty and staff performance on an ongoing basis.
- C. The Principal actively works to keep faculty and staff motivated and engaged in the life of the school.
- D. The Principal implements a system for mentoring, nurturing, and supporting new teachers.
- E. The Principal works with the board and business manager to set appropriate salaries and benefits.
- F. The Principal ensures that there is an effective professional development program in place to help faculty and staff develop.

QUESTION 5: The Principal is accessible and communicates effectively with all constituencies.

- A. The Principal has an effective program for communicating routinely with parents.
- B. The Principal has a system in place for contacting families quickly and effectively in the event of an emergency.
- C. The Principal, in conjunction with the Board, has an effective process for communicating routinely with the District.
- D. The Principal, in conjunction with the Board and Fundraising Committee Chair, communicates with existing and potential grantors, organizations and donors as needed.

QUESTION 6: The Principal is responsible for financial management, maintenance of the physical plant, strategic planning and fund-raising.

- A. The Principal works with the Board to ensure the long-term sustainability of the school.
- B. The Principal, in conjunction with the Board, develops sound, multi-year, strategic financial plans for the school.
- C. The Principal, in conjunction with the business manager, oversees the financial operations of the school to ensure that the school operates within budget guidelines.
- D. The Principal, in conjunction with the business manager, oversees planning for and execution of all physical plant requirements.
- E. The Principal, in conjunction with the Fundraising Committee Chair, sets realistic fundraising goals for the school.
- F. The Principal is actively involved in cultivating and soliciting major donors.
- G. The Principal oversees the general compliance of school policies and procedures with local, state, and federal laws.

QUESTION 7: The Principal ensures that every element of school life reflects the principles of equity, justice and the dignity of each individual, and is aligned with the school's mission.

A. The Principal regularly evaluates the school climate to ensure that it is welcoming and nurturing for all.

- B. The Principal regularly evaluates the school's operating principles to ensure that they are fair and equitable to all in the community.
- C. The Principal ensures that the school actively seeks diversity in its faculty, staff and student body.



SCOPE & SEQUENCE SAMPLE

The following chart is a sampling of how the Roses in Concrete Community School curriculum will follow Common Core State Standards for English Language Arts and Mathematics (CCSS), Next Generation Science Standards (NGSS), and the California State Standards for Social Studies (CSS). Enrollment for the first two years of operation will be K-5. The middle school program will begin in operational year three.

Grade	Common Core Standards/Next Generation Science Standards	Example of Integration of Standards into Curriculum	
К	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 With prompting and support, identify characters, settings, and major events in a story.	 Strategic selection of age appropriate book(s) that is culturally responsive and aligned with decolonized/social justice pedagogy. Critical analysis of characters in literature to address themes such as: "fair" vs. "unfair", "right" vs. "wrong", "equality", etc. 	
1	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 Describe characters, settings, and major events in a story, using key details.		
2	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 Describe how characters in a story respond to major events and challenges.	 Students will progress over time as they matriculate throug the years and the complexity to which the curriculum increases Example Lit: <u>Click, Clack, Cows that Type, The Rats of Nimh, We Shall</u> <u>Continue, Encounter, From Slave Ship to Freedom Road</u>, etc. 	
3	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 Describe characters in a story (e.g., their traits, motivations, or feelings) and explain how their actions contribute to the sequence of events.	Strategic selection of age appropriate chapter book(s) that is culturally responsive and aligned with decolonized/social justice pedagogy. • Critical analysis of characters in literature to address themes	
4	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 Describe in depth a character, setting, or event in a story or drama, drawing on specific details in the text (e.g., a character's thoughts, words, or actions).	 such as: "self-hate vs. self-love", "humanization vs. dehumanization", "struggle and resistance", etc. Students will progress over time as they matriculate throug the years and the complexity to which the curriculum increases Example Lit: Morning Girl, Esperanza Rising, Skin I'm In, House on Many Street, Wonder, The Hunger Games series, Divergent 	
5	Reading: Key Ideas and Details #3 Compare and contrast two or more characters, settings, or events in a story or drama, drawing on specific details in the text (e.g., how characters interact).		
6	Reading: Craft and Structure #3 Describe how a particular story's or drama's plot unfolds in a series of episodes as well as how the characters respond or change as the plot moves toward a resolution.		
K	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 With prompting and support, name the author and illustrator of a story and define the role of each in telling the story.	 Emphasis on Point of View and Author's Purpose in Literature can extend into Media and Critical Media Literacy to develop Readers' Critical Lens Connect literature to mainstream media Deconstruct point of view through mainstream media like Disney's conglomeration (what point of view are they spreading through "Disney Princesses" tales?) Develop skill to show how point of view influences dominant ideology and action Develop skill to be more critical of dominant narratives and 	
1	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 Identify who is telling the story at various points in a text.		
2	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 Acknowledge differences in the points of view of characters, including by speaking in a different voice for each character when reading dialogue aloud.		
3	Reading: Craft and Structure #6		

	Distinguish their own point of view from that of the narrator or those of the characters.		create a counter narrative	
4	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 Compare and contrast the point of view from which different stories are narrated, including the difference between first- and third-person narrations.		 Students will progress over time as they matriculate through the years and the complexity to which the curriculum increases Example: Analyze documents, newspaper articles, online content on Trayvon Martin/Zimmerman court decision. Go over text books, like Social Studies, and go over history being covered from a Western/Eurocentric Point of View 	
5	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 Describe how a narrator's or speaker's point of view influences how events are described.			
6	Reading: Craft and Structure #6 Explain how an author develops the point of view of the narrator or speaker in a text.			
К	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 With prompting and support, describe the relationship between illustrations and the text in which they appear (e.g., what person, place, thing, or idea in the text an illustration depicts).		 Develop students' ability to "Read the World" and deconstruct images in their literature and their communities. Analyze pictures in literature both from a dominant narrative, as well as, counter narrative to see how ideas of race, class, gender are constructed Develop skills for students to apply their developing "critical lenses" to make sense of the images they interact with (billboards, magazines, box art, etc.) Develop skills to recognize "hidden curriculum" and agendas through the images 	
1	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Use the illustrations and details in a text to describe its key ideas.			
2	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Explain how specific images (e.g., a diagram showing how a machine works) contribute to and clarify a text.			
3	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Use information gained from illustrations (e.g., maps, photographs) and the words in a text to demonstrate understanding of the text (e.g., where, when, why, and how key events occur).		 Develop students' Digital Media Literacy skills by critically deconstructing popular youth media Strategically connect literature to media and make connections to skill sets used explicit Level of complexity and depth of analysis increases over time; lead to students creating their own counter media Builds upon skills learned from (K-2) and by 6th grade, complexity of Media Analysis and Deconstruction will greatly increase Cross-Age tutoring/mentoring can occur with K-2 Example: Read Aloud Encounter by Jane Yolen and deconstruct the images that accompany story about Christopher Columbus contact. Use clips of Avatar movie and discuss. Show Vimeo clip of the "First Thanksgiving" by youth. Have students create their own video regarding European contact with Indigenous People. 	
4	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Interpret information presented visually, orally, or quantitatively (e.g., in charts, graphs, diagrams, time lines, animations, or interactive elements on Web pages) and explain how the information contributes to an understanding of the text in which it appears.			
5	Reading Informational Text: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Draw on information from multiple print or digital sources, demonstrating the ability to locate an answer to a question quickly or to solve a problem efficiently.			
6	Reading: Integration of Knowledge and Ideas #7 Analyze various accounts of a subject told in different mediums (e.g., a person's life story in both print and multimedia), determining which details are emphasized in each account.			
K	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Participate in shared research and writing projects (e.g., explore a number of books by a		Students can start to participate and become familiar with Youth Participatory Action Research (YPAR).	

o²
	favorite author and express opinions about them).	 YPAR covers cross-curricular strands ELA focus on developing Lit Review and Context Research
1	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Participate in shared research and writing projects (e.g., explore a number of "how-to" books on a given topic and use them to write a sequence of instructions).	 Depth and Complexity increases as students matriculate throughout the years Each School year can have a different theme to focus on their
2	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Participate in shared research and writing projects (e.g., read a number of books on a single topic to produce a report; record science observations).	 YPAR K-2 focus on particular components of YPAR and will require more teacher facilitation Cross-Age tutoring/mentoring can occur with K-2
3	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Conduct short research projects that build knowledge about a topic.	Example: YPAR dealing with local community conditions and action, research can be done on community history and the Black Panthers. Groups can also research about other areas similar to the local
4	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Conduct short research projects that build knowledge through investigation of different aspects of a topic.	community (i.e. NYC and the Young Lords)
5	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Conduct short research projects that use several sources to build knowledge through investigation of different aspects of a topic.	
6	Writing: Research to Build and Present Knowledge #7 Conduct short research projects to answer a question, drawing on several sources and refocusing the inquiry when appropriate.	
K	 Math: Operations and Algebraic Thinking (K.OA) Understand addition as putting together and adding to, and understand subtraction as taking apart and taking from. 1. Represent addition and subtraction with objects, fingers, mental images, drawings2, sounds (e.g., claps), acting out situations, verbal explanations, expressions, or equations. 2. Solve addition and subtraction word problems, and add and subtract within 10, e.g., by using objects or drawings to represent the problem. 	 Generate problems that are grounded in reality. Emphasis on real-work word problems. Incorporate youth culture into problems Use historical contexts in problem solving Strategically connect mathematics to other cross-curricular subjects Same scenarios can be used throughout the K-2 span (even if
К	 Math: Measurement and Data (K.MD) Describe and compare measurable attributes. 1. Describe measurable attributes of objects, such as length or weight. Describe several measurable attributes of a single object. 2. Directly compare two objects with a measurable attribute in common, to see which object has "more of"/"less of" the attribute, and describe the difference. For example, directly compare the heights of two children and describe one child as taller/shorter. 	 they have been a student since K), the depth and complexity of the problem and scenario will increase/change (this will allow for deeper understanding of overall theme and concept mastery over time) Example: Deconstruct "Thanksgiving" and what impacts the Pilgrims have when they "take away" supplies from the Indigenous People. Students can act out the "adding and subtracting" of that scenario. Students can then
1	 Math: Operations and Algebraic Thinking (1.0A) Represent and solve problems involving addition and subtraction. 1. Use addition and subtraction within 20 to solve word problems involving situations of adding to, taking from, putting together, taking apart, and comparing, with unknowns in all positions, e.g., by using objects, drawings, and equations with a symbol for the unknown number to represent the problem.² 2. Solve word problems that call for addition of three whole numbers whose sum is less than or equal to 20, e.g., by using objects, drawings, and equations with a symbol for the unknown number to represent the problem. Work with addition and subtraction equations. 	compare who had "more" and who ended up having "less".

	7. Understand the meaning of the equal sign, and determine if equations involving addition and subtraction are true or false. For example, which of the following equations are true and which are false? $6 = 6$, $7 = 8 - 1$, $5 + 2 = 2 + 5$, $4 + 1 = 5 + 2$.		
2	 Math: Operations and Algebraic Thinking (2.0A) Represent and solve problems involving addition and subtraction. 1. Use addition and subtraction within 100 to solve one- and two-step word problems involving situations of adding to, taking from, putting together, taking apart, and comparing, with unknowns in all positions, e.g., by using drawings and equations with a symbol for the unknown number to represent the problem. Add and subtract within 20. 2. Fluently add and subtract within 20 using mental strategies.² By end of Grade 2, know from memory all sums of two one-digit numbers. 		
1	Math: Measurement and Data (1.MD) Represent and interpret data. 4. Organize, represent, and interpret data with up to three categories; ask and answer questions about the total number of data points, how many in each category, and how many more or less are in one category than in another.	YF	PAR
2	 Math: Measurement and Data (2.MD) Work with time and money. 7. Tell and write time from analog and digital clocks to the nearest five minutes, using a.m. and p.m. 8. Solve word problems involving dollar bills, quarters, dimes, nickels, and pennies, using \$ and \$ symbols appropriately. Example: If you have 2 dimes and 3 pennies, how many cents do you have? 		
3	 Math: Operations and Algebraic Thinking (3.0A) Solve problems involving the four operations, and identify and explain patterns in arithmetic. 8. Solve two-step word problems using the four operations. Represent these problems using equations with a letter standing for the unknown quantity. Assess the reasonableness of answers using mental computation and estimation strategies including rounding.3 	Er	 enerate complex multi-step problems that are grounded in reality. mphasis on real-world word problems. Incorporate youth culture into problems Use historical contexts in problem solving Strategically connect mathematics to other cross-curricular subjects
4	Math: Operations and Algebraic Thinking (4.0A)Use the four operations with whole numbers to solve problems.3. Solve multistep word problems posed with whole numbers and having whole-number answers using the four operations, including problems in which remainders must be interpreted. Represent these problems using equations with a letter standing for the unknown quantity. Assess the reasonableness of answers using mental computation and estimation strategies including rounding.	de st	xample: Students can compute total known numbers of Indigenous eaths by small pox. Students can manipulate numbers to find out tatistics of the amount of youth have access to technology in classrooms nd compare what areas are more equipped than others.
6	 Math: the Number System (6.NS) Apply and extend previous understandings of multiplication and division to divide fractions by fractions. 1. Interpret and compute quotients of fractions, and solve word problems involving division of fractions by fractions, e.g., by using visual fraction models and equations to represent the problem. For example, create a story context for (2/3) ÷ (3/4) and use a visual fraction model to show the quotient; use the relationship between multiplication and division to explain that (2/3) ÷ (3/4) = 8/9 because 3/4 of 8/9 is 2/3. (In general, (a/b) ÷ (c/d) = ad/bc.) How much 		

	chocolate will each person get if 3 people share 1/2 lb of chocolate equally? How many 3/4-cup servings are in 2/3 of a cup of yogurt? How wide is a rectangular strip of land with length 3/4 mi and area 1/2 square mi?	
3	Math: Measurement and Data (3.MD) Geometric measurement: understand concepts of area and relate area to multiplication and to addition. Geometric measurement: recognize perimeter as an attribute of plane figures and distinguish between linear and area measures.	 Design Projects that have students take on the role of an Urban Planner. Start with students analyzing their classrooms; measuring space Task would be to design their "dream school" or "ideal community block" and incorporate geometry into their design projects
4	Math: Measurement and Data (4.MD) Solve problems involving measurement and conversion of measurements from a larger unit to a smaller unit. Represent and interpret data.	 Measurements would take place on their scaled projects Can develop a scale to match possibility of a real school/block
5	Math: Measurement and Data (5.MD) Represent and interpret data. 2. Make a line plot to display a data set of measurements in fractions of a unit (1/2, 1/4, 1/8). Use operations on fractions for this grade to solve problems involving information presented in line plots. For example, given different measurements of liquid in identical beakers, find the amount of liquid each beaker would contain if the total amount in all the beakers were redistributed equally.	YPAR
5	 Math: Geometry (5.G) Graph points on the coordinate plane to solve real-world and mathematical problems. 2. Represent real world and mathematical problems by graphing points in the first quadrant of the coordinate plane, and interpret coordinate values of points in the context of the situation. 	
6	Math: Ratios and Proportional Relationships (6.RP) Understand ratio concepts and use ratio reasoning to solve problems. 1. Understand the concept of a ratio and use ratio language to describe a ratio relationship between two quantities. For example, "The ratio of wings to beaks in the bird house at the zoo was 2:1, because for every 2 wings there was 1 beak." "For every vote candidate A received, candidate C received nearly three votes."	 Generate complex ratio problems that are grounded in reality. Emphasis on real-world word problems. Incorporate youth culture into problems Use historical contexts in problem solving Strategically connect mathematics to other cross-curricular subjects Example: Students can analyze admission rates in UCs to develop a ratio, look at incarceration rates, or even ratios of healthy food options in their neighborhoods vs. fast food places and liquor stores. Students should interact with their communities and world to develop understanding of mathematical concepts.
K	Science: K.Forces and Interactions: Pushes and Pulls K-PS2-1. Plan and conduct an investigation to compare the effects of different strengths or different directions of pushes and pulls on the motion of an object. [Clarification Statement: Examples of pushes or pulls could include a string attached to an object being pulled, a person pushing an object, a person stopping a rolling ball, and two objects colliding and pushing on each other.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited	 Students will begin to understand the concept of Force which can be tied to varying thematic concepts: Tying into Math scenarios, can apply knowledge of force to include "exploitation" of the Indigenous People Tie into Bullying Show how force is NOT JUST a physical push and pull

	to different relative strengths or different directions, but not both at the same time. Assessment does not include non-contact pushes or pulls such as those produced by magnets.]	 Start developing ideas of hegemony in dealing with the concept of force that can be developed over time
K	Science: K.Interdependent Relationships in Ecosystems: Animals, Plants, and Their Environment	Students develop and maintain a Community Garden
	K-LS1-1. Use observations to describe patterns of what plants and animals (including humans) need to survive. [Clarification Statement: Examples of patterns could include that animals need to take in food but plants do not; the different kinds of food needed by different types of animals; the requirement of plants to have light; and, that all living things need water.]	
	K-ESS2-2. Construct an argument supported by evidence for how plants and animals (including humans) can change the environment to meet	
	their needs. [Clarification Statement: Examples of plants and animals changing their environment coud include a squirrel digs in the ground to hide its food and tree roots can break concrete.]	
	K-ESS3-1. Use a model to represent the relationship between the needs of different plants or animals (including humans) and the places they live. [Clarification Statement: Examples of relationships could include that deer eat buds and leaves, therefore, they usually live in forested areas; and, grasses need sunlight so they often grow in meadows. Plants, animals, and their surroundings make up a system.]	
	K-ESS3-3. Communicate solutions that will reduce the impact of humans on the land, water, air, and/or other living things in the local	
	environment.* [Clarification Statement: Examples of human impact on the land could include cutting trees to produce paper and using resources to produce bottles. Examples of solutions could include reusing paper and recycling cans and bottles.]	
1	Science: 1.Structure, Function, and Information Processing	Students develop and maintain a Community Garden
	1-LS1-1. Use materials to design a solution to a human problem by mimicking how plants and/or animals use their external parts to help them survive, grow, and meet their needs.* [Clarification Statement: Examples of human problems that can be solved by mimicking plant or animal solutions could include designing clothing or equipment to protect bicyclists by mimicking turtle shells, acorn shells, and animal scales; stabilizing structures by mimicking animal tails and roots on plants; keeping out intruders by mimicking thorns on branches and animal quills; and, detecting intruders by mimicking eyes and	 Analysis of Community as Students' Ecosystem. Research native plant and wildlife Deconstruct challenges to ecosystem Develop problem-solving skills as students begin to offer solutions to problems in their ecosystem Environmental Justice issues
	ears.] 1-LS1-2. Read texts and use media to determine patterns in behavior of parents and offspring that help offspring survive. [Clarification Statement: Examples of patterns of behaviors could include the signals that offspring make (such as crying, cheeping, and other vocalizations) and the responses of the parents (such as feeding, comforting, and protecting the offspring).] 1-LS3-1. Make observations to construct an evidence-based account that	 Connect "survival" in community Analyze what it takes for varying life systems to thrive in critical conditions (plants, animals, humans, families) Chart/observe similarities and differences amongst different communities/people's SURVIVAL tactics (what can bring us
	young plants and animals are like, but not exactly like, their parents. [Clarification Statement: Examples of patterns could include features plants or animals share. Examples of observations could include leaves from the same kind of plant are the same shape but can differ in size; and, a particular breed of dog looks like its parents but is not exactly the same.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include inheritance or animals that undergo	together)

	metamorphosis or hybrids.]	
1	Science: 1.Space Systems: Patterns and Cycles 1-ESS1-1. Use observations of the sun, moon, and stars to describe patterns that can be predicted. [Clarification Statement: Examples of patterns could include that the sun and moon appear to rise in one part of the sky, move across the sky, and set; and stars other than our sun are visible at night but not during the day.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment of star patterns is limited to stars being seen at night and not during the day.] 1-ESS1-2. Make observations at different times of year to relate the amount of daylight to the time of year. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on relative comparisons of the amount of daylight in the winter to the amount in the spring or fall.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to relative amounts of daylight, not quantifying the hours or time of daylight.]	 Many cultural practices and histories revolve around the Sun and Moon Supplement with varying Indigenous knowledge Cross-curricular modules can bring in People's myths, legends, and ancestry Solar calendar vs. Lunar calendar Tie into these patterns with Community Garden, habits of people and other living things Global Warming
2	Science: 2.Structure and Properties of Matter 2-PS1-1. Plan and conduct an investigation to describe and classify different kinds of materials by their observable properties. [Clarification Statement: Observations could include color, texture, hardness, and flexibility. Patterns could include the similar properties that different materials share.] 2-PS1-2. Analyze data obtained from testing different materials to determine which materials have the properties that are best suited for an intended purpose.* [Clarification Statement: Examples of properties could include, strength, flexibility, hardness, texture, and absorbency.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment of quantitative measurements is limited to length.] 2-PS1-3. Make observations to construct an evidence-based account of how an object made of a small set of pieces can be disassembled and made into a new object. [Clarification Statement: Examples of pieces could include blocks, building bricks, or other assorted small objects.] 2-PS1-4. Construct an argument with evidence that some changes caused by heating or cooling can be reversed and some cannot. [Clarification Statement: Examples of reversible changes could include cooking an egg, freezing a plant leaf, and heating paper.]	 This strand can be applicable to various projects and themes: Plan/Create/Test properties of matter to help create Community Garden (what substance would make the best planters box, trellis, green house?) Design Projects Analyze construction of school, houses, community to develop a plan for upgrade Converting their school, houses, and community to be more ecofriendly Determine the properties of ecofriendly materials to generate a "green" world
2	 Science: 2.Interdependent Relationships in Ecosystems 2-LS2-1. Plan and conduct an investigation to determine if plants need sunlight and water to grow. [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to testing one variable at a time.] 2-LS2-2. Develop a simple model that mimics the function of an animal in dispersing seeds or pollinating plants.* 2-LS4-1. Make observations of plants and animals to compare the diversity of life in different habitats. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on the diversity of living things in each of a variety of different habitats.] 	 Students develop and maintain a Community Garden Analysis of Community as Students' Ecosystem. Research native plant and wildlife Deconstruct challenges to ecosystem Develop problem-solving skills as students begin to offer solutions to problems in their ecosystem Environmental Justice issues
K-2	Science: K-2.Engineering Design	YPAR Creating a sustainable community garden

	K-2-ETS1-1. Ask questions, make observations, and gather information about a situation people want to change to define a simple problem that can be solved through the development of a new or improved object or tool.	• Developing plans to improve, add-on, reconstruct their school Build school pride and ownership by letting students invest their thoughts and ideas into continuing build/construction of "their school"
	K-2-ETS1-2. Develop a simple sketch, drawing, or physical model to illustrate how the shape of an object helps it function as needed to solve a given problem.	
	K-2-ETS1-3. Analyze data from tests of two objects designed to solve the same problem to compare the strengths and weaknesses of how each performs.	
3	 Science: 3.Interdependent Relationships in Ecosystems 3-LS2-1. Construct an argument that some animals form groups that help members survive. 3-LS4-1. Analyze and interpret data from fossils to provide evidence of the organisms and the environments in which they lived long ago. [Clarification Statement: Examples of data could include type, size, and distributions of fossil organisms. Examples of fossils and environments could include marine fossils found on dry land, tropical plant fossils found in Arctic areas, and fossils of extinct organisms.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include identification of specific fossils or present plants and animals. Assessment is limited to major fossil types and relative ages.] 3-LS4-3. Construct an argument with evidence that in a particular habitat some organisms can survive well, some survive less well, and some cannot survive at all. [Clarification Statement: Examples of evidence could include needs and characteristics of the organisms and habitats involved. The organisms and their habitat make up a system in which the parts depend on each other.] 3-LS4-4. Make a claim about the merit of a solution to a problem caused when the environment changes and the types of plants and animals that live there may change.* [Clarification Statement: Examples of environmental changes could include changes in land characteristics, water distribution, temperature, food, and other organisms.] 	 Analysis of Community as Students' Ecosystem. Research native plant and wildlife Deconstruct challenges to ecosystem Develop problem-solving skills as students begin to offer solutions to problems in their ecosystem Environmental Justice issues
4	Science: 4.Structure, Function, and Information Processing 4-LS1-1. Construct an argument that plants and animals have internal and external structures that function to support survival, growth, behavior, and reproduction. [Clarification Statement: Examples of structures could include thorns, stems, roots, colored petals, heart, stomach, lung, brain, and skin.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to macroscopic structures within plant and animal systems.]	 Students develop and maintain a Community Garden Analysis of garden from beginning to end Research on plants that go into the garden, as well as, the insects and wildlife that interact with the garden Reflect on successes and challenges of garden and create plan for following year or for other gardens in and out of the community
4	Science: 4.Earth's Systems: Processes that Shape the Earth 4-ESS2-1. Make observations and/or measurements to provide evidence of the effects of weathering or the rate of erosion by water, ice, wind, or	 community Test Rock and Soil samples in and around various parts of community Study geology of community and its impacts on how

	vegetation. [Clarification Statement: Examples of variables to test could include angle of slope in the downhill movement of water, amount of vegetation, speed of wind, relative rate of deposition, cycles of freezing and thawing of water, cycles of heating and cooling, and volume of water flow.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to a single form of weathering or erosion.]	community was developed/designed
5	 Science: 5.Earth's Systems 5-ESS2-1. Develop a model using an example to describe ways the geosphere, biosphere, hydrosphere, and/or atmosphere interact. [Clarification Statement: Examples could include the influence of the ocean on ecosystems, landform shape, and climate; the influence of the atmosphere on landforms and ecosystems through weather and climate; and the influence of mountain ranges on winds and clouds in the atmosphere. The geosphere, hydrosphere, atmosphere, and biosphere are each a system.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to the interactions of two systems at a time.] 5-ESS2-2. Describe and graph the amounts and percentages of water and fresh water in various reservoirs to provide evidence about the distribution of water on Earth. [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to oceans, lakes, rivers, glaciers, ground water, and polar ice caps, and does not include the atmosphere.] 5-ESS3-1. Obtain and combine information about ways individual communities use science ideas to protect the Earth's resources and environment. 	 Analysis of Community as Students' Ecosystem. Research native plant and wildlife Deconstruct challenges to ecosystem Develop problem-solving skills as students begin to offer solutions to problems in their ecosystem Environmental Justice issues Students develop and maintain a Community Garden Analysis of garden from beginning to end Research on plants that go into the garden, as well as, the insects and wildlife that interact with the garden Reflect on successes and challenges of garden and create plan for following year or for other gardens in and out of the community
5	 Science: 5.Matter and Energy in Organisms and Ecosystems 5-PS3-1. Use models to describe that energy in animals' food (used for body repair, growth, motion, and to maintain body warmth) was once energy from the sun. [Clarification Statement: Examples of models could include diagrams, and flow charts.] 5-LS1-1. Support an argument that plants get the materials they need for growth chiefly from air and water. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on the idea that plant matter comes mostly from air and water, not from the soil.] 5-LS2-1. Develop a model to describe the movement of matter among plants, animals, decomposers, and the environment. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on the idea that matter that is not food (air, water, decomposed materials in soil) is changed by plants into matter that is food. Examples of systems could include organisms, ecosystems, and the Earth.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include molecular explanations.] 	
3-5	 Science: 3-5.Engineering Design 3-5-ETS1-1. Define a simple design problem reflecting a need or a want that includes specified criteria for success and constraints on materials, time, or cost. 3-5-ETS1-2. Generate and compare multiple possible solutions to a problem based on how well each is likely to meet the criteria and constraints of the problem. 	 YPAR Creating a sustainable community garden Developing plans to improve, add-on, reconstruct their schoo Build school pride and ownership by letting students invest their thought and ideas into continuing build/construction of "their school"

	controlled and failure points are considered to identify aspects of a model or prototype that can be improved.	
6 Middl e School (MS) 6 Middl e School (MS)	Science: MS.Structure and Properties of Matter MS-PS1-3. Gather and make sense of information to describe that synthetic materials come from natural resources and impact society. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on natural resources that undergo a chemical process to form the synthetic material. Examples of new materials could include new medicine, foods, and alternative fuels.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment is limited to qualitative information.] Science: MS.Structure, Function, and Information Processing MS-LS1-3. Use argument supported by evidence for how the body is a system of interacting subsystems composed of groups of cells. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on the conceptual understanding that cells form tissues and tissues form organs specialized for particular body functions. Examples could include the interaction of subsystems within a system and the normal functioning of those systems.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include the mechanism of one body system independent of others. Assessment is limited to the circulatory, excretory, digestive, respiratory, muscular, and nervous systems.] MS-LS1-8. Gather and synthesize information that sensory receptors respond to stimuli by sending messages to the brain for immediate behavior or storage as memories. [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include mechanisms for the transmission of this information.]	 Students can delve into Health and Environmental Justice issues in this strand: Comparing natural ingredients in foods to synthetic ones Analyze food labels in their snacks and food Research effects of prolonged consumption of synthetic materials Create projects (Public Service Announcements, Presentations Media) to share with K-5 students Critically analyze "Organic" labelling and actual benefits Analyze Healthy Options and Access in and around community Help promote healthier options and Community Garden Analysis of Community as Students' Ecosystem. Research native plant and wildlife Deconstruct challenges to ecosystem Develop problem-solving skills as students begin to offer solutions to problems in their ecosystem Environmental Justice issues
6 Middl e School (MS)	 Science: MS.Matter and Energy in Organisms and Ecosystems MS-LS1-6. Construct a scientific explanation based on evidence for the role of photosynthesis in the cycling of matter and flow of energy into and out of organisms. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on tracing movement of matter and flow of energy.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include the biochemical mechanisms of photosynthesis.] MS-LS1-7. Develop a model to describe how food is rearranged through chemical reactions forming new molecules that support growth and/or release energy as this matter moves through an organism. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on describing that molecules are broken apart and put back together and that in this process, energy is released.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment does not include details of the chemical reactions for photosynthesis or respiration.] MS-LS2-1. Analyze and interpret data to provide evidence for the effects of resource availability on organisms and populations of organisms in an ecosystem. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on cause and effect relationships between resources and growth of individual organisms and the numbers of organisms in ecosystems during periods of abundant and scarce resources.] MS-LS2-3. Develop a model to describe the cycling of matter and flow of energy among living and nonliving parts of an ecosystem. [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on describing the conservation of matter and flow of energy into and out of various ecosystems, and on defining the boundaries of the system.] [Assessment Boundary: Assessment Boundary:	 Students develop and maintain a Community Garden Analysis of garden from beginning to end Research on plants that go into the garden, as well as, the insects and wildlife that interact with the garden Reflect on successes and challenges of garden and create plan for following year or for other gardens in and out of the community YPAR Developing plans to improve, add-on, reconstruct their school and communities

changes to	hysical or biological components of an ecosystem affect	_ ····	
	 [Clarification Statement: Emphasis is on recognizing patterns in data and making ences about changes in populations, and on evaluating empirical evidence supporting 		
arguments abou	t changes to ecosystems.]		



SELF SCIENCE (SEL) SAMPLE LESSON

Social and Emotional Learning (SEL) lessons will be taught directly in weekly classes. Self-Science classes will be structured in four parts. The lesson starts with a Rating Scale, a quick activity in which students rate their own feelings for the day. Next, the students Engage with discussion designed to connect with prior knowledge and build interest in the focus of the lesson. The primary substance of the lesson comes with Activate. The teacher leads an exercise or game that gives students real-life experience with the content. Finally, in Reflect the students pull their learning together and prepare to apply it through small or whole group discussion or journal writing or drawing.

The content of the Self Science lessons will follow a developmental progression. In the early grades, children are introduced to the basic vocabulary of emotions. They learn cooperation and problem solving skills and develop an understanding of what it means to be a member of a group.

Intermediate students build on these introductory concepts to include respect for themselves and others, management of strong feelings, development of effective listening skills, and the ability to set academic goals. During the middle school years, the curriculum broadens to encompass the physical and emotional changes of adolescence, provides guidance in analyzing stressful social situations and develops peer leadership skills. In the Self-Science curriculum, students develop in eight Emotional Intelligence (EQ) competencies: Enhance Emotional Literacy; Recognize Patterns; Apply Consequential Thinking; Navigate Emotions; Engage Intrinsic Motivation; Exercise Optimism; Increase Empathy; Pursue Noble Goals.

Through weekly lessons in Self Science, students will learn to use and apply a systematic approach to making choices. In this process, students:

- Observe what happened, paying particular attention to their own emotions and responses as well as those of others.
- Interpret or analyze the implications of different choices.
- Conclude and commit to a plan of action.

This process will be taught through role play and discussion in the Self Science lessons. The same process will also be used to mediate social problems throughout the school day.



The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

		NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/Nom bre de la escuela barrio	DATE Fecha
П	1.	Magici Larres	For m	7321 Fre . 4 Bin .	50 575 90		Qakland Kont	08/22/100
5		Falsensi Hau	- 1.	Harry 7 In St Date	5x12 21 5	SAME FRANKLY.	Dakkad	08/20 /14
	3.	inise Vaidet	Mailet	9229 \$ St. Dakland CA	510 7676058	s Kinder	OAK	28/22/14
	4.	Jifa Penitani	OFA Penitani		570269365	-	Dalk	ashral 14
	5.	Aurora Prmentel	A. Priverter	SZZS Congress Ave Oakland	611 831-9752	April 16	Oakland	8/22/14
	6.	FALELALA FUKO	Falilale Fuko	2006 SSA CIVE Dalland	F8-4666	1st 42 mile	Caldand	stalit
-	7.	KANGILANGI	Laugelane, Typer	2006 B 85 AXA DAK	510904-1961	K,1st	OAK Lauce	3/22/14
1	8.	SALESI TUAKO	Undantor,	4541 Thompson Stark	50-927-021	2 Gian	Outland	8/22/14
r	9.	Criedy Naunaut	a Mattim	15/6 Thorapath Stick	9507091	ATTY JIST	Dakland	8.22.147
5	10.	Ketemani Naunaut	an Helemani	496 Therepson St. Dak	1640 3597	TSAME T.	·Dakkner	18.22114

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

 addres 	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/Nom bre de la escuela barrío	DATE Fecha
1.	ELIZABERT OULS	elegalour fet	6156 LATRD AVE GAFLAND 94605	(510)499-53	B 1 ST/2ND	BURCKHALTER	8/22
2.	MAPHA RAMIREZ	MARK	Dakland 94602	(510) (097-9556	K	Seguoia	8/22
3,	MAPHA RAMIREZ Kate Sugarman	4ngra	2302 11 Ave Oakland 94606 2836 PARKER BAE OAKLAND CA	(646)416-4801	K	BellaVista	8/22
4.	G-REVES	ANK-	2836 PARKER BAR O JAKLAND CA	(510)436048	FK	PAPKER	8/22
5.							•
6.							
7.							
8.							
9.							
10	(4) State (1) and (999 - 99 - 99 - 99 - 99 - 99 - 99 - 99				1	1

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/Nom bre de la escuela barrio	DATE Fecha
1.	Miriam Gonzalez	Minon Sulen	3669 Perminan AuCatland	(510) 467-5890	2	ICS	8-16-14
2.	Renato Mata	Parte uluto	4007 Allendale Ave Cakland 94619	(\$D8)449-7340	4	ICS	8-16-14
3.	SandraGutier	22 Dandia custio	1324 58th Ave. Dakland 9	510-585-	K		8-16-14
4.	Maria Valdez	Main Valley Keligas	8	510.355-7820	2		8-17-14
5.	Devon Wesky	RALLA	960 IBST OAKLAND CA	4		MLK	8-19-14
6.	Ate Havea	Ann	9964 Walnut St Dakland 9.	F			8-22.14
7.		V					
8.							
9.							
10							2

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/Nom bre de la escuela barrio	DATE Fecha
1.	Reena Valvani	Reena Valvani	402 Athol Ave Oakland CA 94606	510-823-55	83 2nd	Oakland	8/20
2.							
3.							
4.							
5.							
6.							
7.							
8.				· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
9.							
10.							

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/Nom bre de la escuela barrio	DATE Fecha
1,	Kendra Carr	K. Can	4600 Harbord Dr. Oakland	910-917-7123	I'a 3	Hillcrest	5/17/
2.							
3.							
4.							
5.							
6.							
7.							
8.				1			
9.						*	
10.							

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/ Nombre de la escuela barrio	DATE <i>Fecha</i>
1.	Rosa Freciado	& fle	9501 Termi St Cardand et 94605	(511) 688-5069	Presen K		8-19-14
2.	Laura Fiores	Laura Flores	9200 Hinsidest Apt Foakian	4520)2274764	4		-24-20-4
3.	and the second						
4.							
5.							
6.							
7.							
8.							

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in Concrete Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBO R-HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL/ Nombre de la escuela barrio	DATE Fecha
1.	Viki Hernandez	víkí Hernandez	2127 27th Ave Oakland CA 94601	510 532-0654	K		8/21/2014
2.							
3.							
4.							
5.							
6.							
7.							
8.							
9.							
10.							10

entSignatureTemplate (1).doc - Google Docs

CHARTER SCHOOL

marpto

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the $\frac{27.0}{100}$ Charter School. such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to gra approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME	SIGNATURE	ADDRESS	PHONE	STUDENT	NAME OF	DATE
	Nombre	Firma	Dirección	NUMBER	GRADE IN	NEIGHBOR-H	Fecha
				número de teléfono	20 <u>/5</u> -20_6 SCHOOL	OOD DISTRICT	
				telelono	YEAR	SCHOOL	
					Grado del	GONOOL	
		1 .		1	estudiante		
1.	1		1 0/ 12 Fotost	(510)	A	Dakland	8/ault
	LUVONIG MHCKe	Mr Ally	A462 t Cakland CA	417.5876	1	Ouncerer.	0/00-91
2.	Incolun Dadil	/man D. l'	120 02 100 94601	305834-2693	2	11	C171
	SUCIUM FACILI	W. NULIMPAL	ILA 1100 SCharte apt A	2693	6		2/24
3.	Sau Didila	N n 1	'oakland	510	7	11	Shi
	Dara raama	sauradulla	-1130 82nd Ave Apt A.	421-4127	6	<i>v</i> ·	200
4.	t I Tri I	· 1 ··· in	DaHand		i	и	SDU
	Evelyn leyach	allely etade	2600 79th Dakland	343-1732		И	Jp 1
5. ~		, 40 VA11	0-21 2742 10	1:1	ptz	to P.	2
	MING / BING	in the for	122.77 12 AUR	761-5517	7	outur	2/34
6.			and ml	2 × Contin	ist	11	1-17
	Dooma Hervenio	et allabor	- 1345 79" AVR	689-4365			200
7.		I - TI IAT	Till inth	\$101		11	5/24
	MGYNO HEIMAN	ACE LONNAL	LLY! IL ave	815-3513		11	Jon
8.	& Jugani Manal.	123000	nouna THA CL	510	V	Mariani	Chil
	Veril Movales	15	299101 0-	3657346	N	UPUMA	Spag
9.							
10.							

Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter ROSES IN CONCUER COMMUNENT PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Community Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 20 15-20 12 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Xweinbrea	XOrea	381/ Rhoda ave	510-632	K,	michale	8/1/14
2.	alex nerrera	alex Herrice	2310 Warner Ave 44403		4th	Reach	8142014
3.	Grahan Jones	Frehen bres	437 Juth Street APT 8	8360021	K	Deralte	8/1/4
4.	monique, see	an-	2230 Warner ave	221-1089	R	reach	8/16019
5. 🦂	Kietgekelsee "	Kellike	528 Gleth Sixeet April	712 ×140	K	Brack	\$11/4-
6.	Dhika Kely	Multiple	512 ACALANES DRIVE	112-8126	St	JOBRANTE	8112014
7.	Audrej Falls	Repeired -	230 103M AVR	307-8143	K	Stonehulst	8/1/2014
8.	Melissa Price	MAD	2300 Warner ave	362-2210	ipn	nach	81411
9.	April Mai .	A try	3.72 Fredrich Avenue	082-0112	K	Brookfield	1: 14/1/202
10.							

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF RUS IN (In (A) K | Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter

CHARTER SCHOOL

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Comment of</u> Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

inmunity

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2015-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Santana Roberts,	Jantana ybers	LZZ 105th a Vehille	282-2024	K	Stonehust	8314
2.	Jamika Bein	FR.M.A.LEM	964 21st street AF74	945213	4	auguste	9314
3.	Daniel King	Dung	(1633 BITCH ST #74	(916)8:59211	K	izidch	5-3-14
4.	Serman Berly	Sifeldo.	11159 Str Striket Apt C	112.109-12	ind	13,201	的的
5.	Alrina (1713	TUMALA	BLO Suter Strept 19	nla.	Znd	FESTER	8/03/14
6.	Martinsedis	BLV2	24/212 2361 Avenue 194/2010	981-8456	157	Minzanita	8-214
7.	KYEN WILLS 0	fully))))))	9870 TOR? AVE	814 4321	Frield -	ZIXI	8/3/14
8.	jurlas artor	Carlo Jul	1471Y Carmo Sizest 947612	510) 491 1912	K	laven	8314
9.	Elijah Cruz	Chill?	2127 103rd Ave Onkpirt	na	\$ 4	Structurst	8314
10.	6 Mexis Larter	Charles (C)	1351 0/5th of le 94/603	1510410413	K	REAKIN	8-3-14

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF

STABLISHMENT OF ROSES IN CONCREK COMMUNITY CHAR Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter ROSES IN CONCRETE CONTINUE NET

CHARTER SCHOOL

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Communal</u> Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2020_ SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Reese Jones	Theresa Lones	454 High St. Oakland. CA	(510) 486-334	12	Oakland	8/10/14
2.	Renée Jenkins	Renée Conkins	1224 Warner eve Baklang 4403	610)534-2210	> 2	Ogland	8/10/14
3.	Kayles Anderson.	K. and erron	2545 Wallace ST. Oakland, CA94606	530-891-48	81 K	Oakland	8/10/14
4.	Nicole Bolton	Mind foles	ISIE IN FILE	510/109-7840	1 -	Oakland	8/10/14
5.	Donnie McLow	Ponjot Mito	8200 Birch Street 944021	818 4204)	Oakland	8/10/14
6.	JOHNA (TUX	l Auge on	下的市场的的目前5%	707-202-1123	2	oatland	8-10-14
7.	Maria Ginzatez	ManiGup	Apartiment 204 928450	160718123	2	Oakland .	8/10/14
8.	Nyohi 2mp30	Vyon	Makiand CAT, ARD	568-2925	X	Oukland	\$10/14
9.	Adrian Mason	uduer (M)	\$023 Plymouth Street	(415).321-7176		Dakingd	8/10/14
10.	Magan Smith lee	197	9500 Bancrop Arence ay 6003	510-884-20	2 1	Gullon	8/10/14

Concrete Community Roses PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF in CHARTER SCHOOL Dommunity Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter Roses in

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the Roses in concrete such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2020	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Crystal Lawlan	Capital Luchur	720 32nd st #10 Cultiand, CA 94609	650-224-017	2 Javel	OAKLAND	8-4
2.	Alana Woods	Alanez Mada	499 LOWEST ST APT E	6323447	4	Oakland	8-4
3.	Tylez Whytongton	Ty Williamster	6001 Romany Rd OAKLAND, CA 94618	610) 498.(152	1	Dalyand	8-4
4.	Semal Hunter	Spinel Hentell	4512 CAMDEN ST OAKHAD CA. 94619	598 9271		Dakland	BAHA
5.	Etinosa Osahon	Stiny In Osahon	2230 106th grance	(JUD) 224-		Oakland	5/4/14
6.	Luis Navarro	LinoNarap	11228 Golf Links Rd	302.7074	(OciFland	8-5-14
7.	Dave Sterling	Balle toling	GH21 Out and	510-909-1905	1	Oakland	8-5-14
8.	Essence A. Laiden	Princh adus	all Mariason are Art-11209	481-0092	24	Dakland	08/06/4
9.	Benicia Adams	P. Aluna	10322 Byron Street 94403	3027993	201 # 4th	Dakland	9/2/14
10.	Tania Davis	TANK PANS	8 Xon Ave	302-1049	2	CAPPIand	5/6/14

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF

STABLISHMENT OF KOSIS IN UNITE COMMUNE CHARTER SCHOOL Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter Roses in concrete com munity

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Communit</u> Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 20 <u>15</u> -20 <u>16</u> SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Jonay Anoun(h()	4041 39th Are Oakland	510 30/ 248	of st	Lauker	BIT
2.	Art Castillos	Attu Produto	1523 Voltaire Avenue	510-2584-1000		East ste Dalland	\$17
3.	L12 Algbakaen	and the men	2409 Laird Ave Oakland	516) 864-2862	34	Oakland,	8/17
4.	Ken Aigbakaen	Mappart Work Rom	2409 Laura Ave Wohand	30)804-2812		Dallart	\$/17
5.	M. Joff Prive	J. JAP Pompe	CITY aBrand Are 94655 D C	444 9443	A	Oskland	8/17
6.	Sciponia Rivas	Saponia Rivas,		519 870 4231	4	Chilfand	\$/13
7.	Richard Howard	Asefal Estaval	PLOO COUCLUDO STREET	834-103	2	Dolland	9/18
8.	Samuel Osgro	Son Osnoc	1732 E 24 th st #2 CATUANID CA 94666	415) 334-2089	2	Cickline	5/18
9. '	Denise Ricks	Do Finderso	NOO STREET	1512) 438141	4	Oakland	\$15
10.	John Matthews	John Hattlens	1808 18th OlyHand CA	416) 343-6856	K	Oaklar	3/19

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF Roses in Concrete Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter ROSES

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the ______ Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

Community

CHARTER SCHOOL

ODMMULAty

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2020_ SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Radard Hassan	Rash Hutte	1157 100th Ave #A	844-7442	2	affard	7/29
2.	Evarette Lavender	Establiste Laverthen		650)715-2420	2	Oakland	7-29-14
3.	LANA LENSIS	Rana Louin	1514 International Blvd APT 10 Oddand Of 94606	(510)+25CA	6	Ogkiland	8/1
4.	Ian Johnson	Lon Idrym	921 92nd the Dakland, 94603	510 209 401	4K	Dakland	8/1
5.	Nai Giles	Noi Celes	1917 Jooth Ave. Oakland, CA 94603	510-451-4024	K	Ogflakd	8-1-14
6.	Brianny Collins	Bajanafillins	9649 E. St Oaldard, CA	E10)281-402	1	Dakland	8-1-14
7.	Young parker	Vouge Fraken	275 28th Ave Datiend	510 8932607	2	Oakland	8/03/14
8.	Ferni Olowa	Femi Duna	1097 Acalanes Br Wallant CA	(250)911 (228)	4	Ostand	8/2/14
9.	Tayai Griffin	Topin Gullen	1 yuoz poker Ave	(415)807-2248	Ч	Oakland	8/2/14
10.	Rey Watson	Day Woton	9897 Tolor Ave Oakland, CA 9453	(125)427-70(1	1	Dakland	812/14

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF <u>Roses in Concrete</u> <u>Community</u> <u>CHARTER SCHOOL</u> Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter <u>Roses in Concrete</u> <u>Community</u>

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Roses in concrete</u> Such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 2016-2016 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	BIEY BRAKER	A. Dakent	2867 55th Ave Oakland CA 94605	(510)+112-5551	K	Oakland	8/16/14
2.	Loveth Achinulo	Lover A. chinalo	6310 64th Ave Darland CH 94605	510- 830-6407	4	Oakland	8-16-14
3.	Elizabeth Akpiri	EO. appirios	600 32nd St Oalland CA 94609	510) 545-6287	2	Dakland	8.11/4
4.	Sam Dghogho	Hackbooke	27.37 seminary Ave Datland. CA 94605	50).5624266	2 mil	Oakland	8/11/2014
5.	Nnena Kanu	BORSAN AND	529 34th St Dakland	510-6452-116	> 1 5st	Caklanic	8/16/14
6.	Sakah Agherto	Darinh Alla	233 With st A B Oakland, CA 94607	311 617 7122	K	Dakland	811419
7.	iteanyi Amas	. I. Amob	1900 Market St # 12 Carlang, CH 94667	516-472-1172	K	Carkinia	Rt614
8.	Rashima Burnett	The front and	5369 Mirse for Charland	1047-786-668	714	(aux) Grid	8.16.14
9.	Pilar Wheeker	- puter alfreda	5804 MOESE DI Lakland.	110 25% (2011)	日生	(MKIAND	8.16.204
10.	(all in he er	ply prelp	CAYANA N, MH CIAGI	4151-491444	1	i will fand	almin

PETITION FOR THE ESTABLISHMENT OF

Petición para establecer la Escuela Charter ROSES IN CO.

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Community</u> Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

MUNICHARTER SCHOOL

Las personas que aquí dan su firma certifican que son padres de familia con un interés auténtico en inscribir a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela Charter Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela charter Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante(s) en la Escuela del Constante for a su(s) estudiante

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 20 ½-20 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Dri J Likin M. III ave	DICHERON	Milly Phrilip Finis ingulais	ENVILLE	K	fruitvale	5-19/11
2.	Mary White	Hary Hest.	1242 clath Ave Ocikiend	489-5601	2	Dakland	8-1-14
3.	Currey Dans	Causton the	11723 Pippin Street 44633	3527203	4	Stenehust	51-14
4.	Billy Summers	Billy Summery	8021 Flymauth APT.D. 94603	5108306400		Cakland	8/3/14
5.	Griven Halcomb	Halter b	Thez Juyic avenue que lo	887-3332	4	Olaphand	8-3-14
6.	Gracie Lacobs	Bracefordes	10030 Vottaire avenue 94003	780-9401	1	Jakland	8314
7	incle Timbers	Lacepters	a los tyrison Silver	434-9913	X	Captant	8-314
8.	Greg pawson	Freekhuson	10725 Voltaire street quices	(510)284-1121	Ĭ	Oakland	8-3-14
9.	IPVI LEE.	Like	1256099th AVE (14633	440-5812	K	Oakland	8314 1
10.	posent Nelson	Joseph Waron	9401 thillender St FOLLAND, CA 44603	(510)729-40	20	Daffund	8414

The petitioners listed below certify that they are parents meaningfully interested in enrolling their student(s) at the <u>Recent Community</u> Charter School. As such, petitioners believe that the charter merits consideration and hereby petition the governing board of the Oakland Unified School District to grant approval of the charter pursuant to Education Code 47600 et seq. The petitioners authorize the Leadership Team to negotiate any amendments to the charter necessary to secure approval by the District Board. Signature page is attached to petition upon signature.

K, I, L, H

	NAME Nombre	SIGNATURE Firma	ADDRESS Dirección	PHONE NUMBER número de teléfono	STUDENT GRADE IN 20/5-20/6 SCHOOL YEAR Grado del estudiante	NAME OF NEIGHBOR- HOOD DISTRICT SCHOOL	DATE Fecha
1.	Veralia prohes		Carlana 1.a Tran	570 866 8041	Ist	Dakland	8/16/14
2.	Lorena Madril	Lovenza Madrid	1445 Steare Dakland La	566926021	K	Oakland	8/16/14
3.	Blithner	3' -	113575th ave CGKIGHOG CG	50.878-0784	4	Oggand	STILL/M
4.	Glona Moralis	Gloviathada	481 Dougke AV	SIL 7.27901	, 4	Dattag	STILL
5.	Ivonne Avila	Ivonne Avila	9226 International But	510 467 -795	7 4	Our	8/14/2
6.	Kamino Valadez	2 1 1	2339 DASHWOOD AVE	510)904-745	24	Dateland	81614
7.	ME ROEERS	XY OJEL	2231 Witner due	(510)817-77#	K	Chriand	AEla
8.	Taravann	tascill	81021 pythiont 57	(57), 338 81,5	X,	Dakhad	BILLIN
9.	filiste Aulien	HUMIEM	172 VY DAVE	481.0088	2153	Dalland	Fills
10.	HUPQIN .	401-1.0	XO21 Flyma Oupt (305-8181	K	Webster	2.114/14



NEW CHARTER PETITION

TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Val Tintiongco-Cot	des MAAL	8/22/14	415-218-9180	Physical Ed. Single Subject	Lifetime
Laureen Chey	Jamen Ch	\$/22/14	415-533-0947	multiple Subj.	Lifetime
SHEPYL CARRILL	Ani	8/22/14	4154126819	Multiple alient	8/1/2019
Joanna Maderazo	Jointe Mater	8/22/14	415-637-4129	multiple subject	3/1/2019
Amelia Szász	Ardri	8 22/14	415.516.9352	multiple subject	12/1/2018
				, ,	

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

NEW CHARTER PETITION TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Laurence Tan	tamence -	08/22/14	3109087045	MULTIPE SUBJECT	07/01/2014
Guillermo Quintero		8/22/14	323 3848067		8-15-2016
Jue Disz	ATZ/	5/22/14	626 3188338	MY EPLE SUBJECT	10/2018
Michelle Kirchrer	aprila	8/22/14	969 6417562	MUCE PASSUBJECT	06/01/2015
Kelsey Salazar	Mantavar	822/14	949 285-1074	MUTAE SUBJECT	07/2018
ALEX Corneis	like	8/22/14	626/485 5771	MULTIPLE SUBJECT	08/2017
Dinovah Sandoval	Plandoval	8/22/14	(323) 633-5344	MULTIPLE SUBJECT	05/01/18

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

NEW CHARTER PETITION TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Daisy Lopez	Daimy Jung	08/22/2014	(510) 566-3290	Preliminary Multiple subject Credentia	03/01/2018
Edeline De Guzman	echem	8/22/14	(510)316-0222	Special Education mild/moderate	8/1/2017
Helen Serafino-Ager	ASTOGer	8/22/14	415-819-9044	Multiple Subject Credential	3/1/2017
Jeffray Lapitan	fulf	8/22/14	619 862 1358	Preliminary multiple subject credentul	8/1/2017
Lindsay Aquiao	MAND	8/22/14	(415) 596-6130	Multiple Subject Creating	81/2019
JHULSANY FUTOL	- that J.	8/22/14	(415)730-0411	MULTIPLE SUBJECT	8/1/2019

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

NEW CHARTER PETITION

TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Freya Bernardo	AL-	\$8/22/14	4085047164	CLAD	9/1/2017
Kath OBrien	03	8-22-14	415 305 9451	CLAD	Completed 2015
TOMMY LUK	SER	8-22-14	415-310-6338	CLAD	6/1/2019
Anna Chung	Co un	8/22/14	480 599 8944	CLAD	Completed 2015
Erika Chiem	604	8/22/14	415-371-9221	CLAD	7/1/2019
Keith Hood	7KA	8/22/14	4157414702	CLAP	10/1/2016
Amy Kam	Dottes	8/22/14	FIS 572-6603	BCLAP	2/1/2017
Anita Kelly	anite Kelly	8/22/14	415 412-0390	Clad	Lifetime (inde finite

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a painber of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

NEW CHARTER PETITION TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(l) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Jill Guerra Burger	ater Liby	8/21/14	(510) 883- 1317	BCLAD Multiple Subject	06/01/2019
				*	

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

PETITION FOR ESTABLISHMENT OF Roses in Concrete Community CHARTER SCHOOL TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT:

Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the request of this charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Jessica Bender	jessica bender	8/18/14	(760) 815-4725	Clear Multiple Subject	07/01/2015

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition.
PETITION FOR ESTABLISHMENT OF Roses in Concrete Community CHARTER SCHOOL TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the request of this charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Reena Valvani	Reena Valvani	8/20/2014	510-823-5583	multiple subject	8/2020
				plus BCLAD spanish	1
-10					

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition.

PETITION FOR ESTABLISHMENT OF Roses in Concrete Community CHARTER SCHOOL TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT: Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the request of this charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Jessica Arroyo-Solis	JAM	8/14/14	787-667-9914	Clear Multiple Subject teaching credential BCLAD	7-01-19
				- .	

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition.

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Joemy Ito-Gates	Joemy Sto-Gates	8/21/14	510-414-8686	Multi-Sub.	8/2016

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

NEW CHARTER PETITION

TEACHERS MEANINGFULLY INTERESTED IN TEACHING AT:

Roses in Concrete Community School

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Victoria Eley	Mictoria Elen	8-22.14	2132100413	Preliminary Multiple	10/11/2016
				Subject)	
n management water must be transported and the production of the second se					

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Nzinga Wood	Nzinga Woods	08.22.14	916-320- 0906	Sing Sub PE/Dance w/ authorization in drama/theatre	08/1/2019

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
VIRAK SARDEUN	Unl	8/21/14	(562)607-5814	MULT. SUBJECT PRELIMINARY	5/1/18

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(l) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Jill Guerra Burger	steen LBy	8/21/14	(510) 883- 1317	BCLAD Multiple Subject	Unsure, renewed June 2014

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(1) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature //	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
SAU MA ANAY	them 1 in	11/ 22/14	10-3 430 .10 TT	Mr. Stever	211/2016
	· /				
м					

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Daniel Muhammad	Daníel Muhammad	8/23/14	510 533 6598	multiple subject	

The charter school estimates that 8 teachers will be employed by the charter school during its first year of operation under the charter renewal term. The petitioners listed below certify that they are eligible teachers as defined under Education Code § EC47605(I) and who are meaningfully interested in teaching at the School under the renewal charter petition. Signatures are subject to verification.

We, the undersigned teachers, support the renewal request of our charter petition and believe the attached charter petition merits consideration. We hereby petition the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) Board of Education to grant a renewal charter term to Roses in Concrete Community School pursuant to Education Code Section 47605 beginning July 1, 2015 with the opportunity to request subsequent renewal terms of the charter as described in the Charter Schools Act.

The petitioners authorize the Lead Petitioner, Jeff Duncan-Andrade, to make or negotiate amendments to the attached charter as necessary to secure approval by the OUSD Board of Education.

Teacher Name	Signature	Today's Date	Phone Contact	Credential Type	Expiration Date
Aldrich Sabac	alaht Ste	08/21/14	209-483-2617	Primary, Secondary English, & Secondary History	2016

Education Code §47605(a)(3) The petition has been signed by a number of teachers that is equivalent to at least one-half of the number of teachers that the charter school estimates will be employed at the school during its first year of operation. A petition shall include a prominent statement that a signature on the petition means [...] that the teacher is meaningfully interested in teaching at the charter school. The proposed charter shall be attached to the petition. (emphasis added)



Language

Grade

-

Logout



FILTERS results from: 181 days ago

School: Malcolm X Elementary

Jessica Arroyo

District: Berkeley Unified

			ALL	RELEVANCE	RELATIONSHIPS	RESPONSIB	ILITY
ILTERS Clear all fine	irs.	Quality	Total	Students	Family	Teachers	Administrators
lect from the labels below to ta.	o filler the	Lessons reflect culturally relevant preparabon	28	5	11	11	1
Role	~	Reflects knowledge of issues affecting students	28	5	14	9	0
Family Teachers		Addresses needs of multi-language students	18	6	6	5	1
Administrator		Alignment with standards	7	0	2	4	1
Race	v	Deep knowledge of subject matter	28	11	12	5	0
Gender	V.						

TOTAL SURVEYS TAKEN / DISTRIBUTED



v

v





Anonymous

ດ

TEACHING





Teacher's name: Sra. Sanchez

DOMAIN: RELATIONSHIPS

HOME

ABOUT



QUALITY

Lessons reflect cuturally relevant preparation.

DESCRIPTION

Teachers plan lessons that use their students' experiences, history, language, and culture. They use this understanding to connect the lessons to students' lives to motivate and empower them to change the world.

How would you rate Sra. San thez on this quality?



C cupyright 2013 - 10 Teaching Excellence Network. All rights reserved

powered by UTQI

English IN

Español ES

Help

Leave

Profile





Domain : Responsibility Drag 7 Quality cards onto this area.





BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Adams, J. M. (2013). Schools promoting 'trauma-informed' teaching to reach troubled students. *EdSource*, December 2, 2013.
- Adelman, L., Smith, L., & Herbes-Sommers. (2009). *Unnatural causes* (Motion picture). U.S.: California Newsreel & Vital Pictures, Inc.
- Akom, A. (2009). Critical Hip Hop Pedagogy as a Form of Liberatory Praxis. Equity and Excellence in Education. 42(1), 52-66.
- *Artiles, A. J. (2005). Special education's changing identity: Paradoxes and dilemmas in views o culture and space. In L. Katzman, A. G. Gandhi, W. S. Harbour, & J. D. LaRock (Eds.) *Special education for a new century.* Boston: Harvard Education Press.
- Aukerman, M. (2006). A whole different story: The discursive (re)construction of student ability in teacher-generated assessment narratives. Working Papers in Educational Linguistics, 21(2), 1-24.
- Badders, W. (2000.) Methods of Assessment. Retrieved from The Psychology Wiki, http://www.eduplace.com/science/profdev/articles/badders.html
- Bafile, C. (2006). In the loop: Teachers and students sticking together for a second year or more! Retrieved from Education World: http://www.educationworld.com.
- Barrett, T., & Noguera, P. A. (2008). Makin' it real: Rethinking racial and cultural competence in urban classrooms. In K.M. Teel & J. E. Obidah (Eds.), *Building racial* and cultural competence in the classroom (pp. 97–110). New York: Teachers College Press.

Bernard, B. (2004). Resiliency: What we have learned. San Francisco: WestEd

Biklen, D. (2005). I New York: New York University Press.

- Black & William (2010) Inside the black box: Raising standards through classroom assessment. *Phi Delta Kappan, 92(1),* 81-90.
- Bransford, J., Brown, A., & Cocking, R. (Eds.). (2000). *How people learn. Brain, mind experience, and school.* Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Brooks, M. & Brooks, J. (1999). The courage to be constructivist. In J. Brooks (Ed.) *In search for understanding: The case for constructivist classrooms*. Alexandria, VA: Association for Sueprvision and Curriculum Development (ASCD).

- Brooks, J. & Brooks, M. (2001). In search of Understanding: The case of constructivist classrooms. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Merrill Prentice Hall.
- Brown, B. (2004). Discursive identity: Assimilation into the culture of science and its implications for minority students. Journal of Research in Science Teaching, 41(8), 810-834.
- Brown, B. (2006) "It isn't no slang that can be said about this stuff": Language, identity, and appropriating science discourse. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching.* 43(1), 96-126.
- Brown, D. F. (2004). Urban teachers' professed classroom management strategies: Reflections of culturally responsive teaching. *Urban Education, 39,* 266–289.
- Bruner, J. (1985). Actual minds, possible worlds. Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Burger, K. & Winner, E. (2000). Instruction in visual art: Can it help children learn to read? *Journal of Aesthetic Education*, 34(3/4), 277-293.
- Camangian, P. R. (2013). Seeing through lies: Teaching ideological literacy as a corrective lens. Equity & Excellence in Education, 46(1), 119-134.
- Cammarota, J. & Romero, A. (2011). Participatory action research for high school students: Transforming policy, practice, and the personal with social justice education. Educational Policy, 25 (3), 488-506.
- Castelli, D., Hillman, C., Buck, S., & Erwin, H. (2007). Physical Fitness and Academic Achievement in Third and Fifth-Grade Students. Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology , 239-252.
- Connell, J. (2004). Relationships Matter: Linking teacher support to student engagement and achievement. Philadelphia: Institute for Research and Reform in Education.
- Cotton, K. (2006). Affective and social benefits of small-scale schooling. Retrieved from Education.com: <u>http://www.education.com</u>
- Cotton, K. (1996). School size, climate, and student performance. Portland: NorthWestern Regional Educational Laboratory.
- Darder, A. (1991). *Culture and power in the classroom: A critical foundation for bicultural education*. Westport, CT: Greenwood Publishing.
- Deasy, R. J. (2002). Critical Links: Learning in the Arts and Student Academic and Social Development. Washington DC: Arts Education Partnership.

- Deasy, R. & Catterall, J. (2000). Increasing Student Achievement Through The Arts. Retrieved from American Youth Policy Forum: http://www.aypf.org
- Delpit, L. (2006). *Other people's children: cultural conflicts of the classroom*. New York: The New Press.
- Dewey, J. (1902). The school as social center. The Elementary School Teacher, 3(2), 73-86.
- DuBois, W. E. B. (1903). The souls of black folk. Chicago: A.C. McClurg & Co.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. and Morrell, E. (2008). *The art of critical pedagogy: possibilities for moving from theory to practice in urban schools*. New York: Peter Lang.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. (2010). What a coach can teach a teacher: what urban schools can learn from a successful sports program. New York: Peter Lang.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. (2011). "The Principal Facts: New Directions for Teacher Education" in Arnetha Ball & Cynthia Tyson (Eds), *Studying Diversity in Teacher Education*. Washington, DC: American Educational Research Association.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. M. R. (2009). Note to Educators: Hope Required When Growing Roses in Concrete. *Harvard Educational Review*, 79(2), 181-194.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. (2007). "Gangstas, Wankstas, and Ridas: Defining, Developing, and Supporting Effective Teachers in Urban Schools". *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 20 (6), 617-638.
- Duncan-Andrade, J. (2005). "Developing Social Justice Educators". *Educational Leadership*, March 2005, 62 (6), 70-73.
- Durlack, J., Weissberg, R., Dymnicki, A., Taylor, R., & Schellinger, K. (2011). The Impact of Enhancing Students' Social and Emotional Learning: A Meta-Analysis of School-Based Universal Interventions. Child Development, 405-432.
- Dweck, C. (2006). Mindset: The new psychology of success. New York: Ballantine Books.
- Eisner, E. (2002). What can education learn from the arts about the practice of education? Journal of Curriculum and Supervision, 18(1), 4-16.
- Ferri, B. A. (2008). Doing a (dis)service: Reimagining special education from a disability studies perspective, Retrieved from Academia.edu: http://www.academia.edu
- Ferri, B. A., & Connor, D. J. (2006). *Reading resistance: Discourses of exclusion in desegregation and inclusion debates.* New York: Peter Lang.

- Flory, S. B, & McCaughtry, N. (2011). Culturally Relevant Physical Education in Urban Schools: Reflecting Cultural Knowledge. Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport, 82 (1), 49-60.
- Forsten,C., Grant,J., Johnson,B., & Richardson, I. (1997). *Looping Q & A: 72 practical answers* to your most pressing questions. Peterborough: Crystal Springs Books.
- Freedman, J. (2003). Key Lessons from 35 Years of Social-Emotional Education: How Self-Science Builds Self-Awareness, Positive Relationships, and Healthy Decision-Making. Perspectives in Education, 69-80.
- Freire, P. (2000). Pedagogy of the oppressed. London: Bloomsbury Academic.
- Gandara, P. C. & Contreras, F. (2010). *The Latino educational crisis: The consequences of failed social policies.* Boston, MA: Harvard University Press.

Garnder, H. (2009) Five minds for the future. Multiple Intelligences

- Gaustad, J. (1998). Implementing looping. *ERIC Digest 123*. Retrieved from <u>http://cepm.uoregon.edu/publications/digests/digest123.html</u>.
- Gay, G. (2000). *Culturally responsive teaching: Theory, research and practice.* New York: Teachers College Press.
- Godley, A. J., Carpenter, B. D., & Werner, C. A. (2007). "I'll speak in proper slang:" Language ideologies in a daily editing activity. *Reading Research Quarterly*, *42*, 100–131.
- Graybill, S. W. (1997). Questions of race and culture: How they relate to the classroom for African American students. *The Clearing House, 70,* 311–318.
- Greenfield, P. M. (2009). Linking social change and developmental change: Shifting pathways of human development. Developmental Psychology, 45(2), 401-418.
- Gulpinar, M. (2005). The Principles of Brain-Based Learning and Constructivist Models in Education. *Educational Sciences: Theory And Practice*, 299-306. Sousa, 2006.

Guskey, T. (2011). Five obstacles to grading reform. *Educational Leadership.* 69 (3), 16-21.

- Hammond, J., & Gibbons, P. (2005) Putting scaffolding to work: The contribution of scaffolding in articulating ESL education. Prospect, 20(1), 6–30.
- Haycock K., (2003) "A new core curriculum for all: Aiming high for other people's children. Retrieved from http://www.glenbard87.org/sitepages/parentsstudents/Curriculum Research Data/103BAB98F.0/A%20New%20Core%20Curriculum%20for%20all.pdf.

- Heath, S.B. (1983). *Ways with words: Language, life, and work in communities and classrooms.* Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Hehir, T. (2005). *New directions in special education: Eliminating ableism in policy and practice.* Cambridge: Harvard Education Press.
- Henderson, A., & Mapp, K. (2002). A new wave of evidence: The impact of school, family and community connections on student achievement. Austin, TX: Southwest Educational Development Laboratory.
- Heritage, M., Silva, N., & Pierce, M. (2007). Academic language: A view from the classroom.
 In A.L. Bailey, (Ed.), *Language demands of students learning English in school: Putting academic language to the test* (pp. 171-210). New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Hidalgo, N. (2011). When stepping to college is stepping to consciousness: Cultivating critical college access and transformational resistance in an urban high school classroom. Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations. (AAT 887707669)
- Holt, D. G. & Willard-Holt, C. (2000). "Let's get real students solving authentic corporate problems". *Phi Delta Kappan* 82 (3), 243-246.
- Howard, T. (2010). Why race and culture matter in schools: Closing the achievement gap in America's classrooms. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Huang, G., & Howley, C. (1993). Mitigating disadvantage: Effects of small-scale schooling on student achievement in Alaska. *Journal of Research in Rural Education*, 137-149.
- Irvine, J. J. (2003). *Educating teachers for diversity: Seeing with a cultural eye.* New York: Teachers College Press.
- Killion, J. (2013). Establishing time for professional learning. Oxford, OH: Learning Forward.
- Kohl, H. (1995). *I won't learn from you: And other thoughts on creative maladjustment.* New York: The New Press.
- Krogmann, J., & Van Sant, R. (2000). Enhancing relationships and improving academics in the elementary school setting by implementing looping. Master's Action Research Project, Saint Xavier University, ERIC data base.
- Ladson-Billings, G. (2009). *The Dreamkeepers: Successful teachers of African American children.* San Francisco: John Wiley & Sons.

Ladson-Billings, G. (1995). Toward a theory of culturally relevant pedagogy. *American Educational Research Journal*, *32*, 465–491.

- Lenski, S. D., Crawford, K., Crumpler, T., & Stallworth, C. (2005). Preparing pre-service teachers in a diverse world. *Action in Teacher Education*, *27*, 3–12.
- Marzano R. J. (2012). *Teaching & assessing 21st century skills*. Bloomington, IN: Solution Tree.
- Maslow, A. (1954). Motivation and Personality. Manhattan: Harper & Brothers.
- Mays, R. & Nordwall, S. (2006). Applying waldorf methods in U.S. public schools. Retrieved from http://www.waldorfanswers.com/PublicWaldorf.htm.
- Mcclure, L., Yonezawa, S., & Jones, M. (2011). Personalization and caring relationships with adults in urban high schools: Is there a relationship with academic achievement? San Diego: California Healthy Students Research Project.
- Michael, D. in D. J. Connor (2005). Labeled "learning disabled": Life in and out of school for urban, Black and/ or Latino(a) youth from working-class backgrounds. Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Teachers College, Columbia University, New York.
- Monroe, C. R. (2005). The cultural context of "disruptive behavior:" An overview of research considerations for school educators. *Improving Schools, 8,* 153–159.
- Montgomery. D., Rogovin P., Persaud, N. (2013). Arts Programs from Urban Youth and Other Experts. Next Level. New York: The Wallace Foundation.
- Noguera, P. (2009). The trouble with black boys: ...and other reflections on race, equity, and the future of public education. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- O'Connor in Rodis et. al (2001) Rodis, P., Garrod, A., & Boscardin M. L. (Eds.). (2001). Learning disabilities and life stories. Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon.
- Pete, B.M. and Fogarty, R.J. (2005). Close the achievement gap: Simple strategies that work. Thousand Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.
- Perry, T. Steele, C., and Hilliard, A. (2003). Young, Gifted, and Black: Promoting High Achievement Among African-American Students. Boston: Beacon Press.
- Perry, B. & Szalavitz, M. (2007). Boy who was raised as a dog: And other stories from a child psychiatrist's notebook—What traumatized children can teach us about loss, love, and healing. New York: Basic Books Publishing.
- Piaget, J. (1970). Science of education and the psychology of the child. Oxford, England: Orion.

- Ratey, J. (2008). *Spark: The revolutionary new science of exercise and the brain*. New York: Little, Brown and Company.
- Rauscher, F. H. (2003). Can Music Instruction Affect Children's Cognitive Development? Eric Digest #ED480540.
- Reeves, D. (2011). Taking the grading conversation public. *Educational Leadership.* November 2011, 76-79.
- Rodis, P., Garrod, A., & Boscardin M. L. (Eds.). (2001). Learning disabilities and life stories. Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon. Slee, R. (2004).
- Rogoff, B. (2003). The cultural nature of human development. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Rogoff, B. (1998). *Apprenticeship in thinking: Cognitive development in social context*. New York: Random House.
- Rutter, R. (1988). Effects of School as a Community. Madison, WI: National Center on Effective Secondary Schools.
- Sapolsky, R. (2004). Why zebras don't get ulcers: The acclaimed guide to stress, stress-related diseases, and coping. New York; Holt Paperbacks.
- Schleppegrell, M., & Colombi, M. (2002). Developing advanced literacy in first and second language. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Skaalid, B.(n.d.) Evaluation of Constructivism Learning. Retrieved on March 6, 2009 from <u>http://etad.usask.ca/802papers/Skaalid/eval.html</u> (originally from "The Impact of Constructivism (and Postmodernism) on ID Fundamentals" by Wilson, Teslow, & Osman-Jouchoux.)
- Sousa, D. and Tomlinson, C. A. (2011). *Differentiation and brain: How neuroscience supports the learner-friendly classroom*. Bloomington, ID: Solution Tree.
- Sparks, S. (2013). Improvement Science seen as emerging tool in K-12 sphere. *Education Week*, October 2, 2013.
- Stigler, J., & Hiebert, J. (2004). Improving Mathematics Teaching. Educational Leadership, 12-16.
- Strong, R. Silver, H. & Perini, M. (2001). *Teaching What Matters Most.* Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development (ASCD).
- Syme, S. L. (2004). Social determinants of health: The community as empowered partner. Preventing Chronic Disease: Public Health Research, Practice, and Policy, 1(1), 1-4.

- Thompson, N., Franz, D., & Miller, N. (2009). *Research summary: Looping.* Westerville OH: Association for Middle Level Education.
- Tintiangco-Cubales, A., Kohli, R., Sacramento, J., Henning, N., Agarwal-Rangnath, R., & Sleeter, C. (2014). Toward and ethnic studies pedagogy: Implications for K-12 schools from the research. *Urban Review. 12 March 2014.*
- Valdes, G. (1996). Con respeto: Bridging the distances between culturally diverse families and schools: An ethnographic portrait. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Valenzuela, A. (1999). *Subtractive schooling: U.S.-Mexican youth and the politics of caring.* New York: State University of New York Press.
- Van Lier, L. (2004). *The ecology and semiotics of language learning: A sociocultural perspective*. Dordrecht, NL: Kluwer Academic Press.
- Villegas, A. M. & Lucas, T. (2002). Preparing culturally responsive teachers: Rethinking the curriculum. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 53, 20-32.
- Vygotsky, L. (1978). Mind in society. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Walqui, A. (2000). Access and engagement: Program design and instructional approaches for immigrant students in secondary schools. Washington, DC: Center for Applied Linguistics and Delta Systems.
- Walton, G., & Cohen, G. (2003). Stereotype Lift. Journal of Experimental Social Psychology, 456-467.
- Welch, N. and Greene, A, Schools, Communities and the Arts: A Research Compendium. Morrison Institute for Public Policy. June 1995.
- Welch, Nancy and Andrea Greene, Schools, Communities and the Arts: A Research Compendium. Morrison Institute for Public Policy. June 1995.
- Wiggins, G. P. & McTighe, J. (2005). *Understanding by design*. Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Woodson, C. G. (2013). *The Mis-Education of the Negro*. Lindenhurst, New York: Tribeca Books.
- Yang, K. W. (2009). Discipline or punish? Some suggestions for school policy and teacher practice. *Language Arts.* 87(1), 49-61.